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OVERSIGHT HEARING ON PROVIDING DIRECT
FUNDING THROUGH BLOCK GRANTS TO
TRIBES TO ADMINISTER WELFARE AND
OTHER SOCIAL SERVICE PROGRAMS

WEDNESDAY, APRIL 5, 1995

U.S. SENATE,
COMMITTEE ON INDIAN AFFAIRS,

Washington, DC.
The committee met, pursuant to notice, at 9:32 a.rn. in room 485,

Senate Russell Building, Hon. John McCain (chairman of the com-
mittee) pre:iiding.

Present. Senators McCain, Murkowski, Inouye, Simon, and
Wellston e.

STATEMENT OF HON. JOHN McCAIN, U.S. SENATOR FROM
ARIMNA, CHAIRMAN, COMMITTEE ON INDIAN AFFAIRS

The CHAIRMAN. I want to thank all of the witnesses for appear-
ing befoi e the committee, in particular those of you who have trav-
eled great distances to be here. I know that you have done so be-
cause v elfare reform will significantly impact the lives of tribal
membr..s in your States and your parts of the country.

I dr not have to restate the statistics that reveal that American
Indis ns and Alaska Natives are disproportionately represented as
wel'are recipients compared to other populations in the United
StAtes. You are an too familiar with this data. It is imperative,
h owever, that this information be provided to other mernberr
1Jongress.

Since the 104th Congress began, the committee has heard .e

concerns of Indian tribes and Alaska Natives that the unique net.ds
of Indians will be ignored during the welfare reform debate. Unfor-
tunately, Indian concerns were not part of the debate in the House
because an amendment offered by Congressmen Don Young and
Bill Richardson that included provisions for Indian tribal govern-
ments was rejected by the Rules Committee. Fortunately, we do
not have that kind of procedure in the U.S. Senate, which is one
reason why Senator Inouye and I both left the House. [Laughter.1

However, I was pleased to learn that the Senate Finance Com-
mittee recently invited testimony from Indian tribes in its welfare
reform hearings at the request of its chairman, Senator Packwood.

I have pubficly stated on several occasions that I believe that
welfare reform has the potential for offering a rare opportunity for
Indian tribes. The primary reason that the Congress is undertaking

(1)
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welfare reform and promoting block grants is to enhance local gov-
ernment control over these programs. Our rationale is similar to
the Federal Indian policies that I and Senator Inouye and other
members of this committee have continuously promoted for Indian
tribal governments. To date, however, the discussion on who should
administer block grants has been limited to the States.

I understand the desire of Indian tribes to advance the govern-
ment-to-government relationship and Indian self-determination by
accessing direct funding from the Federal Government, and I have
made a commitment to do all that I can to assist tribal govern-
ments in this effort. To move toward this goal, the committee must
obtain information on the feasibility of providing direct Federal
funding to Indian tribes, and the ability of Indian tribes to admin-
ister local welfare assistance programs or to use Federal funds to
contract for State or county services.

We will examine existing Federal programs which provide both
direct and indirect funding to tribes. It is also necessary to obtain
information on the successes and the obstacles experienced by
tribes that currently administer welfare assistance programs.

Finally, I'm sure that you all understand that it is extremely im-
portant that the committee address many concerns that will likely
develop in the debate on welfare reform, such as: how can Congress
provide flexible tribal administrative authority and still hold tribes
accountable for basic financial management and program imple-
mentation; how can Congress encourage tribal and State courts to
cooperatively enforce child support orders to offset State and tribal
cash assistance programs; and how can we establish clearly defined
service populations, so that States and tribes avoid duplicative
services, and more importantly, ensure that individuals in need re-
ceive assistance.

As you can see, due to the interest in this issue, we have a longer
witness list than usual. Therefore, in order that we can accommo-
date all of the witnesses and that there is ample time for questions
and answers, I would ask that each witness summarize their testi-
mony. Be assured that I haVe read the testimony of all the wit-
nesses and it will be made a part of the record.

Senator Inouye is here this morning, our distinguished vice
chairman. Unfortunately, he will have to leave, because he must
attend to the Defense Appropriations Supplemental that we allhope is in its final throes, although that may be a bit premature.
I know you must leave us, Senator Inouye, but we're grateful that
you could come by this morning, and we know that you have some
views on this issue and we appreciate your participation and un-
derstand why you have to leave.

STATEMENT OF HON. DANIEL K. INOUYE, U.S. SENATOR FROM
HAWAII, VICE CHAIRMAN, COMMITTEE ON INDIAN AFFAIRS
Senator INOUYE. I thank you very much, Mr. Chairman, and I

wish to commend you for scheduling this hearing this morning. Be-
cause welfare reform may very well be the most important initia-
tive on the agenda of Congress. Sweeping reform measures are the
subject of much debate and much controversy. And our mission
here is to assure that the sovereign status of tribal governments
and the important role that Indian governments have played in the

"ct
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administration and the delivery system of Federal programs has a
recognized place in any new system.

Given the high rates of unemployment in many communities

across Indian Country, as you have noted, and the consistent condi-

tions of poverty, we must also assure that native people are not
burred from access to those programs which rrovide basic suste-
nance to Indian children and their families because there are no

jobs in their reservation communities, and thus no means of secur-

ing employment.
Mr. Chairman, as you have noted, we have a full witness list this

morning, so I will not consume further time. But as you have indi-

cated, I would like to apologize to one and all that I will not be able

to stay for the bulk of this hearing, because in a few minutes, the
conference committee will convene, hopefully, to resolve the matter

of the supplemental appropriations.
But I wish to thank one and all of you for taking the time to pre-

pare testimony for this morning's hearing and to share your views

with the committee. I can assure you that I will read all of your
statements most carefully.

Thank you very much.
The CHAmmAN. Thank you, Senator Inouye.
I have a note here from Senator Kassebaum, that says,
Due to a conflict with the hearings of the Labor Committee, I cannot be at. this

morning's hearing of the Indian Affairs Committee to welcome and introduce two

Kansas witnesses, Joan Reber, Chairman of the Sac and Fox of Missouri, and Ida

Nadeau, Director of the United Tribes JTPA program. I will be meeting with them

later today. I look forward to reviewing the testimony and to working with you, the

members of the committee and the Kansas tribes in fashioning meaningful and eq-

uitable welfare reform.
Our first witnesses are Mary Jo Bane, who is the Assistant Sec-

retary for the Administration for Children and Families, of the De-

partment of Health and Human Services; and George Grob, who is

the Deputy Inspector General, Office of the Inspector General, De-

partment of Health and Human Services. Welcome, both of you.

Please proceed with your testimony.

STATEMENT OF MARY JO BANE, ASSISTANT SECRETARY, AD-

MINISTRATION FOR CHILDREN AND FAMILIES, DEPART-

MENT OF HEALTH AND HUMAN SERVICES

Ms. BANE. Mr. Chairman, Senator Inouye, it's my pleasure to
come before you today to discuss Federal funding to Indian tribal
govern:nents for welfare and social service programs that fall with-

in the Administration for Children and Families.
Ali the Assistant Secretary for Children and Families, I'm respon-

sible ;"or administering over 60 programs that promote the eco-

nomic and social well-being of families, children, individuals and
communities. What I'd like to do today is summarize my testimony

and briefly describe how Indian tribes receive funding under many

of our programs, and then talk some about the current welfare re-
form proposals that are before the Congress.

There is a strong administration commitment to address the crit-

ical issues that confront tribes in Native American communities, as

well as to help them achieve their social, economic and governance

objectives. President Clinton demonstrated his personal commit-
ment when he met with Indian leaders from around the country to

t?'
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outline the principles that executive departments and agencies areto follow in their relationships with tribal governments. As statedby the President,
The United States Governmenc has a unique legal relationshi, with Native Amer-ican tribal governments as set forth in the Constitution of the United States, trea-ties, statutes and court decisions.
Our philosophy within the Administration for Children and Fam-ilies is to respect the right of self-determination and self-govern-ance of all tribes and Native American communities and organiza-tions. Within this context, our goal is to provide assistance to Na-tive American communities so that they can become self-sufficient.Among the numerous programs administered by ACF, tribes re-ceive funding directly in some cases, and in other cases, funding orservices are provided through the States and localities.I'm pleased that we were able to submit to this committee lastmonth our phase I report on the provision of services to NativeAmericans by programs within ACF. The report provides abstractsand some good information on the services that we provide.

We encourage each of our programs to address Native Americanneeds by looking beyond categorical boundaries and by mergingfunds wherever permitted in the statute. Merging funds creates aconcentration of resources to better address local problems with amore comprehensive initiative. The Administration for NativeAmericans has successfully merged funds from agencies within aswell as outside the Department. For example, within the Depart-ment, several operating divisions are working together to help re-duce the incidence of Fetal Alcohol Syndrome and infant mortalityamong certain tribes.
In addition to focusing on funding mechanisms for tribes, our jobin the Federal Government is to support tribal governments in pro-viding a comprehensive and responsive array of services to meetchildren and family needs. We've worked over the last 2 years tostrengthen our ability to provide this support. For example, weheld our national tribal child care conference, the first one ever, inresponse to requests from our tribal customers for a chance toshare ideas and experience. The second conference will be held thissummer.
In addition, with support from this committee, we've movedahead to ensure that American Indian Head Start is a flagshipcomponent of our national Head Start program, exemplifying theemphasis on quality, comprehensive services for young childrenand their families.
I'd now like to speak about the impact of welfare reform on fund-ing to tribes. First, I would like to reiterate this administration'sstrong support for enactment of real and effective welfare reformthat promotes the basic values of work and responsibility. Lastyear, the President proposed a sweeping welfare reform packagethat embodies these values. It would have established tough workrequirements while providing opportunities for education, job train-ing and child care to working people; imposed tough child supportenforcement measures; required teen mothers to live at home, stayin school and identify their child's father; increase State flexibilityand accountability; and maintained protections for children.
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The administration's reform package reflected its commitment to
tribal governments and its recognition of the unique needs of tribal
communities. For example, our welfare reform proposal provided
new opportunities for tribal governments to participate in the jobs
program, it strengthened the funding of the tribal JOBS program,
it authorized tribes to expend JOBS funds on economic develop-
ment activities, it provided special flexibility for tribes in admin-
istering the provisions of time-limited benefits and related work ac-
tivities, and it gave tribal governments access to title IVA child
care funds to support self-sufficiency efforts. These provisions and
the other provisions in the administration's bill recognized not just
the principle of tribal sovereignty and tribal right to self-govern-
ance, but also the unique economic circumstances faced by Native
American communities.

The block grant approach, as envisioned in the Personal Respon-
sibility Act that was passed last month in the House, falls far short
of the basic goals and values that most Americans want welfare re-
form to promote. Unfortunately, the bill is too weak on moving peo-
ple from welfare te work, and too tough on children. The House bill
relies on the States to solve the problems of requiring work and
protecting children. It would completely scrap the shared State,
Federal and tribal partnership. It would cut funding, eliminate the
State match, and block grant most programs.

This would create a system in which opportunities and respon-
sibilities could vary dramatically from one State to another, where
children might be protected in some States but not in others, where
accountability for the money the taxpayers pay into the Federal
Treasury rests almost entirely with the States. 'Under this system,
it's difficult to predict how tribal members would fare.

Not only would the bill that was passed by the House block grant
most programs to the States, but it would remove current tribal
funding set-asides for ACF programs, with the exception of the
child care and development block grant. Current statutory tribal
set-asides for programs snch as a:113S and for family preservation
and family support would be eliminated. Therefore, even in situa-
tions where tribes currently receive direct funding, services under
the block grants would be provided by the States using their block
grant funds.

In conclusion, Mr. Chairman, I look forward to working with this
committee to build upon our support of Native American self-gov-
emance, economic development and self-sufficiency. We will work
closely with Native American leaders as we proceed with phase H
of our report to this committee on the development of a plan, in-
cluding legislative recommendations, to allow tribes and other Na-
tive American organizations and communities to consolidate the
grants administered by our department. In addition, as ACF pro-
grams come before the Congress, we will examine with you the ap-
propriateness of incorporating provisions to allow direct funding for
tribes. I'd be happy to answer any questions at this point.

f Prepared statement of Ms. Bane appears in appendix.l
The CHAIRMAN. Thank you very much, Secretary Bane.
You mention in your testimony some of the successes that some

tribal governments that receive direct funding from the Adminis-
tration for Child and Families have had. Do you support the con-

i
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cept of block grants to Indian tribes or tribal consortia to enable
them to administer their own programs?

Ms. BANE. Mr. Chairman, as I said, the administration has seri-
ous concerns about the block grant approach, especially to those
programs that are currently individual entitlements, including cash
assistance, foster care, adoption assistance, and child care to sup-
port work.

Our administration's welfare reform proposal, as I noted, did pro-
vide for direct funding to the tribes to run JOBS programs, to run
work programs and to provide child care. We think that's very im-
portant and very appropriate, and we hope to work with the Senate
as it considers welfare reform to develop a real proposal that pro-
tects everyone's interests, including those of the tribes.

The CHAIRMAN. SO I take it your answer is some ways yes, and
some ways no? Is that correct?

Ms. BANE. I think that's correct. As I say, we have serious con-
cerns about the block grant approach generally.

The CHAIRMAN. The Inspector General reports that Indian chil-
dren are in substitute care at a rate that is 31/2 times the national
average. However, out of all the funds that HHS administers for
child welfare, relatively few dollars are actually reaching Indian
tribes. Do you have a proposal to ensure that Indian tribes receive
thoir appropriate share of funds to provide services to this growing
segment of our population?

Ms. BANE. I think the suggestions that the Inspector General
made in her report on ways that we could work more effectively be-
tween the tribes and the States are very good. We are looking at
those suggestions very closely and want to make sure that funds
are available.

The other thing I think we need to look at closely is the pro-
grams that are administered by the Bureau of Indian Affairs,
which to some extent serve the same purposes. We also need to
work very closely with them to make sure that the programs are
coordinated so that we can best serve Indian children.

The CHAIRMAN. But you haven't taken any specific steps yet to
implement those options?

Ms. BANE. We are working with the States trying to make sure
that they understand the requirements of the Indian Child Welfare
Act and the special needs of Indian children. So we've been work-
ing with the States in order to bring these about.

The CHAIRMAN. Are you by chance familiar with the legislation
that I have proposed that would propose a 3-percent set-aside for
tribes to administer social services block grants?

Ms. BANE. Yes, sir.
The CHAIRMAN. What's your view of that?
Ms. BANE. Mr. Chairman, the administration aoesn't have an of-

ficial position. There's no question that the social services needs of
tribes are very great. I think that one of the striking findings of
the report by my colleague was the small exteat to which States
are moving money through to the tribes. Again, I think again,
there are several options short of legislation, which would help us
ensure programs work better between the States and the tribes.

We need better coordination between our programs and those of
the Bureau of Indian Affairs (BIM. I think the tough thing about

11
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this issue is that the States are feeling really pressed in terms of

social services and the fact that the social services block grant has
declined dramatically in real terms over the last decade putting
real pressure on the States. As we look at this in the overall budget
context, we're going to need to explore several alternatives to make
sure that the States and the tribes are able to improve their social

services systems.
The CHAIRMAN. Well, I think we are in agreement, and I think

Mr. Grob's testimony will corroborate that, and we will certainly
appreciate his corroboration of something that we have known for

a long time, that States simply do not, perhaps for the reasons you
just stated, if given the funds, do not equitably distribute these
funds to the Inidian tribes. I don't believe that there's a Machia-
vellian scheme to harm the Native Americans, but I do believe it's
simply the way that they set their priorities, and that's clear.

So if we go to a system of block grants, and I understand yours
and the President's and the administration's objections, I would

hope that you would be supportive of making sure that we do fence

off certain funds to go to Indian tribes so that they do not continue
to experience what we have seen, and that is a disproportionately
smaller amount going to the Indian tribes, not only on a basis of
population, but clearly, compellingly, on a basis of need.

Senator Simon, welcome. Thank you for be;ng here.

STATEMENT OF HON. PAUL SIMON, U.S. SENATOR FROM
ILLINOIS

Senator SIMON. Thank you very much. And I apologize in ad-

vance to the other witnesses. Madam Secretary, good to see you
again. In your statement, you talked about real and effective wel-

fare reform and tough work requirements. I favor those things. I
have to say, I think 95 percent of what goes on around here as wel-
fare reform is not welfare reform. And unless you have jobs, create
a jobs program with it, which I favor, as you know, some kind of
a modified WPA type of program. Unless you have that, this is
meaningless. A tough work requirement on the Indian reservations
when there are no jobs just doesn't mean very much. I think we
have to face that reality.

If we'ee goir g to have block grants, and I'm not very enthusiastic
for them, but f we are, I favor the McCain type of set-aside, and
I should not be getting into the next witness's testimony, but I've
been reading it here, Mr. Lispector General, because I'm not going
to be here, we have a markup in the Judiciary Committee. But in
block grants, let me just read from your testimony.

In 15 of the 24 States with the largest Native American popu-
lations, eligible tribes receive neither title IVE nor title XX funds,
did not receive from 1989 to 1993. In 1993 alone, these 15 States
received $1.74 billion in title IV refunds and $1.289 billion in title
XX funds. And Indian reservations got nothing.

Now, you can't tell me, on the basis of need or any other kind
of' allegation that that should happen. Eight States reported that
46 tribes received $1.9 million, 2.3 percent of the State's $82 mil-
lion title IV refunds, while four States reported that 32 tribes re-
ceived $2.8 million, 2.9 percent of the State's $98 million title XX

funds.

A.



4

8

If I may use another comparison, Mr. Chairman. We passed, afew years ago, and I regret to say I voted for this, we consolidatedsome of the education programs and gave it as a block grant to theStates. That included the school library program. During the wholeDepression, not a single library in this Nation closed. After weblock granted these education funds, including school libraries, halfthe school libraries in the State of California have closed.Just to hand out block grants to States or even to Indian reserva-tions without indicating what this is for, I don't think is a wisemove. So I am not very sympathetic to block grants. But if we'regoing to have them, I'm sure for the McCain amendment, whichwill see that people who really need it get that.
That's not a question, I guess, just an observation.
The CHAIRMAN. I'd certainly like to have the Honorable Secretaryconfirm her agreement with that, though.
Ms. BANE. I do. I would also like to mention, if I could, one suc-cess story in this arena, which is the child care and developmentblock grant. As you know, there is a 3-percent set-aside for tribesin the child care and development block grant. We have been work-ing with the tribes, not only to make sure that they know thatmoney is available aad to get it, but also to improve their childcare programs. In the time since that legislation has been passedand that we've been working with the tribes, we've had some realsuccesses. So I just wanted to mention that as one which I believeis a success.
Senator SIMON. And if I could just add, I am for flexibility. I ampleased that this committee adopted legislation of mine on jobtraining to permit Indian reservations to consolidate all their jobtraining programs. And 9 reservations now have that and 117 Alas-ka villages, others are considering it. And apparently, it is a realsuccess. And as I read the Inspector General's comments on childwelfare services, maybe we ought to do the same thing in child wel-fare services. So I am for flexibility. I am not just for handing outmoney and you let it drop like rain and it can flood whatever itwants to. I am for targeting it if we're going to do that.Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
The CHAIRMAN. I thank my friend from Illinois for his usual in-sightful and compassionate remarks.I'd just like to add, Madam Secretary, what you already know.What a lot of Americans don't know, and I think was lost in theHouse deliberations, there are certain specific obligations that wehave, as consummated by solemn treaty, that if we gave the blockgrants to the States and expect them to then provide the funds tothe Indian tribes, it would be a violation of the government-to-gov-ernment relationship that has been established. And I will freelyadmit, this relationship has been honoree in the breech more thananything else.
But the fact is, if we formalize that, then we would be sayingthat this unique relationship between the Government and tribeswould be violated. And that's the principle Eide of it. I think thepractical side of it, by the way, Mr. Grob, you probably don't haveto testify, Senator Simon just gave, I think, the most compellingpart of your testimony. [Laughter.]
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But the fact is that in reality, also, if we do that we know what
the reality is as far as the allocation of funds are concerned. And
again, in deference to the States, many times State officials think,
well, the BIA or some other organization will take care of the
tribes. We don't have to give these moneys to the Indian tribes. So
as I say, I don't think it's a calculated evil. But the result is obvi-
ously the same.

I understand you have to leave, Ms. Bane, so I want to thank
you for being with us this morning, and we look forward to working
with you as we adjust to whatever the will of the Congress is. The
reason why we're having this hearing, and I know you're aware,
because Indian tribes all over America are deeply concerned that
they may be again left out as the Congress decid.es to fundamen-
tally reorganize the way that it does business.

So we thank you for being here. Do you have any final comment
that you'd like to make?

Ms. BANE. I share your sentiments. I think one item we are most
concerned about as it relates to block grants is the fact that they
are so rigid and it's very difficult for them to adjust to changes in
economic circumstances, to changes in population, to changes in
need. I think some of the biggest dangers of block grants are to
very vulnerable populations and very vulnerable communities, such
as Indian tribes.

I just want to reiterate our general concern about block grants
and of course to share your hope that as we do move forward on
welfare reform, we will make sure to take into account and speak
to the very serious and dramatic needs of the tribes.

The CI-IAIRMAN. Well, cld I just respond to that? Our effort in
self-determination and self-governance has been to place those deci-
sions as to where money is allocated in the hands of the elected
tribal leadership.

Ms. BANE. Yes.
The CHAIRMAN. We feel that, let me speak for myself, I feel that

the tribal chairman and tribal council can best determine where
funds are spent, rather than someone residing in Washington, DC.

Senator SIMON. Or even the State capital.
The CHAIRMAN. Or in the State capital. Exactly.
So in theory, at :east, if we gave the money in some form to the

tribal leaders, the elected tribal leaders, to make the decisions,
then we think more rational and compassionate decisions can be
made there than, in all due respect, in your office.

So this is a careful balancing act here that we're trying to main-
tain the accountability that understandably concerns you and the
Senator from Illinois, and me, but at the same time pursue the en-
tire concept that I've been trying to pursue for 12 years, I will
admit with limited success, tribal determination and tribal govern-
ance. You cannot have that without the decisions being made by
the elected leadership. See what I mean? Even if those decisions
are wrong.

Ms. BANE. Mr. Chairman, if I migqt, I think it's important to dis-
tinguish what I'm saying aboui, block grants from the notion of
State flexibility and tribal self-governance. This administration is
very supportive of both State flexibility and tribal self-governance,
and we very much agree with you that those decisions are best
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made at the local level, whether it be a State or a community or
a tribe.

But you can have a lot of flexibility, both for States and for
tribes, without having an inflexible funding stream that's simply
capped and doesn't respond as the current entitlements do now to
economic changes, to changes in population and so on. So while we
are very supportive of the notion of flexibility and self-determina-
tion, I think that we still need to I * very closely at whether block
grants, with their inflexible funding stream, are the only way or
the best way to carry out the goals that I think we all share.

The CHAIRMAN. But if there is a better way, which is not specific
block grant, that I would be more than eager to hear your rec-
ommendations. When elected leadership is depnved of the ability
under the present system to make the fundamental decisions, then
the elected leadership becomes a hollow shell. So if there are other
ways that we can attack this problem, I would be more than happy
to consult with you in depth as to how we can further the goals
that we both share.

I thank you very much for coming.
Ms. BANE. I would like to take you up on that, Mr. Chairman

That would be terrific. Thank you very much.
The CHAIRMAN. Thanks for corning this morning.
Mr. Grob, welcome.

STATEMENT OF GEORGE GROB, DEPUTY ASSISTANT SEC-
RETARY FOR EVALUATION AND INSPECTIONS, OFFICE OF
THE INSPECTOR GENERAL, DEPARTMENT OF HEALTH AND
HUMAN SERVICES

Mr. GROB. Good morning, Mr. Chairman, and Senator Simon.
Again, for Senator Simon, I'm George Grob, and I'm the Deputy As-
sistant Secretary for Evaluation and Inspections at the Department
ot Health and Human Services.

And I'm here at your request to describe the results of the study
that we completed on the amess of Indian tribes to Federal tribes
for child welfare. We've provided copies of the study to your com-
mittee, and my written testimony provides a detailed summary. I'll
try to keep my summary brief, although it may not even be nec-
essary, as you were saying. I think most of the points have been
made.

Overall, I would conclude from the study that we did that the
structure of the program

The CHAIRMAN. Could I ask the staff to lift up that second chart,
so that I can see it better? Thank you. Or is there a way of prop-
ping it up so you don't have to hold it up?

Mr. GROB. Could we move it up to the stair? Is that better?
The CHAIRMAN. Yes; but now I can't see the chart behind it.

[Laughter.]
Maybe if we could just prop it up on the stand, the podium there,

it would be fine. Thank you.
Mr. GROB. I guess I would conclude from our study that the cur-

rent structure of the programs in the Department of Health and
Human Services at least do provide a barrier for tribes, tribal gov-
ernments, to access Federal funds for child welfare services.

ir



11

But I believe that thosP barriers reflect complexities in such

things as the inter-governmental relationships between the tribal
governments, the State governments, a couple of Federal agencies.

They reflect problems that occur because of economies of scale. And

they reflect attempts to respond to the complexities of the problems

of child welfare itself, which is a rather complicated subject. I think

that the issues that we raise in our study probably provide a good

case example of these same kinds of problems occurring in many

other Federal programs.
To put things in perspective, we had mentioned earlier that the

Indian tribal members are disproportionately represented in sub-

stitute care. And you can see this on the chart here, where 16 out

of every 1,000 Indian children are in substitute care, whereas 41/2

of non-Indian children are out of every 1,000. But that masks the
economies of scale. That large bar represents 9,000 Indians. The

small bar represents 287,000 of the non-Indian population. And

many of the programs that we htive are designed to respond to a

very large group of people who need the assistance.
This chart here shows the six programs of the Federal Govern-

ment that have the most direct bearing on child welfare services.
Three of them are in the BIA. And they provide either money di-

rectly for Indian tribes for child welfare services, or for social serv-

ices that could be used for child welfare purposes. And as you can

see from the chart, the funding there goes directly to tribes. Most

tribes participate, the funding is in the tens of millions of dollars.
When you look over here at the programs in the Department of

Health and Human Services, you again see three programs. But
here, the funding is in the billions of dollars. And generally speak-
ing, the funds go to the States, and either by design or by effect,

very few of those funds go directly to tribes, to tribal governments.
The CHAIRMAN. Could I interrupt you 1 second?

Mr. GROB. Please.
The CHAIRMAN. Title XX and titles IVA and IVB are specifi-

cally earmarked for child welfare, is that right?
Mr. GROB. Mostly. title IVE is the big one. That one's in the

middle and that is for foster care. That's the big program. Title IV

B, which is $300 million, is for child welfare services. Now, title XX

is a social services block grant, and the States who get the money

can use that for any social services, including child welfare. We

really don't know how much is spent on child welfare services from

the States.
The CHAIRMAN. I see. The reason why I ask is because in the In-

dian Self-Determination Act, $60 million covers a broad variety of

programs.
Mr. GROB. Yes.
The CHAIRMAN. SO to earmark that as a tribal child welfare serv-

ices is a little bit misleading.
Mr. GROB. We didn't mean to be. We tried to identify the pro-

grams that could be a source of funding for the tribes if they
wished to use the funds for child welfare. And in fact, the chart is
somewhat parallel in the sense that the Indian Self-Determination

Act, which is the largest one there, corresponds on the left to the

title XX. They are both social service programs that authorize it,
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where the other two programs are much more directed to child wel-fare services.
The CHAIRMAN. Thanks.
Mr. GROB. And also, we were aware of your proposal that wasdirected to title XX in social s, rices, which was another reason forthe concentration on that.
Now, I think it's already been mentioned by several that the ef-fect of these programs, at least in the Health and Human Servicesarea, is that the tribes don't get much of the funds. Let me justgive you a couple of statistics here. In title IVE, the foster care,in our study, we examined the funds received by more than 500tribes. Only 46 of them, in 8 States, received any money at allunder title IVE, the foster care program. They received $1.9 mil-lion, which was .07 of a percent of the total program funds. Andin title XX, we found 32 of the more than 500 tribes received fundsin four States. And they received $2.8 million, about one-tenth ofa percent.
Now, to put things in perspective, there's various estimates ofthe Indian population in the country. They run between about. .4and .8 percent of the population, from things I've read. So there isa disproportionately lower amount of funds going to Indian tribeshere compared to the population as a whole.
The reasons for this are several. The largest programs, the titleXX and title IVE, actually do not provide any direct funding forthe Indian tribes. The States may provide funds to tribal govern-ments, but there's no requirement for them to do so. And in thecase of the biggest of these programs for child welfare, title IVE,if the States wish to give funds to the tribal governments, theyneed to work out an ai reement with each tribe as to how that willbe done.
And some barriers arise in this process. Some barriers are thatother disputes are pending that make the negotiations difficultabout what this mutual agreement is. The States become account-able for the tribal performance. The States may have to assume re-sponsibility for the matching funds that may be required from thetribe for the program. And there are sometimes cases where thetribes are involved with more than one State, and the requirementwould be for them to reach agreements with all of them.For the child welfare services program, there's an administrativerequirement that the tribes have an agreement with the BIA, "a638 self-determination contract," as a pre-condition for gettingawards. And also, the Administration for Children and Familiesmust approve the plan. The tribes must also abide by the variousconditions for improving child welfare services.Finally, one result of the relatively small amount of money thereis that tribes, even if they do comply with these requirements andmake applications, often end up with very small amounts, some-times perhaps just a few thousand dollars. In a couple of cases, afew hundred dollars. And finally, there is a 25-percent matchingshare.

Now, there are lots of different options for solving these probOlems. ne of them would be direct funding. Another one might becombining funding streams. There are some administrative stepsthat can be taken, removal of some of the administrative require-
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ments. Perhaps, we believe, that the Administration for Children
and Families could provide technical assistance to tribes based on
what the tribes who have been successful in getting funds, what
they've done. They might be able to help the other tribes do that.

I've probably said more than enough, and I'll now thank you for
the opportunity to present the study and answer any questions you
may have.

[Prepared statement of Mr. Grob appears in appendix.]
The CHAIRMAN. Thank you very much. Your testimony has been

very helpful.
You note by the chart, which I think is quite compeUing, that

Native American children are 31/2 times as likely as children in the
gcneral population to be in substitute care. Do you have any num-
bers as to the duration that an Indian child would be in substitute
care, as compared with non-Indian children?

Mr. GROB. I'm sorry to say that I don't have those numbers with
me. But I do understand that the problem is more pronounced, and
therefore more likely to continue. One of the important features
here is that the child welfare program, the IVB program, was in-
tended in the States to reduce the time of stay of a child in welfare.

And those requirements, the so-ca:led section 427 requirements,
are in fact directed exactly to that, so that the child's case would
have to be reviewed every 6 months and be reviewed even more
thoroughly every 18 months. And the State would have a require-
ment to keep track of the children, so that they don't end up in fos-
ter care for long periods of time.

Now, the States themselves had a lot of difficulties initially com-
porting with these requirements. And there was a phase-in period.
If those funds in that program were available to the Indian tribes,
that is an example of the kind of requirements they would have to
abide by. They would have to have that case management to make
sure that the children don't stay in the foster care for a long period
of time.

The CHALRMAN. And right now, they generally do not have that
kind of case management?

Mr. GROB. There are very few tribes that have applied for and
received those, the funds under that program. I believe that that's
probably an impediment for many of them being able to do so.

And if I may, Senator, some of that stems from the problem of
economy of scale. The systems for doing that are appropriate when
there are large numbers of children involved. When they are small-
er, to have that kind of a system in place takes a greater toll in
terms of the amounts of money that are available.

The CHAIRMAN. Your report at least suggeEts that perhaps the
cleanest way to ensure that Indian tribes receive an equitable
share under titles IVE and XX is to make sure that funds go di-
rectly to tribal government. Is that an accurate description of at
least one of the solutions that you say is suggested?

Mr. GROB. That certainly is an option, Senator.
The CHAIRMAN. Thank you.
I want to thank Senator Wellstone for being here. Senator.
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STATEMENT OF HON. PAUL WELLSTONE U.S. SENATOR FROM
MINNESOTA

Senator WELLSTONE. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I actually will
wait for questions of the next panel, since I didn't have a chance
to hear the testimony. I do have an opening statement, along with
a letter from Alfred Pemberton, who is Chairman of the LeechLake Tribal Council from Minnesota that I'd like to have includedin the record.

The CHAIRMAN. Without objection, so ordered.
[Prepared statement of Senator Wellstone appears in appendix.]
The CHAIRMAN. Thank you, Mr. Grob, and we appreciate yourtestimony, and I especially appreciate the very in-depth investiga-tion your office has done on this issue, and we look forward to

working with you in the future. Thank you very much.
Mr. GROB. It's my pleasure. Thank you.
The CHAIRMAN. The next panel will be Bobby Whitefeather, who

is the Chairman of the Red Lake Band ofChippewa Indians of RedLake, MN. He's accompanied by Margaret Thunder and Richard
Florhaug, Commissioner, Beltrami County, Bemidji, MN; Harry
Early, who is the Chairman of the All Indian Pueblo Council of Al-
buquerque, NM, and the Honorable Nick Salazar, who is a State
Representative, House of Representatives, State of New Mexico.

Chairman Whitefeather, welcome back before the committee. It's
good to see you, and please proceed with your testimony, and wel-come, Ms. Thunder.

STATEMENT OF BOBBY WHITEFEATHER, CHAIRMAN, RED
LAKE BAND OF CHIPPEWA INDIANS, ACCOMPANIED BY MAR-
GARET THUNDER, DIRECTOR, FAMILY AND CHILDREN SERV-ICES
Mr. WHITEFEATHER. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. First of all, good

morning, Chairman McCain and other members of the committee.I'd like to express our thanks on behalf of the Red Lake Tribe for
allowing us this time to testi& on the very important subject of the
welfare reform. For the record, I am Bobby Whitefeather, the
Chairman of the Red Lake Nation in the State of Minnesota.

While we understand that the focus of this hearing is probably
beyond the very fine initiative that you have introduced, Mr. Chair-
man, of S. 285, I would like to take this opportunity to thank your-
self, Senators Inouye, Campbell, Thomas, and Simon for introduc-
ing and sponsoring S. 285. We realize that Senate measure 285 ad-
dresses only the title XX situation. However, I think in the overallissue of welfare reform that we need to take a look at the broader
spectrum of the delivery of social services in Indian Country.I believe this method would enhance or better enable the tribes
to find solutions to the high levels of poverty, unemployment andthis type of opportunity would allow tribal governments to design
and manage and operate their own social services programs.

For information purposes, Mr. Chairman, I'd like to share some
history with respect to Red Lake's particular situation in this over-
all welfare scheme. The Red Lake Band has a long and unique his-
tory in involvement in attempting to reform the manner in which
welfare services are provided for the tribal members that live in
Red Lake. Since 1993, the Red Lake Band has engaged in dialogue

19
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and held discussions with Beltrami County about ways to change
the administrative structu, e of the social programs that affect the
members of the Red Lake Band.

The current status is that the county is responsible for adrrinis-
tration of the welfare programs on the reservation. And in our dis-
cussions, the county has expressed a desire to either transfer some
of the responsibilities or sometimes my friend here would like to
say, be relieved of the responsibilities. However, I think we could
work some sort of transitional procedure in attempting to do what
we feel is a benefit for our respective constituents.

The main concern of the county, as who I like to call my partner
here, Mr. Florhaug, is the cost of the administration of the welfare
services. The costs of the program administration are very high. Al-
though much of the costs are reimbursed by the Federal and State
government, there still is a portion of cost that isn't currently in-
curred by the county through property taxes. And at this point, I
would like to stress to the committee that the Red Lake Nation, the
Red Lake Band of Chippewa Indians' land status is that we have
never been allotted, and therefore the land does not have a tax
base and we are not taxable.

But that is not to say that we don't contribute to the overall eco-
nomic activity in the county. We participate in the economic activ-
ity in the country through jobs, procurement of goods, procurement
of services, and also the irony of all this is that the people that are
the recipients of public assistance do trade their commerce in the
county. And therefore, this type of activity boosts the economic ac-
tivity and enhances the property values of the county. Unfortu-
nately, sometimes I'm said to report that there is a perception
among some of our non-Ind;an friends in the county that the res-
ervation is provided servic and the county receives nothing in re-
turn.

Another major item of concern is that the State of Minnesota for
the most part basically is, it's been very difficult to access shortfall
funding with respect to a lot of our social services programs up in
Red Lake. However, again as of late, we have engaged in some dia-
log with the State, and the county, in trying to identify the prob-
lems of the current system. And we're also developing strategies to
improve the current system.

And I must stress that we are working toward a common goal,
and that is to provide better services in the most economic and effi-
cient way possible. So the needs of the constituents that I represent
are better met.

At this time, I'd like to point out some additional problems with-
in the current system that relate to the failure of the system as is
delivered, and does not really currently address some of the pov-
erty and unemployment and out of home placement issues that
have been described here at the hearing that are disproportionate
with respect to the American Indian population.

Some other statistics that I woulid like to quote is an overall
study that was done in Indian Country is that Indian children, one
half that are under the age of 6 live in poverty. Additionally, 50
percent of the female heaois of household in Indian Country also
live in poverty. But here again, I'm stressing that I must report to
the committee that in Red Lake, the situation is even greater. Sev-
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enty percent of our female heads of household live in poverty in
Red Lake. The unemployment rate continues to hover around 50
percent.

And these are some of the obstacles that we are attempting to
address in partnership with the county and the State. And the cur-
rent system as set up right now is that the social workers that are
on board are overwhelmed with large case loads. They are there-
fore unable to provide the quality type services that our young peo-
ple and families need and so much deserve.

I believe a specific example here again is the foster care situa-
tion. In Red Lake, we have a lack of appropriate resources, inad-
equate staffing, and again, results in disproportionate high place-
ment of our young Indian children in out of home environment.
And I must report to you also that the foster care, the cost of the
foster care on the reservation is one of the largest expenses that
we have to deal with.

I would like to on behalf of the Red Lake Tnbe offer perhaps
some options on how to better deliver some of the services that are
currently available to us. And it must be understood that the
meaningful form of the welfare system as it pertains to Indians will
only be accomplished with legislation which provides the authority
and funding necessary for tribal governments to contract for or re-
ceive funds to operate our own welfare systems. The block grant
approach has been discussed, the Red Lake Band does cautiously
support the block grant approach.

However, again, I must stress that in order for Red Lake to safe-
ly assume any type of responsibility there has to be necessary fund-
ing. We do have the experience that is needed. And on the down-
side, perhaps, of some of the block grant approaches that have been
discussed earlier is that the States sometimes squeeze out tribal
governments in the availability of block grant type programs. And
I believe it is critical that provisions in the final welfare legislation
include authority for tribes to receive direct funding from the Fed-
eral Government to operate our own programs.

ain, there must be flexibility and choice, and I appreciate the
wor s, Mr. Chairman, of the self-governance, self-determination
concept which Red Lake does agree with very much. And there
again, the tribes must be given every option, perhaps to varying de-
grees, as to how we manage our programs. Currently, Red Lake is
not in a position to immediately take over the system. And the
county and the State of Minnesota realize this, so I would rec-
ommend that there be some varying degrees of options where there
would be some period of transition of the administration of serv-
ices.

And while Red Lake supports the fundamental goal of the control
of resources, I believe the tribal government is the best possible
agency or government tliat woulcl determine how the members
would rely on these benefits. The tribal governments can tailor
their own programs, which would enhance incentives that are cul-
turally and socially appropriate. And I must stress again the cul-
tural aspect of our particular reservation. Our situation is some-
thing that my ancestors and my grandparents have told me was
never a situation that existed during their younger years. It's
something that's transpired over a period of time.
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There needs to be some targeting of specific social services that
are in a more efficient manner. And I believe a good example is the
tribe's job program, which has proven very successful to address
specific tribe member needs. And I would like to respectfully re-
quest the committee to address the issue that, if there is a possibil-
ity or some discussion that the jobs program is in jeopardy, that
you would do what you can to intervene and allow the tribes to re-
tain this very valuable and flexible resource.

Any legislation that authorizes Indian tribes again must allow us
to manage our own social services and also again we are looking

at the Red Lake tribe and the county. We're trying to find a long-
lasting solution. We are not looking at this as a short-term solu-

tion. And Mr. Chairman, I would like to highlight some very impor-

tant remaining concerns.
And again, while the Red Lake Band does fully support the ef-

forts and applauds the committee for making these resources avail-
able to tribes, however, as often happens, when authority is given
to tribes to manage their own programs, the accompanying r6-
sources or resources that we assume are going to accompany this
type of flexibility are often stripped from tribes, and therefore,
there are no resources for trines to operate these types of programs.
And we would ask thaf the committee ensure that there be ade-

quate resources for this endeavor.
To touch briefly on the overall welfare reform debate, Mr. Chair-

man, the well-publicized negative restrictions I believe must be dis-
cussed very thorough.y. Because of the unique conditions on res-
ervations and in Indian Country generally Federal direction to
States and tribes mandating required achievements and penalties
for failure to do so is not appropriate. For example, the unemploy-
ment :ate is very high in Indian Country and in Red Lake. Re-
quimments that certain percentages of recipients of assistance be
engzged in work activities would be unrealistic and unattainable
for r lost tribal governments.

A inal concern, Mr. Chairman, is that Red Lake would request
that the committee ensure that the definition of tribal organization
in the proposed legislation mirror and parallel the definition as de-

fined in the Indian Self-Determination and Education Act of Public
Law 93-638.

In conclusion, I would like to respectfully request that this com-
mittee include the similar statutory language as I previously have
identified. And Mr. Chairman, on behalf of the constituents that I
represent back home in Red Lake, my sincere appreciation for al-
lowing me this opportunity to share my thoughts with you.

Thank you.
[Prepared statement of Mr. Whitefeather appears in appendix.]
The CHAIRMAN. Thank you very much, Chairman Whitefeather.
I note the presence of our colleague from Alaska, and I wonder

if he would care to make any comments at this time.

STATEMENT OF HON. FRANK H. MURKOWSKL U.S. SENATOR
FROM ALASKA

Senator MURKOVISKI. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Let me just make two generalizations, if you will. I continue to

express support for reforming the BIA general asjstance program.

-.
4, 0,,
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General assistance cash payments, I think, should be eliminated asmuch as possible, or perhaps all BIA general assistance fundsshould be dedicated to the Tribal Work Experience Program, theTWEP, under which the tribes contract with the BIA to providepublic service work opportunities for the needy tribal members. Ithink this has worked well, it's worked well in my State. But Ithink the BIA is continuing to drag the process slower than itshould be.
I have a different, perhaps, opinion than the Chair with regardto the proposition that we should earmark any portion of State wel-fare block grant funds and give them directly to the tribes. I thinkwe're talking about 3 percent or thereabouts.
I'm not sure that there's a good reason why the Native Americancommunity should be treated differently when it comes to Statewelfare programs, particularly if they have the added advantage ofparticipating in the Tribal Work Experience Program through, theBIA. I think Native Americans benefit from and fully participatein numerous Federal programs administered by the State.This is not new, it doesn't impact upon the government status ofthe Indian tribes or their jurisdictional relationship to the Statesor the Federal Government. So I'm going to withhc,ld my positionon the question of specific earmark designation, based on my beliefthat, I'm not conviiiced there should be a different treatment. Butwe'll see.
Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
The CHAIRMAN. Thank you very much, Senator Murkowski. Andnow we'd like to turn to Commissioner Florhaug, who is also fromBeltrarni County. I think it is appropriate in this hearing that wehave both the chairman of the tribe and county commissioner. Ithink the juxtaposition of your testimony is ample illustration ofthe kinds of difficulties that are experienced at the level in whichyou have to operate.
Welcome, Commissioner Florhaug.
Senator WELLSTONE. Mr. Chairman, might I also welcome theCom mi ssioner.

STATEMENT OF RICHARD FLORHAUG, COMMISSIONER,
BELTRAMI COUNTY, BEMIDJI, MN

FLORHAUG. Thank you. Good morning, Chairman McCain,an I distinguished members. Thank you very much for asking meto testify, and thank you for picking this day. The cherry blossomsa/ e spectacular.
I am Richard Florhaug, a commissioner from Beltrami County,in Minnesota. I serve District 4, which includes Red Lake Reserva-tic n. That's about half of my co stituents. I took office in 1993, butba lc in 1965, the Beltrami County and the Red Lake Reservationstarted working together on the welfare, as Beltrami Countyopened an office in Red Lake, and I believe have eight employeesup there now serving the reservation. It seems to be working outvery well. It provided better access to the services to the Bandmembers.
The goals of Beltrami County and Red Lake, it's just perfect tim-ing, as far as I'm concerned, because when they did take office in1993, we started meeting with Red Lake. And this was one of the

2'0
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topics that came up, was Red Lake taking over the social services
part. And we've working toward this and thinking how we could do
it, and I think this would be just a perfect way of doing it.

The cost to the county, Beltrami County, is direct cost, in 1994
it was $367,000 that was a shortfall from all the other funding.
And this is escalating from 1989, the shortfall was $60,000 and
they're projecting close to half a million dollars this year. As was
stated before, Red Lake does not contribute directly because of not
having a tax base. Though they do contribute considerably in other
ways.

Two years ago, we got $490,000 from the State of Minnesota.
That was vetoed and we had to go back to the State and fought
to get it reinstated. And it is reinstated. And it also is reinstated
for this year. But what they keep saying is this year, which leaves
us with an uneasy feeling about next year.

We've met with Maria Gomez, the Commissioner of Human Serv-
ices in the State of Minnesota. She has assured us of her coopera-
tion of working with Red Lake and Beltrami County. She said
there wasn't any money available, but they have sent two people
up to work with us in solving the problem basically on child place-
ment, where if we can get to the cause of it and work on it from
that end it would in the long run save us a lot of money.

In Beltrami County, we're willing to try something different.
About a year ago, our director of human services resigned. And
members of the assistant director came before our board with the
idea of not having a director, but using a team approach to run the
human services. We gave them a chance to do that. It has been in
effect for about a year, and it seems to be working very well. They
come to us about every two months and report.

There are obstacle and difficulties in the current system. Chair-
man Whitefeather did allude to the poverty. And Beltrami County
has extreme poverty and unemployment levels. Twenty-four per-
cent fall below the Federal poverty level, 9 percent unemployment,
15 percent receive public assistance. Our total budget for 1994 was
$31,760,000, and our welfare budget was $13,500,00, 40 plus per-
cent of our budget just goes into the welfare.

The percentage on the Red Lake Reservation is about 50-percent
unemployment, 46 percent receive public assistance, about 50-per-
cent below poverty level, 54 percent of the children under 18 years
of age are 1De low the poverty level, and 70 percent of the female
heads of household or families are below the poverty level. Median
household income in 1993 was about $12,000, or per capita, was
$4,500.

Other obstacles are that Red Lake is basically, I shouldn't say
isolated, that's not a real good word in this day and age, but the
Village of Panemah is 60 miles from Bemidji, the courthouse,
where if they had to come there, that's quite a drive. And the coun-
ty has had in the past difficulty in hiring and recruiting the Indian
employees. We are making an effort, I believe a better effort, now
we have a county administrator that is very concerned, and we're
trying. I think one of the reasons is the qualification of the people.

Experimenting with the tribe contracting for programs has been
more successful. Ms. Thunder is involved in that. The family-based
child protection services, the fraud investigation and the home
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health services, Red Lake is doing that now, and I think it is a suc-cessful endeavor.
Another obstacle is the tribal child protection in the tribal court

system with jurisdiction over the cases. The tribes have a different
court than the county. And there is a little conflict there. InBeltrami County is responsible for funding all of these child place-, ments. And neither has court jurisdiction over the other.

Now Red Lake has its own social service department, but in
some cases it's a duplication of what the State and the county pro-vides. And there is a little confusion over the roles and responsibil-ities. I strongly emphasize that Beltrami County supports Red
Lake's position regarding welfare services, that the tribe should notbe left out of the welfare reform process.

I believe that the tribes should be authorized to manage and op-erate their own services. Chairman Whitefeather and the othermembers of the council are very qualified. They are, as I said be-fore, they're not only talkers, they're doers. They're looking to thefuture.
The bottomline for every place else is, I guess, we need sufficient

resources, which is money. And we have committed, of course, we,the county board, to assisting Red Lake in any way. And we've
stated before, an ongoing thing, that we'll let them take the lead.And if they need assistance, to come and we will give them any as-
sistance that we possibly can.

I really believe that if you give the Red Lake Nation the moneyto operate their own services, with our cooperation and the State's
cooperation, that it Will succeed.

Thank you.
tPrepared statement of Mr. Florhaug appears in appendix.]
The CHAIRMAN. Thank you very much, Commissioner.
I note the presence of Vice President Thomas Atcitty, who is withus. And I understand you have a flight out. Would you like to goahead with your testimony now, Mr. Vice President?

STATEMENT OF THOMAS ATCITTY, VICE PRESIDENT, NAVAJC
NATION, WINDOW ROCK, AZ

Mr. ATCITTY. Thank you very much, Chairman McCain, for yourindulgence and your willingness to adjust to some of our reserva-tion schedules.
The CHAIRMAN. And I do understand that it's a very long trip

back to Window Rock.
Mr. ATCITTY. I know you travel that quite often.
Thank you, Mr. Chairman, members of the committee. I am Vice

President Thomas Atcitty of the Navajo Nation. And I appreciate
the opportunity to testify before this committee on the welfare re-form issue.

The Navajo Nation generally supports the idea that welfare re-form is necessary. However, we are concerned that pending welfare
reform proposals do not adequately address how the block granting
principle will apply to Indian tribal governments. No. 2, it does not
appropriately consider the special government-to-government rela-tions between Indian tribes and the Federal Government.

On one hand, current welfare reform proposals would reduce thesize of the Nation's welfare system, reduce out of wedlock births,
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and expand State flexibility in addressing welfare problems. On the
other hand, we are concerned that these proposals threaten to alter
management and control of tribal welfare programs. These propos-
als will hinder our efforts to address the welfare needs of our peo-
ple. Furthermore, these proposals fail to recognize and comply with
the Indian Welfare Act. It is extremely important that our chil-
dren's rights be observed and protected.

While this is a complex issue, we strongly believe that any future
Congressional welfare reform proposal must explicitly address the
needs and concerns of the Native Americans. The current welfare
reform debate should recognize Indian tribes and not overlook the
government-to-government relationship that Congress approved in
the Indian Self-Determination Amendments and Contract Reform
Act, and President Clinton reaffirmed with Indian tribal leaders 1
year ago.

It is for these reasons that we strongly advocate for funding pro-
posal purposes all Federal agencies be given full authority to enter
into direct contracts and grants with Indian tribes, rather than
passing through these programs and funds through the State. The
reason we say this is that I spent 14 years in the New Mexico
State legislature. And invariably, Federal funds that counted the
Native Americans were not fairly distributed for the purposes those
funds were generated.

One case in point, the 874 impact aid funds that Education, for
the purpose of educating Native Americans, in 1978 an amendment
was offered wherein 25 percent additional funds would go to the
reservations that generated those revenues. And for 10 years, the
State of New Mexico took credit for those funds across the State.
And we had to introduce a special legislation to do what the Con-

gress had intended to do.
And so historically, these kinds of practices have been taking

place at the State level, where our populations were used, yet the
funds were never received by the Native Americans that generated
those funds. And this is the reason we're suggesting that Indian
tribes be considered rather than as an alternative of going through
the States and passed on to the Indian tribes.

We respectfully request for Congress to continue recognizing and
enhancing government-to-government relationships and to fulfill its
trust responsibility by ensuring that Indian tribes have the means
to exercise their sovereignty authority over welfare programs. We

encourage an amendment to expand Public Law 96-638 to all Fed-
eral agencies, not only to the Department of Interior and Depart-
ment of Health and Human Services.

We further strongly recommend for funding purposes that Con-

gress adopt a set-aside of perhaps 5 percent for Indian tribes from
the total amount of dollars to be appropriated to the States to serve
Indian welfare recipients. And flexible waiver be provided so that
the Indian tribes may exercise their option, because of their pecu-
liar circumstances in which the different tribes are confronted with.

We also recommend that Congress not place Federal spending
caps on programs or time limits on benefits. These programs and
benefits are designed to assist our children and people. Time limits
would disproportionately impact our people, especially those ac-
tively seeking employment in a depressed reservation economy.
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The window of opportunity to participants in education and train-
ing programs cannot be reduced. Time limits, combined with theproposed Federal spending cap, would create an increasingly un-skilled Navajo work force.

Navajos, as has been siated by the media, are the poorest of thepoor Indians in the country. And we, although we are, our incomeis the lowest of all Indians, and yet we are attempting, in this newadministration of Hale and Atcitty, to try to grab our bootstraps
and overcome our poverty dilemma. We are 'attempting to do whatwe can. We don't want to continue to hold our hand out to the Fed-eral Government. We'd like to do something in our own economyto where we will be a participant in helping the national debt bereduced.

The Navajos historically have always addressed the crisis thatthe Nation faced in the early 1940's, 1942 the Navajo Nation Coun-cil adopted a resolution offering its young people to help preservethe peace when the Nation was confronted the crisis of maintaining
world peace. Indeed, in the course of the conflict, the Navajo lan-guage was utilized, in which the Japanese were totally confused,and that language helped bring about peace to the South Pacific.

And today the Nation is confronted with another crisis, that ofthe national debt. While we appreciate the concern of the Congressand the President, the Administration, we feel that if we are giventhe opportunity we want to be a part of that solution. We don'twant to continue to be a burden to the Nation. And this is the rea-son that we're asking that fair treatment be provided.I just heard here by the previous panel where the Indian chil-dren are getting a disproportionate amount of money for certainprograms. And I would say that there is a reason. I think Congresshas identified and understood those reasons. We are situated invery unique locations, hard to get to. Everything that is expendedout there is extra compared to the urban and other settings of thedominant society.
So we are situated, in New Mexico for education purposes, thesmall school on a per capita basis, are funded quite greater thanthe schools like Albuquerque public schools. So the dilemma of in-adequate funding continues to be one where the need is, and weappreciate your effort and understand your effort to reduce the na-tional debt. And we want to be a part of the solution.
Thank you, Mr. Chairman, and members of the committee.
[Prepared statement of Mr. Atcitty appears in appendix.]
The CHAIRMAN. Thank you very much, Mr. Vice President.
Unfortunately, Senator Wellstone is required to attend anothercommittee hearing, which seems to be our way of life around here.

But he wanted to -have the opporflnity to discuss a few issues withChairman Whitefeather and Commissioner Florhaug. So with theindulgence of our other friends from New Mexico, I'd like for Sen-ator Wellstone to be able to go ahead at this time, and then we'llget to the other witnesses.
Senator WELLSTONE. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. Thank you foryour graciousness, and I will be brief.
Just a couple of questions in areas where there's agreement andthen a couple of maybe more difficult questions. Commissioner andMr. Chairman, in a way I think you two are the perfect two indi-



viduals to be here, because you have really already been working
together. So you in a sense kind oi ,-epresent a model.

If Red Lake were given the opportunity to receive the welfare
funds directly from the Federal Government to operate welfare pro-
grams, how would Red Lake proceed? In other words, would you
contract out to the county? Would you contract out to another non-
profit? Would you run it yourself? How would you do it, Mr. Chair-
man?

Mr. WHITEFEATHER. Senator Wellstone, it is the beliefof the trib-
al council up in Red Lake that this particular opportunity is not
one where Red Lake woi,ld take over or transfer the responsibil-
ities o\ mmight. We would like to take the Lime and the opportunity
to examine different options. And also take a look at what the
county has to offer with respect to some of their expertise in trans-
ferring some of these responsibilities over to the tribe. Again, as I
stated before, we would like to request some flexibility as to some
different options as to how to proceed on the transitional process.

Senator WELLSTONE. And Commissioner, in your judgment and
based on your experience, if we were to move in this direction, how
would you see the best of a county-tribe relationship?

Mr. FLORHAUG. I feel like Chairman Whitefeather that I don't be-
lieve at this time they're ready to take over. And that is where we
can be of assistance, in any way, that we'll cooperate, as a transi-
tion period, when they feel that they're ready to take on more, we'll
work with them in this endeavor.

Senator WELLSTONE. And my last question, Mr. Chairman, is one
that I'm thinking out loud about, and so I don't have an expecta-
tion as to how you'll answer this. Suppose you were given the op-
portunity to receive funds directly, anid essentially directly run the
welfare program, the AFDC program.

There are two concerns I have, and I want to know whether or
not you would have these concerns, starting with you, Mr. Chair-
man. Would this then mean that you essentially would be in a posi-
tion to decide who is going to be eligible, who wouldn't be eligible,
who would be on, who would be off, and do you want to be put into
that position? That's my first question.

And then the seconoi question is, given the fact that at least in
the block grant proposal coming out of the House of Representa-
tivesI don't guess I know exactly ultimately what we'll do, Mr.
Chairman, in the Senate, and what the compromise will bebut in
the House bill you move away from the idea of an automatic expan-
sion of funds to meet need. That's one of the big changes.

So if you have a deepening of poverty but you do not have the
commensurate funding to go with that and that then gets shifted
to some sort of local level. In State and local governments, either
we walk away from people or it would get shifted to the county
level. Or in this particular case, it would be shifted onto the tribe.
And I wonder whether or not this is in fact the kind of direction
that you want to go in.

Now, I ask these two questions understanding full well the con-
cern about the trust relationship and a more direct relationship,
the Federal Government relationship to tribes and the focus on
tribal autonomy. But these are my concerns and I wonder how you
would respond.



24

Mr. WHITEFEATHER. Sena Or Wellstone, I appreciate your concern
and also I must tell you that I have given that quite a lot of
thought, too, as to the decision making process with respect to cash
assistance and AFDC. I am not familiar with, entirely familiar
with the block grant process, but I would assume, as with any
other legislation, there would be some regulatory requirements.

And I imagine that those requirements hopefully will be mini-
mum requirements. I assume that when I talked about some of the
flexibility that we would be allowed some flexibility to make those
determinations.

In the long term, I've always advocated, as far as our movement
toward self-determination, is that we work toward.the alleviation
or reducing of the social services issue. And I also have thought
quite extensively about possible changes in the overall economy. As
tar as I'm concerned, in Red Lake, it cannot get any worse at this
point.

However, again, the Council has been very progressive in looking
at other alternatives to expand our opportunities to provide eco-
nomic development and in the long term, provide employment op-
portunities for those people that don't have that type of opportunity
at this point.

Mr. FLORIIAUG. That's something, Senator Wellstone, that we
have talked about. And as far as the States' responsibility, it's pret-
ty hard for me to say for them. But they are still citizens of the
State, they are still citizens of the county. We have a legal obliga-
tion and I feel strongly we have a moral obligation to make sure
that we can assist them in any way that we can.

Senator WELISTONE. I thank the both of you.
Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
The CHAIRMAN. Thank you, Senator Wellstone.
Next we'd like to turn to Harry Early, the chairman of the All

Indian Pueblo Council. Welcome back before the committee.
STATEMENT OF HARRY D. EARLY, CHAIRMAN, ALL INDIAN

PUEBLO COUNCIL
Mr. EAM.Y. Thank you, Chairman McCain, Senator Wellstone,

and Senator Murkowski, and my good friend Joe Trujillo represent-
ing Pete Domenici from the great State of New Mexico.

Mr. Chairman, I'd like to extend my good morning to Patricia
Zell, who has been a long-time friend. She's always very helpful to
the tribal leadership when we come back to this great city of Wash-
ington, DC.

r. Chairman, it is an honor and a privilege to tvpear before
you today to present testimony on behalf of the 19 Pueblo Tribes
of New Mexico. The Pueblo people send you their blessings and
their greetings as you deliberate over these matters that affect our
lives.

Our primary concern in these discussions of block grants is that
Congress not diminish the trust responsibility it has to our people,
and that reform does not undermine tribal sovereignty and the gov-
ernment-to-government relationship between the United States andIndian tribes. Mr. Chairman and members of the committee, I
want to express my appreciate for your giving us an opportunity
to be a part of this discussion before any policy decisions are made.
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Our tribal leaders and Indian people are very confused and fright-
ened by all these discussions that are going on before the 104th
Congress.

We cannot lose sight of the fundamental fact that the United
States has a unique obligation to our people. This obligation, the
Federal Indian trust responsibility, is fundamental to the Federal
Indian relationship and as such, the United States has a special,
legally enforceable duty to ensure that its obligations are carried
out.

We strongly support and welcome the opportunity developing
provisions for direct funding to Indian tribes under consideration
for consolidation into Federal block grants. This effort is consistent
with the Federal Government's legal and fiduciary obligations to
the tribes. Direct funding is consistent with the government-to-gov-
ernment relationship between the Indian tribes and the Federal
Government.

Within the context of Indian self-determination and the self-gov-
ernance compacting by tribal governments, enhancing the control
of local governments over these programs is consistent with those
principles. Block grants must support the unique role that tribal
governments have in the Federal system. Our fundamental objec-
tive should be to preserve and maximize current resources to meet
the needs of our people for which these resources are intended.

For those tribal governments which are too small or unable to
administer specific Federally funded programs, special consider-
ations must be given if the circumstances force them to rely on
State governments to administer those programs for their tribal
members. Like direct funding, contracting for State welfare serv-
ices must be consistent with the spirit of self-determination and
self-governance principles.

Mr. Chairman, I believe that it is necessary in this situation to
declare a policy directing the States to enter into agreements and
provide for a general framework to develop tailor-made arrange-
ments. Congress should declare in this policy that the United
States desires to preserve and protect American Indian tribe; that
such policy be premised on the continuing role of the tribal goverri-
ments in t'he American political fabric and that the United States
has a responsibility to establish a legal framework to enable tribes
and States to achieve maximum cooperation in the orderly adminis-
tration of these programs.

In any Federal-State-tribal scheme, we must avoid any unneces-
sary complications as to the State's role in consulting, planning and
contracting with tribes for these programs. Tribes under such a
scheme should not be subject to compete for funds with political
subdivisions of that particular State.

Another area of concern which must be addressed which may
cause potential problems for the smaller tribe is the issue of State
contracts which are based on cost reimbursement basis. The small-
er tribes, especially, in New Mexico, do not have the funds for ex-
penditures to be spent before they are reimbursed by the State.

I thank you, Mr. Chairman, for the opportunity to once again ap-
pear before this comtr;ttee, and I wish you well. I know, I expected
beautiful weather today, the flowers look beautiful out there. Yes-
terday when I left my home, I asked my wife should I bring my
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topcoat. She said, you'd better not, it looks so pretty out there. But
unfortunately, this morning, it's like 20 degrees below zero.

[Prepared statement of Mr. Early appears in appendix.]
The CHAIRMAN. Well, we'll try and shorten our questions so that

you have time to get out and enjoy them.
It's nice to see with us also Representative Nick Salazar. It's

good to have you with us, sir. Please proceed.

STATEMENT OF HON. NICK SALAZAR, STATE
REPRESENTATIVE, STATE OF NEW MEXECO

Mr. SALAZAR. Thank you, Mr. Chairman, members of the com-
mittee.

My name is Nick Salazar. I'm a member of the House of Rep-
resentatives in the State of New Mexico. My time in the legislature
has been mostly spent in the appropriations coinmittee, where I
have served for the last 23 years. I offer this statement, As part
of my testimony that might help you determine one way or the
other, and maybe give you an insight on how I believe ale State
of New Mexico would be affected by the block granting of these pro-
grams.

In rny 23 years as a member of the House of Representatives, I
have come to understand and appreciate the complex set of legal
principles that govern controversies between the tribes and the
State as to which government has paramount authority in any par-
ticular situation. A.s a result, tribes and State regularly engage in
complex, time-consuming and expensive litigation. Quite clearly, it
is in the best interest of both the tribes and State to establish a
better method of resolving jurisdictional conflicts.

I strongly support your efforts to involve the tribal governments
in these discussions before any policy decisions are made. The New
Mexico legislature fully supports direct funding to tribal govern-
ments. We believe that these efforts to enhance the control of local
governments over the programs is consistent with self-determina-
tion. And I would hope that whatever comes out of the legislation
here that the choice be left to, that there's enough flexibility in the
legislation that the choice is left to the tribes to determine whether
they want to contract with the State or run the programs them-
selves.

As Chairman Early has stated about any Federal-State- tribal
t,clleme, I believe Congress must take this opportunity to declare
a well-defined policy that enables the tribes and States to achieve
maximum cooperation in the administration of these programs.
This should be a guiaing principles for the continuing role of tribal
governments in the legal framework.

We recognize that without clear direction, Indian children and
families fall through the jurisdictional gap between the tribal and
State service agencies. And I think foster care was one that was
mentioned here a while ago where there is a conflict in the State
of New Mexico.

In 1983, Governor Anaya in his State of New Mexico address in-
dicated that he wanted to take steps to deal with the tribal govern-
ments in a new manner. The Governor developed a process to es-
tablish government-to-government relationships with the Pueblos
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and Indian tribes to develop a less combative approach to State-
tribal relationships.

As a result, in 1984, the legislature amended the New Mexico
Joint Powers Agreements Act to include an Indian Tribe or Pueblo
in the definition of public agency under the terms of the act. The
result is that no longer do the tribal governments have to go to the
State legislature to come to terms on joint issues. Under the act,
the tribes go to the State agencies, counties, municipalities and
public corporations to hammer out agreements of mutual interest
and could provide services to both Indian and non-Indian commu-
nities. As a result, the tribes approach the State and its political
subdivisions on a government-to-government basis.

Under Governor Carruthers' administration, the State took an-
other major step. A State-tribal-Federal task force on social welfare
issues was established that resulted in a model Federal-State-tribal
Protocol and Intergovernmental Agreements. The task force was
set up by the State Human Services Department, the Albuquerque
Area BIA and the Commission on Indian Affairs. Using the Inter-
governmental Agreements has been the answer to accessing State
and Federal resources. This type of agreement or protocol is devel-
oped according to the government-to-government policy. This ap-
proach fosters a collaborative working relationship in child welfare
services that are of common concern and shared responsibilities.

However, even in the most ideal circumstances, Indian people
continue to expel ience inequity in the quality and quantity of serv-
ices available under the State-administered programs. This is
largely as a result of a widespread feeling that Indian people are
the responsibility of the Federal Government. For this reason, I
feel strongly that Congress must declare a policy as to the role of
the State in carrying out the Federal trust responsibility.

In a Federal-State-tribal scheme, the following are additional is-
sues that need your attention for establishing the smooth adminis-
tration of programs; the enforceability of agreements or contracts;
the acceptance of jurisdictional forums for resolving disputes, such
as issues or breach of agreement; the waiver of sovereign immu-
nity; how to minimize infringement by the State, such as by forcing
tribes through contracts to abide by the State standards or certifi-
cations as in the case of foster care parents, homes, and so forth,
when tribes have their own; the insistence of States to bring or
having exclusive custody of children or young adults before expend-
ing their "State" dollars; the State contracts operating on cost reim-
bursement.

Failure to address these issues can needlessly complicate tribal-
State relations. Providing clarity in authorizing legislation of these
shared responsibilities can result in moving us toward developing
a true partnership of mutual concern for all our citizens of our re-
spective States that can extend to others. The development of the
inter-governmental agreements must build confidence between the
tribes and the States to achieve mutual goals through improved re-
lationships between our respective sovereign governments. The pol-
icy declaration should result in structuring a long-term process and
context within which the tribal, State, and Federal Government en-
tities can work together.
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With a shared commitment, through agreements and protocols
based on government-to-government principles, Indian citizens of
the State will have access to the funds appropriated for their
needs. Together we will develop human resources that we will col-
lectively depend on for New Mexico's development. With such
agreements that recognize tribal sovereignty and inclusion of tribal
governments as full partners in providing services, we will serve
the individual or family while building and strengthening commu-
nity systems and preserve the cultural integrity of tribal commu-
nities.

With that, Mr. Chairman, thank you very much for the oppor-
tunity to submit my statement.

[Prepared statement of Mr. Salazar appears in appendix.]
The CHAIRMAN. Thank you very much, Representative Salazar.

And I'd like to ask you and Chairman Early, there is some sugges-
tion that smaller tribes are unable to administer programs for their
tribal members, that States and tribes should enter into agree-
ments that allow tribes to contract with the States to provide serv-
ices to their tribal members. Do you feel that might work in the
State of New Mexico?

Mr. EARLY. Mr. Chairman, I believe it would. I think we have
several tribes out them who are so small they cannot afford the ac-
counting systems that would be used to administer these type of
direct block grants. The larger tribes, yes, we have no problem. Ex-
ample, I have served at Laguna Pueblo as Governor for five terms,
and we do have the correct type of accounting systems to admin-
ister any type of grant that may come down. We've been very suc-
cessful in that, and in administering our 638 contracts throughout
the years, and I think we're very capable.

But I do say that the smaller tribes would need help, and I think
the State is willing. I think with the efforts of our representative,
our good friend, Nick and others in the legislature who have been
very helpful working with the area tribes.

The CHAIRMAN. Would it also not.be a workable proposal to have
the smaller tribes join in a kind of consortia and receive a block
grant and then distribute it?

Mr. EARLY. Yes, sir; very possible. I think one avenue that I
could pursue would be maybe funding to the All Indian Pueblo
Council to administer those programs to the smaller tribes.

The CHAIRMAN. Representative Salazar, in your many years of
service, have you seen conditions improve on the Indian reserva-
tions in your State, or become worse, or remain the same?

Mr. SALAZAR. I must say, Mr. Chairman, that within the last
maybe 5 years or so, the Native American tribes have begun to
prosper, thanks to the Gambling Regulatory Act, some of them
have gotten into the gambling business, and are now beginning to
prosper. They are setting up many businesses.

However, the Native Americans in New Mexico continues to be
economically depressed, have the highest unemployment in the
State, they continue to have the smallest per capita income in the
State, they have the highest percentage of school students drop out
of school and the list goes on and on.

I might also add that in the area of health care for instance, the
State of New Mexico is studying and attempting to form some kind
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of universal care for all New Mexicans in the State including Na-
tive Americans. For some reason or another, because of their
health care, they get through IHS they were left out of the plan-
ning process. We also looked at what Congress was attempting to
do in this area, and somehow they were not made a total part of
the planning process either.

If you look deeply at health care for Native Americans, you
would find there are no programs in the area of mental health or
long-term care for the elderly. Mr. Chairman, you asked a question
a while ago of a previous witness who gave testimony here, what
would happen if this block grant fell short of the need since they
don't have a mechanism in place to tax because in my understand-
ing the block grants will not be increased on a year-to-year basis,
but merely will be pretty much the same block grant for some time
to come.

Mr. Chairman, having experienced this for many years, as chair-
man of the subcommittee on appropriations for Health and Human
Services, and having witnessed how the Medicaid program has
grown in the past few years, I can't imagine now whatever moneys
are appropriated in the block grant program, if there isn't assist-
ance from the State or other sources, these block grants will not
be adequate in time to come. So I think jointly we will have to ad-
dress some of those issues as we talk about block grants.

The CHAIRMAN. Thank you very much.
Commissioner Florhaug, have you had discussions with the tribe

about uniform child support enforcement?
Mr. FLORHAUG. It's been an ongoing thing. I personally haven't

been involved in that. I know the, I think the fraud investigator
type, it's a cooperative type thing.

The CHAIRMAN. Chairman Whitefeather, since the county placed
the social services office on your reservation, has there been a sig-
nificant improvement in services to tribal members? Or has it
made a difference?

Mr. WHITEFEATHER. Well, I believe, Mr. Chairman, it's had some
positive impact. However, again, as was Stated by Commissioner
Florhaug, it's difficult to get social workers that are of American
Indian descent. And given the unique situation of the Red Lake
lands, where our non-Indian employees cannot own land, they gen-
erally commute distances from 30 to 40 miles .to come to work. And
a lot of times what happens is when the doors close at 5 o'clock,

so does the person and we don't see the person until the next morn-
ing, or perhaps, if it's on a weekend, on Monday. So there's a little
bit of an issue there with continuity that some of the social service
workers are not available as they otherwise would be in other types
of settings.

But it has improved to some degree. However, not to the extent
that we would like to see it.

The CHAIRMAN. I want to thank the witnesses, and thank you for
coming today, and we appreciate very much your testimony. Thank
you very much.

Our next panel is Mark Mercier, who is the chairman of the Con-
federated Tribes of the Grand Ronde Tribal Council; Joan Rebar,
who is the chairperson of the Sac and Fox Nation, Reserve, KS;
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Merle Boyd, the second chief of the Sac and Fox Nation, Stroud,
OK. Please join us at the table.

I would like to State for the record, while the witnesses are teat-
ing themselves, that the committee invited the Department of
Labor, Administration for Employment and Training, to appear at
this hearing, and they did not respond to our request.

We'd like to begin with Chairman Mercier. Welcome.
STATEMENT OF MARK MERCIER, CHAIRMAN, CONFEDERATED

TRIBE OF THE GRAND RONDE TRIBAL COUNCIL, GRAND
RONDE, OR

Mr. MERCIER. Good morning, Mr. Chairman.
My name is Mark Mercier, I'm the tribal chairman for the Con-

federated Tribes of Grande Ronde in Western Oregon. And we're
grateful for the opportunity to present testimony supporting tribal
block grants, as part of Indian national welfare reform.

Our tribe was terminated in 1954, and was restored to Federal
recognition in 1983. The consequences of termination resulted in
poverty for a majority of our membership. In early 1984, we did a
socioeconomic survey that showed our unemployment rate was 39
percent, and only 48 percent of our membership had high school di-
plomas. No doubt, .our tribal council is dedicated to substantially
reducing or eradicating those percentages.

The termination experience has also prompted us to seek thefullest expression of our powers of self-government. We strongly
support the idea of flexible Federal funding for tribes, includingwelfare block grants.

With the BIA, we have entered into an unprecedented agreement
called a Self-Determination Accord. This provides us the flexibility
to provide the services as we see fit pertaining to our local cir-
cumstances. With the Indian Health Service, we have entered into
a self-governance compact which we hope will give us the needed
latitude to provide the kind of health care that our membership
has determined we need.

I wish to point out to this committee that we wish not to spurn
the Federal Government. Instead, it's our philosophy to explore
ways to strengthen our sovereignty by building our government-to-
government relationship on a cooperative basis with all levels of
government. Our philosophy, our experience and the relationship
we have with our membership makes us confident that we can ca-
pably administer flexible welfare block grants. Our membership
looks to our governing body for guidance and assistance.

Make no mistake, for us, assistance does not mean long-term re-
liance or dependency. As a governing body, our council is familiar
with the old Chinese expression, you can give a man a fish and let
him eat if for a day, or you can teach him how to fish, and he can
eat the rest of his life. Under the Accord of Self-Governance, we are
redesigning these programs, which we hope will foster independ-
ence. We will require our membership to sign contracts for these
types of assistance, with specific goals and standards, making it
clear that we expect them to ultimately become productive and self-
sufficient.

Mr. Chairman, we believe that Congress can help by passing leg-
islation which will provide the needed flexibility for tribes to ad-
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minister these block grant programs. We have some suggestions
with key components regarding flexibility that cover four basic cat-
egories. Number one, tribes may or may not wish to operate pro-
grams now operated by States. Legislation should enable tribes to
forge agreements with states if they opt to do so.

No. 2, flexibility for reporting and application requirements. No
doubt, tribes are much smaller than states, and some may have
less administrative capacity. Reporting and application require-
ments aimed at states may be very burdensome for some of these
tribes.

No. 3, flexibility is needed for tribes to determine service popu-
lation. While there are many large land-based tribes throughout
the United States who may want to serve all the Indian people on
or near their reservations, there are tribes in Western Oregon who
have large, multi-county service areas as a result of being termi-
nated and restored again. Now, many of these service areas overlap
amongst many of the different tribes, and some of them include the
major metropolitan areas in Oregon.

While serving the membership of their own tribes would not be
difficult, it would be extremely difficult to provide services to all In-
dian people in these major metro areas since there is an enormous
amount of population from other reservations and other commu-
nities from throughout the United States. So flexibility on service
populations would address this, to let the tribes determine who
they would be able to serve.

No. 4, we have previously heard that there are some tribes who
are very small but located close to each other. And we are aware
that they have formed consortiums to provide other types of serv-
ices, health and welfare services and what have you. And so we
would urge the Congress to provide that flexibility to give them the
opportunity to provide services under these consortiums if tribes
were wishing to do that.

So in my closing statement, I believe that the buzz word to all
of this, Mr. Chairman, would be flexibility. And so with that, I wish
to thank this committee for providing our tribe the opportunity to
be present here today to express our views.

Thank you.
[Prepared statement of Mr. Mercier appears in appendix.]
The CHAIRMAN. Thank you very much, Chairman Mercier. I hope

you won't mind when I quote you from your written statement,
when you say, Mr. Chairman, we will have no difficulty putting
welfare block grants to use in a more effective and efficient way
than either a Federal or State agency has or could. I appreciate
very much that statement, and I hope it's shared by the majority
of the tribes. Because I think that's really what this should be all
about. I appreciate that statement, aiv4 I appreciate your leader-
ship of the Grande Ronde Tribe.

Joan Rebar, the chairperson, Chief of the Sac and Fox Nation.
Welcome and thank you for being with us this morning.
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STATEMENT OF JOAN REBAR, CHAIRWOMAN, SAC AND FOX
NATION OF MISSOURI IN NEBRASKA AND KANSAS, ACCOM-
PANIED BY IDA NADEAU, UNITED TRIBES' DIRECTOR OF EM-
PLOYMENT AND TRAINING

MS. REBAR. Thank you, Chairman McCain.
My name is Joan Rebar, and I'm the Chairperson of the Sac andFox Nation of Missouri in Kansas and Nebraska. rm testifying

today on behalf of our involvement in two tribal consortiums that
operate programs for several cf the resident Kansas tribes. Accom-
panying me today and testifying separately is Ida Nadeau, United
Tribes' Director of Employment and Training.

I wish to express our appreciation to Senator John McCain, the
Chairman of the committee, and to the other members of the com-mittee for holding these hearings today at this crucial juncture in
determining how programs will operate in Indian Country. We are
particularly appreciative of Senator Kassebaum and her staff for
their interest and encouraging our participation at this hearing.

It is important, I think, to emphasize that the underlying prin-ciple is that tribes have a government-to-government relationshipwith the United States. This relationship is separate from thestates and was designed in part to protect the tribes from the
States. Although there are institutional, political and economic rea-sons, the record is clear that States have consistently failed to pro-vide effective and adequate services to the tribes and Indian peo-ple.

Regarding the current debate on block grants and program con-
solidations, we need to recognize the unique Federal-Indian rela-tionship, and the history of past failures when responsibility wasshifted to the States. Along with other tribes and tribal organiza-
tions, we support the following principles with respect to welfarereform block grants:

A 3-percent set-aside to tribes from each program; development
of formula distribution by the tribes and the Secretary of the Inte-
rior; direct funding for job training to tribes and trilDal organiza-
tions; recognition of tribal court child support orders.

My Tribe, the Sac and Fox Nation of Missouri, is a small tribe
with a population of 353 members, and a reservation area of 25
square miles in rural Kansas and Nebraska. Twenty-five years ago,the resident Kansas tribes realized that because of their small size,
administering programs effectively would be difficult. Organizing
multi-tribal consortiurns was, and remains, in our view, a viable
way to provide services to Indian people, enabling Indian individ-uals and families to become contributing members of their commu-nity.

One of the multi-tribal organizations, Native American Family
Services, is a consortium of three tribes, two of whom extend intoNebraska. It provides a critical role in assisting and guiding state
agencies and court systems with respect to the requirements and
procedures of the Indian Child Welfare Act. Complying with the In-
dian Child Welfare Act's notice and preference placement directivesis often unfamiliar territory and difficult for the states. Cultural
values and heritage issues are often an intricate part of evaluating
Indian children and their needs in a placement determination. Our
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agency is better equipped as are tribal programs generally to pro-
vide these critical culturally sensitive services.

Direct provisions of funding to tribal programs, along with re-
sponsibilities, will reduce the duplicative and sometimes conflicting
multf-:county, and in our case, multi-state, licensing requirements
for staff and foster care placement.

The second tribal consortium is United Tribes, which represents
the Iowa and Sac and Fox, whose reservations are adjacent to each
other. Its objectives are to promote and assist the development of
cultural and social economic opportunities related to Indian tribes.
It operates the USDA food distribution program, the Women, In-
fant and Children program, and the JTPA program. As noted ear-
lier, Ida Nadeau, our JTPA Director, will describe our JTPA pro-
gram.

In closing, I want to thank the committee for its efforts. I urge
you to support amendments that provide for direct funding at the
3-percent set-aside levels for tribes, as well as other principles the
other witnesses and I have endorsed.

Thank you.
[Prepared statement of Ms. Rebar appears in appendix.]
The CHAIRMAN. Thank you very much, Chairperson Rebar.
Ms. Nadeau, we have your complete statement for the record, if

you'd like to make a statement.
STATEMENT OF IDA NADEAU, DIRECTOR, JTPA DIRECTOR,

UNITED TRIBES OF KANSAS AND SOUTHEAST NEBRASKA, INC.

MS. NADEAU. Thank you for the opportunity to talk briefly about
our job training program. I'm nrry to hear that the Department
of Labor declined your invitation. I think if you're going to look at
welfare reform, you certainly have to look at employment and
training programs.

The United Tribes' job training program covers 114 counties in
3 different States. And we're a relatively small program money-
wise, in that we receive less than $500,000 a year. During the prior
completed program year, nearly 67 percent of our clients terminat-
ing entered unsubsidized employment. And an additional 26 per-
cent were either school dropouts who returned to full-time school,
clients who entered a 4-year college program or joined some branch
of the military. This was done at an average cost of $3,150 per par-
ticipant.

This is only accomplished because as a direct Federal-funded pro-
gram, we are able to determine at the local level the employment
and training needs of our communities. And we feel this is essen-
tial if we're going to reduce poverty and unemployment within the
Indian communities that we serve.

We have not always been this successful. In 1990, we had a 33-
percent entered employment rate, which caused us to take a long
look at what we were doing, and do some assessment. The first
thing that we found, we were trying to make the reservation model
the same as the State, we were trying to train people for the labor
market demand for the entire State. And we found that the State
labor market statistics had very little to do with the reservation or
within driving distance of the reservation. And at that time, we
started developing our own data labor market demand.
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More importantly, we found that we needed to focus on quality,
not the quantity, and to ask ourselves with each client what needs
to be done, and what other social service programs and resources
are available to make this person employable in a job that allows
them to be independent of all social programs. We also came to the
realization that we must not look at clients as individuals, but to
look at the entire family. Many times an unemployed person
thinks, if they just had a job, everything else would be solved. But
it's hard to stay on a job if you're worried about child care, housing
or many other problems that our clients have. Of the 7 percent of
the clients who we are not successful with, let me assure you, it's
always because we do not look at the entire family situation.

In putting together a training plan that enables Indian and Na-
tive American people to become productive members of the commu-
nity, it is much easier to access those resources that the tribe has
through direct Federal funding as opposed to the state resources.
Therefore, I feel that it is essential for tribal governments and con-
sortiums to receive an equitable share of Federal funds through di-
rect funding to ensure that tribal innovation and flexibility is main-
tained as we strive to improve the quality of life for Indian and Na-
tive American people.

Thank you.
[Prepared statement of Ms. Nadeau appears in appendix.]
The CHAIRMAN. Thank you very much.
Mr. Merle Boyd, who is the second chief of the Sac and Fox Na-

tion, Stroud, OK.- Perhaps for the record, before you begin your
statement, you could describe the difference or relationship be-
tween the Sac and Fox Nation of Kansas and the Sac and Fox Na-
tion of Oklahoma.

STATEMENT OF MERLE BOYD, SECOND CHIEF, SAC AND FOX
NATION, STROUD, OK

Mr. BOYD. Senator McCain, that is a history lesson in itself, in
that we were originally from the Great Lakes area. Through gov-
ernment intervention, we were moved to Oklahoma. A group that
was being moved

The CHAIRMAN. What year?
Mr. BOYD. In 1846, I think is the correct year, pretty close to

that, we had settled in Kansas for about 1 year. And then we were
moved on to Oklahoma. A portion of the tribe did not want to lo,ave
Kansas, opted to stay there, opted to develop a reservation there.
But the majority were moved on to Oklahoma.

The CHAIRMAN. Both moves were forced moves?
Mr. BOYD. That's correct. And even the Sac and Fox that re-

mained in Iowa sneaked back to Iowa, bought land on their own
and created a reservation there. So all three tribes are placed at
the discretion of the Government.

The CHAIRMAN. And all three tribes have a common family back-
ground?

Mr. BOYD. That's correct, the same language, the same heritages,
the same beliefs and the same cultural beliefs.

The CHAIRMAN. That's very interesting. Thank you for clearing
that up for the record. I'm sure that some day, someone is going
to be reading this record and wonder why we had two different Sac
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and Fox Tribes represented here at this hearing. So we welcome
you, and please proceed with your testimony.

Mr. BOYD. Thank you. I know time is short. It's getting close to
lunch. I'm not one to read testimony. Hopefully, the entire testi-
mony will be put into the record.

The CHAIRMAN. Without objection, it shall be.
Mr. BOYD. I do want to talk about some high points that I feel

are important to our nation. We are a tribe, a self-governance tribe.
We're in our fourth year of self-governance with the BIA. We're in
our third year of th self-governance with the Department of
Health, IHS. We are in our third year of a prototype self-govern-
ance project with USDA, and are trying to develop a self-govern-
ance prototype with the Department of Housing and Urban Devel-
opment, HUD, and hope to accomplish that within the year.

The CHAIRMAN. How are you doing?
Mr. BOYD. Doing real well. Doing very well. And in reference to

block grants and what is submitted by the 104th Congress, we sup-
port the block grant concept in that it is basically what we've been
trying to do for the last 4 years in self-governance. And that is to
remove a lot of the layers of reporting, layers of bureaucracy, levels
of agencies thitt are involved in regulating funds in behalf of indi-
viduals within the States.

But we do feel like we are, in our particular situation and I think
all self-governance tribes, to go to the States on these block grants,
creates a layer of reporting that selfgovernance is not into today,
which involves, in our opinion, would create more bureaucracy than
we're accustomed today under self-governance.

We would support a set-aside, specific to Indian tribes, to allow
them to determine how they are going to administer those pro-
grams, whether it be under self-governance, 638 or in a consortium
with tribes, or even if they opt to allow the State to administer
those programs at that point. But I think it should be a choice of
the tribes.

We do have the relationship with the U.S. Government on sov-
ereignty, government-to-government relationship, and would hope
that the House and the Senate would continue to recognize that as
being a unique relationship that hopefully will be ongoing.

I will get to some of the notes I've underlined, only because it is
very important that I discuss the food program, in particular,
USDIA, which is going to be jeopardized under this. Right now, we
have the ability, because we are a tribal government, to access
more variety of foods, we are using the status of a government en-
tity to allow us to buy more diversity in foods.

The other thing is, if we go under a block grant system with the
State, under our particular state's regulations, we are not allowed
to access the food stamp program, and probably would not be, if we
were put under the State as well, it would also diminish our ability
to purchase foods, the diversity of foods that we're presently buy-
ing.

In closing, Senator, we do support the concept, we request a set-
aside for tnbes to determine their own destiny. Thank you.

[Prepared statement of Mr. Boyd appears in appendix. I

The CHAIRMAN. Well, thank you. And I appreciate you making
the connection between self-determination and self-governance and
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the block granting situation. I think there is a definite connection,
and as you said, it's what you and a nuinber of other tribal leaders
have been striving for, to be able to administer your own programs
with total independence, at the same time accountable to the mem-
bers of your tribe, accountable as is every other governmental
agency whose leaders are freely elected. And at the same time, bet-
ter equipped to understand the needs of your tribes than some very
dedicated people that happen to reside a very long ways away here
in Washingten, DC.

One question that I had for all the members, starting with you,
Chairman Mercier, do tribal programs currently administered by .

the tribes serve tribal members living off the reservation, and non-
tribal members living on the reservation?

Mr. MERCIER. In the past, specifically the Indian Health Service
had tried to get our tribe, had attempted to get our tribe to cover
the needs of all Indiar people living within our service area, which
covers a very broad area, six counties, to be exact. And so we told
the Indian Health Service that, if you're going to require the tribe
to do that, that we're going to need extra funding to provide the
services, especially in the city of Portland.

There's a substantial amount of Indian people, to reiterate what
I said earlier, from all over the United States, who have relocated
there for whatever reason. And so at that time, they had backed
off away from that. But that's something that we always have to
keep an eye on, to see if the Federal Government will attempt to
require tribes to do that.

The CHAIRMAN. Do you prefer to be called Chairperson Rebar, or
chief?

MS. REBAR. Chairperson.
The CHAIRMAN. Thank you. Would you respond to that question?
MS. REBAR. In the social service area, that's a State-run program.

And we operate our agency through their rules and regulations. In
United Tribes, we have programs that are federally-funded, such as
our commodities program, and we do service all Native Americans
living on and off the reservation in our service area, and fion-Indi-
an3 living within our service area on reservation.

The CHAIRMAN. While we're on you, since your reservation ex-
tends to more than one State, do you find that this creates obsta-
cles in administering or receiving welfare benefits?

Ms. REBAR. It does. Most of my tribe, the Sac and Fox Nation,
lives in Nebraska. We currently, through our social service pro-
grams, have no licensing in Nebraska and cannot serve those peo-
ple. So that doesn't get the attention it needs.

Some of the other programs that we offer, we go into three
States, in our other consortium, and services a three-State area.

The CHAIRMAN. Does that cause difficulties when you're dealing
with one State that has a different set of regulations?

Ms. REBAR. It would be much more difficult, and that's why we
feel that if we had the opportunity to run our own programs,
through our own regulations, that it would be much better to pro-
vide those services to those people. Plus, the quality of the service.
Sometimes the State regulations don't conform to the unique situa-
tion that the Indian people have in regard to their religion and

41



37

their cultural beliefs that need to be taken into consideration be-
fore administering certain services.

The CHAIRMAN. Thank you very much.
Mr. Boyd, does your tribe administer programs to serve tribal

members living off the reservation, and non-tribal members living
on the reservation?

Mr. Bor n the area of Indian Health, yes. We do service any
Indian that nves within our jurisdiction. And then on those tribal
members that live outside of our jurisdiction, we have created a
tribal fund that allows us to address those. They are not Federal
dollars, but we do service our tribal members outside our own ju-
risdiction with non-tribal funds.

The CHAIRMAN. If I moved onto your reservation, would I be eli-
gible to participate in tribal programs?

Mr. BOYD. In those areas that are specific to Indians, only if you
had a Cetificate Degree of Indian Blood card, yes. On those that
are not specific to, but just a general population, yes, you would be
allowed to participate.

The CHAIRMAN. Chairperson Rebar, if I moved onto your reserva-
tion, would I be eligible for participation in tribal programs?

Ms. REBAR. If you met the Federal guidelines, yes. Definitely.
The CHAIRMAN. Chairman Mercier.
Mr. MERCIE.I. Our reply would be the same, too, that as long as

they are a member of a federally-recognized tribe that we can pro-
vide the services.

The CHAIRMAN. I see. Well, I want to state for the record that
the committee has received written testimony from the following
tribes: Sauk Seattle, Eastern Band of Cherokee Nation, the San
Juan Southern Paiute, and the Minnesota Chippewa Tribe. Their
testimony will be made a part of the record.

[Referenced testimony appears in appendix.]
The CHAIRMAN. I want to thank you for your participation. I urge

your continued participation when the issue of welfare reaches the
floor of the Senate and we begin debate on the issues of how we
will treat Indian tribes. I would appreciate your continued involve-
ment, and I think that we have built a very strong record here
today, to make sure you're not excluded from this process and-from
receiving the kinds of funding and concern necessary in order to be
able to continue or better help Native Americans.

Thank you very much. This hearing is adjourned.
[Whereupon, at 11:50 a.m., the committee was adjourned, to re-

convene at the call of the Chair.)
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APPENDIX

ADDITIONAL MATERIAL SuBrvirrrED FOR THE RECORD

PREPARED STATEMENT OF HON. PAUL WELLSFONE, US. SENATOR, FROM MINNESOTA

Thank you Mr. Chairman. I would like to take this opportunity to commend you
on your leadership in convening a meeting of this Committee to discuss "welfare re-
form" and "block grants."

As you so astutely observed on March 8, Indian country is concerned that the
unique needs of Indian tribes will be ignored during the debate on block grants and
welfare reform. As you have further noted, Indian country is also concerned that
by promoting block grants the new majority in Congress intends to diminish the
trust responsibility that the United States, have toward American Indians and Alas-
ka Natives, and that some in the majority intend to use reform to undermine the
government-to-government relationship between the United States and Indian
tribes.

I too find it unfortunate that there are those who would choose to prophecy about
impending disaster instead of constructively trying to find ways to include tribal
governments in the welfare reform debate.

Finally, Mr. Chairman, I agree with you and the vice-chairman, that Indian is-
sues are neither Republican nor Democratic. They are unique, human issues which
call for bipartisan cooperation. By working together, and with the tribal leadership
in Indian country, I believe the Congress will uphold the unique moral and constitu-
tional relationship we have with Indian tribes.

PREPARED STATEMENT MARY Jo BANE, ASSISTANT SECRETARY FOR CIIiLDREN AND
FAMILIES, DEPARTMENT OF HEALTII AND HUMAN SERVICES

Chairman McCain and members of the Committee, it is my pleasure to come be-
fore you today to discuss Federal funding to Indian Tribal governments for welfare
and social service programs within the Administration for Children and Families.
As the Assistant Secretary for Children and Families, I am responsible for admin-
istering over 60 programs that promote the economic and social well-being of fam--
lies, children, individuals, and communities. I would like to take this time to de-
scribe briefly how Indian Tribes receive funding under these programs in order to
give this committee a context for examining the impact of current welfare reform
pmposals on Indian Tribes.

There is a strong Administration commitment to address the critical issues that
confront Tribes and Native American communities, as well as to help them achieve
their social, economic, and governance objectives. President Clinton demonstrated
his personal commitment when he met with Indian leaders from around the country
to outline the ininciples that executive departments and agencies are to follow in
their relationships with Tribal governments. As stated by the President, "the United
States Government has a unique legal relationship with Native American Tribal
governments as set forth in the Constitution of the United States, treaties, statutes,
and court decisions."

(39)
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This special relationship ip based on Tribal sovereignty, Tribal right of self-gov-
ernance, and the dnctrine of a special Federal trust responsibility towards Tribes.
Tribal sovereignty and Federal trust responsibility are indispensable components of
the government-to-government relationship that must be preserved between Tribes
and the United States government.

Our philosophy within ACF is to respect the right of self-determination and self-
governance of all Tribes and Native American communities and organizations. With-
in this context, our goal is to provide assistance so Native American communities
can become self-sufficient. We define a Native American community as self-sufficient
when it can generate and control the resources necessary to meet its social and eco-
nomic goals, and the needs of its members.

I believe it is fair to say that we have made significant progress in our efforts
to be more responsive to the needs of Native American people. It is equally fair to
say that much remains to be done, and to be learned about what should be done,
to better serve the Native American community.

When I first became Assistant Secretary for Children and Families, I set out to
establish a clear vision for our agency. We have articulated a vision that focuses
our programs on:

Empowering families and individuals to increase their own economic inde-
pendence and productivity;

Promoting'strong, healthy, supoortive communities having a positive impact
on the quality of life and the development of children;

Establishing partnerships with individuals, front-line service providers, com-
munities, American Indian Tribes, Native communities, States, and Congress
that produce solutions that transcend traditional agency boundaries;

Planning, reforming, and integrating services to improve needed access; and
Working with individuals with developmental disabilities, refugees, and mi-

grants to address their needs, strengths, and abilities.
Among the numerous programs administered by ACF in support of this vision,

tribes receive funding directly in some cases, and in others funding or services are
provided through the States and localities. I am pleased thatwe were able to submit
to this Committee last month our Phase I Report on an "Analysis of the Provision
of Services to Native Americans by Programs within the Administration for Chil-
dren and Families". The report provides brief abstracts on each of the major ACF
programs providing funding or services to Tribes with funding level and dollar
amounts to Native Americans, if available.

I will take this opportunity to highlight those programs that have specific funding
allocations for Native Americans:

In fiscal year 1995, three percent, or almost $28 million, is reserved for In-
dian Tribes under the Child Care and Development Block Grant program.

Indian Head Start funding for fiscal year 1995 is slightly more than $105
million, just under three percent of the fiscal year funding level.

Under the Family Preservation and Support Services program, $1.5 million,
or one percent of the fiscal year 1995 funding, is set-aside for eligible Indian
Tribes.

The Family Violence Prevention and Services program has more than nine
percent of the fiscal year funding, or $3 million, as tlie Indian set-aside for fiscal
year 1995.

Under the Community Services Block Grant program, almost $2.5 mill'on is
set aside for Tribes in fiscal year 1995.

The Low Income Home Energy Assistance Program (LIHEAP) Indian set-
aside for fiscal year 1995 (to date) is $13.6 million.

The estimated Tribal allocation for the Job Opportunities and Basic Skills
Training (JOBS) program is $9.1 million in fiscal year 1995.

The Emergency Community Services Homeless Grant Program set-aside for
Federally-recognized Indian Tribes in fiscal year 1995 is just under $300,000,
or 1.5 percent of the appropriated hinds.

In addition to these programs, the Administration for Native Americans (ANA)
with a funding level of $38.4 million in fiscal year 1995, serves over 550 federally-
recognized Tribes (including over 220 Alaska Native Tribal governments), about 60
Tribes that are State-recognized or seeking Federal recognition, Indian and Alaska
Native organizations, Native Hawaiian communities, and Native populations
throughout the Pacific Basin. ANA will use this funding to assist Native American
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communities and their citizens to move further toward social and economic self-suf-
ficiency.

In fiscal year 1994, ANA awarded 215 grants for governance, social, and economic
development projects. These grants were used for the expansion and creation of
businesses ancl jobs; youth leaclership and entrepreneurship projects; tourism enter-
prises; shopping centers; diversified agricultural projects; cultural centers; the first
Native American tour business; fishenes; eneru and natural resource management;
and fish and wildlife preservationa vital neoessity to support the traditional life-
style and economies of the Tribes.

In contrast to these ACF programs that provide direct funding to Tribes, there
are a number of ACF programs that provide funding directly to States and localities,
and they in turn provide services to 'Tribes. For example, the Aid to Families with
Dependent Children (AFDC) program, the nation's largest cash assistance program
serving needy families with chiloiren, is funded jointly by the Federal and state gov-
ernments. States receive fundingdirectly from the Federal government and admin-
ister the program within broad F'ederal guidelines. Tribal members must apply for
cash assistance through the State-administered AFDC program. Since this is an en-
titlement,program, every individual applying for benefits, wno meets the eligibility
requirements of the State, is provided assistance.

We encourage each of our pmgrams to address Native American needs by looking
beyond the categorical bounclanes and merging funds wherever permitted in the
statute. Merging funds creates a concentration of resources to better address local
problems with a more comprehensive initiative. Merging funds also administratively
simplifies the grantee application process and reduces costs by allowing one agency
to handle the review and approval.

The Administration for Native Americans has successfully me.-ged funds from
agencies within, as well as outside, the Department. For example, within the De-
partment, several operating divisions are working together to reduce the incidence
of Fetal Alcohol Syndrome and infant mortality among certain Tribes. Inter-agency
agreements between ANA and the Bureau of Indian Affairs, the Environmental Pro-
tection Agency, and the Department of Commerce have assisted Tribes in diverse
areas, such as environmental monitoring, resource utilization guidelines, assess-
ments of Indian forest lands and forest management, and development of an inter-
tribal communications network. Interagency agreements are a very flmible, power-
ful, and practical arrangement for concentrating the resources of government to
meet the particular needs of the program's constituents.

In addition to focusing on funding mechanisms for Tribes, I would like to share
some examples of situations in which Tribes have creatively used our funds to pro-
vide a comprehensive range of services. This Administration's vision for children
and families is one in which communities bring together services and formal and
informal supports for families in a way that is comprehensive and responsive to the
unique strengths and unique needs of every family. The best Tribal child and family
programs truly exemplify this vision: they do an extraordinary job of putting to-

gether services in a comprehensive way for children and families. For example, one
Tribe in our Northwest Region put together a continuum of programs for young chil-
dren and their families by linking a program for infants and toddlers funded by the
Department of Education, a Head Start program, a Tribal school, and the Child
Care and Development Block Grant child care program, which in that Tribe focused
on family care for children of all ages.

Our job in the Federal government is to support Tribal governments in providing
this kind of comprehensive and responsive array of services to meet child and family
needs. We have worked in the past two years to strengthen our ability to provide
this support:

We held our national Tribal child care conference -the first one everin re-
sponse tc requests from our Tribal customers for a chance to share ideas and
experiences. The second conference will be held this summer.

We developed a partnership with Indian higher education institutions and
the AmeriCorps national service initiative, to work together to recruit and train
volunteers, many of them from the Tribal communities, to work in Head Start
and child care programs in Indian communities.

With support from this C mittee, we have moved ahead to ensure that
American Indian Head Start is a flagship component of our national Head Start
program, exemplifying the emphasis on quality comprehensive services for

young children and their families that is so central to the bipartisan Head Start
reauthorization.

With this information providing the backdmp, I will now address the impact of
welfare reform on funding to Tribes.

Nrio
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First, however, I must reiterate the Administration's strong support for enactmentof real and effective welfare reform that promotes the basic values of work and re-sponsibility. Last year, the President proposed a sweeping welfare reform packagethat embodies these values. It would have: established tough work requirements
while providing opportunities for education, job training, and child care to workingpeople; imposed tough child support enforcement measures; required teen mothersto live at home, stay in school, and identify their child's father; increased State flexi-bility and accountability; and maintained protections for children.

The Administration's welfare reform package reflected its commitment to Tribalgovernment and its recognition of the unique needs of Tribal communities. For ex-ample, 1) it provided new opportunities for Tribal pvernments to participate in theJOBS program, 2) strengthened the funding of the Tribal JOBS program, 3) author-ized Tribes to expend JOBS funds on economic development activities, 4) provided
special flexibility for Tribes in administering the provisions of time-limited benefitsand related work activities, and 5) gave Thbal governments access to title IVAchild care funds to support self-sufficiency efforts. These provisions and the otherprovisions in the Administration's bill recognized not just the principle of Tribal sov-ereignty and Tribal right to self-governance, but also the unique ecwomic cir-
cumstances faced by Native American communities. The block grant approach, asenvisioned in H.R. 4, falls far short of the basic goals and values that most Ameri-cans want welfare reform to promote. Unfortunately, the bill gets the values allwrong. It is too weak on moving people from welfare to work and too tough on inno-cent kids.

H.R. 4 relies on the States to solve the problems of requiring work and protectingchildren. It would completely scrap the shared State, Federal and Tribal partner-
ship, cut funding, eliminate the State match, and block grant moat programs. Thiswould create a system in which opportunities and responsibilities could vary dra-matically from one State to another. Where children may be protected in someStates but not in others. Where accountability for the money that taxpayers pay intothe Federal Treasury rests almost entirely with the States. Under this system, itis difficult to predict how Tribal members would fare.

Not only would the bill block grant most programs to the States, but it would re-move current Tribal funding set-asides for ACF programs, with the exception of theChild Care and Development Block Grant. Current statutory Tribal set-asides forprograms, such as JOBS and Family Preservation and Family Support, would beeliminated. Therefore, even in situations where Tribes currently receive direct fund-ing, services would be provided by the States using their block grant funds.
I look forward to working with this Committee to build upon our support of Na-tive American self-governance, economic development, and self-sufficiency. We willwork closely with Native American leaders as we proceed with Phase II of our re-port to this Committee on the development of a plan, including legislative rec-

ommendations, to allow Tribes and other Native American organizations to consoli-date grants administered by our department. In addition, as ACF programs comebefore the Congress, we will examine with you the appropriateness of incorporatingprovisions to allow direct funding for Tribes.
I would be happy to answer any questions at this time.

PREPARED STATEMENT OF BOBBY WHITEFEATHER, CHAIRMAN, RED LAKE BAND OF
CHIPPEWA INDIANS

Good morning, Chairman McCain and Committee members, I am Bobby
Whitefeather, Chairman of the Red Lake Band of Chippewa Indians - State ofMinnesota. I am pleased to testify here today on behalf of the Red Lake Band re-

garding welfare reform. The Red Lake Band has a long and unique history of in-
volvement in reforming the manner in which social services are provided for Tribalmembers living on the Red Lake Indian Reservation. Red Lake has been involvedin reforming both the local administration of welfare services as well as in effortsto reform the system of welfare assistance at the national level. Reforming the na-tional welfare system is an important endeavor which will affect every tribe. It isimportant, therefore, that any efforts at reform directly address the needs of tribalgovern me nts .

The Red Lake Band commends Chairman McCain and Senators Inouye, Camp-bell, Thomas and Simon for introducing and sponsoring S. 285, a bill which author-izes tribal governments to contract for or receive grants for title XX funds directlyfrom the federal government. This legislation adolresses a fundamental flaw RedLake Enterprises:Red Lake Sawmill, Red Lake Fishing Industry, Red Lake Bingo,Red Lake I3uilders, Chippewa Trading Post, Red Lake & Ponemah in the system,
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which currently provides for grants directly to States only. S. 285 is a meaningful

step in the direction of giving tribal gvvernments the much needed authority to pro-

vide sufficient welfare services to its members. However, S. 285 addresses only title

XX funds. Action needs to be taken to empower tribes to manage the broad spec-

trum of social services encompassed in welfare reform. Solutions to the unreason-

ably high levels of poverty, hunger and unemployment facing Indian country today

can only be found by authorizing Tribal governments to design, manage and operate

their own social service programs.
The Red Lake Band has a unique and long history of working with Federal, State

and county governments to provide social services to its members. In 1965 the

Beltrami Cunty Welfare Department opened a branch office in the Bureau of In-

dian Affairs Red Lake Agency building. This was a monumental step forward in pro-

viding services to Red Lake residents. Since that time, the Red Lake Band, Beltrami

County and the BIA have worked together to establish guidelines and to outline

reaponsIlzilities for the delivery of human services to resioients of the Reservation.

The Red Lake Band is in a unique position among Tribes interested in reforming

welfare because it has aheady initiated discussions with County and State officials

in efforts to reform the current methods of Human Services Alministration. In

1993, discussions began between Red Lake and Beltrami County about ways to

change the administrative structure of social service programs affec'ng members of

the Red Lake Band living on the reservation. Under current law, th county is re-

sponsible for administering many of the social welfare programs benefiting members

of the band. The county has expressed a sincere desire to be relieved of the respon-

sibility of providing services to Band members for financial and other reasons. We

have, therefore, engaged in dialogue to explore other options of administering the

services needed on the reservation.
The county's main concerns in continuing to operate these services are the pro-

gram and athninistrative costs. While much of the costs are reimbursed by the fed-

eral and state governments, there is still a portion of these costs which is incurred

directly by the County. County property tax revenues are used to pay the costs in-

curred directly by the County in providing services to members of the Red Lake

Band. Because the Red Lake Reservation land has never been allotted and therefore

is not taxable, the Band does not make any direct contribution to the overall prop-

erty tax base for the County. The County elves that this arrangement is unfair

because the Reservation account:3 for a significant portion of the land in Beltrami

Cou nty.
It should be noted that the Tribe does contribute significantly to the commercial

activity of Beltrami County. The Red Lake Reservation attracts to and churns with-

in Beltrami County a significant amount of money in the form of jobs, procurement

of goods, and provision of services. In addition, much of the public assistance bene-

fits are spent 1Dy Red Lake consumers in Beltrami County commerce. This boost in

economic activity within Beltrami County enhances property values upon which the

County levies its property tax. Nevertheless, it is the perception of some residents

of the County that it provides the Reservation with services and receives nothing

in return.
The lack of stable funding from the State is also a motivating factor for the Coun-

ty in wanting to alter the current administration of welfare services. Each year it

becomes more and more difficult to secure reimbursement through the State. In re-

cent years it has become increasingly difficult to obtain sufficient funding from the

State to reimburse the County. There is every indication that this situation will only

get more difficult in the years to come. The fear of less and less reimbursement from

the State is a deep concern for the County and a concern of the tribe's in the event

that it takes on the County's responsibilities.
Red Lake is currently engaging a dialogue with the County and meetings are on-

going. The State Department of Health and Human Services is also involved in this

dialoglie. The initial goal is to identify the problems within the current system and

develop strategies to improve upon this system. We all agree that we are working

toward the same goal which is to provide better services in the most economically

efficient way possible and in a manner which meets the unique needs of Indians

living on the 1Reservation. Under current federal law, however, there is no oppor-

tunity for the County or State to transfer federal funding or administrative respon-

sibilities to the Tribe.
The failure of the current welfare assistance system can be seen across all of In-

dian country, as well as at Red Lake. Poverty, unemployment, alcohol and substance

abuse, juvenile delinquency, and out-of-home placement of children occur at rates

among Native Americans that are well above that of the general population. One-

half of all Indian children under the age of 6 live in poverty. 50% of the female

headed families in Indian country live in poverty. The national rate is 31.1%, signifi-

:
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cantly lower than the figures in Indian country. These statistics evidence a broadfailure of the current system in addressing the welfare needs of Indians. These ratesare estimated to be even higher on the Red Lake Indian Reservation. In 1989, about70% of female headed families were living in poverty. The unemployment rate is es-timated to be about 50% on the Reservation. Change is needed in order to addressthese unacceptably high rates of poverty and unemployment. Tribes are in the bestposition to determine what change is needed and to devise strategies to addreas theoverwhelming needs of their people.

At Red La Ice, the federal, state, and county governments fund most of the pro-grams provided, and the County has primary responsibility for administering theprograms. There are numerous problems in the ad of the welfare sys-tem. Social workers are overwhelmed by a large caseload. They are unable, there-fore, to provide the quality and types of services needed by Indians on the Reserva-tion. Tnioal programs relate most effectively to economically disadvantaged clientson a flexible, person-to-person,
face-to-face basis. The administrative structure thatcharacterizes state and county-administered programs is often at odds with the typeof programs which could be successful on our Reservation.The current social services system in Red Lake is overwhelmed with high demandand expanding need for services. For example, lack of appropriate resources and in-adequate staffing patterns lead to a higher portion of out of home placements. Fos-ter care is one ot' the largest social services expenses on the Reservation. If accessto additional services and staff were available, we believe the delivery system couldbe more efficient and could provide better quality services to Red Lake families. In1988 the Department of Health and Human Services and the Department of the In-terior commissioned a study which produced a report entitled Indian Child Welfare:A Status Report. The report concluded that Tribal child welfare programs were, inmany ways, outperforming state systems. The community based services created toserve the needs of Indians residing on the reservation were found to be more effec-tive than state services even though the Tribes faced an unstable budget with inad-equate funding. The study pointed out, as an example proving its finding, that In-dian children placed by state and BLA agencies are more often placed outside oftheir homes, in more restrictive placements, and stay in substitute care longer thanCaucasian children.

In addition to the inadequacies of services currently being provided, there is alsothe problem that the funding of services remains uncertain year to year. The Stateis becoming less reliable every year in its appropriations for welfare services for In-dians at Red Lake. The County is actively seeking a way to diminish its responsibil-ities in administering programa. While funds are available through the IFIS, theyare primarily for substance abuse only. BLA funds are intended km last resort as-sistance and one-time emergency; situations. In the current system, Red Lake isstrapped by administrative bureaucracy and unable to fully resolve the quandaryin which it finds itself. Legislation which would provide the Tribe with the authorityand sufficient funding to operate its own programs would provide the Tribe with amonumental opportunity to begin to find creative and efficient solutions to the prob-lems faced by its members.
Meaningful reForm of the welfare system as it pertains to Indians will only be ac-complished with legislation which provides the authority and funding necessary fortribal governments to contract for or receive grants to operate their own welfare pro-grams. Many of the proposals being discussecl regarding welfare inform include cre-ating more block grant programs to be made available to states, similar to the wayTitle XX ia currently distributed. Under these conditions, Tribal governments areoften squeezed out and provided no funds at all. This is evidenced by the recent re-port issued by the Office of the Inspector General which revealed that 15 of the 24states with the lari;est Native American populations failed to provide Title )0( fundsto Indian tribes between 1989 and 1993. The report concluded that Tribes did notreceive funding because Title XX currently does rot provide funds directly to Tribes' and because states are not required or encouraged to share the funds they receivewith Tribes. It is, therefore, critical that provisions in the final welfare legislationinclude authority for tribes to receive direct funding from the federal governmentto operate social service pmgrams. Otherwise tribes will be left with little or nofunding to provide social services to an already under served population.It is vitally important, however, that flexibility and choice for Tribal governmentsbe built into the system. Tribes should be given the option to manage their own pro-grams. Each Tribe is thereby empowered to make the decision best for its people.Some tribes may contract with the State or County to provide services. Other tribesmay pay non-profit organizations to manage and administer their program. Manytribes, such as Red Lake, will run the programs themselves. This flexibility allowstribal governments to determine what is best for their members. Each tribe is dif-
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ferent, with varying needs, priorities and conditions. Each tribe must decide for it-
self how the services are to be provided.

Red Lake also supports the fundamental goal of tribal control of resources. Con-
trol by tribal governments over welfare programs offers the best hope that tribaly
members' reliance on those benefits will be transitional'and of maximum value, be-
cause tribe governments can tailor the welfare program and enhance incentives that
are culturally and socially appropriate as well as target social services directly at
the need in an efficient manner. Tribe control allows for the adaption of programs
as needs on the reservation change. Finally, tribe governments are in the best posi-
tion to determine what the needs of their members are and how to design prngrams
best suited to meet those needs. Federal, state, and even county governments are
too far removed from the realities of life in Indian country to be capable of designing
programs which would meet the unique needs of each Tribe.

By affirming and supporting the authority of tribes to design their own social
service systems tribe family values will be fostered and tribes will be allowed to
take the maximum advantage of local and regional resources. Empowering tribes to
create workable solutions to the welfare problems they face is the best hope of solv-
ing the overwhelming problems of poverty and unemployment in Indian country.

Finally, legislation authorizing tribes to manage their own social service programs
has the potential to assist the Red T ake Band and Beltrami County in finding a
long lasting solution to the dilemmas we face in redesigning the administration of
our current welfare assistance program. Such legislation would be consistent with
the efforts we have made thus far and would facilitate the reaching of an agree-
ment.S. 285 is a meaningful step in that direction and is just the type of legislation
we have been working toward since the beginning of our recent efforts in 1993.

While the Red Lake Band fully supports the efforts of this Committee to make
available direct resources to Tribes to operate their own welfare programs, there are
some remaining concerns about such a policy. With the general wave of fiscal re-
straint and the House efforts at reforming welfare, there is some concern that tribes
will be given the authority to manage their own welfare programs but will then be
stripped of the resources necessary to operate those programs. Stater and Counties
have a tax base and other resources upon which to draw to provide these necessary
pmgrams. Most tribes do not have such resourms and would then be unable to pro-
vide the services so critically needed on their reservations. In order for this endeav-
or to be successful, there needs to be an insured commitment at the federal level
to pmvide adequate funding resources to tribes for the operation of soci, i service
programs on the Reservation. The Red Lake Band applauds this Comn .ttee's ef-
forts, but also requests that the Committee assist the tribes in safeguarding the re-
sources necessary to make such legislation a success.

Red Lake is also very concerned about the negative restrictions being discussed
in the welfare reform debate. Because of the unique conditions on reservations and
in Indian country generally, federal direction to states and tribes mandating re-
quirements and penalties is not appropriate. For example, the unemployraent rate
is very high in Indian country and in Red ISe, as discussed earlier in my testimony.
Requirements that certain percentages of recipients of assiatance be engaged in
woric activities would be unrealistic and unattainable for most tribe governments.
Along with the authority and funding to manage programs, Tribal governments will
need flenbility to implement solutions uniquely designed to meet their specific
needs.

A final concern for Red Lake regards the definition of "Tribal Organization" in S.
285 and any future legislation which g:ves Tribes the authority and funding co man-
age their own social service programs. The definition of "Tribal Organization" in S.
285 mirrors the definition of Indian Organization in the Indian SelfDetermination
and Education Act, P.L. 93-638. The current regulations governing P.L. 93-638
have further defined Tribal Organizaticn to require that "a request for a contract
must, be made by the tnbe that will receive services under the contract" and to re-
quire that "in cases where a contract is let to an organization to perform services
benefiting morethan one Indian tribe, the approval of each such Indian tribe shall
be a prerequisite to the letting of such a contract." 26 C.F.R. sec. 271.2. We would
request that this Committee include similar statutory language clarifying the intent
of S. 285 and any fiituro legislation regarding the eligibility of tribe organizations
to receive funds from the total amounts set-aside for Indians. Such clarification
would protect the integrity of the intent of the legislation to empower tribal govern-
ments to operate their own social service programs.

In conclusion, I would like to thank the Committee for this opportunity to express
my tribe's views on the issues surrounding welfare reform.

c`'1 0
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PREPARED STATEMENT OF RICHARD P. FLORHAUG, COUNTY COMMISSIONER DISTRICT
4, RELTRAMI CouNTY, MN

Good morning, Chairman McCain and other Committee members, I am Dick
Florhaug, County Commissioner for District 4, Beltrami County, MN, which in-
cludes the Red IAke Reservation. I am pleased to testify here today on behalf of
Beltrami County regarding welfare reform. Beltrami County is committed to reform-
ing the way in which services are provided to the residents of our County. Reform
is an important endeavor which will affect every County and Indian Tribe in the
United States. When I was chair of the Beltrami County Board of Commissioners
in 1993, I helped initiate a new effort to collaborate with the Red Lake Band to re-
align services for the Red Lake Band members living on the Reservation. I want
to state for the record Beltrami County stands steadfastly in support of the Red
Lake Band's josition presented to this C,ommittee today. As a partner with the Red
Lake Band, 13eltrami County understands that tribal governments must not be left
out of the process and that their needs should be directly addressed. Beltami County
commends Chairman McCain and Seuators Inouye, Campbell, Thomas and Simon
for considering new appmaches to empower Tribal governments to lead and direct
their own destiny in the battle against the conditions of poverty, hunger, and unem-
ployment on reservations.

Beltrami County has worked for many years with the Red Lake Band to provide
services to its members. In 1965, the Beltrami County Human Services Department
opened branch office in the Bureau of Indian Affairs Red Lake Agency building.
Since that time, the Red Lake Band, Beltrami County and the BIA have worked
together to establish guidelines and outline responsibilities for the distribution of
services to residents of the Reservation. Beltrami County continues to maintain a
Red Lake office with a staff of eight financial assistance workers. The County also
contracts with the Band for additional services that are provided by Tribal person-
nel.

Beltrami County's main concerns in continuing to operate these services are the
program and administrative costs. While much of the costs are reimbursed by the
federal and state governments, there is still a portion of these costs which is in-
curred directly by the County. In State Fiscal Year 1994, this was approximately
$367,000. Those costs could reach one-half a million dollars this year; a significant
burden for a County having the size and economic condition of Beltrami County,
where 71% of acreage within the County is tax exempt due to government and tribal
ownership. County property tax revenues are used to pay the costs incurred directly
by the County in providing services to members of the Red Lake Band. Because the
Red Lake Reservation land is unalloted and, therefore is not taxable, the Band
makes no direct contribution to the overall property tax base for the County despite
the Band owning 20% of the land mass in Beltrami County.

Beltrami County agrees completely that the Red Lake Band contributes signifi-
cantly to the commercial activity of the County through additional jobs, goods being
purchased, services being provided, moneys being spent in businesses, and pmperty
values being enhanced resulting in additional revenues to the County. Nevertheless,
many persons in Beltrami County have the false perception that the County pro-
vides the Reservation with services and receives nothing in return. The combination
of increasing property tax revenues to pay for a portion of Red Lake services and
the false perception of Red Lake contributing nothing in return has raised tensions
in the community.

The chaotic revenue changes being discussed at the Minnesota State Legislature,
including proposals to freeze property taxes and market values, aggravate 13eltrami
County's precarious financial situation in funding the additional costs needed for
Red Lake services. The possibility of increased State funding seems bleak. In recent
years, Beltrami County Commissioners have had to struggle in order to obtain fund-
ing from the State Legislature to reimburse the County for such costs. A full reim-
bursement has not been possible to date. The 1995 State Legislature is shifting
more and more responsibilities, without accompanying funding, to the County, thus
supporting the proposition that the County's funding problems will only continue to
get more difficult in the years to come. The fear of less and less reimbursement from
the State for costs of services to Red Lake residents is of deepconcern for the Coun-
ty.

Beltrami County's discussions with the Red Lake Band and the Minnesota De-
partment of Human Services are ongoing. The County is committed to rethinking
how services should be provided and funded. Beltrami County and the Red Lake
Band are working toward the same goal which is to provide services which meet
the unique needs of Indians living on the Reservation in the most cost effective
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manner possible. The current federal law does not provide the tools to Beltrami
County and the Red Lake Band to reach this very important goal.

Obstacles and difficulties exist under the present service delivery system.
Beltrami County, as a whole, evidences extreme poverty and unemployment levels.
Twenty-four percent (24%) of the population falls below the Federal poverty level
and unemployment levels are over nine percent (9%). Over fifteen percent (15%) of
the County's population are receiving public assistance. The problems on the Red
Lake Reservation are even more severe. The rate of poverty is twice that of the
County as a whole, forty-nine percent (49.5%), and unemployment affects half of the
available work force, so, not surprisingly, forty-six percent (46%) of all households
are receiving public assistance.

In spite of the many years of mutual effort to increase cultural awareness, to bet-
ter appreciate cultural cliversity and to promote understanding, there is still a gulf
that exists between the Indian and the nonIndian community. This gulf widens
whenever public debate focuses on the use of scarce resources.

There are several practical obstacles that get in the way of the County delivering
services to the people or the Red Lake Band. Like many R.eservations in other parts
of the country, Red Lake is geographically isolated from the economic, social, and
service centers within the County. People on the Red Lake Reservation lack access
to many of the services, in both the public and private sector, that are available to
the majority of County residents. The County also faces difficulties in recruiting_ and
retaining Indian employees. The County's experiments at contracting with the Band
for services have been much more successful and provide the added benefit of giv-
ing managerial control over programs ta-; tribal administrators.

The County contracts with the Band for family based and child protection serv-
ices, fraud investigation, and home health care services. The outcomes from these
contracts include Indian family based workers being able to assist Indian families
to prevent out of home placements; Indian child protection workers being able to
protect Indian children from harm while still working to keep their families unified
and intact; Indian fraud investigators immersed in their own culture being able to
fairly deal with Indian persons having fraud issues, holding them accountable, and
recovering funds for ineligible payments made that would otherwise be lost; and In-
dian health care workers providing case management, homemaking, and personal
care services to tribal elders and disabled persons.

Another major difficulty with the County providing services on the Reservation
is somewhat unique to Red Lake. The unalloted or closed" status of the Reservation,
and the fact that Red Lake opted out of Public Law 280 have left open many issues
that rest on legal jurisdiction. For example, Red Lake has its own Tribal Codes gov-
erning child protection matters and a Tribal Court system that has jurisdiction over
those cases. Beltrami County follows state law and State District Court hears the
cases. Neither has jurisdiction over the other, yet the County has overall respon-
sibility for providing child protection services on the Reservation. Similarly, Red
Lake has its own social service department which provides many services that are
identical to those of the County. This has created some confusion over the roles and
responsibilities of the two governments. Operating under these dual systems has
created administrative complexities, bureaucratic burdens for families and social
workers, and inefficiencies at meeting the needs of the people of the Red Lake Band.

The failure of the current system of welfare assistance is obvious to Beltrami
County both in Indian country and in counties. Poverty, unemployment, alcohol and
substance abuse, juvenile delinquency, and out-of-home placement of children are
rising. Workers are overwhelmed by large caseloads. The broad failure of the cur-
rent system in addressing the welfare needs is evident. Change is needed in order
to address these unacceptably high rates of poverty? and unemployment. A critical
element of a new approach -would be to have tribes, since they are in the best posi-
tion to determine what changes are needed, devise the strategies to address the
overwhelming needs of their people.

Beltrami County supports new legislation, including Senate Bill 285 introduced
by Chairman McCain, which will provide the authority necessary for Tribal govern-
ments to contract for, or receive grants, to operate their own programa. The focused
efforts, flexibility in providing services, cultural friendliness, and streamlining of
process that will result from 'Tribal governments running their own programs will

lead to a better futum for counties and tribes. Beltrami County applauds the Com-
mittee's efforts and wilts for your support for direct transfers of funds to Tribal gov-
ernments. This aupport must not only include this direct transfer concept, but also
assurances that funds provided are adequate to meet the needs for services that
exist accompanied by the necessary flexibility to get the job done. Adequate funds
are flexibility and critical to the success of this legislation. You have Beltrami Coun-
ty's assurances that the County will, in turn, support the efforts of the Red Lake



48

Band to make full use of this opportunity. We are already collaborating with thetribal government through our existing contracts with the Band and through ourefforts to help them develop their n wn screening and review processes for child pro-tective services. We are prepared to provide any needed technical support and ex-pertise in a transition from County-operated to Tribal-operated services. The Min-
nesota Department of Human Services has also made a commitment to work withthe County and the Reservation on long-range planning of human services. It seemsto me that all of the governments, Federal, Tribal, State and County, have a uniqueopportunity to forge a partnership that could have a positive and lasting impact onIndian people.

Thank you for this opportunity to testify before you today.

PREPARED STATEMENT OF TIIOMAS Arcrrry, VICE PRESIDENT, NAVAJO NATION
The Navajo Nation appreciates this opportunity to provide comments and rec-

ommendations regarding welfare reform to the Senate Committee on Indian Affairs.The Navajo Nation is pleased to take advantage of this important opportunity to
address the unique and diverse needs of the Navajo Nation and other Indian tribes
whose members participate in some form of federal welfare programs.

The Navajo Nation generally supports the idea that welfare reform is necessary;however, we are concerned that Senate Welfare Reform proposal and House passedH.R. 1214, the Personal Responsibility Act, as currently drafted, (1) does not ade-quately address how the "block-granting" principle will apply to Indian tribal gov-ernments and (2) does not appropriately consider the special government-to-goveri:-
ment relationship between Indian tribes and the Federal government (ie. treaty obli-gation and trust responsibility). Current welfare reform proposals proposes to re-duce the size of the nation's welfare system, reduce out-of'-wedlock lpirths, and ex-pand state flexibility in addressing welfare programs, but the Navajo Nation isdeeply concerned that these proposals threaten to alter the management and controlof some tribal welfare programs that are already administered by Indian tribes. Ad-
ditionally, the Navajo Nation fears that these welfare reform proposals have the po-tential to hinder the Navajo Nation's efforts to address the welfare needs of theNavajo Nation. While the issue at hand is a complex one, the Navajo Nation strong-ly believes that any future congressional welfare reform proposals, must explicitly
address the needs and concerns of Indian tribes.

Our comments today will (1) highlight the Navajo Nation's unique socio-economicdemographics, (2) outline the Navajo Nation's efforts to meet the needs of its people,(3) identify the various welfare programs that are currently administered on the
Navajo Nation and describe their impact on Navajo welfare recipients, (4) state the
Navajo Nation's view on the concept of Welfare Reform and (5) interpret the poten-
tial outcome of proposed specific provisions included in H.R. 1214 on the Navajo Na-
tion and provide recommendations to improve these provisions

The Navajo Nation is the largest and most populous Indian tribe in the UnitedStates with an estimated 219,000 members. The Navajo Nation encompasses 17.5million acres, spanning the states of Arizona, New Mexico and Utahone-third ofall Indian lands in the lower 48 states. The Navajo Nation is larger than the states
of Connecticut, Delaware, Maryland, Massachusetts, and Rhode Island combined.
Given our geographical composition, the Navajo Nation often encounters complex ju-risdiction issues in regard to implementation of state and tribal programs, such asnatural resource management, environmental protection and economic development.The Navajo Nation is a sovereign government with an expansive tripartite struc-
ture, composed of executive, legislative, and judicial branches. The functions of eachbranch of government are similar to that of the federal government: the legislativebranch creates laws, the executive branch implements the laws, and the judicialbranch interprets the laws. The Navajo Nation has a President and Vice-President
(executive), who are elected by the Navajo people, as are the 88 members of the
Navajo Nation Council (legislative), while the Chief Justice (judicial) is appointedby the President and confirmed by the Council.

Although the Navajo Nation is rich in natural resources and posaesses tremen-
dous economic potential, socio-economic conditions on the Navajo Nation are com-parable to those found in underdeveloped third world countries. According to the1990 U. S. Census, approximately one-half of our people residing on or near theNavajo reservation are below the age of 21; and the Navajo population is growing
at twice the national rate. Additionally, in 1992, a survey published by the Depart-ment of Health and Human Services' Indian Health Service (IHS) reported that ap-proximately 16 percent of the Navajo population is under 6 years of age and indi-cated that the population growth is expected to continue with the Navajo Nation
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birth rate determined at 3.25 percent. This is twice as 1,igh compared to the 1987
U.S. birth rate of 1.57 percent.

A majority of Navajo families maintain extended family relationships often living
in groups which include grandparents, uncles, aunts, cousins, nephews, nieces, and
other "clan-related" individuals. Navajo children are raised within this secure net-
work of people who care for them anal contribute to their education and social well-
being; including the teaching of the Navajo language, sacred Navajo traditional be-
liefs and observance of cultural values. Ifowever, this unique system of child devel-
opment has begun to deteriorate due to many external influences. Some Navajo fam-
ilies are drifting apart as some members must follow economic and "formal" edu-
cation opportunities not available near their homes.

The size of the Navajo reservation coupled with our population boom, demands
the expansion and improvement of the educational system serving Navajo children.
Educational statistics for Navajo students (such as measures of achievement, school
completion, and college attendance) indicate performance levels far below those as-
sociated with America's worst urban and rural educational systems. The schools
serving Navajo childrenprimarily Bureau of Indian Affairs' schools, and public
schools under the jurisdiction of states of Arizona, New Mexico and Utahoffer in-
consistent and often culturally-insensitivecurricula, and simply do not provide Nav-
ajo students with the educational and social opportunities that they need and de-
serve. As a result, some Navajos who pursue higher edvoation opportunities do not
complete their studies as they are either academically ill prepared, (primarily due
to limited English language proficiency) or they experience difficulties in adjusting
to a new disparate setting.

To worsen matters, the Navajo Nation government and its people do not possess
the requisite authority to address the bulk of these problems arising from the
untie three-state geographical/jurisdictional status of the Navajo Nation.

The Navajo Nation is characterized by unemployment leuels ranging from 36 to
50 percent depending on the season; per capita income averages $4,106.00, and over
56 percent of our people live below the poverty level. High unemployment on the
reservation is the underlying reason that many Igavajo families are disjointed, a re-
sult of family members being forcea to relocate to nearby urban areas to find jobs.
Private-sector businesses are non-existent on the Navajo reservation. Family mem-
bers who cannot find employment or provide adequate care and basic needs for their
children experience stress, 'depression, and frustration. The consequences are illus-
trated by the increasing levels of child abuse and neglect, alcoholism, dreg and sub-
stance alouse and depression.

Currently, the scarcity of adequate housing on the Navajo Nation is at a mag-
nitude that can be characterized as a "housing crisis." The Navajo Nation has deter-
mined that 13,539 newly constructed homes are needed immediately to alleviate se-
vere overcrowding. Additionally, many existing houses are in disrepair. The Navajo
Nation estimates that 23,527 existing housing units on the Navajo Nation are in
substandard condition because they lack either running water, indoor plumbing,
electricity and/or central heating. EssentiLlly, approximately 62 pertent of housing
on the Navajo Nation requires significant improvement, in addition, to a continued
extensive home building program.

Basic "necessities" of life, taken for granted elsewhere in America, are sorely lack-
ing on the Navajo Nation: 77 percent of Navajo homes lack plumbing, 72 percent
lack kitchen facilities, and 76 percent lack telephone service; 35.1 percent of Navajo
families (12,907 households) presently haul water from windmills or springs to meet
their basic domestic water needs. Many of these domestic water systems were con-
structed prior to passage of the Clean Water Act, and therefore without adherence
to, strict standards of water quality and well-head protection required by U.S. Envi-
ronmental Protection Agency.

Many of the social and economic conditions referenced above are directly attrib-
utable to an enoraous infrastructure deficit. The Navajo Nation is committed to re-
solving all issues hindering the development of Navajo communities and families
Limited opportunities, and underdevelopment in most essential areas such as
health, education, social services, and economic development will undoubtedly con-
tinue unless the Navajo Nation responds with the necessary knowledge, skills, and
tools to make those important decisions to strengthen the Navajo Nation However,
the Navajo Nation's response is in large part dictated by federal programs.

The Navajo Division of Social Services actively provides services such as child pro-
tective services, child care, adult in-home care, specialized child care, and Indian
Child Welfare Act program. The Navajo Division of Health provides many nutrition
related services such as Food Distribution program and Women, Infant and Chil-
dren (WIC) program The Division of Human Resources provides employment train-
ing programs such as Job Opportunities and Basic Shills (JOBS) program. The Nay-
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ajo Nation's Division of Community Development and the Navajo Housing Authoritycurrently administer all of the programs responsible for upgrading and renovatingexisting homes as well as new housing_construction All these Navajo Divisions arecontributing to the well being of the Navajo people with the limited financial re-sources that are available from tribal, state and federal governments.The Navajo Nation has played a leadership role in related efforts to foster an en-vironment conducive to growing the Navajo economy (and those of other Indian res-
ervations). The Navajo Nation initially proposed, and thereafter devoted substantial
resources to advocating successfully, the first-ever, reservation-based Indian Invest-ment and Employment Tax Incentives (enacted as Sections 13321 and 13322 of the
Omnibus Budget Reconciliation Act of 1993) to attract private sector investment andjobs to Indian country. Recently, we have played an active role before the Congress
to extend to Indian country its fair share of the benefits that may be realized under
President Clinton's Community Development Banking legislation; and before Con-gress and the Federal financial supervisory agencies seeking to reform the imple-
mentation and enforcement of the Community Reinvestment Act so that Indian res-ervations are no longer left behind, or left out altogether from the rural bankinlending/services that the law was designed to encourage. Additionally, we drafted
language incorporated into the recent Goals 2000 legislation to focus research on thespecial educational needs of American Indians, and we are working with Congress
and the Administration to extend to Indian reservations many of the same types of
economic development opportunities now designated for empowerment zones.As stated in the introduction, the Navajo Nation _generally supports the idea thatwelfare reform is necessary. In this context, the Navskjo Nation strongly believesthat the following principles must be incorporated into any Welfare Reform proposalconsidered by Congress:

Trust Responsibility: Welfare Reform initiatives must be consistent with thefederal government's trust responsibility to Indian tribes. The Federal trust respon-
sibility was recently reaffirmed by the President for all Federal agencies.

Equity: Welfare Reform initiatives must provide the Navajo Nation access to the
same levels of benefits and funding as other Americans and state governments.Tribal Control and Management: Welfare Reform initiatives must recognizethat, the Navajo Nation has the right to determine its own welfare programs to ad-
dress its people's needs. The concepts of self-determination, self-governance, and a
government-to-government relationship are crucial to the Navajo Nation. F`urther,during to 103rd Congress, the Indian Self-Determination Contract Reform Act of1994 (Public low 101-413) was passed indicating congressional support for theseconcepts

Self-Sufficiency: Welfare Reform initiatives must acknowledge the Navajo Na-tion's right to develop its welfare programs to meet its own definition of self suffi-ciency based on the respective communities' available resources.
Unfortunately, thus far, most discussion on Welfare Reform does not address thefour fundamental principles listed above, nor indicate how Congress plans to ad-dress the needs of- Indian tribes. For this reason, the Navajo Nation strongly rec-

ommends that Congress offer special attention and consideration to Indian tribalgovernments.
TribPs as Self-Determining Governments

The Navejo Nation strongly believes that Indian tribes are the best authorities
in determining the management and goals of their weifare programs. Tribes are in-creasing their capabilities to develop and properly manage such programs. It is forthese ressims, that the Navajo Nation strongly advocates that, for funding purposesall Federal agencies should be given full authority to enter into direct contracts and
grants with Indian tribes (rather than passing these programs and funds throughthe States). Congress should continue to recognize and enhance the government-to-
government relationship th.at exists between tribes and the Federrd Government. Inorder to fulfill its trust responsibility, the Federal Government must ensure that In-dian trihes have the means to exercise their sovereign authority over their welfareprograne. Indian tribes should, therefore, be authorized to participate fully in feder-ally funded programs, while keeping an awareness of thc unique tribal concerns andchallenges. Mle most obvious methodology to achieve this is through a generalamendment to Public Law 93-638, as amended, the Indian Self-Determination and
Education Assistance Act. This amendment would expand Public Law 93-638 to allFederal agencies; not only the Department of the Interior and the Department ofHealth and Human Services.

Like states, some Indian tribes administer their own welfare programs. The Nav-ajo Nation administers it own General Assistance Program through a P.L. 93-638
contract to assist Navajo families who do not qualify for any type of' state or fecler-
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ally-funded financial assistance progrsms. The Navo Nation also administers such
programs as Women Infant and Children (WIC), Food Distribution program, and
Job Opportunity and Basle Skills (JOBS) through direct federal funding. The Navajo
Nation has developed these programs to meet specific Navajo needs successfully.

The Navajo Nation recognizes that not all Indian tribes have the capabilities to
administer welfare programa. However, the true goal of any welfare reform proposal
should be to enhance tribal self-determination arod support Indian tribes in their ef-
forts to develop and implement their own welfare programs to meet their particular
and individual needs. Indian tribes must have the flexibility to design a welfare pro-
gram what would meet the complex and unique needs of Indian people.

Block grants to StatesIndian Set-aside
As the Welfare Reform debate continues, the Navajo Nation believes that the

State "blockgranting" principle is garnering support and is thereby greatly con-
cerned that the leverage of Indian tribes to determine how best to utilize the avail-
able amount of resources will be dramatically decreased if States are given author-
ity to administer all federal welfare programs. The Navajo Nation fears some States
may (1) receive an allocation less than the identified need, (2) not include all eligible
welfare recipients in its programs, and (3) not provide ard direct an equitable
amount of the available dollars toward Indian tribes. One example illustrates the
type of concerns the block granting approach raises: when the Social Security Act's
Title XX block grants were created, the State of New Mexico subcontracted with the
Navajo Nation on a number of services. However, the State's allocation of funding
was clearly discriminatorydepriving Navajo individuals of needed services. While
the situation was ultimately rectified, it wss necessary to sue the State of New Mex-
icoa case which finally went to the United States Supreme Court, before it was
concluded.

Therefore, for funding purposes only. the Navajo Nation strongly recommends that
Congress adopt a 5 percent "set-aside" for Indian tribes from the total amount of dol-
lars to be appropriated to States, to serve Indian welfare recipients. Fairly flexible
waiver provisions must also accompany the funding to Indian tribes. The Navajo
Nation feels that by securing a "pot of money" for exclusive use by Indian tribal gov-
ernments to address welfare needs, the Navajo Nation and other Indian tribes are
in a better position to ensure that available dollars are meeting the true needs of
the targeted population.
Aid to Families with Dependent Children (AFDC) Block Grant

In many welfare reform proposals, States will receive AFDC funding through
block grant measures "to carry out any program established by the State to provide
benefits te needy families with depend.ent children." One mndition is that the block
grant will be frozen at 103 percent for fiscal year 1994 funding levels with no ad-
justment for inflation and minor adjustment for population growth.

The Navajo Nation opposes States reoeiving AFDC block grants that would au-
thorize States the flexibility to redesign their AFDC program and possibly alter eli-
gibility criteria unless there is a requirement for appropriate tribal input and par-
ticipation in developing these criteria. Currently, there are some eligible Navajo peo-
ple, residing on the reservation, who do not receive welfare benefits that many
States administer. Some States overlook serving tribal areas or providing services
to tribal governments, taking the position that serving the Navajo Nation and other
Indian tril-es is a "federal issue." State officials are 'discouraged" by the language
barriers involved with assisting Navajo people for welfare benefits and the remote-
ness of the Navajo reservation in follow-up services. In effect, this type of response
imly increases the poverty level for many Navajo families and forces the Navajo Na-
tion and Indian tribes to provide assistance with their limited resources. It also
demonstrates the difficulties which would be exacerbated by increased State control.
The Navajo Nation is in the best position to assist its own people.

Increased flexibility would allow States much discretion in determining services
it provides and the groups that are eligible for these services. States would also de-
termine the percentage of funds that will support service provisions such as train-
ing, planning, and technical assistance. Under these circumstances, Navajo Nation
and state governments' interpretation would differ regarding service delivery to the
Navajos. State-tribal relationships would again be strained due to minimal funding
for direct services and technical assistance. In essence, the inequitable treatment
that would occur further impedes state-tribal relations. The Navajo Nation tias dem-
onstrated its ability to affectively serve its reservation. Therefore, the option to ad-
minister AFDC should be made available to Indian tribes with fairly flexible waiv-
ers and technical assistance to accommodate the unique tribal structure.
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Recommendation
Should Congress pursue block scant measures, we strongly recommend

that the Navajo Nation, along with other Indian tribes, must receive directfunding, authorizing us to receive AFDC funding to administer its own
AFDC provam. Additionally, Congress could expand the scope of applica-tion of P.L. 93-638, as amended, to encompass all Federal agencies. Either
option would allow the Navajo Nation, and other Indian tribes, the flexibil-ity to design its welfare program and coordinate the AFDC program withexisting programs. Alternatively, we recommend that states be mandated
to specifically include the needs of Indian tribes and urban Indians as theyare also citizens of respective states.
Cap on Growth of Federal Spending of Welfare Programs

Federal spending caps on several low-income programs such as AFDC, SSI, low-
income housing programs, child support enforcement programs, at-risk child caresubsidica and the proposed work program would conflict with Navajo Nation's ef-
forts to stimulate its economy. It would further thwart individual efforts to moveoff welfare rolls. Moreover, federal spending caps would terminate the entitlement
status of low-income programs whose funding level would thereafter be determinedduring the annual Fed.eral appropriations process.

The Navajo Nation strongly opposes placing a Federal spending cap on low-income
programs and terminating the entitlement status on spending for these programs.Spending caps will severely reduce many low-income programs in which Navajo peo-
ple currently participate and would increase the riak of Navajo welfare recipientslosing their welfare benefits. More than any other change, this has the potential to
negatively impact Federal trust responsibility. While it is unclear what the impact
will be on such programs 'as the Adult Institutional Care, and Child Welfare Assist-
ance, it seems that these programs will be dramatically affected either through theloss of their entitlement status or through proposed rescissions as Congress ad-dress-es the Federal budget.

Proposed funding levels coupled with the eligibility criteria puts tremendous pres-
sure on the tribal General Assistance program. Navajo AFDC participants' eligibility
would bc terminated. They are then forced to seek assistance elsewhere, such as ourtribal General Assistance program. This program's participation level would likely
increase two or three-fold. 'Po worsen matters, the proposed BIA reorganization ef-for t would move the program into the Tribal Priority Allocation fund !vaulting in
a federal spending cap. This action jeopardizes limited opportunities of Navajo peo-ple who need financial assistance. Moreover, it conflicts with the purpose of AFDCand the program which ia to provide assistance to needy families so that children
in these families may be cared for in our homes or in the homes of relatives.

Recommendation
The Navajo Nation recommends that if federal spending caps are to beimplemented, the level must be designated so that it will not severely im-

pact low-income programs. These programs serve mostly our children,young mothers, elderly, and disabled.
Denial of AFDC and Housing Benefits to Children, Young Mothers andFa mill es

Some welfare reform proposals would deny AFDC and/or housing xnefits to
young mothers, children who fail to establish paternity and are born out-of-wedlock;
clespite the cooperation of all parties involved.

The Navajo Nation strongly opposes the denial of welfare and housing benefits to
Navajo chilctren, young mothers and families. By denying AFDC and housing bene-
fits, this proposal fails to recognize the social and cultural importance of childrento our people. The Navajo Nation views Navajo children as its most valued resource.
Children represent the continued existence and integrity of the Navajo Nation. In
this context, these provisions are senseless and negates this important cultural ele-ment.

Denial of benefits discriminate against the socio-economic status of children,
young mothers and families. Children should not be punished for the economic cir-cumstances of their parents. In some cases, welfare benefits are a Navajo family's
only means of support. Should Nawkjo families fail to receive financial assistance,
these families will separate. In effect, these sections will separate families risking
the child's eligibility to receive benefits from any other source.

In the Navajo extended family, children are accepted as part of the family and/
or tribal clan and, more importantly, are not stigmatized by their parent's maritalstatus. However, if a Navajo child is placed with an extended family member, the
family will experience financial difficulties in supporting these children. If families,
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who support these children, fail to meeive additional assistance, the family will be
penalized for its traditional life style.

These proposals further penalize Navajo families from receiving housing benefits
and add to the difficulties of obtaining housing. The Navajo Housing Authority
(NHA) and Navajo Housing Services (NHS) manage and provide low-income housing
to Navajo families. Currently. NHA and NHS programs' waiting lista for homes will
be dramatically reduced because Navajo families are ineligible. Navajo families wilI
separate and experience involuntary displacement. Overcrowding of homes will fac-
tor into the increasing homelessness, adding to the Navajo Nations housing crisis.

Recommendation
The Navajo Nation recommends that each child and young mother re-

ceive AFDC and housing benefits. Many Navajo families will become home-
less and Navajo families will have to involuntarily separate.
Work Program

Many welfare reform proposals mandate welfare recipients to participate in a
work program with varying work activities. The Navajo Nation opposes the work
requirement because the reservation lacks jobs and employment opportunities We
disagree with the States' authority to impose sanctions, to determine satisfactory
participation and to reduce benefits of the individuals. Navajo individuals required
to participate in the work program will encounter many difficulties in participating
due to the nature of the reservation economy; thereby, increasing the States' oppor-
tunities to sanction or terminate an individual's benefits. States will find it difficult
to operate a work program on reservation because of the lack ot infrastructure to
house the program Itilany of these programs will then be located off reservation, in
border towns, thereby presenting transportation problems.

Many Navajos must travel great distances for work Many of our people do not
own a vehicle or have extra spending money to purchase gas for the round trip. To
get to a work program, an individual must obtain a vehicle or ride with a relative
and coordinate their work schedule with a relative's daily activity In many cases,
schedules will not coincide, which leaves many individuals without transportation.
Lack of transportation combined with the work hours would not equal the benefits
received, but would further discourage many individuals from participating. The
States would reduce, and eventually terminate the benefits, because the individual
failed to "satisfactorily" participate in the program due to factors beyond their con-
trol

Recommendation
The Navajo Nation recommends that Indian people who reside on res-

ervation be exempt from the work program because they will loose their
benefits.
Time Limit Provisions

Welfare reform proposals would place time limits on AFDC benefits to a family
for a total of 60 months (five years); thereafter, the family is permanently removed
from welfare rolls Time limits would further limit education and training services
to a maximum of 24 months Time limit provisions do not exempt minors, the elder-
ly, mentally or physically disabled, and persons responsible for an incapacitated
family member.

The Navajo Nation opposes the time limits provision outlined in existing propos-
als as it would disproportionately impact Navajo people. Time limits penalize Nav-
ajo individuals who are actively seeking employment in an unusually depressed
economy. The short time period imposes extreme hardship on an individual to
search for a job in an area with a particularly high unemployment rate. In effect,
the individual and family will exhaust its' welfare benefits with little or no alter-
native, increasing our people's chances of becoming destitute. Essentially, time lim-
its_penalize people for residing on their homeland.

Time limits threaten the Navajo Nation's efforts to stimulate its' economy. The
drafters of the bill assume that our reservation provides adequate employment op-
portunities and regular public transportation. As noted above, the Navajo area has
scarce economic development to provide jobs due to the lack of infrastructure (paved
roads, private sector business, banks, etc.). Essentially, time limits imposed without
providing work opportunities would worsen the position of many vulnerable Navajo
families.

Time limits hinder education and training opportunities for Navajo people to im-
prove their personal skills and abilities. Our people already experience limited for-
mal education and language barriers that prevent many of them from obtaining em-
ployment and seeking educational opportunities off the reservation It also imposes
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requirements on existing education and training programa to abide by a time limit
like JOBS. The Navajo JOBS program provides education and training to AFDC in-
dividuals who are functionally illiterate and assists them by providing limited child
care services. The JOBS program is one of the limited programs Navajo AFDC re-
cipients have to participate in education and training programs Since these time
limits will reduce the window of opportunity to participants in training progri.ms,
time limits combined with the proposed federal spending cap would create an in-
creasingly unskilled Navajo work force.

Recommendation
We strongly recommend that Navajo Nation, and other Indian tribes, be

exempt from the time limit provision as it will devastate us. State control
of time limit provisions must include appropriate safeguards for Indian
tribes. Despite saviags States would receive from revamping the AFDC pro-

m, in the long-term, time limits would severely impact collection of
third party reimbursements of Medicare and Medicaid funding by IBS and
Indian tribes. Third party reimbursements provide funding to hire addi-
tional medical and health staff. The Navajo Area IHS would loose approxi-
mately one quarter of its existing staff, which is 800 full-time equivalents
(FTE). This FM reduction, in addition to the high unemployment rate, and
limited job training opportunities would further increase the unemploy-
ment rate and leave many Navajo familiees destitute.
Child Welfare & Child Care Block Grants

Under existing welfare reform proposals_, States would be authorized to expedite
adoption and foster care placements regardless of race or national origin of the par-
ent or child involved. States would also determine eligibility of families for child
care and protection services like those involved in Title XX of the Social Security
Act.

The Navajo Nation opposes State control of this matter, unless the unique posi-
tion of Indian tribes are considered It would have a negative impact on Navajo chil-
dren who reside in both rural and urban areas. Some States fail to recognize the
identity of our children and disregard the provisions of the Indian Child Welfare Act
that provide Indian children rights and places the child with their respective family
member or relative. Consequently, our children would either be adopted by non-
Navajo families or placed under the guardianship of the State. These State pro-
grams infringe upon Federal law and the rights of the child. Our children will be
emotionally scarred if this provision is adopted without specific safeguards to tribal
interests.

Indian tribes do not receive direct funding from Title XX; however, S. 285, a bill
that would provide Indian tribes a percentage of total funding is consistent with the
self determination policy. The funding would provide Indian tribes resources for so-
cial services programs to enhance and pmmote independence. The bill would allow
the Department of Health and Human Services to make contracts or grants to In-
dian tnbes. Access to Title XX funding provide flexibility to locally design and ad-
minister social services programs. The funding would also compliment existing serv-
ices provided by the Navajo Division of Social Services.

Recommendation
The Navgjo Nation recommends that all States be mandated to create an

Indian Child Welfare Office that would effectively identify Indian children,
and refer them to the appropriate tribal Indian Child Welfare program. In
that respect, the our children will be returned to their families and/or
clans. Furthermore, the Senate should favorably approve S. 285 that would
provide valuable resources to Indian tribe's in addressing each tribes re-
spective concerns whether It is child care or child abuse.
Food Assistance Block Grant Program

In an early House welfare reform proposal, it recommended establishing a food
assistance block grant program, which includes "tribal organizations," and merges
federal food assistance programs. The 13rovision would provide a reserved percentage
of grants to "tribal organizations' that have governmental jurisdiction over geo-
graphically defined areas and shall be allocated equitably by the Secretary of Agri-
culture among such organizations. The measure also requires that States, and pre-
sumably "tribal organizations," adopt minimum allocation formulas for certain cat-
egories of expenditures and minimum work requirements.

The Navajo Nation opposes the block grant approach and merging Federal food
assistance programs that would include F'ood Stamps, WIC, "Meals-On-Wheels" and
school lunch programs. The proposed .24 percent set-aside amount for "tribal organi.
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zations" fails to adequately providc funding for food and nutrition programs the
Navajo Nation currently administers, and the additional food programs proposed.
Due to our unique reservation economy, the Navajo Nation opposes the minimum
allocation formula that would require a certain perce9tage ofexpenditures and min-
imum work requirements because it would increase existing hardships experienced
by our people.

The block grant measure would severely reduce funding levels of current pro-
grams such as: WIC, Food Stamps, commodity foods, and merging food assistance
programs would obstruct the Navo Nation's current management of food and nu-
trition programs. The proposed funding level will be too inadequate to accommodate
more food programs especially with minimum allocation requirements. Moreover, re-
duced funding threatens the employment of current program employees, in a climate
where unemployment is already high. Consequently, a decrease in the funding level
infringes upon the Navajo Nation's efforts to meet the basic needs of its people.

The Navajo Nation opposes the repeal of the Food Stamp program and the termi-
nation of its entitlement status. States would be authorized to redefine the eligi-
bility criteria and accept only thoae who qualify for food stamps, potentially exclud-
ing many recipients. The States would also designate sites where vouchers could be
exchanged and possibly rule out convenience stores. For many Navajo families, con-
venience stores are often the only accessible stores to meet their needs because most
grocery stores are located off-reservation, usually in border towns. Additionally, the
proposals fail to specify how States would implement cuts; thereby, greatly decreas-
ing the likelihood of our current efforts to establish a Navajo Nation Food Stamp
Office. Tribal input is critical given the unique economic conditions faced by our Na-
tion. There must be some quantity of tribal involvement, both to determine tribal
needs and to fulfill the Federal responsibility.

Some eligible Navajo people already failed to receive food stamps. The Food
Stamp program whicl- s aodministered loy States provides benefits to approximately
67,955 recipients. Yet, that figure compared to 120,000 (56 percent) individuals who
live below the poverty level indicates that 62,045 eligible individuals fail to receive
benefits. Under Federal control of Food Stamps, we do not possess minimal food
purchasing power, State control of Food Stamps minimizes the opportunity for mini-
mal food purchasing power. The Navajo Nation Food Stamp Office will assist many
eligible families by providing a source to obtain food purchasing power, safeguarding
their health, and raising their nutrition level.

Recommendation
The Navajo Nation recommends that tribes continue to receive direct fed-

eral funding for food and nutrition proplims at a 5% set-aside of appro-
priations of Food Assistance Programs. We also recommend that the tribes
and the Secretary of Agriculture work together and define the allocation
formulas for expenditures and work requirements as they pertain to Indian
country.

We further recommend that the Senate welfare reform bill include a pro-
vision that would allow us to administer our own food stamp program on
a demonstration basis. We, with the Secretary of Aiculture would then
negotiate the budget, quality control structures, technical assistance and
the like as it pertains to the tribe. This provision would allow us and the
Federal government an opportunity to meet the needs or the our people.

This program could provide a uniform system (electronic debit card) and
simplify requirements on eligibility criteria for Navajo people who reside
in three States. It could enable us to coordinate our nutrition and food sup-
plement services with the Food Stamp program. Additionally, it could pro-
vide employment opportunities for our people. Such a program would de-
termine its eligibility criteria, applicable to the unique family structure of
our people, and promote self-sufficiency, well-being and employment. The
Navajo Nation has the basic infrastructure to administer Food Stamps and
has demonstrated effective management of food and nutrition programs
such as WIC for over ten years.
Child Support Enforcement Block Grant

In H.R. 1214, Title VII, Child Support, expands the scope of current federal child
support enforcement :win, and would assist child support collection efforts through-
out the United States While the Navajo Nation is supportive of enforcement en-
hancement, a number of issues may become troublesome should the Congress pro-
vide for direct federal finding to Indian tribes.

Perhaps the largest totential impediment to direct funding is the general require-
ment of a matching amount. As with many federal and state programs, it can be
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very difficult to provide an adecruete local match, particularly for tribal govern-
ments.

As well, the strengthened requirements contained, for example, in Sections 711
and 713 (State case registry and. State directory of new hires respectively) may be
onerous for tribal governments, because of the rural nature of most reservations,
particularly given the strict reporting requirements. While to a degree, the auto-
mated data processing requirements of Section 746 could provide some relief, some
recognition should be given to the rural nature of most tribes and the uneven qual-
ity of infrastructure] development.

Recommendation
One potential avenue to enhance a tribal government's ability to imple-

ment a service, like a child support enforcement program, is to provide for
realistic and broad authority for the Secretary to waive some portions of
this proposed act. This waiver authority could then be exercised to allow
tribal governments to develop appropriate service delivery systems.
Drug Testing For Welfare Recipients

Some welfare reform proposals provide States the authority to determine who
shall participate in drug or substance abuse treatment as a condition to receipt of
welfare benefits. States would have the authority to determine what is an appm-
priate treatment program and satisfactory participation of the individual.

This type of measure would provide enormous authority to States to determine
who is an addict and what is considered an appropriate treatment program and
"satisfactory" participation. While the Navajo Nation supports treatment for sub-
stance abusers, we do not support giving States the broad latitude to make many
of these determinations with respect to tribal populations without tribal involve-
ment. Substance abuse is a disease. The Navajo Nation is concerned that recogni-
tion of alternative, cultural, and traditional methods of substance abuse treatment
will be overlooked. Lack of recognition would increase prospects of our people losing
benefits because our recipients choose a traditional method of treatment.

The Navajo Nation's Department of Behavioral Health Services provides out-pa-
tient counseling for substrace abuse through a holistic approach. This holistic ap-
proach attempts to heal the person's mind, body, and spirit by using a traditional
Navajo medicme person and counselor. Often, a client's family iP involved. Many of
our clients prefer the holistic approach because it utilizes our language and culture
to bring the abuser into harmony with himself, other people and the world. The
Navajo Nation believes that this holistic approach is the most effective method for
substance abuse; however, a shortage of qualified counselor.; and resources prevents
additional outreach of the more isolated communities. Without recognition of these
factors, State-controlled programs would dismiss an appropriate, effective treatment
modality.

Recommendation
We recommend that IHS and other tribes provide input on treatment of

substance abuse because HIS and tribes have the knowledge and experi-
ence of reservation life and the existing treatments of substance abuse. Ad-
ditionally, States must be mandated to recognize alternative, cultural and
traditional methods of substance abuse treatment. Moreover, tribes and
IHS must continue to receive adequate funding for personnel and other re-sources.

For all the reasons we have discussed above, we urge Congress to clarify congres-
sional intent of Indian tribes and tribal organizations as it pertains to Welfare Re-
form. Existing proposals such as *reposed. H.R. 1214, the 13ersonal Responsibihty
Act's application to the Navajo Nation would be devastating to our families and chil-
dren and will have not accomplished deterrence from welfare rolls. Rather it would
further increase poverty. The impact will disproportionately affect and disparately
impact our people. We urge Congressional members to seriously consider our com-
ments and recommendations and effectively respond to the need.s of the our people.

The bill must acknowledge Indian tribes as distinct sovereign governments with
the authority to participate and administer several federally funded pregrams. We
have demonstrated our efforts to move forward and stimulate our economy and cre-
ate jobs. We also wants to continue administering and controlling our federally
funded programs, including welfare programs. We know the needs of our people and
understand many of the problems experienced by our residents. However, we need
the financial support to effectively respond to the needs and concerns of our people.
Options such as expansion of P.L. 93-638, as amended, and a set-aside funding
process would further the policy of self-determination and the government-to-gov-
ernment relationship. Federal trust responsibility and treaty obligations can then be
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preserved while increasing local control and efficiency; however, to achieve these we
will require amendments to the bill that would reflect the unique position of tribes.

We appreciate the opportunity to provide our comments and recommendations on
welfare reform. We urge the Committee members and other Congressional members
to extend their commitment to supporting us in our efforts to become self sufficient.

PREPARED STATEMENT OF HARRY EARLY, CHAIRMAN, ALL INDIAN PUEBLO COUNCIL

Mr. Chairman, it is an honor an a privilege to appear before you today to present
testimony on behalf of the 19 Pueblos of New Mexico. The Pueblo people sent you
their blessings and their greetings as you deliberate over these matters that affect
their lives.

Our primary concern in these discussions of block grants is that Congress not di-
minish the trust responsibility it has to our people and that reform does not under-
mine tribal sovereignty and tfie government to government relationship between the
United States and Indian Tribes.

Mr. Chairman and members of the Committee, I want to express my appreciation
for giving us an opportunity to be part of this discussion before any policy decisions
are made. Our Tribal Leaders and Indian people are confused and frightened by all
these discussions.

We cannot lose sight of the fundamental fact that the United States has a unique
obligation to our i:eople. This obligation, the federal Indian trust responsibility is
fundamental to the federal Indian relationship and as such, the United States has
a special, legally enforceable duty to ensure that its obligations are carried out.

e strongly support and welcome the opportunity for developing provisions for di-
rect funding to Indian tribes under consideration for consolidation into federal block
grants. This effort is consistent with the federal government's legal and fiduciary
obligations to tribes. Direct funding is consistent with the government to govern-
ment relationship between the Indian tribes and the federal government.

Within the context of Indian self-determination and the self-governance compact-
ing by tribal governments, enhancing the control of local governments over these
programs is consistent with those principles. Block grants must support the unique
role that tribal governments have m the federal system. Our fundamental objective
should be to preserve and maximize current resources to meet the needs of our peo-
ple for which those resources are intended.

For those tribal governments which are too small or unable to administer specific
federally funded programs, special considerations must be given if the circumstances
force them to rely on State governments to administer those programs for their trib-
al members. Like direct funding, contracting for state welfare services must be con-
sistent with the spirit of self-determination and self governance principles.

I believe that it is necessary in this situation to declare a policy directing states
to enter into agreements and provide for a general framework to develop tailor
made agreements. Congress should declare in this policy that the United States de-
sires to preserve and pmtect American Indian tribes; that such policy be premised
on the continuing role of tribal governments in the American political fabric and
that the United States has a responsibility to establish a legal framework to enable
tribes and states to achieve maximum cooperation in the orderly administration of
these programs.

In any federal-state-tribal scheme we must avoid any unnecessary complications
as to the state's role in consulting, planning and contracting with tribes for these
programs. Tribes under such a scheme should not be subjected to compete for funds
with political subdivisions of the state.

Another area of concern which must be addressed which may cause potential
problems for the smaller tribes is the issue of state contracts which are based on
coat reimbursement basis. The smaller tribes do not have the funds for expenditures
before they are reimbursed.

I now want to turn to the Honorable Representative Nick Salazar, one of the
ranking and senior legislators, one of our best friends and advocate to give you a
state perspective.

PREPARED STATEMENT OF NICK SALAZAR, STATE REPRESENTATIVE, NEW MEXICO

In my 18 years as a member of the New Mexico House of Representatives, I have
come to understand and appreciate the complex act of legal principles that govern
controversies between tribes and the state as to which government has paramount
authority in any particular situation. As a result, tribes and states reFularly engage
in complex, time consuming and expensive litigation. Quite dearly, it is in the inter-
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est of both the tribes and the states to establish a better method of resolving juris-
dictional conflicts.

I strongly support your efforts to involve the tribal governments in these discus-
sions before any policy decisions are made. The New /Kexico legislature fully sup-
ports direct funding to tribal governments. We believe that these efforts to enhance
the control of local governments over these programs is consistent with self-deter-
mination.

As Chairman Early has stated about any federal-state tribal scheme, I believe
that Congress must take this opportunity to declare a well-defined policy that en-
ables the tribes and states to achieve maximum cooperation in the administration
of these programs. This should be a guiding principle for the continuing role of trib-
al governments in the legal framewolic.

We recognize that without clear direction, Indian children and families fall
through the jurisdictional gap between the tribal and state service agencies.

In 1983, Governor Anaya in his State-of-the-State address indicated that he want-
ed to take steps to deal with tribal governments in a new manner. The Governor
developed a process to establish a government-to-government relationship with the
Pueblos and Indian tribes to develop a less combative appmach to state-tribal rela-
tionships.

As a result, in 1984, the legislature amended the New Mexico Joint Powers Agree-
ment Act to include "an Indian Tribe or Pueblo" in the definition of "public agency"
under the term cf the Act. The result is that no longer do tribal_governments have
to go to the state legislature to come to terms on joint issues. Under the Act, the
tribes can go to state agencies, counties, municipalities and public corporations to
hammer out agrt:-ments of mutual interest that could provide services to both In-
dian and nonIndian communities. As a result, the tribes approach the state and
its political subdivisions on a government-to-government basis.

Under Governor Carruther's administration, the state took another major step. A
state-tribal-federal task force on social welfare issues was established that resulted
in a model federal-state-tribal Protocol and Intergovernmental Agreements. The
task force was set up by the state Human Services Department, the Albuquerque
Area BIA and the Commission on Indian Affairs.

Using intergovernmental agreements has been the answer to accessing state and
federal resources. This type of agreemeat or protocc.1 is developed according to the
government-to-government policy. This approach fosters a collaborative working re-
lationship in child welfare services that are of common concern and shared respon-
sibilities.

However, even in the most ideal circumstances, Indian people continue to experi-
ence inequity in the quality and quantity of services available under state-adminis-
tered programs. This is largely the result of a widespread feeling that Indian people
are the responsibility of the federal government. For this reason I feel strongly that
Congress must declare a policy as to the role of the state in carrying out the federal
trust responsibility.

In a federal-state-tribal scheme, the following are additional issues that need your
attention for establishing the smooth administration of programs:

The enforceability of agreements or contracts.
The acceptance of a jurisdictional forum for resolving disputes, such as issues of
breach of agreement.
The waiver of sovereign immunity.
How to minimize infringement by the state, such as by forcing tribes through con-
tracts to abide by state standards or certification as in the case of foster care par-
ents, homes, and so forth, when tribes have their own.
The insistence of states to having exclusive custody of children or young adults
before expanding "state" dollars.
State contracts operating on cost-reimbursement.
Failure to address these issues can needlessly complicate state-tribal relations.

Providing clarity in authorizing legislation of these shared responsibilities can result
in moving us toward developing a true partnership of mutual concern for all our
citizens of our respective states that can extend to others. The development of inter-
governmental agreements must build confidence between the tribes and the states
to achieve mutual goals through improved relationships between our respective sov-
ereign governments. The policy declaration should result in structuring a long-term
process and context within which the tribal, state, and federal governments entities
can work together.

With a shared commitment, through agreements and protocol based on govern-
ment-to-government principles, Indian citizens of the state will have access to the
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funds appropriated for their needs. Together we will develop human resources that
we will collectively depend on for New Mexico's development. With such agreements
that recognize tribal sovereignty and inclusion of tribal governments as full partners
in proviffing services, we will serve the individual or family while building and
strengthening community systems and preserve the cultural integrity of tribal com-
munities.

Mr. Chairman, I have with me copies for the record of state-tribal agreements as
well as a copy of our Joint Powers Agreement Act. That concludes my testimony.
Thank you.

PREPARED STATEMENT OF MARK MERCIER, TRIBAL CHAIRMAN, CONTEDERATED
TRIBES OF THE GRAND RONDE COMMUNITY OF OREGON

Mr. Chairman, members of the Committee, good afternoon. I am Mark Mercier,
Chairman of the Confederated Tribes of the Grand Ronde Community of Oregon.
It is my pleasure to be here today to testify in support of Chairman McCain's propo-
sition, as expressed in his March 8, 1996 Congressional Record statement, that trib-
al block grants should be a part of any national welfare reform legislation passing
by the U.S. Congress.

Mr. Chairman, the Confederated Tribes of Grand Ronde were terminated in 1954
and were restored to Federal recognition in 1983. This very painful experience for
the Grand Ronde people, I believe, gives us an unusual perspective on the issue of
consolidated flexible federal funding for tribes, including welfare block gmants.

Having been deprived of Federal recognition of our sovereignty during termi-
nation, tlie Grand R'onde Tribes today are seeking to give the fullest expression to
our powers of governance. We have already entered into a very bread Self-Deter-
mination accord with the Bureau of Indian Affairs and a Self-Governance compact
with the Indian Health Service. While doing this, we wish to be clear that we are
not spurning the Federal government. The Federal government is our partner, and
we are bound together by a wide range of law and responsibilities, including treaty
and trust obligations.

We believe that direct Federal welfare assistance block grants to tribes will be an
effective and necessary important step in our growth as a Tribe and in the strength-
ening of the special government-to-government relationship between our Tribe and
the United States.

Our Tribe has 3,400 members. As a consequence of termination, many of those
members have experienced grinding poverty. By 1984, we had one of the highest un-
employment rates (39%) in the State and one of the lowest high school completion
rates (48%). It was virtually unheard of for a Grand Ronde member to have grad-
uated from college. Today, with restoration, that history has placed a special obliga-
tion on our Tribal government. Our members actively look to the Tribal government
for guidance and assistance. Among all governments, we have the closest relation-
ship with the people who constitute our membership. I believe we best understand
their needs and are best positioned to shape and administer the assistance they
must sometimes seek.

But make no mistake. For us, assistance does not mean long term reliance or de-
pendency. Our Tribal government's immediate familiarity with our members, our
small numbers, and our Tribes' history have given us a vital stake in fostering a
stable and capable community. We cannot affoni to waste our membership. We must
succeed, and so we have adopted a realistic and determined approach to the provi-
sion of assistance services. Moving in this direction has not been easy. Our pro-
grams are often contrasted with programs that emphasize leniency and maintain
dependency models inherited from the BIA. Our emphasis on personal respunsibility
has been called uncaring. However, a recent independent survey shows that more
than 60% of our members believe individuals should be willing to give something
back to the community for the servioes they receive, while only 23% disagreed and
12% expressed no opinion. It is our belief that we can move forward in new and
innovatwe ways with the creation of Federal block grants directly to Tribes.

Let me briefly tell you how we are going about this with our Self-Determination
Accord with the BIA and our IHS Self-Governance Compact. In those undertakings,
we have been able to redesign our programs and services from previous Federal de-
pendency models to models which foster independence and focue on individual ac-
complirhment. Our members are required to enter into a contract with the Tribe
for specific services. The member must work towards accomplishing their predeter-
mined goals or the services are cut. oft As in any contract, a term is fixed, the rela-
tionship is defined and the expected outcomes are the result of a negotiated agree-
ment. We use this model for education and social services, and are building a simi-
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lar model for our health services planning. We believe it could easily be extended
to embrace the provision of welfare assistance.

So, because we have the most at stake, we have the greatest determination to
work with our members in overcoming their difficulties. I also believe we have the
capacity to manage any funds and programs that may be passed to us in welfare
reform block grants. Our Tribe has only been restored for 11 years, yet we manage
all our own funds (obtaining an average annual return on investment of 12%) and
have taken strong initiative and assumed broad responsibility in operating tribal
programs. A good example is the Tribe's child welfare program.

A staff of two caseworkers, with professional supervision, works to reunify fami-
lies, focus on causes of family break-up such as alcohol, intervenes in cases of abuse
and neglect, and initiates cases in our Tribal Court. Our four year old Family Action
Program is so respected by the Oregon State Children's Services Division that the
State never objects to our efforts to bring cases into Tribal Juvenile Court. The
Tribe now initiates all of the dependency cases involving member children in the
counties overlapping the leservation. Where the State has been unable to reunite
families, our program, working in Tribal Court, has brought families together.

We set up this program when Title II Indian Child Welfare Act funds were grant-
ed on a competitive basis, when BIA would dole out the funds every other year to
different Tribes. Planninglet alone operationof the program was impossible
based on reliance on a Federal agency. So we used 638 contracts to keep the Family
Action Program operable.

While we are proud of the success of this program, it is very limited, and our chil-
dren remain undeserved. This is especially true in the Portland vicinity, where we
lack the funds to bring meaningful counseling and casework services to our several
hundred members there.

Mr. Chairman, we will have no difficulty putting welfare block grants to use in
a more effective and efficient way than either a Federal or a State agency has or
could.

We would like to offer a few comments regarding the concept of tribal block grants
in national welfare reform legislation. Because we are not sure exactly what fOrm
such legislation will take in the Senate, these observations are not pinned to any
specific 1,111. We do understand, however, that the House-passed version of welfare
reform not only declined to consider a tribal block grant amendment, but actually
moves the other direction, lumping several programs that already go directly to
tribes into the funds that the House bill proposes to send to states. Vie hope that
the Senate will reverse that trend.

Mr?. Chairman, any bill providing tribal welfare block grants should also provide
the tribe with the option of allowing the states to continue the administration of
various programs otherwise included in the tribal block grant. There could be many
reasons why this would be a beneficial arrangement, including the size of a tribe,
the developmental stage of its administrative capacity, or efficiency or managerial
flexibility for the tribe, the state, or both.

Authority for tribal block grants should also enable flexible arrangements between
tribes and states. This comes to mind in our case because, as a restored tribe, our
members are spread over a six county service area in western Oregon. For purposes
of our membership, residence within these six counties constitutes living "on or near
a reservation". Vaiile we can certainly provide welfare services to our membership
throughout this area, it would be a vastly more complicated task if we were given
responsibility to provide welfare services to all Indian people within those six coun-
ties, which include metropolitan Portland and which are also used as the service
area for other western Oregon tribes. On the other hand, we can understand where
a tribe with a large contiguous reservation containing much of its membership
would want to be responsible for all Indian people on or near that reservation. Trib-
al block grants that include flexible arrangements with states could accommodate
these differing circumstances.

Such legislation should allow tribes flexibility in the design of programs and serv-
ices to meet membership needs. If multiple block grants are established tribes
should have the ability to move funds between block grants. Many times, individual
funding allocations are so small that it is hard to design and implement effective
programs. The ability to consolidate funds will give tribes the opportunity to
prioritize and focus resources on critical need areas in regards to child protection
and social services.

In a similar vein, tribes should have the ability to form consortia to administer
their welfare programs. This would enable smaller tribes or tribes with overlapping
service areas to more efficiently administer their programs.

We also suggest that tribes have the latitude to work with the Secretary of H.H.S.
on any application or reporting requirements. Again, the relative small size of many
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tribes when compared to any state could make it very burdensome for tribes to have
to comply with reporting or application requirements fashioned for states.

Similarly, we ask that any state administrative spending caps not apply to tribes.
Our small size does not allow us to obtain state economies of scale, and having to
meet percentage limits on administration could easily impair our ability to run a
program. It is important that tribes have the ability to recover full indirect costs.

Finally, regarding any distribution of welfare block grants among tribes, we sug-
gest that an adequate base amount be provided for small tribes, and that distribu-
tion details shoulti be worked out in full participation with the Secretary of H.FIS.
It would also be helpfiil if funds can be provided the tribes in lump sum amounts,
rather than in smaller periodic installments, to help in program design and admin-

istration.
Mr. Chairman, I hope these comments will be of some help. We realize that the

development of Senate welfare reform lNislation may well be an evolutionary proc-
ess, but in any event, the Confederated Tribes of Grand Ronde would be pleased
to work with the Committee however we can to help shape and advance a proposal

for tribal block grants in such legislation. There is no question in our mind that
tribes are the best instrumentalities for addressing the needs of our members. We
only ask that, in keeping with our sovereignty and the unique government-to-gov-
ernment relationship, we be provided the resew...ries and the opportunity.

PREPARED STATEMENT-OF JoAN REBAR, CHAIRWOMAN, SAC AND Fox NATION

My name is Joan Rebar, and I am the Chair of the Business Council of the Sac
& Fox Nation in Kansas and Nebraska, located in Reserve, Kansas. I am testifying
today on behalf of Native American Family Services, and United Tribes, two tribal
consortiums with which we are involved that operate social service and employment
programs for several of the resident Kansas Tribes. Accompanying me today and
testifying separately is Ida Nadeau, United Tribes' Director of employment and
training.

I wish to express our appreciation to Senator John McCain, the Chairman of the
Committee and to the other members of the Committee for holding these hearing
today at this critical juncture in determining how social services, employment and

other programs will; operate in Indian country. We are particularly appreciative of
Senator Kassebaum and her staff for their interest and for encouraging our partici-
pation at this hearing.

Before discussing some of the practical and technical reasons why federal program
dollars should go directly to Tribes and Tribal organizations, it is important, I think,
to emphasize that the underlying principal is that Tribes have a government-to-gov-
ernment relationship with the United States. This relationship is separate from the
States and was in part designed to protect the Tribes from the States. This relation-
ship flows from our treaties, the solemn promises and the obligations of the United
States, as well as, and the vast land transfers from the Tribes to the United States.

The founders of the United States adopted this relationship deliberately, the Con-

stitution reflects, as does two centuries of congressional enactments and court deci-
sions. This relationship, which has been supported by all Presidents in modern

times, Democrat and Republican, was recrystalized when Richard Nixon rejected
"termination" as federal Indian policy and embraced in its place the policy of "In-
dian Self-Determination". A principal characteristic of the failed and rejected policy

of termination was the effort to turn federal and tribal responsibilities over to State
governments. Although there are institutional, political and economic reasons, the

record is clear that States have consistently failed to provide effective and adequate
services to Tribes and Indian people.

The current debate on block grants and program consolidation needs to recognize

the unique federalIndian relationship and the history of past failures when re-
sponsibility was shifted to Stater. In the Federal-State context, a key rationale for
block grants is the premise that dollars go further and are better spent on the local
not the federal level. In large part, Tribes line up on the side of local government.
For us, however, local means Tribal, not State government.

Tribes have been strong critics of the Federal Governments ability to deliver ade-
quate and appropriate services to Indian people. Those criticisms should not serve
as excuses to replace the federal role with a state role. Through years of effort, we

are .just now beginning to see the federal bureaucracies become supportive of the
Tribes through major reforms designed to transfer resources and decision-making to
the tribal level (Self-Governance and revamped Self-Determination contracting);
"welfare reform" that ignores these developments risks losing the years of effort and

progress that were in large part products of this Committee.

90-277 0 - 95 - 3
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Along with ot'oer Tribes and Tribal organizatious, we support the following prin-ciples with respect to "Welfare Reform" block grants:
A three percent set-aside to Tribes from each program.
Development of formula distribution by the Tribes and the Secretary of the Inte-rior.
Direct funding for job training to Tribes and Tribal Organizations.
Recognition of Tribal court child support orders.
Applying these principles in our area of the country, I think, would achieve posi-tive results. All four resident Tribes in KansasThe Iowa Tribe, the KickapooTribe, the Prairie Band of Fotawatomie Indians, and the Sac and Foxare all lo-cated in rural, predominantly agricultural, parts of Kansas. Two Tribes, the Iowaand the Sac and Fox also have trust lands in southeast Nebraska. Unemploymenton several of the reservations exceeds 50 percent. Resources and/or conditions foreconomic development are scare. A determined effort by the Tribes has producedsmall scale bingo enterprises, gas stations, and several agriculture related busi-nesses. But jobs are still few.
As you are aware, even though we have negotiated a variety of Compacts forClass III gaming with former Governor Finey, the Kansas legislature rejected thoseCompacts. Governor Graves has just agreeeto another version of a Compact andwe are waiting to see what the legislature will do this time. Unfortunately, our sev-eral years of meetings and hearings with Kansas State legislators and their privateand public statements do not give us much assurance or comfort with the prospectof coming to the State for funding.
My Tribe, the Sac and Fox Nation of Missouri, located in Northeastern Kansasand Southeastern Nebraska is a federally recognized Tribe that has a series of Trea-ties with the United States. We are a small Tribe with a population of 353 mem-bers. Our Reservation is a area of 25 square miles, as well as some other scatteredtrust parcels [some 410 acres] in rural Kansas and Nebraska. Our Reservation'seastern border is adjacent to the Missouri River, with the State of Missouri on theother side. Our location, within two States, and adjacent to a third State presentsa unique service delivery situation, but one shared by other Tribes; service provisioncould involve multiple counties as well as different States.
Twenty-five years ago, the resident Kansas Tribes realized that because of theirsmall size administerinl programs effectively would be difficult and that in orderto receive adequate fun ing for social services, and to provide services that reflectour unique cultural mores was to form consortiums. Organizing multi-tribal consor-tiums was and remains, in our view, a viable way to provide services to Indian peo-ple. Although we are small, certainly in comparison ta the growth in state and coun-ty social service bureaucracies, we can demonstrate successes in meeting the goalsset by our Tribesprimarily in enabling Indian individuals and families to becomecontributing members of their communities.
One of the multi-tribal organizaticns, Native American Family Services, is consor-tium of three Tribes, two of whom extend into Nebraska. Native American FamilyServices assists Tribes in strengthening their communities by providing professionalsocial workers. Services include adult social services, foster care, family preserva-tion, child pmtective services, and domestic violence and prevention. Native Amer-ican Family Services also provides a crucial role in assisting and guiding state agen-cies and court systems with respect to the requirements and procedures of the In-dian Child Welfare Act. A current frustration is that since funding comes in partthrough states, the situation in each of the multiple states that is involved is thateach requires separate licensing for staff professionals (social workers] and for fosterhomes. In our service area, houses less than 100 feet apart can have radically dif-ferent requirements for foster care licensing. The provision of direct funding wouldallow Tribes under their self-governing powers set standards; state boundarieswould not be such a deciding factor. All foster homes could be funded under TitleIV E with tribal standards.
Our agency provides an essential service to the State of Kansas Department ofSocial and Rehabilitation Services. Because the overburdened State Social Workersalready carry a case load many times over that recommended within the profession,they are often at a less when dealing with an Indian child. Simply identifying thechili as an Indian becomes an added time burden for the State worker. Complyingwith the Indian Child Welfare Act's notice and preference placement directives isoften unfamiliar territory and difficult for these States. These workers are often un-familiar with Tribal courts and procedures. In addition, cultural values and heritageissues are oflen an intricate part of evaluating Indian children and their needs in
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a placement determination. Native American Family Services is better equipped, as
are Tribal programs generally, to previa: these critical culturally sensitive services.

The second consortium of Tribes is United Tribes, which represents the Iowa
Tribe and the Sac and Fox Nation whose Reservations are adjacent to each other
in Northeastern Kansas and Southeastern Nebraska. United Tribes was founded to
provide programs to economically disadvantaged Indians within the service area.
United Tribes also focuses on the total Indian community with programs and com-
munity involvement. Its objectives axe to promote and assist the development of cul-
tural, social and economic opportunities related to Indian Tribes. The operation of
successful programs is something we take pride in, particularl, where we replace
dependence on subsidized programs with self-sufficiency.

United Tribes operates the USDA Food Distribution Program which provides serv-
ices, including nutritional services, to all qualified Indians living on R.eservation or
other trust properties within the three county service area. We have recorded a
steady decline in participation levels over the past several years which we attribute
to a successful effort in educating and upgrading community living standards.

The Woman, Infant, and Children Program, is operated by United Tribes in con-
junction with the state of Kansas. In order to be covered by WIC, an individual
needs to meet income qualifications, be a nutritional risk and reside in the seven
county service area. The goal of WIC is to prevent or correct health problems caused
by poor nutritinn, by providing education and proper food supplements. Even with
the growing movement of Indian people returning to Reservation areas, our Indian
case load increase is relatively slight compared to the growth in Non-Indian clients
in the service area. We believe that this is a reflection of the tribal ability to effec-
tively deliver services at the community level.

As noted earlier, Ida Nadeau, our JTPA Director has provided a statement con-
cerning the United Tribes employment program, which I have attached to our testi-
mony.

In closing, however, I want to thank the Committee for its efforts. We all realize
that the Senate has become the criticel battleground with respect to recognition of
Tribes as Government service providers for purposes of Block grant and federal Pro-
gram Reform. Others have related the details of the various studies of the block
grants of the eighties and how those experiments failed to service Indian people. We
are still are recovering from the disaster of Termination with its focus on State
rights to the expense of Indian rieits. I urge the Committee and its members to
support amendments to Welfare Iformililock grant legislation, amendments that
provide for direct funding at the three percent set-aside level for Tribes, as well as
the other principles I and other Tribal witnesses have endorsed. Thank you.

PREPARED STATEMENT OF ELMER MANATOWA, PRINCIPAL CHIEF, SAC AND FOX
NATION

Honorable Chairman and Members of the Committee, on behalf of the Sac and
Fox Nation, I thank you for the opportunity to address this Committee regarding
the provision of direzt funding through block grants to Tribes to administer welfare
and other social service programs. I ask that our written testimony be submitted
for the record.

We are pleased to learn that this Ccmmittee has called a hearing to address the
concerns of Indian Tribes regarding the 104th Congress' welfare reform agenda. The
Senate Committee on Indian Affairs has been the vanguard for Indian Country in
protecting our aovereignty and standing_ up for the legal rights of Tribal govern-
ments. Specifically, on March 8, 1996, G'hairman McCain; in his statement for the
Congressional Recoid, has helped to allay our fears regarding welfare reform;
wherein, he reaffirmed our government-to-government relationship between Tribes
and the Federal government, and the continued advancement of Federal policies
that are intended to enhance the control of Tribal governments over Federal pro-
grams.

Chairman McCain and Members of the Committee, the Sac and Fox Nation has
been working diligently to keep up with the feverish pace of the U.S. House of Rep-
resentatives. We have been providing oral and written testimony before the U.
House of Representatives Committee on Appropriations-Subcommittee on Agri-
culture and Subcommittee on U.S. Department of Housing & Urban Development
regarding our Tribal position on welfare reform initiatives and Tribal Self-Govern-
ance. We have included below an excerpt from each of our testimcnies that have
been submitted to the aforementioned House Committees. We wanted to assure the
new Republican Leadership that we are fully aware of the accomplishments of the
Republican party and, more importantly, we trust that this Committee will continue
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to advance Indian Affairs in a bi-partisan manner and will continue to do so in the104th Congreas.
Excerpt:Testimony from the Sac and Fox Nation
"The Sac and Fox Ilation has been attentive to the changes occurring these 1:sist

months in the 104th Congress. Forty years have passed since the Republicans have
been the majority voice of the people's Congress. As Tribal governments trying tosurvive as a minority voice among U.S. citizens, we have not forgotten what has
been accomplished under Republican administrations in the last twenty-one years.

President Ilixon signed into law, P.L. 93-638: The Indian Self-Determination Act
in .l'anuary of 1975 which became the first meaningful law in Indian Country in thelatter part of this century,-

President Reagan developed a meaningful policy on Indian Affairsrecognizing
and reaffirming a government-to-government relationship between Indian Tribes
and the Federal government in January 1983;

President Bush signed into law, P.L. 100-472: The Indian Self-Determination Act
Amendments of 1988-Title II & III in October 1988 which authorized the Self-Gov-
ernance Demonstration Project with the U.S. Department of the Interior;

President Bush reaffirmed President Reagan's Indian Policy in June of 1991
ioined the advocates for Self-Governance and recognized the U.S. Department of the
Interior, Office of Self-Governance established for the Self-Governance Demonstra-tion Project; and,

President Bush signed into law, P.L. 102-184: Tribal Self-Governance Demonstra-
tion Project Act in December of 1991. This law extended the duration of the Self-
Governance Demonstration Project, expanded the Project to additional Tribes and
included the U.S. Department of Health & Human Services-Public Health Service-Indian Health Service.

The Republican Administrations have supported laws and policies favorable to In-dian Country. We look forward to extending this positive relationship to the Repub-
lican majority of the U.S. Congress."

During the forty years of the Democratic Congressional majority, Indian Self-De-
termination and Self-Governance leeslation was introduced and passed by the Con-
gress. Under the Executive Branch, President Clinton signed into law P.L. 103-413:
The Indian Self-Determination Act Amendments of 1994 in which Self-Governance
received permanent authorization and Self-Determination contracting entered a new
era of Tribally determined flexibility and control. Clearly, Indian Affairs have re-
ceived hi-partisan support regardless of which political party was the majority party
or the political party seated in the White House.

This Committee plays a critical role in how the Legislative Branch and the Execu-
tive Branch work collectively on Indian Affairs. We look to this Committee once
again to ensure the Congress and the President do not forget our presence.

'The 104th Congress desires to achieve a balanced budget and is working dili-
gently with State Governors in reforming the burdensome Federal government's bu-
reaucratic processes to provide local control and direction for more efficient utiliza-
tion of diminishing resources. The Sac and Fox Nation has been and will continue
to be supportive and an active participant in the 104th Congress'_goal for greater
personal responsibility and consolidation of programs and services. We have worked
diligently towards attaining this goal for the past four years under Self-Governance
with the US. Department of the Interior, the Indian Health Service, and, in a spe-
cial Self-Governance prototype preject, with the U.S. Department of Agriculture-
Food and Consumer Service-Southwest Regional Office. Self-Governance promotes
downsizing and restructuring of the Federal government by redistributing resourees
to the iocal Tribal communities and providing Tribal leadership the necessary au-
thority to determine their unique needs. Self-Governance is running on a parallel
track with Congress' Block Graht initiative, while maintaining the Federal trust re-
sponsibility and recognizing the government-to-government relationship as mutuallyagreed to in the treaties signed between our respective gnvernments. We urge this
Committee to consider Self-Governance as the Tribal alternative to block grants toStates.

The Sac and Fox Nation has reviewed various Bills that have been introduced by
the U.S. Senate and U.S. House of Representatives: S. 285; H.R. 4; H.R. 999; II R.
1157; H.R. 1135; and, H.R. 1214. As of the writing of this testimony, H.R. 1214 ap-pears to be a consolidation of the Welfare Reform Bills which are being debated on
the House Floor at this time. We submit to you our concerns and recommendations
on welfare reform.

Current legislative efforts to introduce Welfare Reform by the House Rinublicans
to address Block Grants, included Tribal governments as a part of the defli.ition of
"States", and referred to Indian Tribal governments as "Indian Tribal Ore niza-
tions", and further referred to Tribes as State agencies. Indian Tribes do ..ot de:ire
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to be defined or referred to as a State or simply an organization. Our sovereignty
and our direct relationship with the Federal government fully recognizes our gov-
ernmental status as Tribal governments. We request this Committee consider rec-
tifying current legislative language to reflect an accurate dermition of Indian Tribes,
Alaskan Villages and Native Hawaiians, and assure futtire legislative language rec-
ognizes our status as Indian Nations.

The U.S. Department of Health & Human Services and the US. Department of
Agriculture provide direct funding to Indian Tribes to administer social service pro-
grams to the elderly, families and children, e.g., Elderly Feeding Program-Title VI,
Enerv Assistance Programs, Food Distribution Program on Indian Fteservations,
Headstart Child Nutrition Program, Supplemental Food Program for Women, In-
fants and Children, and Summer Feeding Program, etc. Many Tribes operate these
programs on a consortium basis because the fundin.g is so limited and costly non
Federal matching requirements cannot be met by Individual Tribes. Other Tribes
are currently in the process of developing their government infrastructures to be-
come more self-sufficient to administer these programs in the future. The proposed
Bills will reduce funding in fiscal year 1996 and subsequent years. Not only will this
diminish current limited fmancial resources, but it will also prohibit other Tribes
the opportunity to administer these programs in the future. We ask this Committee
to protect current direct Federal Tnioal funding levels via specific Indian set-aside
funding; and, provide reserve funding for Tribes requesting to administer these pro-
grams in the future in order to allow for growth under Self-Determination and Self-

Governance.
The Department of Health & Human Services and the Department of Agriculture

provide funding to States to administer a variety of programs, wherein, funding and
benefits pass-through States to Tribes or the programs are administered directly by
the State to individual Indians, e.g., AFDC, Food Stamp Program, E.-,:hool Lunch
Program, USDA benefits for the Elderly Feeding Program:Title VI, etc.

This poses a serious dilemma for Congress to be able to determine whether Block
Grant redesign by States would continue service to Tribes and individual Indians
since the States will receive the funding, or whether a share of these funds should
be identified and set-aside for Block Grants to Tribes to administer redesigned wel-
fare and social service programs. For example: The Food & Consumer Service statis-
tics indicate that the l'ood Stamp Program provides assistance to approximately
133,644 Indian households per month nationwide. The average household size is 3.5,
with a national average benefit cost of $169.94 per household each month. This to-
tals $22.3 million dollars expended each month or $268.5 million dollars expended
annually for the benefit of Indians.

The Department of Agriculture has been unable to determine how many of these
householois live on Tribal reservations or in urban locations. None of these funds
are received directly or indirectly by any Tribe because current Food Stamp Pro-
gram regulations prohibit a Tribe from administering the Food Stamp Program un-
less a State is proven deficient in its administration of the program to Indians.

As a Self-Governance Tribe, the Sac and Fox Nation would prefer to receive an
apportioned share of funds currently provided to States to begin self-administration
of weifare and social service programs tailored to meet our local needs. However,
we also recognize that some Tribes may benefit by a cooperative agreement with
States to administer programs on their behalf or share program administration with
States. We would prefer that Tribes have the option to select the program adminis-
tration of their choice.

Numerous other Federal/State assistance programs to Tribes aiid individual Indi-
ans are affected by the proposed Welfare Reform such as Indian Child Welfare,
Schools, Tribal Courts, Law Enforcement, Substance Abuse Programs, etc. Of the
total amount appropriated by Congress for these programs, a percentage of funds
equitable to the funds appropriated to States must be allocated to Tribes to meet
the broad range of services we_pmvide to our members and other Indians within
our governmental jurisdiction. The appropriate Federal departments and agencies
should be required to work in consultation and in partnership with Tribal govern-
ments to develop programs that are sensitive to Tribal cultural, economic, and social
characteristics.

This Committee is fully aware that Self-Governance provides flexibility to Tribes
to determine which Federal reap insibilities and programs Tribes desire to under-
take and what shall remain a Federal responsibility. Block granting a Department
of Agriculture program would be difficult without the Department retaining the re-
sponsibility for bulk purchase of USDA commodity foods for the Tribes. Tribal gov-
ernments must be given the opportunity to leave food budget appropriations with
the Federal government for the various food assistance programs in order to main-
tain adequate benefit levels, while the Tribe obtains control over program adminis-
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tration. This is consistent with Self-Governance Compacts and Self-DeterminationContracts in which Tribal governments obtain property and Federal governmenttravel rates through the General Services Administration. Without this advantageto procure consumable food items, property, and travel rates at the same price asthe Federal government, Tribes will spend more for less while We hare Reform isintended to do more with less.
In conclusion, the Sac and Fox Nation desires full participation in the Welfare Re-form process, seeks the flexibility and Tribal control afforded under Self-Govern-ance, and urges the Committee to retain all Federal dollars currently appropriatedto Tribes and States on behalf of individual Indians. Furthermore, all Federal ap-propriations for Indians must be made available to set-aside funding for Tribal gov-ernments to decide whether programs shall be Federally, State or Tribally adminis-tered. We are appreciative of the opportunity to share our concerns with this Com-mittee and we seek your serious consideration of our needs.Thank you.

PREPARED STATEMENT OF MARTIN ANTONE, SR., PRESIDENT, INTER TRIBAL COUNCIL
OF ARIZONA

The Inter Tribal Council of Arizona (ITCA), an organization of 19 tribal govern-ments, appreciates this opportunity to submit written testimony for the record ofthe Senate Committee on Indian Affairs hearing March 5, 1995, on providing directfunding through block grants to tribes to administer welfare and other social pro-grams.
The ITCA is opposed to welfare reform proposals to block grant federal programsto the states as contained in H.R. 4. Tribal concerns regarding current welfare re-form proposals include that the employment opportunities embodied in the welfarereform measures are non-existent in many rural Arizona communities, including thevast Indian reservations where transportation systems and private sector businessare lacking. The time limited benefits, child cap and other provisions pose hardshipsfor the already impoverished on-reservation population. Title IVD child support en-forcement activities are extremely limited in reservation communities, as are childcare facilities and job service programs.
The statewide implementation of the proposed welfare reform measures would re-sult in unconscionable harm to the Indian population in Arizona and the surround-ing communities. In fiscal year 94, the average monthly caseload of on-reservationAFDC recipients was 43,406 individuals comprising 16 percent of the total Arizonacaseload and representing an annual benefit amount of $35,281,959. The povertylevel on Indian reservations in Arizona is 5'7% Food Stamp program participationaveraged 62,282 individuals in fiscal year 94, or approximately 13% of the foodstamp population, and resulted in an annual benefit expenditure of $46,838,651 forthe on-reservation population.
Although some tribes and states are attempting to improve the overall economicconditions within their jurisdictions through the establishment of economic activitiessuch as gaming, the longstanding need for resource development across competingneeds such as law enforcement, roads, facilities and infrastructure community devel-opment continues. Gaming revenues provide some tribes and states with never be-fore available resources to develop governmental infrastructures and will not elimi-nate the need for federal support in this are& as well as in areas such as humanservices, health, housing, nutrition, jobs development and education. It is a uniquehistorical and legal Congressional responsibility based on treaties and law to meetthe federal obligation to tribal governments.
An analogy is that states with their multimillion dollar lottery, horse racing andother gaming activities still have human service needs for federal support and arenot "means-tested" based on how much revenue their gorging enterprises generate.While the ITCA is opposed to block granting human service programs to thestates, any wi.are reform or block grant measures that are enactecl should providea direct set-aside for tribes to allow tribal governments to administer the programsand to serve all tribal members, regardless of state boundaries. Funding allocationformulas should include a base amount for small tribes to administer programs.Tribal allocations should be deducted from the full federal appropriation before thefunds are allocated to the states or territories.
Historically tribes have not had success in gaining access to much needed serviceswhen funning has been block granted to the states For example, the Arizona tribesdo not receive service funded through substance abuse or ma.ernal and childhealth block Krants. Through extensive efforts with federal anc: state agencies, tribalgovernments in Arizona were able to access funds from the Title XX Social Services
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Block Grant (SSBG) through intergovernmental agreements with the state. Yet
tribes in other states do not have access to this pass through SSBG funding ar-
rangement Arizona has not entered into intergovernmental agreements with tribes
for the administration of many services and access to state administered services
has been problematic due to issues such as different sets of law and regulations,
transportation, service location, rur31 isolation and language barriers. There are
also potential difficulties with the state monitoring the services, the imposition of
state standards and different court systems.

In your April 5, 1995, letter to Karen Funk you formulated some specific ques-
tions for tribal organizations regarding welfare reform initiatives. The following is
the response of ITCA to those questions:

How can Congress provide for flexible tribal administrative authority
and still hold a Tribe accountable for basic financial management and pro-
gram implementation?

Many tribal governments have a long history of administering federal pmgrams
including financial assistance, nutrition, child welfare, child care and health serv-
ices. These are funded through not only Indian Self Determination Act contracting
but other programs authorized by other federal legislation. With regard to basic fi-
nancial management tribes are required to have annual independent audits under
OMB Circular A-128. The audits are adequate to ensure basic standards of finan-
cial management.

Flexible tribal administrative authority should be addressed through provisions
for waivers of requirements that are unmanageable or inconsistent with small rural
programs, for example, elaborate data management systems. Tribes should be al-
lowed, to the maximum extent feasible, to design programs based on local needs and
conditions while meeting the overall goals of the programs, such as is currently al-
lowed to statea under Title XX of the Social Security Act. Tribes should have options
to implement programs on an incremental basis and to choose which pmgrams they
administer directly with technical assistance from the Department of Health and
Human Services.How can Congress encourage Tribal and State courts to work coopera-
tively to set and enforce child support orders that off-set State and Tribal
cash assistance programs?

The legal framework for the enforcement of child support orders across jurisdic-
tional boundaries was established by the "Full Faith and Credit for Child Support
Orders Act," P.L. 103-383. Cooperation in the enforcement of child support orders
between state and tribal courts requires mutual respect for the other's judicial proc-

saes and adequate tribal laws and enforcement personnel Atter decades of distrust
and isolation of tribal judicial systems cooperation on this issue will take education.

All tribes in Arizona have tribal courts. Several tribes and several counties in the
state of Arizona have enforced each other's orders for child support as a matter of
comity between courts. This comity is a result of knowing each other at a personal
as well as professional level

The Supreme Court of the State of Arizona established the Arizona State and
Tribal Court Forum which provides a forum for dialogue between judges. The Ari-
zona State University Indian Legal Program sponsors an annual tribal, state and
federal judges conference. These activities are slowly starting to build mutual re-
spect Support of these or similar programs will help foster better relationships
across jurisdictional boundariea

A more immediate need is for tribes to hire needed personnel and to adopt the
tribal laws to permit their courts to enforce child support orders from other tribal
jurisdictions or from states. Funding has never been available to tribes to develop
comprehensive child support enforcement activities. The trained personnel are not
available to pursue enforcement. Funds must be made available to tribes te hire
court advocates to puraue collection of child support for reimbursement to the wel-
fare programs.

Funds are also needed for tribes to evaluate and, where appropriate, update tribal
codes to be in compliance with P.u. 103-383 with the recognition that like states,
the tribes will tailor the laws to meet their own needs. Without this, the tribal
courts may not have the authority to act.

Again, tribes should have the option to receive direct funding to enforce child sup-
port orders Technical assistance in this arena should be made available by the De-
partment of Health and Human Services through discretionary or some other flexi-
ble funding mechanism.

How can Congress establish clearly defined service populations, so that
a State, a Tribe, and the individuals in need of assistance can easily under-
stand which individuals the State is to serve and which the Tribe is to
serve, preventing duplicative service and gaps in service?
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The tribes already have defmed service areas including on or near reservation ge-
ographic areas. Some tribes have expanded their service populations to include non-
tribal members, non-Indians and expanded service areas Regarding duplication of
services, many tribes have working relationships and referral agreements with
states For example in the WIC program, states and tribes have dual participation
agreements and procedures Eligible on-reservation persons should also be able to
participate in state programs which are not available on reservations. This is par-
ticularly true since their numbers are included in the formula for allocations to thestates.

Would it be advisable for Congress to provide a Tribe with funds to serve
non-member Indians on its Reservation?

Tribes should have the option to provide services to both non-member Indians and
non-Indians who reside on reservations. For example, precluding non-member Indi-
ans from participation in the JOBS program has been problematic. There are also
programs such aq WIC and commodity foods which are administered by tribes and
serve non-Indians in the service area. An example is the Colorado River Indian
Tribes in Arizona which administers the WIC and Commodity Food Program for the
entire La Paz County in Arizona. These types of questions should be addressed on
a cz.se by case basis depending on what makes sense, works well and is cost efficient
at the local community level.

Would it be advisable for Congress to provide a Tribe with funds to serve
member Indians who reside off-but-near the Reservation? Row about non-
Member Indians off-but-near the Reservation?

Yes; to both questions. Tribes should have the option of providing services to all
of the eligible recipients within their service area.

Would it be advisable for Congress to provide a Tribe with funds to serve
non-Indian members of an Indian's immediate family, such as a non-Indianparent whose child is Indian?

Yes.
Are there some programs or activities included in the House bill that simply do

not make sense under any circumstance for a Tribe to have a role in administering,
even on a pass-through basis? If so, please identify them and explain why they do
not make sense.

No; this is not to say that we agree with the punitive reforms embodied in H.R.
4. However, the legal status of tribes as federally recognized governments eligible
for direct funding should be articulated in all of the programs, with the tribes hav-
ing the option to choose those they plan to administer. With regard to state pass
through of funds, states have not, in many cases, developed the capacity to enter
into intergovernmental agreements with tribes to administer services and as a re-
sult access to services has been problematic.

Would it be advisable for Congress to restrict tribal eligibility for someor all block grant funds to those meeting certain minimum service popu-
lation sizes? If so, which funds and what size? If not, would it be advisable
to restrict the eligibility of smaller Tribes only through multi-tribal consor-
tia with a minimum service population size? If not, what mechanism can
Congress use to make tribal assumptions or pass-through control of federal
welfare and social service funds cost-effective?

No; tribal government eligibility for direct funding for services should not be
based on arbitrary criteria such as size of service population. It has been the experi-
ence of ITCA that even small tribes have been able to develop and administer serv-
ices, including cash assistance, nutrition, child welfare, and employment related
services, often from multiple funding sources. For these to be cost effective there
needs to be a base amount of funding in order that even the smaller tribes can ad-
minister the programs Providing an adequate amount of base funding is more cost
effective than sending services from Phoenix or Flagstaff to the Havasupai reserva-tion.

There should be a direct set-aside of' funding for tribal governments in any wel-
fare reforms enacted by Congress. Tribal governments are in the best position to lo-
cally plan appropriate services in their communities. The followingprinciples and
recommendations reflect the position or the Inter Tribal Council of Arizona:
L The legal status of tribes as independent, federally recognized governments in the

federal system of governments should be articulated in all federal legislation and
policy.

2. All legislation and policy governing federal human services programs should pro-
vide tribal governments the option for direct federal program funding. There must
be a set-asilie of adequate resources for tribes to operate programs.
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3. Federal allocation formulas for the distribution of human services funds should
include a base amount for small tribes in order that small tribes may apply for
and administer programs. Tribal allocations should be deducted from t'he full fed-
eral appropriation before the funds are allocated to the states and territories.

4. All tribal governments should be assured eligibility for direct funds. Current laws
and regulations which restrict eligibility for direct funding should be amended
and revised.

5. DHIIS and the Department of Interior should coordinate efforts at the national
level to establish policies which allow tribal governments to serve all tribal mem-
bers, regardless of state boundaries.
Thank you for your continued efforts in advocacy for tribal governments.

PREPARED STATEMENT OF WILBUR BETWEEN LODGES, PRESIDENT, OGIALA SIOUX
TRIBE, PINE RIDGE INDIAN RESERVATION, PINE RIDGE, SD

Recent action taken by the US. Congress, House of Representatives compels me
to establish the basic for the government-to-government relationships between the
Oglala Sioux Tribe and the United States of America as set forth in the 1868 Treaty
between the United States of America and different Tribes of Sioux Indians, con-
cluded April 29, et seq. 1868; Ratification advised February 16, 1869.

There are several concepts involving treaties that are internationally recognized,
First, a treaty is a contract and agreement made between two or more sovereign
nations that is as binding today on all parties; that originally signed such treaties,
as the treaty was the date it was signed over 100 years ago, The U.S. Constitution,
Article 6, section 2, states that "Treaties are the supreme law of the land."

Indian Treaties have the same force and effect at any other treaty entered into
by the United States of America and any foreign nation, The United States Supreme
Court and other federal courts have consistently upheld the validity of Indian Trea-
ties and the continued sovereign status of Indian NaLions.

Treaties are the "Supreme law of the Land" and are superior to any State law.
Violation of a treaty by one of the parties does not nullify the treaty! Although the
Congress of the United States adopted a statute in 1871 ending treaty making with
Indian Tribes the statute provided that "no obligation on any treaty lawfully made
and ratified with any such Indian Tribe prior to IVIarth 3, 1871 shall be thereby in-
validated and impaired?

As stated by President George Bush in his inaugural address, January 20, 1989,
"Great Nations like great men must keep their word. When America says some-
thing, America means it whether it is a treat or agreement or vow made on marble
step."

The fact that the United States has not kept word and have broken our treaty,
reflects on the integrity of the United states of America not on the integrity of the
1868 Treaty.

Tribal Sovereignty predates the establishment of the United States Government.
Except for specific limitations set forth in treaties, the U.S. Constitution and federal
legislations the Oglala Sioux Tribe possesses the entire apectrum of inherent gov-
ernmental authority to the same extent as any Sovereign Nation.

From the very beginning of contact between nonIndians and sovereign Indian
nations, treaties between the parties recognized the concept of tribal sovereignty.
History reveals that the United states government soon recognized that the rights
of Indian tribes as distinct nations possessing inherent sovereignty was constitu-
tionally necessary in order for the United States to make a legal distinction between
Indian tribes and other cultural and economically disadvantaged groups. This rela-
tionships is not based upon race, but is a political relationship. The entire spectrum
of laws, statutes, regulation, federal and U.S. Supreme Court decisions addressing
this tribal/federal relationship is based upon this political relationship. However it
is also the political relationship that subjects tribes to constant attack by the execu-
tive, judicial, and legislative branches of the United States Government. This sov-
ereign governmental status has been affirmed in treaties between the United States
and Indian Tribes, federal and Supreme Court decisions and in federal statutes and
regulations.

Based upon treaty language and the Constitution and laws of the United States
the Supreme Court stated in Worcester V., the Georgia law had no force within the
Cherokee reservation boundaries without the assent of the tribe or in conformity
with the treaty and the acts of the U.S. Congress. Further that "the whole inter-
course between the United States and the Indian nation, is by the Constitution and
laws vested in the government of the sovereign United States Government.
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This concept holds true today end any person or group must consider the views
of the sovereign Indian Nations before proposing to block grant funding ofany pro-
gram not directly to the Indian Tribes that will affect the people they serve.

President Nixon's Indian policy statement delivered to Congress on April 8, 1970
stated that "increased tribal control did not mean absolving of federal responsibility'
This proposal for increased tribal control was subsequently enacted as the Indian
Self-Determination and Education Assistamv Act.

Also, President Reagan, in his Indian Policy Statement of January 24, 1983 de-
clared "Our policy is to reaffirm; dealing with Indian tribes on a government-to-gov-
ernment basis and to pursue the policy of self government for Indian tribes without
threatening termination." "In support of our policy, we shall continue to fulfill the
federal responsibility for the physical and financial resources we hold in trust for
the tribes and their members. The fulfillment of this unique responsibility will be
accomplished in accordance with the highest standards,"

President Bush's lndian Policy Statement of June 17, 1991 declared that "the
Reagan Policy would be the cornerstone of the Bush/Quayle policy regarding Indian
tribes. This government-to-government relationship is the result of sovereign and
independent tribal government being incorporated into the fabric of our nation...I
take pride in acknowledging and reaffirming the existence and durability of our
unique government-to-government relationships."

President Clinton has continued his predecessors commitment to tribal self-gov-
ernment and self-determination. On April 29, 1994 he issued a memorandum for
heads of all executive departments and agencies instructing them to ensure that
their respective department or agency 9s operating in a government-to-government
manner with tribal governments."

Funding of Indian programs must be direct funding for Tribal Governments
through Tribal block grants consistent with the federal trust obligations to Indian
Tribes. This direct funding procedure need not include state governments. Direct
funding procedures are consistent with the,existing government-to-government rela-
tionships between the Indian Tribes and the U.S. Government.

With the recent adoption of the (self) determination Amendments and making
permanent the Self Governance Demonstration Project Congress expressed an in-
tent to provide direct Federal funding to tribes and affirmed the right of tribes to
choose to administer and design their own programs.

Senator John McCain recently stated "Block grants (state) intend to diminish the
trust responsibility that Congress has and to undermine tribal sovereignty and, the
government-to-government relationships between the U.S. and the Indian Tribes.

The Ogla la Sioux Tribe is proposing a 3-percent share of the appropriations be
granted to Indian Tribes in order to allow Indian Tribes to operate thsiir own block
grant programs on the same basis as states.

Shannon County, South Dakota, home of the Og Isla Sioux Tribe has been identi-
fied by the 1980 and 1990 census as the poorest county in the nation. The Oglala
Sioux Tribe experiences an unemployment rate in excess of 80 percent. The Ogla la
Sioux Tribe is in the best position to develop and administer social welfare and
health services on the Pine Ridge Indian Reservation under these condition! The
Tribal government has the unique knowledge and qualifications necessary to pro-
vide effective services to the population of the Pine Ridge Indian Reservation. The
Tribe can also provide these services in a more cost effective and efficient manner.
Direct Funding would enhance Og lala Sioux Tribal control over federal funding.

The Og lala Sioux Tribe has also joined in the statement prepared by Hobbs,
Straus, Dean, and Walker concerning block grants. We must reiterate that the Og-
Isla Sioux Tribe fully supports direct funding procedures between the federal gov-
ernment and the Ogla la Sioux Tribe with a reduction in federal regulations which
in turn reduces administrative program costs. It has been showed that Tribally op-
erated Social Service programs generally outperform state operated programs in
tribal communities (Indian Child Welfare: A status report).

The Republican members of the U.S. House of Representatives take great pride
in their "Contract with America" and the fact that they have kept their "Contract
with America" with one exception. Over 127 years ago the United States Congress
entered into a Contract with different Tribes of Sioux Indians. This contract is the
1868 Treaty which included the Og lala Sioux Tribe, we sincerely request that the
U.S. Government keep their contract with different treaties of Sioux Indians.

Please feel free to contact me at (605) 867-5821 to further discuss the position
of the Og lala Sioux Tribe.

7 4
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PREPARED STATEMENT OF NORMAN PESCHAMPE, PRESIDENT, MINNESOTA CHIPPEWA
TRIBE

The Minnesota Chippewa Tribe, comprised of six member reservations in Min-
nesota which include Bois Forte, Fond du Lac, Grand Portage, Leech Lake, Mille
Lacs and White Earth Reservations and on behalf of the Indian people and their
children who are members of our federally recognized tribe.

As the duly elected President of the Minnesota Chippewa Tribe, it falls within my
jurisdiction to safeguard the welfare of tribal members and their children. I am con-
cerned that H.R. 1214 has conspicuously ignored Indian issues that are of major
concern to us. If passed, this legtslation will negate and destroy the progress mnde
by tribes and individuals in their efforts to achieve a viable and independent life-
style.

I have asked myself many questions in regard to this proposed welfare reform bill.
I thank you for the opportunity to pose these questions to you and to offer some
of the recommendations I have obtained from people who work daily in the fields
of social services, education, employment and training.

H.R. 1214 provides for block grants that will go directly to the states and it allows
the states to create their own welfare reform programs. Tribes have been success-
fully providing welfare reform programs of their own design for the past five years.
They have achieved far greater -ticipation and placement rates within their own
population than the states ever have. However, this bill does not recognize this
achievement or the ability of Tribes to design and implement effective self-suffi-
ciency programs. It will give the funds previously allocated to Tribes back to the
states. IOnce again, Indians will not be served

AFDC will no longer be an entitlement. One definition of welfare is an "official
effort to improve the living conditions of the needy". I believe that we as leaders
and officials have an obligation to make that official effort. Discontinuing the enti-
tlement status opens the door to make assistance available on a "first come, first
served basis". Pulolic agencies that serve the poor do run out of funds. It is not un-
usual for energy assistance funds to run out, leaving people who are eligible without
assistance Child care funds run out, emergency funds run out, isn't this also a possi-
bility with welfare funds? I believe it is.

Limited funds for work and training programs. How easy will it be for states to
ignore the needs of Indian people who live in remote, rural areas with high unem-
ployment rates when they can place people in the metropolitan areas much quicker
and easier? Who will get assistance for training (if there are funds available)? The
person who lives five miles from a vocational school or a person who has to drive
sixty five miles one way? Which is the case with our Indian reservations.

Lack of marketable job skills is a valid barrier to self-sufficiency. In the February
16, 1995 release from the House Committee on Ways and Means this issue was not
addressed. Will people have an opportunity to learn a skill that will enable them
to find work? Or are we going to tell them that they have learned skills as a home-
maker that will transfer into the jab market? Can a mother of three who has man-
aged a budget and learned how to make ends meet on $532.00 a month qualify as
an entry level accountant?

And if, against all odds, she does become employed, will the job provide medical
benefits? Entry level and minimum wage jobs do not generally provide hospitaliza-
tion benefits. H.R. 1214 does not allow for or provide transitional medical benefits.
At the high cost of insurance, can small business afford to pay this cost, can the
newly employed afford hospitalization insurance and other work related expenses on
an entry level salary? Or will we hope for the best and assume the family will not
have any medical expenses until they tr,7e able to obtain health care insurance?

While welfare reform should be addres.'4, I believe that H.R. 1214 has taken an
unrealistic and uniformed approach to curing the woes of the welfare system. I have
heard testimony given by members of Congress that would lead people to believe
that all a person has to do is get a job. I don't believe that they are familiar with
the multiple barriers that many people face in relationship to self-sufficiency. Exam-
ples of the barriers faced by Indian people include lack of transportation, child care,
job skills education and employment opportunities. Many of our clients also have
chemical 'dependency issues, domestic abuse issues and cnminal records. These is-
sues need to be addressed, they will not be addressed under H.R. 1214.

Since it's inception in 1989, 'Tribes have demonstrated their ability to implement
a welfare reform program under JOBS and operate it successfully. In the mid-
eighties, the state of Minnesota implemented their own welfare reform program. As
their JOBS program is now, it was a voluntary program to assist people in reducing
their dependency on AFDC. In nineteen counties in northern Minnesota, there were
less than twenty Indian participants. Non-Indian employment and training service
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providers were unable to successfully recruit Indian participants. By October 1,1990, five Tribal JOBS programs began operating and pmviding welfare to workservices. As of January of this year, these programs serve in excess of six hundredparticipants per quarter.
Approximately 68% of our clients are enrolled in an education or vocational train-

ing program that will enable them to become self-sufficient upon completion. Youngpeople under age 24 are completing their high school education. We operate a voca-tional testing program that is comparable to any in our state to assist clients in
choosing careers that will enable them to achieve employment based on their ownskills, abilities, interests and existing job market.

Before decisions are made to completely eliminate the JOBS program, consider-
ation should be given to the fact that four years ago, these people were doing noth-ing to reduce their own welfare dependency. We are just beginning to see peoplegraduate from two and four year educational programs. The clients who have par-
ticipated in the Tribal JOBS tend to view AFDC as a temporary situation and notas a permanent lifestyle.

It is unseemly that I would criticize efforts being made to reform the current wel-fare system without also making suggestions that I believe would make welfare re-
form more equitable for all concerned.

Four percent of Funds should be set aside for Tribes to continue to Ad-minister Welfare Reform Programs at a local level.
Tribes have demonstrated their ability to design, implement and administer effec-tive welfare to work programs with higher participation and placement rates than

states have achieved within the Indian Al. DC population. As with state govern-
ments, tribal governments have a better understanding of what will work in theirAFDC community.

Maintain AFDC as an Entitlemer.t Program.
Despite the need to reduce the budget, the Congres; should look for other meansto accomplish this In the United States, a person shou;d be able to obtain assistance

if they are in need. We cannot afford to adopt legislation that would further promote
poverty, hunger, homelessness and crime. People with children who have no visible
means of support should be entitled to receive assistance for their families. Fundsshould be made available via budget cuts in other places or by a more stringent andorganized effort to collect child support.

Mandatory Participation vs. Voluntary Participation.
After operating a partially voluntary program similar to the state of Minnesota

for four years, the Tribe agrees with the state that participation should be manda-tory and that failure to participate should result in a loss of benefits for that indi-vidual.
While participation rates are higher than those achieved when the state provided

services, it is believed that welfare costs could be reduced at a higher and fasterrate if participation in welfare reform programs was mandatory.
The Tribes in Minnesota have consistently operated programs comparable to thestate programs. The state has already implemented legislation changing the welfarereform program from a voluntary to mandatory program. Tribal pmgrams are inagreement with this legislation.
Establishment of Eligibility Limitations.
Minnesota and the Tribes support time limits for AFDC. Tribal programs wouldsupport a limit of two years for those recipients born after 1971. As other limits

seem inevitable, for those who have been on AFDC longer, are older, have largerfamilies and who have devek?ed more substantial barriers, it would be more realis-tic to limit AFDC to five years, if activeh. participating in an approved welfare towork activity.
Continue to provide Job Skills Training.
AFDC recipients have limited occupational skills and work experierum. Given the

current unemployment rates and the lack of available jobs in many areas, particu-larly rural and reservation areas, AFDC recipients are unable to compete in the job
market. To truly reduce welfare costs, people must have job skills that will enablethem to support their families. Child care and supportive services should also be
provided during their participation in work and training related activities.

Provision of Transitional Child Care and Medical Assistance.
Provisions should be made to provide continued child care and medical assistancebased on need for two years following job placement. Many AFDC recipients are un-able to obtain adequate child care whzn entering employment and are unable to af-ford it. If employers do not offer medical insurance, transitional medical assistanceshould be available. Lack of adequate medical coverage and child care is a deterrentto obtaining and retaining employment.
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Child Care.
Child care funds should follow welfare reform funds. Tribes are not adequately

served by states in regard to child care funding. In addition to the recommended
4% set aside of tribal funds it is requested that child care funding also be included
in the tribal package. It has been documented by tribes and the Department of
Health and Human Services that states do not provide equitable child care monies
to tribal participants.

Sustain H.R. 5252.
Passed during the second session of the 103rd Congress, this legislation was of

vital importance to Indian and tribal programs, it is imperative that this bill con-
tinue to be upheld.

Principal 'Wage Earners in UP Cases Should Participate in Job Searcb/
Work Programs.

Mandate participation of principal wage earners in UP cases in at least an eight
week Job Search Program. Job Search should include at least 60 hours of structured
and accountable job search activity including job seeking skills classes. If at the end
of ninety days, the UP has not obtained employment, mandate participation in a
community work experience program for the duration of their AFDC eligibility.

Conclusiom
I appreciate the opportunity to share my concerns with the members of the 104th

Congress. I also appreciate the efforts being made to assist people with their goal
of self-sufficiency. Your thoughtful conside-ation and support of this testimony, com-
ments and recommendations is needed. It is difficult to consider or view all sides,
I have presented those of the tribe to the best of my ability in the hope that it will
provide you with some insight into what your decisions will mean to Indian people.
Thank you for your time and the opportunity to share my views.

PREPARED STATEMENT OF NORM DEWEAVER, WASHINGTON REPRESENTATIVE, INDIAN
AND NATIVE AMERICAN EMPLOYMENT AND TRAINING COALITION, WASHINGTON, DC

Congress is now writing legislation which would completely restructure the fed-
eral program of Aid to Families with Dependent Children (A.FDC). Any legislation
of this type will have a major impact on the quality of life and on poverty conditions
in Indian reservation areas and Alaska Native communities. There are an estimated
150,000 to 175,000 Native people in these areas who now receive AFDC benefits.

Welfare reform can succeed in Indian Country only if it reduces, not reinforces
dependency. This means that it must contribute to the creation of new job opportu-
nities in areas with the highest rates of unemployment in the country. It also means
that it must assist potential adult wage earners in qualifying for, obtaining and re-
taining employment through a program equivalent to the tribal component of the
Job Opportunities and Basic Skills (JOBS) program.

Welfare-te-work services in reservation and Alaska Native con munities must be
provided by tribal governments, with federal financial assistance. Tribal govern-
ments, not state agencies, are the primary providers of services to Native people in
Native conununities. Tribal governments have a direct government-to-government
relationship with the federal government, established in the United States Constitu-
tion.

Indian tribes and Alaska Native organizations have made major strides in reduc-
ing welfare dependency through services provided under the JoID Opportunities and
Basic Skills (JOBS) program authorized by the Family Support Act of 1988.

This program provides direct funding to tribal governments from the U.S. Depart-
ment of Health and Human Services. The money is not channeled through the
states. There is no matching share.

Currently:
77 tribal governments, intertribal consortia and Alaska Native organizations are
funded to provide JOBS services. Others would like to participate, but participa-
tion in the program was frozen, by law, in the spring of 1989.
6,000 employable adult Indian and Alaska Native people on AFDC were served
by tribal JOBS programs in an average quarter in Fiscal Year 1993, the most re-
cent year for which data are available.
Over 2,000 job placements resulted from tribal JOBS services in Fiscal 1993.
These placements were achieved despite joblessness rates which averages over
50% across Indian Country.
The House of Representatives has passed a welfare reform bill, HR 4. That bill

would end all current efforts to reduce welfare dependency in Indian reservation
areas and Alaska Native communities.

The bill:

P4
I
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Abolishes all funding for the JOBS program, including its tribal component.
Turns the JOBS money now ring directly to tribal governments over to statewelfare agencies as part of the bill's cash benefits block grant. No money wouldgo to tribes even though tribes have received support from the JOBS program forover five years.
Provides no assurance that services to reduce welfare dependency will be avail-able in reservation areas. States would have the freedom to choose what services
to provide and which communities to provide them in. Most reservation areaswould be denied services because of their geographic remoteness, their lack of em-ployment opportunities and the fact that states consider services to Indian peopleprimarily a federal responsibility.
Ends cash benefits regardless of whether recipients want to go to work, but arein areas where no job opportunities are available to them. Needy families wouldbe denied benefits if they have 'received assistance for two years and are not work-ing or if they have received assistance for five years in their lifetime.
Eliminates any assurance of child care services for those in education, training
or work programs or as needed to help them retain employment.The House ioill would do nothing to reduce welfare dependency in reservation

areas or Alaska Native communities. It would deepen poverty by ending cash bene-fits for many and by terminating the services necessary to help Native people attainself-sufficiency.
In order for welfare reform to work in Indian Country, it must support programsto reduce dependency by increasing employability.
Specifically:
1. Federal law should continue to authorize special employment and training serv-ices for welfare recipients in reservation areas and Alaska Native communities.
2. This pmgram should be directly funded by the federal government to tribal gov-ernments and Alaska Native organizations and be controlled by them.
3. Allowable activities under this program should include:
a. The full range of employment and training services.
b. All related child care services.
c. Work experience opportunities which are available while a person is receivingany form of cash benefits, and afterwards for those who cannot find other jobs.4. The program should provide each tribe with the flexibility to design and deliverservices under this program in ways which the tribe considers most effective in itscircumstances.
5. The pmgram should provide support for economic development to help createnew jobs for employable people now dependent on welfare.
If the welfare reform bill developed in the Senate authorizes continued fundingspecifically for welfare-to-work services, it should:
Provide for direct federal funding, without matching share requirements, to en-able Indian tribal governments, consortia of such governments and Alaska Nativeorganizations to provide such services within their service areas.
Authorize not less than 3% of the overall funding for such a welfare-to-work pro-gram for the tribal component and extend the coverage for services to adult Na-tive necipients of all forms of means-tested income transfer programs.
Authorize an equal amount of funding for child care services for the participantsin such tribal programs as well as such participants who have found employmentbut cortinue to need child care.
Provide for support for the development of subsidized work opportunities forthose who cannot find unsubsidized employment.
If the welfare reform bill does not include such an authorization, then authoriza-tion for such services should be contained in any job training program consolidationbill approved by the Congress.
In order to enable Indian tribal governments to pr\wide for the needs of theirmembers, it has been proposed to set aside 3% of the funding in any of the blockgrants in a welfare reform bill, including the combined cash benefits welfare-to-workblock grant in HR 4, for tribal governments.
The Coalition supports such an approach, including provisions which would allowthose tribes and Alaska Native organizations that elect to do so the opportunity toadminister their own cash benefits program for needy families. A number of tribeshave said they are interested in assummg the responsibility for what is now the

state-administered AFDC pregram. In addition, under any new block grant arrange-ment states will have a much f.reer hand to decide who gets cash benefits and underwhat terms. Native AFDC clients in reservation and Alaska Native communities arelikely to suffer. Tribes will do a much more sensitive job of administering a cashassistance program in their areas ofjurisdiction.
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However, even if a welfare reform bill were to authorize direct funding to tribes
under a cash benefits block grant, this does not insure that the kinds of services
now offered by tribal JOBS pmgrams would continue.

In order to accept such a block grant under the terms in the House bill, tribes
would generally have to agree to the same kinds of requirements applicable to
states. This includes a number of restrictions on who can receive benefits. An exten-
sive tracking mechanism would be necessary to enforce restrictions on benefits, in-
cluding a tracking mechanism that shares information between tribes and states.

If tribes were to receive direct funding under the cash benefits block grant in HR
4, they would als," have to insure that a specified percentage of their welfare case-
load works. After 7sceiving benefits for two years, recipients would have to work or
lose their benefits. The bill has no special money to support work sites for the per-
sons on assistance.

If tribes were to receive direct funding under the cash benefits block grant in KR
4, they would also have to agree to provide child support enforcement services.

In addition to all these considerations, the net effect of a welfare reform bill would
be nct to provide henefits to needy families, but to restrict them. Funding is
"capped" with little '1/11 to deal with any increase in the number of families need-
ing cash assistance. tribes were to handle these funds, it would be up to the tribe
to say "no" to tribal members in obvious need.

How many tribes could or would agree to accept a cash benefits block grant under
all these conditions isn't known. For this mason, it is essential to enable tribes to
provide welfare-to-work services without having to assume the responsibility for all
aspects of the administration of a cash benefits program.

Welfare reform can work in Indian Country, but it will only work if it includes
the services necessary to reduce, not reinforce dependency. Employment and train-
ing services are an essential part of this process. Tribal welfare-to-werk services
must be continued.

PREPARED STATEMENT OF JAMES LAWRENCE JOSEPH, CHAIRMAN, SAUK-SUIA1TLE
INDIAN TRIBE

My name is James Lawrence Joseph and I am the Chairperson of the Sauk-
Suiattle Tribe. We are located in a rural community in Northwest Washington
State. I offer my testimony on the effects of federal welfare reform in Indian country
so that the Senate Indian Affairs Committee can obtain a realistic view of how we
as a sovereign people will be impacted, and to emphasize that full participation of
tribal governments in the welfare reform process is needed to address tribal con-
cerns.

The Sauk-Suiattle Tribe ia democratically controlled by an elected Tribal Council.
Though our ancestors were signatories to the 1855 Treaty of Point Elliott we did
not become Federally Recognized until 1975. In 1982 a reservation of 23 acres was
established near our ancestral area of the Sauk prairie.

Though we are categorized as a "small and needy" tribe by the Bureau of Indian
Affair's guidelines, we continue to meet our 250 tribal members' most basic needs.
Presently we provide social, educational and related medical services to our tribal
members (and other Native Americans in our service unit), including housing for 19
famil ies.

Our Tribal Court is administered by the Tribe in conjunction with contract serv-
ices provided by Northwest Inter-Tribal Court Systems. Our court predominantly
presides over criminal matters, Indian Child Welfare, housing, Youth and Family
codes, civil ordinances, etc.

The Tribe is the major employer of our people. Fishing, woodcutting and foraging
remain seasonal employment activities for some members of our tribe. Unfortu-
nately, the commercial fishing season has been severely limited for the last two
years; therefore, tribal members have been unable to rely on this activity as a stable
means of support.

The Tribe administers several programs that receive all or most of their funding
from the federal government. A small portion of the federal funds are passed to us
through the state. Those federal funding pmgrams are now at risk of being elimi-
nated, severely cut back, or transferred to the state. Below is a general overview
of how such changes will affect our tribal programs and people.
Education

Education is the top priority of our tribe. lt serves as a foundation for future eco-
nomic and social self-sufficiency. Our Education Department consists of seven pro-
grams. They are as follows: Higher Education, Adult Vocational Education Training
(AVET), Adult Basic Education (ABE), Johnson O'Malley (JOM), Library, Jobs Op-

I'', Cs.

\
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portunity and Basic Skills (JOBS), and the Job Training Partnership Act (JTPA) ad-
ministered by the Western Washington Indian Employment and Training Program.

Each of these programs are funded in whole or in part under such federal pro-
grams as: Job Training Partnership Act (JTPA), JOBS program, Library Services
and Construction Act, Vocational Rehabilitation Act, and the Vocational Educational
Act.
Department of Children and Family Services

This department serves the community in four areas: Indian Child Welfare, Day
Care, Early ChildMod Education and Assistance Program (ECEAP), and the Tribal
Mental Health Training Program.

Each of these programs are funded in whole or in_part under such federal pro-
grams as Child Care and Development Block Grant; Family Preservation and Sup-
port Services; Child Welfare Services and numerous state programs which receive
matching funds from the federal government.
Tribal Food and Nutrition Service

The Tribe administers two food programs, directed mainly at serving elders and
children, that prepare and deliver food to the tribal community. These daily meals
are often the only nutritional and well-balanced meal they receive as part of their
overall diet. The two programs are the Elders Food Program and the Oiild Nutri-
tion Program. The funding for these programs are shared between various federal
and state programs for nutrition and health, such as the School Lunch Program and
the Summer Youth Feeding Program and Child Nutrition.
Social and Health Services Department

Except for a small Emergency Food Voucher grant from the State Department of
Community Development, this department is entirely funded by Department of
Health and Human Services Indian Heath Services. 'Nis program includes Equity
Health, Mental Health, Alcohol Substance Abuse and Prevention, and Cooperative
Rehabilitation services including aftercare counseling. We also assist with coordina-
tion of the USDA Commodity Foods and the Low Income Home Energy Assistance
Program administered by the Small Tribes Organization of Western Washington.
Other Federal Funding

The Tribe also receives limited ftinding from the following federal programs: Low
Income Home Energy Assistance program, and various Housing and Urban Develop-
ment (HUD) Community Development Block Grants.

We believe the House welfare reform proposal is in direct conflict with the prin-
ciples of self-determination and the right of tribes to control and operate federal pro-
grams. Tribes, like the states, should be allowed to participate and dictate what is
needed for the development of their communities. Tribal participation in the welfare
reform process ensures the trust relationship and the long-standing principle of a
government to government relationship with the federal government.

As the above overview suggests, under current propositls, we will either lose criti-
cal funding altogether or suffer substantial decreases in already limited and scarce
funds crucial to the welfare of our immmunity. Or, we will be forced to compete with
state agencies/communities for funding allocations in political forums that have tra-
ditionally been hostile to tribal sovereignty.

In addition, we are deeply conmmed about how the present scheme to shift from
federal/state partnerships to the state block-grant approach will affect particular
programs such as Family Support (AFDC, child support enforcement program, at
risk child care grants), Supplemental Security Income (SSI), and housing assistance.
Many of our members receive these public entitlements. Imposition of mandatory
work programs, coupled with the loss of the federally administered JOBS program
will severely impact our members who have very limited employment and economic
opportunities in our community.

Like most Native communities, we are dealing with serious health care issues and
an alarmingly high incidence of poverty and unemployment. Understandably we are
concerned about our lack of necessary program reserves and funding to meet basic
needs of tribal members if they are unable to go from welfare to work as presently
planned.

Therefore, in order to meet the needs of our people in the present mood of welfare
reform, we strongly urge the Senate to support the following provisions:

1. Direct federal funding to tribal governments to adcsess the elimination of the
longstanding requirement for states to match federal rnmies for assistance to poor
people;

2. Tribal participation in the welfare reform process te ensure government to gov-
ernment negotiations to determine tribal needs and to protect tribal sovereignty;
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3. Flexibility in the design of tribal programs between federal and state govern-

ments. Ws would include direct cemmunication and consultation with tribal gov-

ernments, consortia, and inter-tribal committees or commissions, even if a tribe de-

clined to assume full administrative control over a particular program. Tribal-state

consultation in programs declined by the tribes is a key component to successful

welfare reform;
5. All job training, education, and job creation programs should be available to

or apply. to Indian tribes.
Certainly, I speak only for the Sauk-Suiattle Tribe and my comments are directed

at only a fraction of the havoc I believe will occur if the present welfare reform

package is unleashed into our tribal community?. As a tribal community and equal

partner we want to work together with those involved in welfare reform to reach
long-term solutions that benefit everyone. We look forward to your coope-a 130 and

efforts on behalf of Indian people. Thank you for your time and concern in this most

critical matter affecting tribal communities.

PREPARED STATEMENT OF BRENDA K. KIRK, DEPUTY DIRECTOR, PROGRAMS

OPERATION AND MANAGEMENT, HEALTH DIVISION, CHEROKEE NATION

The Cherokee Nation is pleased to provide testimony at this hearing of the Senate

Committee on Indian Affairs.
The Cherokee Nation administers three federal food assistance programs targeted

for block granting. Theae programs service some seventeeo thousand Cherokee

women, infants, children, and tribal elders monthly. The food assistance provided

to these families throne! the Special Supplemental Nutrition Program for 1Nomen,

Infants, and Children (WIC), the Farmers Market Nutrition Program and the Food

Distribution Program on Indian Reservations (FDPIR) are a vital link in health pro-

motion and disease prevention efforts of the Cherokee Nation Health Division .
The Cherokee Nation is greatly concerned that block granting of the food assist-

ance programa will result in diminished services to the most vulnerable low income
Indian population at greatest nutritional risk. The concern that a decrease in total

funding for these programs, the restriction on administrative cost, loss of resources

from WIC Rebate contracts, and loss of purchasing power in FDPIR will reduce cur-

rent services provided to Cherokees at an estimated reduction of fifty percent.
Cherokee Nation opposes legislation that block grants food assistance programs

and in partnership with;
The Inter-Tribal Council of the Five Civilized Tribes of Oklahoma, an organization

which unites the tribal governments of the Choctaw, Chickasaw, Muscogee (Creek),

Seminole, and Cherokee Nations, representing over 300, 000 tribal members
throughout the United states adopted a resolution in January 1995 opposing legisla-

tion that block grants food assistance programs.

PREPARED STATEMENT OF WILMA P. MANKILLER, PRINCIPAL CHIEF, CHEROKEE

NATION

I appreciate the opportunity to present this testimony on Welfare Reform on be-

half of the Cherokee Nation, the second largest tribe in the UnitedStates with more

than 165,000 members.
The Welfare Reform legislation in its present form makes no provision for tribal

funding. Congress should immediately make provision for child protection block

grants to Indian tribes. The Cherokee Nation currently receives funding annually

from; Title IVB, Child Welfare Servioes (nationally Indian tribes receive formula-

driven funding of about $2 million annually); Family Preservation and Suipport

Services.; and Discretionary funding through DHIIS and other Federal Agencies.

Should Welfare Reform continue as written, the services provided by these funds

would cease to exist for Indian families.
Section 430 of HR 4 undermines the Indian Child Welfare Act (25 U.S.C. 1901

et. seq.) This section repeals the Howard M. Metzenbaum Multiethnic Placement

Act, which excludes Indian children within the purview of the Federal Indian Child

Welfare Act. Congress should immediately restore the provision that excludes the

ICWA from HR 4.
In addition, Cherokee Nation has operated programs which assist working fami-

lies in obtaining child care through the Child Care and Development Block Grant.

More than 2,400 children and over 1,400 families have been served thmugh direct

assistance since October 1992.
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Approximately 1,200 children are assisted directly through this program eachmonth. Thousands of children hay.: indirectly benefited through activities related tolicensing, staff training, and early childhood education.As parents move from welfare to work it is imperative that a system be developedto support working families in their attainment of self sufficiency. The ability to ac-cess appropriate, affordable child care is a prime requisite in obtaining and retain-ing_ employment.
Tribal CCDBG funds have been allocated at a 3% set aside through the OmnibusBudget Reconciliation Act of 1990. As more Tribes have begun participation in theprogram since its inception, the 3% of this block grant hes not increased in relationto the number of tribes participating. As a result of this increased participation bytribes without concomitant increases in funds, many Tribes maintain waiting listsor incorporate practices in their programs which limit participation of potentially el-igible families. At Cherokee Nation we too are currently reviewing Child Care poli-cies to reduce the number of children participating in the program due to fundinglimitations.
As the United States moves forward in its efforts to reduce welfare dependenceand promote self sufficiency, the need for child care will only increase in an alreadyoverloaded system. As child care funding streams are consolidated, Tribal govern-ments must have access to the same array of child care funding that is currentlyavailable to states in order to provide the necePsary support services to Indian peo-ple.
The Personal Responsibility Act of 1995, H.R. 4, proposes to limit administrativecost for operation of CCDBG to 5%. This cost restriction would create a systemwhich would eliminate Tribes' ability to access CCDBG funding. It would be impos-sible for tribal grantees to administer the program and recover indirect costs withinthese legislative boundaries. Administrative cost must be maintained at 10%-15%to accommodate appropriate administrative support for tribal programs.Although the states CCDBG funds which are unobligatect may be reallotted toother states, tribes are not afforded this same privilege of accessing unobligatedfunds. We would request that tribal grantees be afforded the same opportunity asstates to fully utilize funds which have been appropriated for child care purposes.It is also of concern that a matching requirement for child care funds may be initi-ated in the Senate Welfare Reform package. States have a tax base from which toaccess matching funds. Tribes do not have such a tax base. Most tribal funds arethrough the federal grranting process and cannot be utilized for matching purposes.Should matching funds be required, consideration must be given to Tribal granteesfor exemption from this requirement.
I thank you again, Chairman McCain, for the opportunity to express our viewson these extremely important issues. I request your assistance and the assistanceof all Committee members, in assuring that any 1Velfare Reform legislation does notbring hardship on Indian children and families or undermine the government-to-government relationships between the United States and federally-recognized tribes.

PREPARED STATEMENT OF Tom MAULSON, CHAIRMAN, LAC DU FLAMBEAU BAND OF
LAICE SUPERIOR CHIPPEWA INDIANS

Mr. Chairman and members of the Committee. I am Tom Maulson, Chairman ofthe Lac du Flambeau Band of Lake Superior Chippewa Indians. We appreciate theCommittee holding this hearing to examine the issue of block grants to Tribes onwelfare reform and other social services programs. This hearing is an impertantfirst step in assuring that Indian interests are adequately protected as Congressmoves forward in its consideration of fundamental reform of welfare and other pro-grams for poor people.
We have a number of concerns regarding the welfare reform legislation that waspassed by the House. Firat, the House bill would essentially end the entitlement sta-tus for programs for the poor. Families in need of assistance would no longer be as-sured of receiving benefits to which they are now entitled. This fundamental changein federal policy, if enacted, would have a devastating impact on Indian countrywhere unemployment and poverty levels are typically 'far in excess of those sufferedby other areas of the Unitecl States. Particularly since poverty in Indian country hashistorical roots in the federal policy of placing tribes on isolated reservations, itwould be a grave injustice te limit the federal funds available to alleviate that pov-erty in the manner contained in the House bill. In short, federal assistance to thepoorat least in Indian countryshould not be subject to spending caps.Second, we are concerned about the provisions in the House bill that would limiteligibility for the Temporary Assistance for Needy Families programthe block
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grant successor to AFDC. The bill would not permit assistance to be paid to unwed
mothers under age 18, would not permit increases in assistance to families that
have additional children while on assistance_, and would limit assistance to children
as to whom paternity is not established. These provisions will not have their in-
tended effect. Rather than reducing the number of teenage and out of wedlock preg-
nancies, these policies would simply make life even more difficult for children who
already suffer many disadvantages. It is contrary to our traditional valuesand
fundamentally unwise social policyto deny benefits to needy children.

Third, the House bill contains work requirements that will cause severo disrup-
tion in Indian country. The House bill requires every adult who receives cash bene-
fits for more than 24 months to engage in work activities to continue receivingbene-
fits. But in Indian country, there are simply insufficient job and training opportuni-
ties to fulfill this requirement. The result of this provision would be that anumer-
able Indians would be deprived of needed benefits, not because they refuse,: to work,
but rather because there are no jobs available._ We agree that providing enhanced work opportunities and training is a key to re-
forming welfare. For this reason, we support preservation of the JOBS program,
which would be eliminated under the House bill. We also support increased federal
funding for JTPA and other job training programs, to provide our people with the
skills and opportunities needed to end reliance on public assistance. But, in the ab-
sence of adequate job opportunities, we do not support the House requirement that
benefits be cut off after two years, unless an individual undertakes work activities.
Given the harsh realities of Indian country, we urge the Committee to include in
any welfare reform measure that is enacted by the Senate, a provision modifying
the work requirements in areas, such aS Indian reservations, with particularly high
unemployment.

Fourth, we oppose the fundamental premise of the House billthat social service
programs should be provided through block grants to the states. This Committee
has already heard testimony from the Department of Health and Human Services
indicating that social service funds that are block granted to states are not fairly
distributed to Indian country. On the contrary, experience has shown that states all
too often leave out tribes in allocating federal block grant funding. In Wisconsin, we
are currently facing another example of this problem. Governor 'Thompson is propos-
ing elimination for fiscal year 1996 of two key state programs that serve Indians
who are poorthe Relief for Needy Indians and Medical Assistance Programs.
These programs, on which many of our needy tribal members rely, are among the
first proposed for elimination in the face of a funding shortage by the State. Provid-
ing states with broad block grants for welfare and other social services programs,
as the House bill would do, would drastically increase the vulnerability of Indian
country to state cuts and allocation decisions that disproportionately harm Indian
peonic.

We trust that the Committee will take steps to assure that the Senate welfare
reform debate includes consideration of the interests of the tribes. While we are not
convinced that block grants are in all instances the best approach for social pro-
grams, if the Senate does proceed with block grants, tribes must be included. Fed-
eral block grants to tribes would be consistent with the Self-Determination policy
that has been the cornerstone of federal-tribal relations for two decades. Moreover,
in terms of the ability to design programs and deliver services, tribes are the gov-
ernments best positioned to serve the needs of tribal members. Thus, any block
grants for social programs must include a set-aside for tribes The set aside must
be set at a level that is based not on population alone but on needas poverty levels
remain disproportionately high in Indian country. In addition, block grants to tribes
must be implemented without burdensome matching requirements, and with ade-
quate 41?vibility, to permit tribal programs to meet local conditions.

Again, we thank the Committee for taking the lead on this important issue, and
we look forward to working with the Committee as the welfare reform debate moves
forward in the Senate.

PREPARED STATEMENT OF CLARA WHMEHIP NOMEE, CHAIRPERSON, CROW NATION OF
MONTANA

My name is Clara Whitehip Notnee, I have been the chairperson of the Crow Na-
tion of Montana for five (5) yeare. Within the five (5) years in office, I have accom-
plished a lot for my people b, regaining the tribes credibility and accountability
through this the Ciow Tribe% propose,: for a hospital was granted and is now in
service to service Indian and Native Americans who reside within this area. The
Senate passes S. 1216 the Crow Settlement. Act.The Crow Settlement Act settled
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a century old dispute that deprived the Crow Nation of 36,000,000 acres of land.This land was promised by the federal government under the 1868 Fort LaramieTreaty. Yet, before the Crow Tribe had the opportunity to begin settling upon thisland a surveying error stole away a significant piece of our reservation.
The Crow Reservation is located in south central Montana. It lies within Big HornCounty occupying a total of 408,444 acres of trust land. While the reservation itself

has an acreage of approximately 2.5 million acres.
According to Bureau of Indian Affairs, Crow Indian Agency Realty department

quarterly statistical list by age of all members. There are 9,072 enrolled Crows;6,500 reside within the reservation boundaries.
According to the 1990 census 52.7% of Indian people on our reservation live inpoverty. Like all the other Indian reservation the Crow tribe faces unemployment

among its members. Many of the other problems confronting our people are a directresult of the massive unemployment. There appears to be a problem of overcrowding
in household as seen when a comparison is taken between, family size number offamilies per unit and numbered bedrooms. Overcrowding exists in 56.5% of the res-ervation households.

The Family Support Act of 1988 provided for ,ur tribe and others around the na-tion an opportunity to launch a program to reduce the AFDC caseload on our res-
ervation. The law enables Indian tribal governments and Alaska Native organiza-tions to receive direct funding to operate a JOBS Program.

The Program offers educational and training component to assist the recipients
to become self-sufficient in order to avoid long term dependency on AFDC. As thestatistic indicates the Program halt and still does assist many clients each year.Each client gets vouchers for mileage and meals for attendance in the required ac-tivities, under some a:the welfare reform proposals, our tribal JOBS Program would
be seriously restricted or even disappear altogether.

The so-called work fare requirements in the Personal Responsibility Act pendingin the House of Representatives would force people into dead-end jobs, when they
need basic education and training to really be able to make a living.

The Discussion in the Senate about turning AFDC and JOBS entirely over to thestates or converting these programs into a state block grants would have the effectof abolishing the tnle's JOlas program.
Both JTPA and JOBS would be repealed under the Program Consolidation Bills

(1-ER 511 and 5143) now under discussion in the House Opportunities committee andthe Senate Labor committee. Unless such legislation preserves separate funding forthe current Indihn Programs, including the JTPA Section 401 Program. The Tribal
component of the ,TTPA Summer Youth Program and the Tribal component of theJOBS Program, our people are in for much worse times then they already have. The
Tribes ability to deal with problems on our Reservation should to strengthened. Spe-
cifically, we propose that:

I. The resource for employment and training in the Indian Programs in JTPA,
including Summer youth, should be preserved. If JTPA does not continue as a sepa-
rate program, then the funds should be protected under a Tribal Block Grant.

2. The Tribal JOBS Program should be continued with direct funding from federalgovernment tie the tribe.
3. Federal restrictions, which are not appropriate to our circumstance on our res-ervation should be eliminated and program procedures streamlined. For example,the JTPA Law currently prohibits us from using and JTPA money to fund economic

development activities.
4. A special effort should be developed to help us bridge the gap between the

present massive poverty and unemployment to a more self-sufficient future. Weneed jobs now to make it work, not welfare for our people. To do that, we need a
transitional JOBS Program linked to stimulating economic development. None ofthe past or present federal programs has directly addressed this need, it is our mostpressing need.

Thank you for the opportunity to express my views about how we can provide a
decent future, a working future for the people of the Crow Tribe.

PREPARED STATEMENT OF EVELYN JAMES, TRIBAL PRESIDENT, SAN JUAN SOUTHERN
PAIUTE TRIBE, AIUZONA

I am the Tribal President of the San Juan Southern Paiute Tribe of Arizona, Iwould like to express my appreciation for this opportunity to present our position
on the impact of Block Grant-Welfare Reform. Being a leader of the tribe, I strongly
want to work through government relationship with the United States. Althoughmany times Indian issues are not big things in the Washington, DC that really
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hurts Indian Nations, and we are bPing denied as not the capable to operate the
block grants and welfares or any other programs. Mr. Congressmen, when will the
Indian Nations be treated evenly with the states, Indian Nations votes for the U.S.
Presidents, Congressmen, Senators, and Governors, to work with our Nations. We
all want to survive and get direct federal fandings like the states, because we are
the governments. Please learn to trust the Indian Nations to receive federal
fundings and get our bills passed. And if you allow the state authority over Indian
governments, we are treated like less humans, helpless and criminals. Indian Na-
tions do not want to be treated unfairly by our U.S. Government and the State.

Many times, I wonder why Indian Nations are treated so poorly. Even the Bureau
would not increase the tribal budgets, when Congress approves huge amount of dol-
lars that only goes to the states, Indian tribes need funding to survive and be part
of the United State of America. Therefore, consider Indian Nations as governments
that can plan, organize and protect all the living humans that are on and near the
Indian countries. Many times Indians are known as welfare clients, not the directors
of the welfare for it's tribal people, we want to improve by managing more federal
programs out to the people, please give us that chance to receive direct federal
fundings.

I had good experience of the troubles and problems in program services under
Area Offices and Agencies during their buyouts and BIA withholding fundings from
the tribes, and treating it as budget cuts, when the Bureau has billions of dollars
for the States National Park Services and Bureau of Land Management. How long
will the Indian governments be suffering from all these authorities put over us,
please /et our governments be a government as it should be.

Learn to work with our tribal governments directly, because we can handle the
pregram services, since we already are running the tribal government and working
through contract programa. I'm sure you wanted to provide the block grants and
welfare like the States do, but Indian tribal governments been surrounded by non-
tribal members and non-Idians will be worke41 out to provide services out to them.
There will have to be a reform in tribal governments to extend services out to the
every body, depending on how many people are living in certain Indian commu-
nities. Tribal governments are very willing to accept to work with federal govern-
ments on many issues, not only the welfares or the Irlock grants, we have huge list
to talk about that never was heard in Washington DC.

And, I would greatly appreciate the time you took to read my issues that bothers
me greatly.

Thank you very much.

PREPARED STATEMENT OF JONATHAN L. TAYLOR, PRINCIPAL CHIEF, EASTERN BAND
OF CHEROKEE INDIANS

Honorable Senator McCain and Distinguished Members of the Senate Indian Af-
fairs, I am Joi athan L. Taylor, Principal Chief of the Eastern Band of Chelokee In-
dians. Thank you for providing me the opportunity to submit written testimony. Our
Tribe consists of 10,700 members and our reservation contains 56,000 acr-s. We are
located in the western part of the State of North Carolina, directly adjacent to the
Great Smoky Mountain National Park.

Treaties forged between the United States and Indian leaders during the last two
centuries created the foundation of Indian Law. These treaties with Congress recog-
nize the existence of sovereign governments within the boundaries of the United
States. As part of these agreements, the United States entered into a unique trust
relationship with Indian tribes. President Clinton affirmed that his administration
would give tribal government say in distribution of federal funds geared toward eco-
nomic growth, affordable health care and improved education.

I received notification that Indian Affairs Committee has scheduled a hearing on
Indian issues in Welfare Reform for Wednesday, April 6, 1995. On behalf of the en-
rolled members of the Eastern Band of Cherokee Indians, I wish to express my sin-
cere concern regarding the impact the Recession Bill would have on Indian pro.
grams. If the Recession Bill eventually becomes law, it will have a devastating im-
pact on Indian country.

The Welfare Reform Bill, HR 1157, approved by the House Ways and Means Com-
mittee of the House of Representatives herr taken on the initiative of writing legisla-
tion that would completely restructure the federal programs. Recommendations in
reductions in the education and job training programs is of great concern to our
Tribe. It is clear that this bill discourages education and job training. Congress is
agreeing to a bill that would wipe out all tribal funding for the JOBS participants,
JTPA Summer Youth Program for both this summer and next year and reduce the
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JTPA Section 401 funds by 10% in program year 1995, which begins in July. The
Department of Labor has estimated that 2,700 fewer Native Youth and Adults
would be served if the recession bill is approved.

AU my life I have heard our local, State and Federal officials preach education
and economic development as the keys to our future. To severely cut our already
conservative efforts in this direction, is most definitely "penny wise and pound fool-ish."

The prnposed legislation would completely restructure the federal programs pro-
viding Aid. to Families With Dependent Children (AFDC). Any legislation of this
type will have a major impact on the quality of life and on poverty conditions in
Indian reservation areas and Alaska Native communities. There are an estimated
150,000 to 175,000 Native people in these areas who now receive AFDC benefits.

Welfare reform can succeed in Indian country only if it reduces, not reinforces de-
pendency. This means that it must contribute to the creation of new job opportuni-
ties in the areas with ;le highest rates of unemployment in the country. It also
means that it must assist potential adult wage earners in qualifying for, obtaining
and retaining employment.

Welfare-to-work services in reservation and Alaska Native communities must be
provided by tribal governments, with federal financial assistance. Tribal govern-
ments are the primary providers of services to Native people in Native communities.
Tribal governments have a direct relationship with the federal government, estab-lished in the United states Constitution.

Indian Tribes and Alaska Native organizations have made major strides in reduc-
ing welfare dependency through services provided under the Job Opportunities and
Basic Skills (JOBS) program authorized by the Family Support Act of 1988. Nation-
ally, 77 Indian Tribes, Inter-Tribal Consortia and Alaska 1Iative organizations re-ceive direct federal funds under the current JOBS program. It Supports education,
employment and training services in Native communities.

This program provides direct funding to tribal governments from the U.S. Depart-
ment of Health and Human Services. The money is not channeled through thestates and there is no matching share. Tribal JOBS programa reported over 2,000
job placements in the most recent year for which data is available. These place-
ments were achieved despite joblessness rates which average over 50% across In-dian country.

On March 8, 1995 the House Ways and Means Committee representatives ap-
proved a welfare reform bill, HR 1157 that would end all current efforts to reduce
welfare dependency in Indian Reservation areas and Alaska Native Communities.
This would mean abolishing all funding for the JOBS programs now serving Indian
people. Funds now being ffistributed to Indian Tribes and Alaska Native organiza-
tions would be eliminated and the JOBS money now going directly to tribal govern-
ments would go to state welfare agencies as part of the bill's cash welfare block
grant. No money would go to tribes even though tribes have successfully operated
JOBS programs for over five years. Tribes would not receive any assurance that
services to reduce welfare dependency will be available in reservation areas.

The welfare reform bill would allow States to have complete freedom to choose
what services to provide and which communities to provide them to. Most reserva-
tion areas will be denied services because of their geographic remoteness, their lack
of employment opportunities and the fact that states consider services to Indian peo-
ple primarily a federal responsibility. This would also end cash benefits regardless
of whether recipients want to go to work but are in areas where no job opportunities
are available to them. Needy families would be denied benefits if they have received
assistance for two years and are not working or if they have received assistance forfive years in their lifetime.

Eliminating the Tribal JOBS programs would eliminate any assurance of child
care services for those in education, training or work programs or as needed to help
them retain employment. The House Ways and Means Committee bill would do
nothing to reduce welfare dependency in reservation areas or Alaska Native commu
nities. It would deepen poverty by ending cash benefits for many and by terminating
the services necessary to help Native people attain self-sufficiency.

In order to make welfare reform effective in Indian countnr, it must support pro-
grams to reduce dependency by increasing employability. We feel the Federal law
should continue to authorize special empoyment and training services for welfare
recipients in reservation areas and Alaska Native communities. These programs
should be directly funded by federal government to tribal governments anti be con-
trolled by tribal governments. Tribes should continue to offer work experience oppor-
tunities which are available while a person is receiving any form of cash benefits
and afterwards for those who can't find other jobs. Tribal programs should be pro-
vided the flexibility to provide support for economic development so they could help
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create new jobs for employable people now dependent on welfare. Welfare reform
can work in Indian country but it will only work if it includes the services necessary
to reduce, not reinforce dependency.

The Federal Government should be committed to support Tribal sovereignty and
pursue the government-to'-government relationship between the Federal Govern-
ment and Tribal Governments. A heightened optimism now exists in Indian Country
and it would certainly be disheartening to deny our adults and youth the oppor-
tunity to gain an education and insure job training sills. Modern Indian Tribes have
made extraordinary advances from a situation that, just two generations ago,
seemed hopeless. Finally our adults and youth have been provided programs that
would provide them a means of continuing their education and becoming gainfully
employed. This has allowed them to become self-sufficient, tax paying citizens con-
tributing to their community and their country.

So again, Mr. Chairman, we are express:ng some heartfelt burdens the Cherokee's
will face due to the budget restraints aftecting the quality of education, job training,
child care, medical care and economic development of the Cherol ee Tribe. Your par-
ticipation in recognizing tribal sovereignty, upholding the federal trust responsibility
anal building a tribal-federal relationship based on mutual cooperation and res

In closing, Mr. Chairman and Distinglished Members, I would like to extend my
appreciation to you for providing me the opportunity to present this testimony. The
Eastern Band of Cherokee Indians has enjoyed an extended and productive relation-
ship with Congress and this Committee and we are extremely grateful for the Sup-
port and understanding you have provided to the Cherokee Tribe. Your consider-
ation and supportive efforts in helping us continue valued services provided to our
disadvantaged adults and youth is gratefully appreciated.

PREPARED STATEMENT OF EDWARD K. THOMAS, PRESIDENT, CENTRAL COUNCIL OF
THE TLINGIT AND HAIDA INDIAN TRIBES OF ALASKA

Central Council, through its Employment and Training Department is currently
administering a Job Opportunity and Basic Skills program (J.O.BS.), and has been
since it's enactment in 1989.

CCTHITA serves the health, educational, employment, human and public service
needs of more than 22,394 Tribal members mostly residing in Southeast Alaska.
Our service delivery spans over 20 communities in Southeast Alaska 20 of which
are rural communities. the only method of travel is by aircraft or by boat. With in-
dustries i.e., logging and fishing, slowing down and/or closing we are finding more
Tribal members on A.F.D.C., rolls. In many of the rural communities , unemploy-
ment rate is as high as 80%. Resource within these communities are limited, and
to relocate a client for purposes of training or employment can be costly.

In Southeast, or Tribal A.F.D.C., caseload includes 442 adults and 922 children.
Funding has allowed us to serve 30 participants in the following J.O.B.S., program
components. Activity Participants Adult Basic Education 2 GED Preparation 3 Vo-
cational 12 Post Secondary 5 On-the-Job Training 1 Work Experience 1 Job Search
6

Many of our Tribal J.O.B.S., participants become successful and no longer depend-
ent on A.F.D.C. This is attributed to through planning ai.d integration of services.
This year we placed over 32 Tribal members into unsubsidized employment, (bring-
ing our placement since 1989 up to 198 placements into unsubsidized employment).
We have mom than doubled the number of participants required in our J.O.B.S.
plan.
Recommendations

We believe welfare reform can make a positive difference in the wellbeing of our
families, but it is necessary to include me following employment and training com-
ponents:

1. Recognize the government-to-government relationship between our tribe and
the federal/state government and enable our tribal government to serve our people.

2. Continue to authorize tribal set-asides for tribal J.O.B.S programs.
3. Stimulate ecjnomic development to insure that there are jobs for all our people,

including those dependent on public assistance.
4. Strengthen me kind of services we now offer under our Tribal J.O.B.S program

by enabling us to serve more people and by providing direct funding to our tribe
for rc lated child care services and work slots.

6. Federal contracts must be to hire locally, at no less than 60% local hire.
We believe the problem is not the J.O.B.S. program, but rather the structure of

A.F.D.C., in general. For the past 60 years A.F.D.C.'s sole purpose was to assist
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needy children without fathers. It appears that the system failed the people. Ti.e
people did not intentionally fail the system.

The time limits on A.F.D.0 benents proposed by President Clinton, as well asthose being considered in the Congress, asaume that there are jobs available for
A.F.D.C., recipients. This is unrealistic especially in rural communities. Welfare Re-
form won't work if there are no jobs at the end of reform.

The two-year time limit would increase homelessness and family breakdown.
When you promote penalties such as this, you run a risk of eviction or inability to
pay for immediate needs. The mandatory provision that minor mothers live at home
increases the risk that teen mothers might be returned to abusive environments.

State-initiated changes in A.F.D.C., can have very adverse impacts on our people.
We need strong collaboration between agencies, between the Department of Labor
and Department of Education, in the development and creation ofemployment and
educational opportunities, more importantly, we need to expand those opportunities
and resources to rural communities, especially in the area of econt mic development.
In Southeast Alaska only two communities are served by State of Alaska Work Pro-
grams, eliminating the remaining 18 outlying communities. Because of remoteness,
A.F.D.C., recipients Native and Non-Native, residing within those areas fall throughthe cracks.

At a public forum held in Alaska, October 5, 1994, it was stated "many A.F.D.C.,
recipients are looking toward a hand up, not a hand out....people must return to tra-
ditional cultural roots, me mind is the key to healing, we live by encouragement,
A.F.D.C., recipients who do not receive it die slowly and quietly."

General Assistance (GA/Tribal Work Experience monies are currently slated for
a potential 50% cut in funding levels. If a large number of A.F.D.C., recipients are
cut from the welfare rolls, G.A., will not necessarily be available to act as a safety
net. Anyone who is eligible for A.F.D.C., or S.S.I., is not eligible for BIA General
Assistance.

The BIA General Assistance program does not include service equivalent under
J.O.B.S. For Tribes and Alaska /rfative organizations to have influence over any of
these issues, congressional delegates and committee leaders must be made aware
of the role these programs playr within Native communities and families.

Federal law currently provides no role for Tribal governments in this area. This
has created serious jurisclictional conflicts between Tribal and state courts. It has
been a major subject of a congressionally mandated review of the interstate aspects
of Child Support Enforcement. Federal law should recognize the role of Tribes as
sovereign nations with a direct government-to-government relationship to the fed-eral government.

TnIal programs should be encouraged, along with cooperative tribal-state pro-
grams that recognize the interest of Indisn families. We encourage the committee
to seek the recommendations of the task fortre on child support enforcement created
by the nation's largest intertribal Indian organization, the National Congress of
A,merican Indians (NCAD

In closing, I thank you for the opportunity to testify on Welfare Reform on behalf
of our Tribal members. I will be happy to answer any questions you may have.

PREPARED STATEMENT OF JACK F. TROPE, COUNSEL TO THE ASSOCIATION ON
AMERICAN INDIAN AFFAIRS, INC.

Please accept this testimony for the record on behalf of the Association on Amer-
ican Indian Affairs, Inc. (AMA). AAIA is a national Indian rights organization
headquartered in New York city with field offices in South Dakota and California.
The Association has worked with tribes for more than 75 years on issues such as
child welfare, the development of tribal programs, the exercise of sovereignty and
the protection of indigenous religious rights. As part of its work, AAIA has long
been involved in the effort to obtain adequate tribal funding from federal block
grants. In 1988, Congressman Udall introduced a bill at AMA'S request which
would have provided for direct tribal funding from the Title XX Block Grant pro-
gram, Titles IVB and IVE of the Social Security Act and the Alcohol, Drug Abuse
and Mental Health Block Grant. In .1990 and 1991, AAIA was invited to testify on
these tribal funding issues by both the Subcommittee on Social Socurity and Family
Policy of the Senate Finance Committee and a subcommittee of the House Waysand
Means Committee. Moreover, AAIA has actively worked with House and Senate
staff on these issues for the last several years.

AMA enthusiastically applauds Senator McCain's commitment to ensuring that
tribes receive an adequate allocation from welfare reform block grants that are cre-
ated, as well as the Introduction of S. 285 which would provide for tribal funding

Sb
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from the existing Title XX block grant. Indeed, Senator McCain's statement in the
Congressional Record on March 8, 1995 summarizes AAL1/2.'s position on tribal alloca-
tions from block grants as well as any testimony that the Association might submit.

As that statement recognized, if solutions to the problems of joblessness and other
devastating social problems faced in Indian communities are to be developed, the
locus of such efforts must be the Indian tribe. Tribal governments are the entities
best situated to provide such services to their communities for several reasons:

Indian tribes are "domestic dependent nations' with inherent sovereign powers.
They have a direct government-to-government relationship with the Federal govern-
ment and are not subdivisions of the states.

History has shown, and the recent MIS inspector general report confirms, that
states do not generally pass through block grant funding to tribal governments.

Tribal programs are more attuned to the special programmatic and cultural needs
of their local communities and have experience in operating quality programs when
resources are available. For example, a 1988 study commissioned by the Depart-
ments of HHS and Interior, showed that tribal child welfare programs were, in
many ways, outperforming state systems, notwithstanding unreliable and inad-
equate funding sources.

Today's reality is that job training, social services and other supportive programs
for Indian communities are woefully inadequate. In 1988, AAIA analyzed the entire
Federal budget to determine the level of funding for Indian social services programs
at that time. The total expenditure amounted to approximately $100 million from
all sources, less than $60 per Indian person. Moreover, many of the funds included
in that $100 million were "one-time only" appropriations, not ongoing funds, and
much of the money appropriated was wasted lay the federal bureaucracy. This inad-
equate budget for Indian aocial services is part of a larger budgetary problem identi-
fied in the Congressional Research Service Report, 'Trends in Indian Related Fed-
eral SpendingTiscal year 1975-91". In that report, CRS found that in constant dol-
lars Federal spending ibr Indian programs decreased by 2.11% annually during that
time period, whereas overall domestic spending increased by 2.01% annually.

In order for tribes to begin a systematic counter-offensive against their pressing
social problems and reduce the dependency of Indian people upon government pro-
grams, tribes must receive consistent and adequate funding. The block grants that
will be created by the welfare reform legislation, as well as existing block grants
such as Title XX, provide perhaps the best source of such funding. Indeed, in view
of the status of tribes as domestic dependent nations and their special relationship
with the Federal government, it is long overdue for tribes to receive direct alloca-
tions from these programs just as do American Samoa, the Northern Mariana Is-
lands and the virgtn Islands from current block grants. In recent years, tribes have
received direct funding from a variety of generic federal programs, including the
Child care and Development Block Grant, Community Development Block Grant,
Job Opportunity Basic Skills Training, Job Training Partnership Act, Title IVB
Family heservation and Support Services, Title IVB Child Welfare Services, Voca-
tional Rehabilitation Act, Clean Water Act and the Low Income Energy Assistance
Pmgram.

'Thus, AAIA proposes the following:
A 3% allocation to Indian tribes from any block grants created by the 'welfare re-

form bill, as well as from Title XX.
The formula by which the funds are to be distributed to tribes should be deter-

mined by HFIS, with the full participation of tribes, taking into account the need
of tribes for a base formula, tribal economic, geographic and demographic conditions
and tribal administrative capacity.

Tribal plans to be developed should be based upon unique tribal circumstances
with criteria to be developed by HIIS with the full participation of tribes.

Tribes should have the ability to access all, or only some of the block grants, and
to phase in their involvement.

Tribes should have the ability to contract with a state or private entity to admin-
ister services for the tribe.

Planning funds should be provided tn tribes out of the 3% allocation to enable
them to develop the necessary plans.

Funding to tribal consortiums should be permitted.
Tribes should be provided with flexibility in the use of the funds similar to that

provided to states.
Coordination between tribes and states should be required to ensure that Indian

people receive adequate services.
Indian people and off-reservation Indian programs should continue to be eligible

for state programs, with the caveat that this does not mean that an individual
should be eatitled to receive duplicate benefits.

BEST COPY AVAILABLE
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Unclaimed funds should be reallocated to Indian tribes which have submitted
plans to access the funds.

Attached as an appendix for your consideration is a proposed tribal funding
amendment to Senate welfare zeform legislation which incorporates these principles.
This amendment has been developed by AAIA, in conjunction with the National In-
dian Chi lri Welfare Association and the National Congress of American Indians. Its
framework is based upon S. 286.

AAIA looks forward to working with the Committee to ensure that adequate tribal
amendments are included in the welfare reform legislation. Thank you for the op-
portunity to submit this testimony.

TRIBAL AMENDMENT TO WELFARE REFORM LEGISLATION

Sec. (a) Notwithstanding any other provision of law, 3 percent of the total amount
appropriated pursuant to each Title in this Act and section 2003 of the Social Secu-
rity Act (42 U. S. C. 1397b) shall be made available for distribution to Indian tribes.

(b) Not later than 180 days after the date of enactment of this subsection and
With the full participation of Indian tribes, the Secretary shall establish and pro-
mulgate by regulation a funding font la for distribution of the funds provided to
Indian tribes pursuant to this section which takes into account the need of Indian
tribes for a base funding formula. The Secretary shall also consider such ackitional
factors as the Secretary determines appropriate, including unique geographic, eco-
nomic, demographic and administrative conditions of Indian tribes, tribal reserva-
tions and tribal service areas.

(c) The Secretary shall establish criteria, with the full participation of Indian
tribes, for the submission of plans by Indian tribes for the provision of services pur-
suant to the grants provided by this section. Such criteria shall take into account
the unique geographic, economic, demographic, social and cultural characteristics of
Indian country.

(dX1) A tribe may submit a plan to access all, or only some, of the block grants
covered by this section. In the case of the RFDC block grant whatever it may be
called], an Indian tribe may submit a plan to access only % of the amount to
which it would be entitled, in which case the state shall continue to be primarily
responsible for the provision of direct cash assistance to Indians within the tribe s
service area which shall be provided on the same basis that cash assistance is r 3-
vided to non-Indians.

NOTE: This provision is meant to allow tribes to access only the "services" portion
of AFDC and not the cash assistance part should they so choose. In the House bill,
programs like JOBS were combined with AFDC into one block grant. We have left
the percentage blank in our draft amendment because we do not know currently
what percentage of the dollars from the programs that will be folded into the block
grant will come from "services" programs and what percentage will come from the
"cash assistance" part of AFDC.

(2) Any Indian tribe which opts not to administer programs under this Act may
enter into a cooperative agreement with the appropriate state or private agency to
provide such services to tribal members utilizing the funds to which the tribe is eli-
gible under this section.

(3) Funds that are not distributed to Indian tribes during a fiscal year shall be
available in subsequent fiscal years for reallocation to Indian tribes which have sub-
mitted plans for accessing funds under this section.

(4) Upon request of an Indian tribe and prior to the submission of a plan by the
Indian tribe as required by subsection (c), the secretary shall make available funds
not to exceed 20% of an Indian tribe's allocation from a particular block grant for
the purpose of allowing the Indian tribe to develop a plan for future operation of
that particular block grant program. Such planning funds shall be provided on a
one-time basis only for each of the block grants covered by this section.

(5) The failure by an Indian tribe to submit a plan for all, or some block grants
under this section in the initiai fiscal year after this Act takes effect shall not pre-
vent an Indian tribe from submitting a plan accessing those funds in future years.

(e) An Indian tribe may enter into an agreement with other Indian tribes for the
provision of services by a tribal consortium providing for centralized administration
of services for the region served by the Indian tribes so agreeing. In the case of such
an agreement, a single plan may be submitted by the tribal consortium and the con-
sortium shall be entitled to receive an amount equal to the amount that the tribes
would have received had they applied separately. In any case in which a plan is
submitted by a tribal consortium, the approval of each Indian tribe included in the
consortium shall be a prerequisite to the disbursal of funds to the tribal consortium.

90
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(i) An Indian tribe may transfer up to 30% of the amount of any block grant funds
received pursuant to this section to welfare, social services or related services or
programs operated pursuant to a compact or contract authorized under the Indian
Self-Determination Act (25 U.S.C. 450 et seq.) or to other welfare, social services
or related grants which the tribe administers, including all block grants covered by

this section.
(g) Indian tribes and states shall seek to coordinate their programs and services

provided pursuant to this Act to the maximum extent possible.
(h) Nothing in this section shall be construed to
(1) serve as an authorization to limit the eligibility of any Indian to participate

in any program offered by a state or subdivision thereof, provided that this shall
not be interpreted to permit any Indian to receive duplicate benefits from bah an
Indian tribe and a state;

(2) preclude or discourage an agreement between any Indian tribe and any state
that facilitates the provision of services by the Indian tribe to the service population
of the Indian tribe or by the state to Indians living within the state; or

(3) authorize the state to discriminate against Indian controlled, off-reservation
programs serving Indian people.

(i) For purposes of this section
(1) the term 'Indian tribe' means any Indian tribe, band, nation, or other orga-

nized group or community, including any Alaska Native village or regional or village
corporation as defined in or established pursuant to the Alaska Native Claims Set-
tlement ACt (43 U.S.C. 1601 et seq.), wlich is recognized as eligible for the special
programs and services provided by the United states to Indians because of their sta-
xi.) as Indians;

(2) the term 'tribal consortium' means any group, association, partnership, cor-
poration or other legal entity which is controlled, sanctioned, or chartered by the
governing body of more than one Indian tribe; and

(3) the term 'Secretary' shall mean the Secretary of Health and Human Services.

PREPARED STATEMENT OF EDDIE PALW.NTEER, JR., CHAIRMAN, COLVILLE BUSINESS
COUNCIL, COLVILLE CONFEDERATED TRIBES

The Colville Tribe wishes to state at this time, our position on the impact that
the proposed Welfare Reform bill, HR 1214, Will have on our Tribe. It is our under-
standing that the tribal components of the JOBS Program would completely dis-
appear under the implementation of this bill (HR 1214).

Presently, 77 tribal governments and Alaska Native organizations are funded to
provide JOBS services. An average of 5,000 employable adult Indian and Alaska Na-
tive people on AFDC are served by tribal JO13S Programs in an average quarter.
Tribal JOBS Programs reported over 2,000 job placements in the most recent year.
These placements were achieved despite a unemployment rate which averages over
50% across Indian Country.

A summary of accomplishments and statistical data for fiscal year 94 for the
Colville Confederated Tnbes JOBS Program to assist in alleviating welfare depend-
ence are:

High School & GED Graduates 30

Job Skills Training Graduates
40

Post Secondary Graduates (BA.) 68

Completion of Job Skills (Certificate) 14

Job Placement/Job Development
10

Total JOBS Participants Served 233

We cannot stress to you how Important it is that the tribally-based "welfare-to-
work" programs like JOBS be continued. Indian tribes and Alaska Native organiza-
tions have made major impacts in reducing welfare dependency through services
provided under the Job Opportunities and Basic Skills (JOBS) Throgram authorized
by the Family Support Act of 1988.

In 'The Family Support Act of 1988" it embodied a consensus that the well-being
of children depends not only on meeting their material needs, but also on the par-
ents' ability to become economically self-sufficient. The law is based on the premise
that self-sufficiency and family responsibility are necessary and achievable goals,
and makes education, training, and child care available to help individuals to reach
these goals. The law recognizes the mutual obligations of parents, who are currently
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dependent, to work toward self-sufficiency through employment and that the gov-ernment support their effort.
Within Indian and Native Alaskan populations, there are aspects in the deter-mination of needs which must be addressed to allow the "pmcesses toward self-suffi-ciency and economic stability" to be effective. We are more sensitive and able to con-sider the social, physical, emotional, spiritual and cultural components Which playa major part in the act of becoming self-sufficient.
Included in that memorandum from the President, dated April 29, 1994 for theHeads of Executive Departments and Agencies in reference to the "GOVERNMENT-TO-GOVERNMENT RELATIONS WITh NATIVE AMERICAN TRIBAL GOVERN-MENTS" it states that:
"rhe United States Government has a unique legal relationship with NativeAmerican tribal governments as set forth in the Constitution of the Ilnited States,treaties, statues, and court decisions. As executive departments and agencies under-take activities affecting Native American tribal rights or trust resources, such activi-ties should be implemented in a knowledgeable, sensitive manner respectful of trib-al sovereignty. Today, as part of an historic meeting, I am outlining principles thatexecutive departments ancl agencies, including every component bureau and office,are to follow in their interactions with Native American tribal governments. Thepurpose of these principles is to clarify our responsibility to ensure that the FederalGovernment operates within a government-to-government relationship with feder-ally recognized Native American tribes. I am strongly committed to building a moreeffective day-to-day working relationship reflecting respect for the rights of self-gov-ernment due the sovereign tribal governments."
This is another reason why we are requesting that Indian and Native Alaskanpeople be granted direct funding by releasing a percentage of the state block grantsof any welfare reform bill to lelp support our tribal programs. It is our right as afederally recognized Tribal en .ity.
We acknowledge that there are certain criteria as to the implementation of theblock grant moneys. Also, that stringent guidelines are to be followed before any as-sistance would be granted and we are willing to work with the federal governmentto assure compliance. We want to insure our Tribal members are igiven every oppor-tunity and encouragement to become "self-sufficient" not only to benefit the individ-ual and our Tribe, but society as well. You must also realize that in order for thisto become possible it is essential that we be allowed a percentage of the block grantmoney. That we be allowed to design and deliver our services under this pmgramwith flexibility in a way that our tribe considers most effective in its circumstancesconsidering our consumers special needs. We also ask for funding to assist in train-ing programs and employment services to assist Native families get off welfare andto work. However, this must be part of the welfare reform or job trainhg legislationand not just an "allowable activity" within our programs. True self-determinationin any society of people is dependent upon an education process which will insurethe development of qualified people to fulfill meaningful leadership roles.

U.S. DEPARTMENT OF LM3GR,
EMPL,OYMENT AND TRAINING ADMINISTRATION,

Washington, DC.Hon. JohiN McC4iN,
U.S. Senate,
Washington, DC.

Dear Senator McCain: This is in response to your request of March 15, 1995 totestify before your Committee on our programs for Native Americans.I sincerely regret that my schedule does not permit me to accept your invitation.Nonetheless, I do believe that the testimony provided by Ms. Josephine Nieves, As-sociate Assistant Secretary for Employment and Training before your Committee onMarch 7, and 20, 1995 expressed fully the Administration's views for not consolidat-ing the JTPA Section 401 program as was well as the critical need to continue thesummer youth program funded pursuant to JTPA Title II.If I might summarize the two testimonies, they enumerated the following points:First, we believe it is essential to retain and administer employment and trainingprograms serving Native Americans in a way that promotes local initiative and re-spects Indian cultural values. Because of that, the -JTPA Section 401 program is notpart of the President's proposed G.I. Bill for America's Workers. Therefore, therewould continue to be separate funding for tribal government, just as there is nowundcr JTPA. This is consistent with the President's commitment to tribal leadersand their independence from State governments. This is also consistent with local
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contrel and empowerment, and with P.L. 102-477, The Indian Employment, Train-
ing, and Related Services Demonstration Act, which already provides tribes with an
excellent opportunity to consolidate federally funded programs together to meet
their unique needs.

Tribal governments and Native American-controlled organizations represent local
self-determination as much as the state governments do for the states. Proposals to
consolidate Indian programs with state block grants undermine the very essence of
shifting funds, power, responsibility and accountability for such programs to local
governments, like Indian tribes, which are closest to the people to be served.

Second, the House Budget Rescission Bill would reduce fiscal year 1995 funding
for the JTPA 401 Indian and Native American program by 10%from $6.1 million
to $57.7 million. This would result in approximately 2,700 fewer Indian and Native
American adult and youth receiving training supportive services thrnugh our section
401 program. In addition, the rescission would entirely eliminate the Title II-B
Summer Indian Youth program for calendar years 1995 and 1996. This represents
approximately $15.8 million that will not be spent on Indian youth each year for
this critically important program. If this action is sustained, 130 Indian JTPA Sum-
mer Youth programs will be eliminated. This summer these program would serve
over 11,000 Indian, Native Alaskan and Hawaiian Native youth residing on feder-
ally and State recognized reservations, in Alaska Native villages and Native Hawai-
ians residing in Hawaii.

Summer earnings average about $845 in gross wages per youth. The 'oss of these
dollars will make a tremendous difference in Indian country. Given the weak eco-
nomic conditions of many of these areas, it is doubtful that the lost job training op-
portunities that provide earned income could be compensated for in the private sec-
tor, which exists to a very limited extent in many of these places served by this pro-
gram.

Money normally earned to purchase new clothes, shoes, books and other school
materials will simply not be available. In the most severe cases some youth may
even have to drop out of school to work to help support their families.

Consistent with past practices, we issued Summer Youth planning instructions
this February and we have instructed grantees to go forward with their Summer
Program plans pending the final congressional action on the rescission.

I hope this is responsive to your concerns and I would be pleased to provide any
additional information you desire.

Si ncerely,
DOUG Ross

CALIFORNIA INDIAN MANPOWER CONSORTIUM, INC.,
April 3, 1995.

Hon. JOHN MCCAIN,
U.S. Senate,
Washington, DC.

Dear Senator McCain: On behalf of the California Indian Manpower Consortium,
Inc. (CIMG) Tribal Job Opportunities and Basic Skills (JOBS) Program, serving 52
reservations throughout the State of California, we respectfully submit this letter
to your Committee for consideration as you begin deliberations on the Welfare Re-
form legislation. Please include this statement in the record of the Committee's
hearing on welfare reform.

We request that Indian concerns incorporated into any welfare reform legislation
recognize the government-to-government relationship between the federal govern-
ment and Indian tribes and funding continue to be provided directly to tribes for
our welfare-te-work programs. Funding for services currently provided by Indian
Tribal JOBS programs must continued to go directly to the tribes either through
set-aside _process in any basic AFDC block grant or thmugh a tribal block grant
process. We also request direct funding for child care and for support of tribal eco-
nomic development efforts to provide more job opportunities for welfare recipients
in reservation areas.

The CIMC JOBS Program has been able to provide hope and success for tribal
JOBS participants who previously did not have the motivation or encouragement to
be free of the public welfare system.

CIMC JOBS Program staff stress the importance of education to our participants.
With a solid foundation of basic skills, our participants can proceed to further their
self-sufficiency goals. This could include obtaining a high school diploma or GED,
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for advanced vocational education, in such career fields as nursing, correctional offi-
cers, managements and secretarial sciences.

We at the CIMC JOBS Program believe that an individual holistic approach is
vital to the success of every participant. Accomplishments in the CIMC JOBS Pro-
gram within the basic skills area has been successful. Par' ;cipants who have en-tered a basic skills/GED program have taken substantial a to complete, due in
part to the length of time most of the tribal JOBS Pmgr participants had been
out of the education system. Most of the tribal JOBS parti..,,ants required encour-
agement and assistance in overcoming barriers that could have prevented them
from completing their specific educational goals.

Our success stories here at the CIMC JOBS Program span the range from simply
straightforward to the complex. Regardless of the circumstances we have been able
to improve the lives of our participants. This has been achieved through our unique-
ly tailored JOBS Program which addresses the specific individual needs of our par-
ticipants here in Indian Country. There is no doubt that, had the CIMC JOBS Pro-
gram not been in place, a larger number of tribal members would still be on AFDC.

Numerous participants have informed the JOBS Program Coordinators that they
had been exempted from participation in the local GAIN (Greater Avenue for Inde-
pendence) Program. They were not given the option to participatebecause they lived
in a remote area, or had young children. Furthermore, it was apparent that those
individuals who were placed in the GAIN Program, for participation, did not receive
much useful assistance. Options were very limited, and funding for child care was
always a problem. Individuals were often inadequately assessed and placed into ac-tivities in which there was no interest or promising employment outlook.

Without programs such as ours, tribal AFDC recipients in Indian Country will not
have access to the tools that will allow them to become self-sufficient. Frequently
we deal with tribal AFDC recipients who do not possess the knowledge or under-
standing on how to reach their employment goals. Unfortunately, local welfare pro-
grams do not address the unique needs of our people, and without this understand-
ing, the local welfare departments find it much easier to exempt an Indian person
than to give them the required attention that will allow them to ber.4me self-suffi-cient.

It is our belief that with our current program design and our willingness to work
closely with our participants that our program will continue to show success with
the tribal members who are receiving AFDC.

Please protect our tribal interests and the government-to-government relationship
with tribes in your deliberations. Thank you for considering our request.

Si ncerely,

9 4

LORENDA T. SANCHEZ, Executive Director.
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OF RAY HAMMIER
NATION REPRBENTATIVE

ONEIDA INDIAN NATION
REGARDLNG aR 4

BEFORE TUE
cominrE ON INIRAN AFFAIRS

UNIIII mays SENATE

Mr. Chairman and Mernbas of the Committee, thank you for the opportunity to submit

my vmtten testimony. My name is Ray Halbritter. I arn the Nation Representative of the Oneida

Indian Nation. I am providing written testimony to the Committee on Indian Affairs through the

invitation extended to Indian governments by your esteemed Chairman, Senator John McCain.

First, la me eve you some general information about our Nation. The Oneida Indian

Nation has ova 1000 enrolled members principally residing in a ninc county arca in =nal New

York. Our traditional form of government predates the Constitution of the United States, and to

this day our Nation continues to exist as a sovereigi, independent government recognized by the

Umted States.

The Oneida Indian Nation has had a long relationship with this country. As an example,

dunng the Ama-ican Revolutionary War, theOneida Nation people fought aloneside the patriots,

nskinst their lives and homes. At one of the bleakest points in the war. the Oneida people in

mid-winter earned over six hundred bushels of corn on their backs two hundred miles to feed

Cuoree Washington's starvina army at Valley Forre. The Treaty of Canandaigua. sicned by the

Lrated Stints in 179.',. r.u.arantet the Oneida Indian Nanon its 5r,ere.CJ n.tht t overn its land

and mtaio in .:raidude itT the loalt!.. c.ouniee and sufrtr.t,i1 0: 1.11:

Tne Oticitia Nople (-Teti tniuinited six milhon seas. from the S av.Te RI% tr in the

noiti ts, the St.IN;L:tihs:-.:i.i River in the south I k.....pn....etz %si.
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reduced by this =wry to only thirty-two that ilad no water and sepu c. systems. dilapidated.

irisafe housing. and a muddied, pot-holed one lane road. Just a kw years ago the Nation's sole

source of income, a smoke and gft shop, generated only $150 per wt.z1.. not nearly enough

income to sustain a family, let alone a commtmity.

The Nation %vas determined, however, to move out of poverty and powerlessness by

exercising ow sovereign treaty rights. In 1989 the Oneida Nation exercised its right as a

federally-recognized Indian nation to contract with the United States f*the first time, and

obtained federal funds to establish a health program for the people and to assess their health-

related needs. At the same time, the Nation pursued its economic self-sufficiency through the

development of its own enterprises. In 1991 the Nation established three long range goals that

guide all development within the Nation:

1. To implement the legal and administrative structure for the protection of Nalion

sovereign rights and actualization of government relations.

2 To help our membets achieve their highm-t potential in education, physical and mental

health, and economic development.

3 To acquire, develop, and secure resources to achieve economic and social self-

sufficiency for the Oneida Indian Nation.

From this begnnin& the Nation in less than five years diNeloped the facilities and administrative

capacity necessary to deliver over fitly progams and services to our members and other Indian

people. Ibis entailed smuring federal program dollars through Public Lay. 93-638 contracts and

through erants. formula grants, and disercuonar mnis. lhe Nauori also utilized its own

rcsouraz, derived from our sucasstul enterprises including Tuniing Stone Casino. N.'illagcs at

Turning Stone RV Park. Oneida Textile Pnnnn2.,_ Oneida Nation Hineo. Oneida Petroleurii
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Services, and Oneida Smoke and Gil' Shops. The Oneida Nation sin \ es to b;end the

crareprenmrial spirit of its enterprises with the community developmait aspects of its govanmmt

to create a better life for the Oneida people of today, and for thc seventh gaieration to come.

Our Nation emerged from poverty and powerlessness based on our own vision and

initiative, and through the unique status we hold as a sovereign nation recognized by the United

States. We were and are able to use the laws of the United States, such as the Indian Gaming

Regulatory Act and the Indian Self-Determination Act, to putsue social and economic

opportunities that advance the goals of the Oneida people. We are a people of vision and

progress committed to the responsible development of our Nation for our people, now and unto

the seventh generation. What we require of the federal government is similar responsible action

throual the provision of laws, regulations, and ftmding that adequately and justly address the

needs of all Indian people in relation to their unique status as sovereign nations.

conmrsis ON IL R. 4, ME PETSONAL RESPONSIBILITY ACI

The Ptnpose of H.R. 4

The Personal Responsibility Act, H.R_ 4, has five primary objectives: (1) turning over

programs to thc stales to run under a block gam system, (2) cappiniz fMeral welfare spending.

(3) coacolidation of food assistance progams, (4) resincting eligibility for v.elfare, and (5)

requiring v. ork for v.elfare nxipients. This bill attempts to manage many asp,-..ts ofpersonal life,

including %%hen puspie have children, %%Ito they marry. thcre they live v.hcre they work, and

by %%I..= their children are nusal Indian pecTle. perhaps more tItel am other croup. lmow what

it is like to have the terkTal government dictate social arid pasonal cuncluzz.

90-277 0 - 95 4
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Omission of Indian Go%eminenis

With the exception of the proposed changes to the food commodith.. progams. Indian
nations and Indian govanments are not referenced in the bill. Under this bill, basic aspects of
the personal livtts ofmany Indian people and the social fabric of Indian nations vill once again

be controlled by non-Indian state governments pursuant to mandates dictated by the federal

government The social issues addressed by the Personal Responsibility Act are issues that are
best left to individuals and Indian governments to address. The omission of the role of Indian
governments may be inadvertent, but thc effect of this bill on Indian country could be disa trous
if that omission is not corrected.

Sumasuy of The Peisonal Responsibility Act

Indian nations would be elildble to participate in the food assistance block grants as they

am specifically identified in H.R. 4, but nations would not have the option to participate in the
AFDC block grant program_

The Act would eliminate numerous existing welfare programs and replax them N.vith block

grants or remove their entitlement status and place them under severe spending lirruts. These
limits would impact Family Support, Supplemental Security Income (SSI), Housing Aid. the
mandatory work progam and the JOBS program. Currently most i.velfare progams are
entitlement programs, in that thc need sets the funding level. Funding for these proerams would

now be subject to the appropriations
procs, which historically has not bmai responsive to the

interests and concerns of Indian poaple. Die hill's spaiding caps encompass deep cuts in ihtse
low income programs ven with restrictal eligibility, the reduced funding may result in too lcm
fun,1: to mt.v.t the mxds Lif those indi% iduals who remain elipible

9 b

under the new I-ilk:5. Other



95

goveminalt progams. such as the IRA Ci.neral Assistance program will become severely

overburdmod trying to mmt. additional neceis.

The title of the welfare reform bill relating to the consolidation of food assistance

programs is the only title of the bill in which Indian nations would be inclodPd in the

administration of a block gram program. Indian nationswould be defined as states under the bill

and be given a 2.4 percent set aside. The overall national funding levels authorized in the bill

represent a substantial reduction from the amounts curraitly spent on these progarns. If funding

for food assistance programs is reduced drastically, the Indian share would presumably receive

a sizeable reduction as welL

illegtimacy

One of the primary objeaives of this legislation is the reduction of "illegtimacy." The

bill creates numerous federal mandates designed to restrict eligbilicy for welfare programs.

Tha3e mandates attempt to define to welfare recipiags who they many, when they have children

%thin they Nxill be permitted to keep their children, and where they live. Thc legislation would

not change the state run nature of the progam. As a result, the foderal governmint would

establish mandates with which the state governments must comply. Indian governments would

still have no supavisory role in the Aid to Families IAith Depend= Child= (AFDC) progam.

and would not have input into government attempts to address teen pregnancy. childbirth

dixisions and marital decisions of AFDC recipients livIng on Indian land These are issues that

affect the basic social fabric of Indian nations II any govemment should p a role in thi..e

matters, it should be the Indian government
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Paternity

The bill would den) AFDC benefits to any childrat whose paternity cannot be establishml,

unless the child was conceived as a result of rape or incest_ or If the state determines that efforts

to establish pateznity would endanger the child_ If the mother or other relative claiming aid on

behalf of the child is unable to identify the biological father they would have to provide the state

with the names of three indivianals who might be the father. Indian nations do not want these

personal matters investigated by state government.

Age and Ataital Status

The bill would deny AFDC benefits to a child born out-of-wedlock to a woman who is

less than 18 yeats old. In order to receive benefits for her child, a teenage mother would be

required to many cithcr the man who the state determines is the biological father of the child,

or art individual v.ho would legally adopt the child Me bill would also give state governments

the option to deny AFDC and Housing benefits to women who give birth before they ate 21

years old. This rule would effectively givestate governmtmts the authonty to tea young mothers,

who need AFDC benefits, who they will many. Indian governmaits, again, would have no role

in thc implementation of the rules.

Indian Uisld Welfate Act

bills exempts adoptive and foster parents nom all of the above restrictions, so that

illeznimale child who has beim placed in tosier care or with adoptive parents would be

eligible to receive AFDC benefits. That L. the adoptive or :osier family would be eligible to

receive AFDC benefits on behalf of such chddrro

1 0 0

rhicr the Indian Child Welfare Act HCWAl.
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Indian nations are the entity with primary authority oN er child custody matters involving Indian

children. As such. Indian nations would retain a =tam degree of control over these matters.

The proposed welfare reform bill could result in mothers, who arc fit to retain custody of their

childrai, placing them for adoption because the children would not be eligible to rixcive

benefits. Indian control of these proceedings is necessary to reduce the potential negative social

effect of these rules. A more troubling section of the bill would prohibit an anency or entity that

received federal assistance and is involved in adoption or foster care placements from taking the

race, color or national origin of a prospective parent into accountin an adoption proceeding The

objective of this clause is to promote multiethnic placements. Regirdless of the meritof such

an objective for the non-Indian population, this legslation shall in no way interfere with the

provisions of the Indian Child Welfare Act. Clear language is needed in the bill exempting any

adoptive proceedings falling within the purview of ICWA.

Indian Ioclicsion in Grant Progranas

States would receive grants to fund saviccz, =Id at:ti ities the state deems appropriate to

discourage out-of-wedlock births and assure care for such duldren. Indian nations are not

included in the definition of states, and there is no sepal-ale provision including Indian nations

in these programs. It is the ritlit and responsibility of Indian govanmatts to develop any such

proesams directed at their members, and so Indian nations must be included in this grant

program.

Indian Rale in Job Citation, Trainirg and Ciald Care

The Personal Responsibilits Act would require welfare recip;ants tu %%ork but provid

I. 9
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r.o mechanism for job creation, job training or child care. I-unhurt-lore, it dots not provide

Indian 2overnments a role in this system. and it would eliminate or reduce the role that many

Indian nations curnmtly have in administering the JOBS progam.

Alcohol and Substance Abuse as Disabilities

The Act would deny Supplemental Security Income (SSD benefits to substance abusers

and alcoholics. An individual whose primary diagnosis is addiction to alcohol or other drugs

would no longer be considered disabled As a result, substance abusers and alcoholics would lose

both SSI benefits and Medicaid coverage, and possibly vocational and educational services

provided by the states. Alcohol and otherdrugs have had a devastating effect on Indian country.

Indian people un2ble to work because of their addiction to alcohol and other drugs must be

supported in their efforts to recover until they art; able to fully support themselves and their

families. Alcoholism and substance abuse must continue to be rIxognized as disabilities under
the law.

Child Support Enforeement

Thc Personal Rmponsibility Act includes se.cral mmsures dirtmted at the mothers of

thildrcn born out-of-wedlock and children tor whom paternity is not known, but contains no

provisions relating to child support enforcement. It does not addrms the personal rmoonsibility

of biological fathers to pay child support to their cluldren Tit:e V of The Family I; asibility
Act, I LR I I. vould sminigthen child

enforcement mhamsrn.s but It dom not ada.ess Indian

issues in child stippon enforcement. Child support imforcemcnt in Ind.an coiersy raises many

complex jurisdictional issues hameen state and Indian courts which hat e not hcen addressod at

.1 f
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thc federal level. Furthermore, Indian nations currently receive no direct federal funding for child

support enforcement Both of these issues need to be addressed in any federal legislation dealuig

with child support enforcement. The acts, records and judicial proceedings of Indian courts must

be oval full faith and credit with respect to child support enforcement

Social Services Block Grant

Senators McCain. Inouye, Baucus and others have intro:Weed a bill, S. 285, that would

make Title XX block grants available to Indian nations. During the 1980s, numerous federal

welfare programs were consolidated into a single block grant. Indian nations were not included

in this block grant progam, and the effect has been that Indian nations have not received any

of the funds distributed to states under the block grant Senator McCain's bill gives the Secretary

the authority to provide block grants to Indian nations, and to develop an appropriate ftmding

formula_ This funding would provide Indian nations with a new source of fundine to partially

offset rnajor cuts in other- social service and welfare fimding.

Indian Specific Amendments to Welfare Reform

Indian governments provide a broad range of services to thcir members, including health,

education and social servictm. Indian nation:, also administer their own siourt systems. In

recognition of the unique sovcreigt status of 1r dian nations, manj foderemi starites provide for

dirtxt funding to Indian nations. Welfare reform leaislation can, and should, be stnictural in

such a way that Indian governmmts arc able to be active participants in this national reform

effort We must ensure that the nocds of Indian people are not overlookod in welfare reform

levislation. Some of the progarns proposed for block grants already pro% ide tor direct titridmg

1
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to Indian nations, but would disappear under FLIt 4. Should thc Senate proceed with the block

grant approach, the following language, similar to that proposed by Representatives Miller,

Richardson and Faleornavaega, should bc adopted:

Indian governments be funded directly in block grants in an amount equal to 5%

of the total amount appropriated foreach of Titles I, II, IV and V;

the Secretary, in consultation with Indian governments, shall develop programs

consistent with the goals of the state plan that adhere to Indian cultural, economic

and social chariceristics;

that the United States, evcry state, every tenitory or possession of the United

States, arid every Indian nations shall gve full faith and credit to the public acts,

record and judicial proceedings of any Indian nation applicable to Indian child

support proceedings to the same extent that such entities give full faith and credit

to public acts, records and judicial proceedings of any other entity, and that any

state-Indian or inter-Indian agreements concerning child support proceedings be

reconnimi and accommodatod: and

any job training, education and job creation progarns developed for or by the

states shall also be available, or apply to, Indian nations.

Conclusion

Welfare reform legislation will impact Indian country in dramatic ways. We viant to
tssure that we arc active and full participants in this process in recognition of our special
sovereign status with the federal government. Thank you for the opportunity to provide trritten

testimony on H.R. 4, The Personal Responsibility Act and the specific concerns of the Oneida
Indian Nation before the Committee on Indian Affairs of the United States Senate. I will be

happy to work with the members of this Committee as you consider this and other important

welfare reform legislation_
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STATEMENT FOR SENATE COMMITTEE ON INDIAN AFFAIRS

SUBMITTED BY

THE NATIONAL CONGRESS OF AMERICAN INDIANS

REGARDING WELFARE REFORM AND BLOCK GRANTS

April 6, 1995

Introduction
The National Congress of American Indians (NCAI), is the oldest, largest, and

most representative Indian advocacyorganization in the nation with tribal

membership of 182 Indian nations and communities. Of all proposals contained in

the "Contract with America" and taken up by the 104thCongress, welfare reform

will have the most significant and long-lasting consequences for the nation and for

Indian tribes As Congress is now debating various proposals to fundamentally

restructure the manner in which welfare programs, social services, and related

services are provided, NCAI submits this statement to lay out the probable

consequences of these reform efforts and their impacts on Indian nations and

Indian people We are troubled by the current rush to reform the welfare system

and reorganize government and the pace withwhich Congress is speeding ahead

with legislation to implement proposals such as block grants to the states in are

concerning welfare, social services and related programs

The putative purpose for Congress undertaking welfare reform efforts is to

enhance and strengthen local government control in the administration of these

programs. Indian tribal governments are "local governments" and are best suited

to address local problems, while fidly accounting for the many and unique local

nuances in terms geography, demography, and economic variations Unfortunately,

up to now Indian tribal input has been sorely lacking in the welfare reform effort,

and NCAI welcomes and appreciates the opportunity to begin our participation in

this historical debate In keeping with the Federal Indian policy of self-

detenninalion that had it's beginnings with the NixonAdministration and has been

the hallmark of Federal-Indian policy for 25 years, we urge that any welfare effort
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rest upon the foundation of the go% einment-to-gos ailment relationship the tithes maintain scull
the l'nited States At bottom. if Indian tribes and their members are to benefit in thesame fashion
that residents of the several states benefit, any proposal to block giant Federal funds must include
a direct Federal-tribal funding mechanism ft:Nulling tribes to %cork with and through the z,es cc al
states and the scams own mini-bin eaucracies ssoald render thc idea that authonts should be
delegated to the loss est practicable level moot o hen applied to tribes

%%Ware Reform and Block Grants
Of particular concern to tribes act oss the nation is the proposed "block gianting- of Fedeial
ss 'fare programs, social sersices and related scrs ices, and the precise funding and admimstratise
mechanisms that may prevail if enacted, and the likelihood that Indian nations and people will
continue to remain under served hs these much-needed programs We laud S 285, introduced by
Chahman Mc('ain early in the 10.5th Congress, to grant authority to pi ovide social SUN lees block
grants directly to Indian tribes and support this measure especially as it ssould most& a 30 tobal
set-aside for grams and contract'. entered into ssith tribes, tribal organizations, androt tribal
consortia to admimster these einical p ograms With the exception of the "Child Care Block
Grant- in the liouse bill 1,11 R 12141 which provides for the tribes to receive up to a 3%
allocation, none of the other maior funding proposals currently being considered as part of that
legislation include tribal gswernments as eligible participants in a manner similar to the states II
tribal governments are not made eligible participants, and all the programs are block granted to
the states, the etTect will be to make the tribes and their service populations "clients- or
"customers" of the states This is problematic is two senses First, the history ofstate provision of
services to Indians leaves much to be desired in terms of equitable treatment and etTective delis ery
of services Second. it would be an undesirable and unacceptable underminingof the sovereign
status of tribal gosernments and an abrogation of the special government-to-government
relationship between the Federal gos et nment and the tribes In particularareas such as education,
health services, and others it \could be an unlawful Mlation of the federal government's trust
Iesponsibilits to Indian people I cc mold both the practical and legal negative consequences
stemming ft ont such an arrangement. tribal governments must be made eligible for direct funding
of block grants

Furthermore. in establishing criteria for the grants. consideration should be gis en and allowances
made for the unique status of and special needs of tribes The following ccccccicccstcit factors must be
included in legislation implementing any block grant system

I) Tribal governments must be eligible for direct funding or block gtants in every category
for which states are eligible and programs must be funded at a level adequate to insure the provision
of servIces at a les cl and of a qualits at least comparable to the sersices prosided by the states There
should be a minimum tribal allocation of 3%-5% in each program

2) Formulas for distribution of funds to tribes and program guidelines should be deseloped
in consultation with the tribes so as to take into account unique tribal economic. cultural, and other
conditions ('onsidei anon should be gic en to such additional factorsas are deter muted appropriate
to insure optimum delis cry a sets ices including unique geogiapluc and demographic conditions r
the reser:anon, ,nd seu, ice

3) hinds dining a lisi,11 sear should be made available for reallocation in
subsequent c ea
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4) Special provisions should he mar': for grants to tribal and intertribal organizations seo lug
more than one tribe where this is found to be more desirable,practical and efficient and the impacted

tribes desire to work in such a consort.um or cooperative
5) Eligibility for or receipt of tribally or Federally administered services, for example the

Indian I kalth Services, should not exclude individuals from eligibility for state administered services

where tribal or Federal services are unavailable or inadequate
6 ) Where practical or necessary. state and tribal programs and program planning should be

coordinated
7) There should be an option Ea tribes who do not want or who are not able to administei

these programs to enter into cooperative agreements with states or others for the administration of

the programs
8) Tribes should have the flexibilit) to access the block grants if they have the necessary

capacity and wish to access others in the future
9) Planning funds and technical assistance should be as ailable to the tribes for planning and

deselopment of programs. and the funding ar-d technical expertise to build and improve tribal

administrative capacity to administer these programs If there are to be limitations on the use of funds

thr administrative purposes as applied to tribes, any such constraints must take into allow for limited

tribal resources
10) Tribes must have the same flexibility as the states to move funds from one block grant to

another as well, as the ability to reallocate such funds to other programs serving similar needshut

funded from other sources

Employment Training and Employment Availability
To be successful in the long nut. ellbrts to reform the welfai e systcm must reduce dependency and

arts those people now receiving assistance with the necessary skills to enterthe labor force Job and
skills training programs. such as the "Job Opportunities and Basic Skills" program (JOBS) are
invaluable in providing welfare recipients with the whetewithal to get and retain employment These
progtams, however, presuppose that there ale in fact job opportunities available Unfortunately for

much of Indian Ametica these opportunnies are sorely lacking Unemployment rates in Indian

country average 50% The JOBS program has been successful in weaning welfare recipients Bois

Federal assistance and has resulted in over 2,000 private job placements in F1'1993 alone These
programs should be encouraged, not curtailed, if welfare dependency is to be reduced in Indian

ntty

The rationale set forth by congressional proponents for overhauling the nation's welfate
system is that it is not working as well or as efficiently as it should be Consistent with the philosophy

behind these efforts, tribal governments should be afforded the same opportuni,y as the states to
receive Federal funds and administer welfare and social services programs to their own members
Proposals to re-work the system can be effective in Indian country but must have as their aim
reducing the reliance on the very system we are reforming Perhaps more importantly front thc tribal
perspective these effirts. Mid any resultant enactment, must remain III accord is WI and acne iii
strengthen tribal sovetingnty and the unique Federal-Indi,m relationship
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Resolution N 95-DC-EX-009

TITLE: SUPPORT FOR FEDERAL BLOCK GRANTS

WHEREAS, we, the members of the National Congress of American Indians
of the United States, invoking the divine blessing of the Creator upon our efforts and
purposes, in order to preserve for ourselves and our descendants rights secured under
Indian treaties and agreements with the United States, and all other rights and benefits
to which we are entitled under the laws cid Constitution of the United States to
enlighten the public toward a better under.tanding of the Indian people, to preserve
Indian cultural value", and otherwise promote the welfare of the Indian people, do
hereby eitablish and submit the following resolution; and

WHEREAS, the National Congress of American Indians (NCAI) is the oldest
and largest national organization established in 1944 and comprised of
representatives of and advocates for national, regional, and local Tribal concerns; and

WHEREAS, the heath, safety, welfare, education, economic and employment
opportunity, and preservation of cultural and natural resources are primary goals and
objectives of NCAI; and

WHEREAS, tribal governments pre-date state governments as mitablishal
sovereign natio= responsible for providing all governmental services and support for
their peoples; and

WHEREAS, trihal governments, as sovereign nations, possess a sovereign
status superior to state governments; and
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WHEREAS, the NCA1 does oppose any federal funding proposal or block grim proposal
that does not include tribal governments as eligible recipients/participants or which would have the
effect of making the tribes or their direct service populations "clients or customels" of the states

THEREFORE BE IT RESOLVED, that the National Congress of American Indians does

hereby demand the U S government, in recognition of the government-to-government relationship
between the United States and Indian Tribes, to award and distribute federal block grant dollars
designated to serve Indian populations directly to thc tribes and not channeled through the states

BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED, that thc National Congress ofAmerican Indians demands

that tribal governments be made elipNe for direct funding or block gra nts in every category for which
states are eligible on a status equal to and no less than that ofthe states

CERTIFICATION

Hie foregoing resolution was adopted at the 1995 Executis e Council Winter Session of the National
Congiess of American Indians, held at the Hyatt Regency on Capitol Hill in Washington, D C on
February 13-14, I99s ssith a quorum piesent

gib\liriir'
rE

S Di e Kelley, Recording Secretary

by the General Assembly during the 1995 Executive Council Winter Session held at the
Ilyatt Rcgency on Capitol Hill in Washington, D.0 , February 13-14, 1995
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Resolution # 95-DC-EX-01.0

TITLE: OPPOSITION TO SPECIFIC WELFARE REFORM

ISSUES

WHEREAS, we, the members of the National Congress of American Indians
of the United States, invoking the divine blessing of the Creator upon our efforts and
purposes, in order to preserve for ourselves and our descendants rights secured under
Indian treaties and agreements with the United States, and all other rights and benefits
to which we are entitled under the laws and Constitution of the United States to
enlighten the public toward a better understanding of the Indian people, to preserve
Indian cultural values, and otherwise promote the welfare of the Indian people, do
hereby establish and submit the following resolution; and

lomuantatria.OC WHEREAS, the National Congress of American Indians (NCAI) is the oldest
and largest national organization established in 1944 and comprised of

011.
WHEREAS, the health, safety, welfare, education, economic and employment=CC opportunity, and preservation of cultural and natural resources are primary goals and

objectives of NCAI; and
Kis Gorr
AN&
Moab As. WHEREAS, the Republican leadership in its 'Contract with AmericeC Cad
Maw% la. proposed to 'reform" welfare legislation; and

representative:- of and advocates for national, regional, and local Tribal concerns; and

rellre Awe
Ono
if *Ur

Mei Morpboi.

Ile."..an Ana
A. into 1
Look*

ICCECIATa 1212ECINA=L..... I 0

WHEREAS, Congress has begun the debate on this legislation; and

WHEREAS, on many reservations jobs arc not available, therefore requiring
Indian families to rely on welfare, and

'WHEREAS, the seasonal nature of many jobs on some reservations requires
Indian families to rely on welfare during parts of the year; and
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WHEREAS, low education levels, discrimination, and hezIth conditions may require many
Indian families to rely on welfare for their survival, and

WHEREAS, changes m welfare legislation may have an enormous impact on Indian people,
and particularly nhadren, who are tne largest numbers of thoss inust depend on welfare, and

WHEREAS, the United States Government, through treaties, Executise Orders, legislation,
regulation and policies, has recognized the sovereignty of American Indian tribal governments and
has dealt with tribal governments on a government-to-government basis, lad

WHEREAS, tribal governments have a responsibility for the welfare of their members and

must be considered in any welfare reform kgislation which impacts tribal communities: and

WHEREAS, Indian tribes ha,e unique cultural traditions mores which do not
necessarily reflect those of the non-Indian majority population, and

WHEREAS, tribal governmems support the idea of "local contior b,..ine advocated by the
current majority of Congress, and

WHEREAS, believing in local control, Indian tribes firmly believe us tt Mal governments
who can, with adequate resources, best determine how welfare programs should operate in their
communities, now

THEREFORE ,BE IT RESOLVED, that the National Congress of American Indians is
firmly opposed to any welfare reform leislation that does not address the specific needs of Indian
reservations and communities, and

BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED, that NCAI is adamantly opposed to any welfare reform
legislation which does not recognize

I. thc sovereign status of tribal governments to determine the welfare needs of thcir
indi:idual communities,

2 the cultural differences that exist between Indian communities and the majority of
non-Indian communities,

3 that by forcing rules and regulations on tribal communities which are not reflective of
tribal .:ornmunity '.alues, and which place welfare programs entirely in the hands of
state governments, tribal governments arc not given the authority and resources
necessary to exercise tribal control over welfare programs in Indian communities
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CERTIFICATION

The foregoing resolution was adopted at the 1995 Executive Council Winter Session of the NationalCongress
of American Indians, held at the Hyatt Regency on Capitol Hill in Washington, D C., on February 13-14, 1995 with
a quorum present.

ATTEST:

President

Adopted by the General Assembly during the 1995 Executive Council Winter Session held at the Hyatt
Regency on Capitol Hill in Washington, D.C., February 13-14, 1995

1
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INTROD,11C_TIQN

Good afternoon. Mr. Chairntan and members ot the committee. I am

George Grob. Deputy Inspector General for l'saluation and Inspections

in the Department ol Health and I luman Services (MN. You have
asked us to testify today on our recent study of child welfare services and
protections for Native American children. We are pleased to support the
deliberations of the committee with our testimony.

Based on our studies, I believe that the welfare of Native American
children in substitute care may be adversely affected by the complexity of
current Federal programs. This programmatic complexity, however,
reflects the underlying complexity in inter-governmental relations and is

compounded by frustrations stemming from economies of scale. More
impOrtantly, the complexity of the current programs mirrors the
complexity of child welfare problems and the sophisticated solutions we
have all come to expect.

I will illustrate all of these'complexities and their negative consequences
for child welfare services for Native Ar..erican children. I will also discuss

options for addressing this complexity. Before I begin, however. 1 would

like to provide you with some background information about the
Inspector General's office and about child welfare services for Native

American children.

OVERVIEW OF THE OFFICE OF INSPECTOR GENERAL IN HHS

The Office of Inspector General is responsible for protecting the integrity
of Departmental programs. as well as for promoting their economy.
efficiency. and effectiveness. The OIG meets this challenge through a
comprehensive program of audits, program evaluations, and investigations
designed to improve the management of the Department and protect its

programs and beneficiaries from fraud, waste, and abuse.

Within the Department, the 01(i is an independent organiyation,
reporting to the Secretary and communicating, directly with the Congress

on significant matters. We carry out ollr mis.iion through it held structure
Of S regions, h5 field offices, and a staff of over I.200 auditors, evaluators,
and imcstigators,

iN
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CHILI) WELFARE SERVICES AND PROTECTIONS FOR NATIVE

AMERICAN CHILDREN: BACKGROUND

We have conducted a stud of child welfare services and protections for

American Indian and Alaska Native children...:hom I will iefer to

collectively as Native American children. The report for this inspection,

which is entitled "Opportunities for ACF to Improve Child Welfare

Services and Protections for Native American Children," has been

submitted for the hearing record and has been distributed to the

committee members for their consideration. Addiiional copies of the

report, and all other 010 reports, are available through our office.

Over-Representation of Native American in Substitute Care: There are

no comprehensive current data available on the number of Native

American children in substitute care. The most recent data available,

however, demonstrate that Native American children arc significantly

over-represented in substitute care. s my first figure illustrates (see

attachment 1 to this document), in 1986, Native American children

represented .9 percent of the total U.S. population of 63.8 million

children, but 3.1 percent of the 287,000 children in substitute care. At

that time, there were about 90(K) Native American children in substitute

care. About 16 of every 1,000 Native American children were in

substitute care. By comparison, at that time, about 5 of every 1,00(1

children in the general population were in substitute care.

Federal Funding and Oversight: Federal responsibility for funding child

welfare services and ensuring child welfare protections for Native

American children rests with the Bureau of Indian Affairs (BiA) in the

Department of the Interior, and the Administration for Chiklren and

Families (ACF) in HHS.

The Role of the Bureau of Indian Affairs: The BIA serves as the

focal point for Federal programs for American Indians and Alaska

Natives.' Within BIA, the Division of Social Services administers a broad

range of programs, including child welfare services, for "Iribal members.

The BIA provides child welfare service, funding to Tribal governments or

those who care for Tribal ehiklren under three laws: The Indian Chili

Welfare Act (ICWA) (P.I.. Q5-(0s): the Snyder Act (ch. 115. -12 Stat. 205

(1921)(: and the Indian Self-Determination Act (P.1.. 03-4,31. The BIA

.1c C TO,

115
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does not fund States to prosid.. child weitare services tor Tribal.children,

ihrough ICWA. 11IA pros ides grants for l'ribal child welfare programs:In fiscal year 1993, BIA distributed about 59.7 million in KAVA grants to375 '1-ribes.'

In addition to providing funding. ICWA stipulates child welfareprotections for Tribal children in State custody. The law establishesFederal standards for removing these children from their families andplacing them in foster or adoptive homes that reflect the unique values ofTribal culture.

Under the Snyder Act, BIA provides child welfare assistance payments asadditional support for child welfare services for Tribal children. Thesepayments are made, however, only when Tribes are unable to obtainfunds from other sources. In 1993. BIA distributed a total of about S20million in child welfare assistance payments to support an averagemonthly caseload of 3020 children.'

The Indian Self-Determination Act (P.L. 93-638) provides legal authorityunder which some Tribes have contracted with BIA to administer theirown child welfare services with funds that BIA would have expended onthe administration of those services. According to the most recent dataavailable, 154 Tribes received about S60.2 million in 1992 to administertheir own social services." Some of these monies supported child welfareservices, but the exact amount is unknown.

The Role of the Admini ration for Children and Families: TheACT directs, funds, and oversees programs for vulnerable children andfamilies in the United States. Within ACE the Children's Bureausupports State and Tribal programs to provide child welfare, foster care,adoption. and family preservati,m and support services. These programsare funded under three titles of the Social Security Act: Titles IV-U. XXand IV-B. The ACT awards tund, under these three Titles to supportState child welfare sersices tor ali children, including Native Americanchildren. in State custod.' State ,. may share these monie, with I ribalchild welfare agencies.' 'De ALI also awards Title fund, directlyto some Tribes.

1 t;



In addition to funding child wenre ser%Ices. ACI monnors Stales and
some Tribes to ensure their compliance with the Adoption Assistance and
Child Welfare Act (P.L. 96-2-2i. which specifies standards for agency
planning and internal control systems, and the timely provision of certain
child welfare services and protections to all children in public custody.

Concerns About Services and Protections for These Children: Many child
welfare experts and Federal. State, and Tribal child welfare administrators
have raised concerns about serious gaps in the provision of child welfare
services and protections to Native American children. Major concerns
include the inconsistent provision of some federally mandated child
welfare protections by States, and the limited capacity of some Tribes to
provide child welfare servicesattributable. in part, to difficulties in
obtaining available Federal funds that could be uscd to 3trengthen Tribal
programs.

Rationale for the OIG Study: We conducted our study in response to
ACF's interest in improving child welfare services and protections for
Native American children. We worked with ACF, BIA, and staff from
this Committee to design the study.

Methodology: our report is based on data gathered from four primary
sources: a mail survey of State child welfare agencies in those 24 States
with the largest Native American populations; a review of data on ACF
funding to Tribes and States; a review of relevant Federal legislation,
regulations, and policy; and interviews and discussion groups with child
welfare experts and administrators in ACF, 13IA, State and Tribal child
welfare agencies, and Native American child welfare organizations.

OUR REPORT

Our research reveals that the welfare of Native American children in
substitute care may be adversely affected by the complexity of current
Federal prolframs. In the following discussion. I concentrate on a
presentation of the complexities in funding mechanisms tor Tribal child
welfare services. Later. I will describe options for facilitatino..I vibes'
access to funding. Fol more intormation on these subjects. and for
information about Federal mersight ot child welfare protections I or
Native American Children. I refer I.ou 1,, our report.

1.17
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Comple\ities inrf Nlehanisms for Jrihal Chikl :Welfare
rN ices

A, my tztble illustrates (see attachment 2 to this document). most
Tribe, hae received little or no IIIIS :unding throulih State, for child
%%clime services. In addition. most Tribes have received little or no
funding directly from HHS. MI' second figure (see attachment 3 to this
do,.untent I explains why this is so. As you examine the complex funding
structure for Tribal child welfare services that is illustrated in Figure 2.
con,iiler that, for each of the three HHS funding streams for Tribal child
welfare services, there are different eligibility criteria, reporting
requirements. and funding mechanisms.

I trust that all in this room will understand the funding description, but
many people find the programs confusing. As you are listening, you might
want to imagine the potential difficulties for a Tribal child welfare
administrator with no formal training in grant writing or grants
ialministration and a very small, underpaid staff. You might want to think
of the challenge that he or she faces in trying to piece together funding
tor the Tribal program front these sources while also trying to meet the
rv qua cmems and make the applications for funding from other sources.

Most tribes have received little or no Title IV-E or Title XX funding. In.
15 of the 24 State.. with the largest Native American populations. eligible
tribes received neither Title 1V-F nor Title XX funds front 1989 to
lotkl In 1993 alone. these 15 States received S1,714 million in Title
IV is fumi, and 51,289 million in Title XX funds.

Nine ot the 24 States reported that some Tribes in their States received
Tait, IVA. and/or Title XX funds in 1993. Fight States reported that 46
Tribes i eceived S1.9 million--2.3 percent--of the States' $82 million Title
IV 1. fuivls. while 4 States reported that 32 Tribes received S2.S

percentof the States' 598 million Title XX funds.

lioieen 1089 and 1993. the number of States that shared these funds
%itit Inhes. the number ol Tribes receaing tue funds. and the amount ot
imme the:. received, as a percentage of the St,.'es' aggregaii: funding.

\ cry little."
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In put the amount of money that t:te y ate shared with 1.ribes in sonic
perspective, one mtglit consider that.a,:noogh Indians f.turiprise 4.1

percent of the total population in the : .ut :.)tates that shared Title XX
funds, Tribes received 2.9 percent of these funds. Similarly. Indians
comprise 3.3 percent of the population in the eight States that shared
with them 2.3 percent of the Title 1V-I: funding. Nation-wide, Native
American comprise at least 0.40 percent of the population (and as much

as (1.79 percent of the population, according to the Bureau of the
Census), and yet they receive between 0.07 and 0.1 percent of Title XX
and Title IV-E funds. This apparent inequity in funding is compounded
when one considers that Native American children are approximately
three-and-a-halt times as likely as children in the general population to be

in substitute care.

We have identified a few key factors that constrain Tribes' access to the

States' Title XX and Title 1V-E funds. These are summarized below.

The Congress provided no authority for ACF to award Title IV-E
and Title XX funds directly to Tribes: and legislation neither
requires n ,r encourages States to share funds with Tribes.

The ACF requires that formal Title IV-F, funding agreements be achieved
before States transfer Title 1V-F monies to Tribes. These funding
agreements define the responsibility of the Tribes to meet the
requirements of P.L. 96-272 and they outline the conditions under which
States will transfer funds. States and Tribes are allowed greater flexibilit
in making arrangements for the transfer ot Title XX funds. Such

arranfements may include contracts. grants, or other State-approyed
mechanisms for the transfer of tunds and the provision of social services.

I. L
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lo dee Clop ibal-Stale IV-I agseements and
. XX limiting arrangements are constrained b seecrid factor,.

Disputes betaeen Tribes and States about issues unrelated to child
aelfare: In man) cases. to arrive at Title IV-I: funding agreements and
Tnle XX I unding arrangements. the two governments must circumnavigate
longstanding points of contention about such issues as land and
jurisdiction. Several of the child welfare administrators and experts with
whom we spoke indicated that a fundamental lack of trust between State
and Tribal representatives contributed to the incidence of protracted
and'or failed negotiations. One State child welfare administrator reported
that disagreements over land rights and jurisdiction had prevented his
State from reaching an agreement with a Tribe. An Indian child welfare
expert reported that Tribal sovereignty became a key issue in negotiations
between another State and a Tribe when the State suggested that the
funding agreement would be contingent upon the Tribal adoption of the
complete set of State child welfare policies and procedures.

State responsibility for Tribal compliance with the requirements of
P.L. 96-272 for Title IV-E funds: Some States are reluctant to form Title

agreements with ribes because, according to law, the States are
then accountable for Tribal compliance with the requirements of Title IV-

tm1 in sonic instances, Title IV-B. Thus. States can lose both Title IV-
I: and section -127 incentive funds if Tribal records are out of
comphance. Officials that we interviewed from two States volunteered
that ACI: had disallowed Title IV-E payments that the States had
n at ,terred to Tribes.

The matching share requirement for Title IV-E funding: Officials
from State. that have Title IV-E agreements with Tribes told us that their
States assume responsibility for the Tribal portion of the Title IV-E
matching share. Other States, however, may be less willing or able to do
so, and most of the State and Tribal child welfare administrators with
eehorn see spoke agreed that many Tribes would have difficulty fulfilling
the mat..inng share requirement .

fribal land that extends into multiple States: In cases in which
TIthat lahd extends across State holders, Tribes must negotiate Title
lundirig 1,:reements and Fide \ funding arrangements with each of the

'
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States invoked. For example, the reservation of the Navajo nation. one
or the largest Tribes in this countr, extends into Arizona. Nt.k Mexico,
and litah. TO obtain all ot the Title 1V-E and Title XX funds for which
it might qualify. this Tribe would have to conclude six separate
negotiations with the three Suites. To date. the Navajo have received no
Title IV-E funding at all; they have received Title XX funds from Arizona
and New Mexico. At least eight federally recognized Tribes have land
that extends into multiple States.'

Most Tribes have received httle or no Title IV-B funding. In fiscal year
1993, 471 of the 542 federally recognized Tribes received no Title IV-B
child welfare funds from ACE Of the 59 that did receive base child
welfare funding, only 21 were eligible to receive incentive funds. In all,
the 59 Tribes received about $762.000--0.3 percent--of the nearly $295
million Title IV-13 child welfare funds awarded. This is a slight increase in
funding from 1989, when 29 Tribes received about $4f)1.000--0.2 percent--
of the nearly $24b.7 million in Title W-B funds.

Several Federal requirements constrain the Tribes' access to Title IV-B
funds.

The eligibility criteria for Title IV-13 child welfare funds effectively
exclude many Tribes.

The Title IV-B award formulas result in few Tribes receiving Title
IV-13 funds and in relatively small grants for those Tribes that do
receive funds.

The application, revio\ , and compliance requirements discourage
Tribes from seeking the funds.

OPPPRTU,NITIEti FOR AO: To_INTROyE ('Itik,1) wy,LFARE
tiERVICES.FQR_ NATIVE AMERICAN CHILDREN

There IS 110 quick and easy fix Ion the complicalcd fundulit -.tincture that
limns Ii bes' access to child welfare Wilding. \lakintl constructi\ e (Mang,
iii this area requires sensitivit to the complex relationship:. ainoil2, lobes
and States and vortotb; Federal :u;enctes. .V.Tordingl . we have developed

1
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a range ot (Thous. beginning with those t 11:.: could be unplemcoted in the
near term w ith minium] in% eI molt stztfl or program resources. triLi
within existing legal authorities. We follow with other Options that could
be pursued mer the longer term: these entail more fundamental changes
in practices and relationships, changes in existing legal authorities, and,or
larger investments of administrative or program resources.

Any changes that could affect child welfare services or protections for
Native American children should he pursued by ACI: and WA, working
closely together. perhaps through the memorandum of agreement
mechanism allowed by the Indian Child Welfare Act. Tribal and State
government representatives should also be involved in any deliberations
about changes to child welfare programs for Native American children.

Facilitating Tribes' Access to ACE Funds

The Tribes' access to each of ACT's three major child welfare funding
streams could be facilitated. Because Title XX and Title IV-E funds have
flowed from ACT to Tribes indirectly through the States, we consider
them separately from Title IV-B funds that MT awards directly to Tribes.

Title XX and Title IV-E funds

Option: Effective Practices. The ACT could identify best practices and
lessons learned from those States and Tribes that have successfully
negotiated Title IV-F, funding agreements and Title XX funding
arrangements. This information could be disseminated widely to both
States and Tribes and ACI: could provide technical assistance as
appropriate. This option would require minimal resources to implement
and could provide potentially valuable insights to States and Tribes. which
often struggle with the process. In pursuing this option, M T could build
on its experiences with the few research and demonstration projects it has
funded to support the development of Trihal-State agreements." The
MT could also assess the feasibility of developing a model funding
agreement to pnwide guidance on Fedend st anilards iinci expectations.
Pursuing ails option. however, would not address the !note intractable
harriers to the formation of these funding agreements at rangements that
result frlutt Federal teg,11 reqUirement.

r,
4#



Option: State Reporting. 'the A( I. does not no« routine!) receise
information nom States on the needs al Tribes, the nature of Tribal
service programs. or the ex eat to which States share either Title XX or
Title IV-I.: funds with Tribes. Fuller repLirting v.ould provide A( T. with
better information about the circumstances of those Tribes with which it
has no other contact, and could serve as an incentive 'ot. States to share
more Title XX and Title IV-1.: funds. This reporting might require
legislation, but could be incorporated into the joint-planning process that
ACF conducts with States for Title IV-13 chikl welfare funds. A potential
drawback to this approach is that it might increase the administrative
burden on the States.

Option: Legal Barriers to Agreements. Some Federal requirements have
impeded the development of Tribal-State agreements. These include
requirenients that (I) States assume financial risk for Tribes' use of Title
IV-E funds: (2) a matching share be contributed for Tribe's Title IV-E
funds: and (3) Tribes negotiate Nith multiple States for Title XX and/or
Title lV-E funds when their land extends across State borders. Changing
these requirements would require legislation. but could alleviate some of
the more fundamental barriers to the flow of funds front States to Tribes.

In eliminating the financial risk to States for the Tribes' use of 1V-k
monies. MT would remove a major disincentive fat States. The ACI:
could still ensure appropriate management of the funds by holding the
Tribes themselves accountable for their performance. as it does in other
programs. Allowing relief from the Title IV-I: matching-share
requirement would reduce the financial burden on States and would allow
those Tribes with limited resources to receive funds with little or no
match. Such a reduction or elimination of matching share requirements
for Tribal funding has been implemented in other MT programs'.
Finally, designating a lead State for negotiations and the transfer of funds
is one possible approach to simplifying the palcess for th(ise Tribes with
land that extends across State borders.

Option: Direct Grants. New legislation could pro)ide tar direct Titk XX
anaor Title lV-k landing to Tribes. This optiop «ould be the surest
route to facilitatin:L the Vribes access to these ts)ii impoi lam landing
streams. It sould. hassc\ et, entail lundameirud ickinonships.
processe.s. and I e,ources.'
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The precedent tor A( I to lund I ribe directly airead exists. Ilic
itelle1 deals with I ribes dircctl in funding. foi example. the itle
Child Welfare and Family Presersation and Support grants, ill,: JOBS
prt)grain. and the Child Care and D...ivelopment block grants. Many
Tribal officials told us they would w.elcome this approach. It «ould
facilitate their access to the funds, and would be more consistent with
Tribal sovereignty.' With this direct approach, MTh' could ensure that
Tribal grantees have the capacity to provide quality services and are
properly accountable for the Federal funds.

On March 24, 1994 a bill (II.R. 4162) that would mandate a three-percent
set aside of Title XX monies for Tribes was introduced in the House. On
January 26, 1995, a similar bill (S. 285) was introduced in the Senate.
Direct Title XX grants to Tribes might be opposed by States because they
would be drawn from the States' allotments, but such grants would
certainly facilitate funding to the Tribes.

With respect to Title1V-E funding, most State officials ssith whom we
talked favored ACE dealing directly with Tribes. This direct approach for
Title 1V-1 . would eliminate the need for Tribal-State agreements and,
because Title IV-E is an uncapped Federal entitlement, would not affect
the monies available to the States.

This direct approach for Title IV-E would, however. increase Federal
outlays as more Tribes seek reimbursement. It would also heighten
demands on ACE to strengthen its own expertise, to provide more
technical assistance to Tribes, and to manage an administrative process
for more grantees.' Given the heavy demands on its administrative
resources. ACE could alleviate this burden somewhat by such strategies as
contracting for technical assistance to Trib :s. as it is now considering, and
integrating its monitoring efforts with those of its other programs. The
ACE could also examine the feasibility of using a nongosernment
organization for reviews of plans and applications, for grants
administration, or for monitoring, as well as for technical assistance. In so
doing. ACE could retain important authorities such as those for setting
policy and priorities. for approx Mg Federal expenditures. and for hearini
appeals.'
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Title IV-It funds

rifle IV-B funds are importam t 'Irthe.: l'Aen though the ha\ e been
the smallest source of Federal fund. tor child v.ellare setices. the can
support a wide range of potgrams. They are also the one funding source
for Tribes over which ACF has direct control. As noted earlier. A('F has
recently taken some steps. such as simplifying requirements for the IV-B
child welfare plans, to facilitate the Tribes' access to these funds. In
continuing these efforts. ACF could pursue the following:

Option: Technical Assistance. The ACF could strengthen technical
assistance to those Tribes that are eligible for and interested in Title IV-13
child welfare and/or family support and preservation funds. The ACF
regional office staff could provide intensified support to these Tribes with
conference calls and periodic meetings that address specific concerns
raised by the Tribes and the various components of the Title IV-B
funding requirements. This option would benefit those Tribes with fewer
staff, lesser grant-writing expertise, and lesser programmatic knowledge.
In addition, it could be implemented without a major investment of time
and witho!;t additional legal authority.

Option: Eligibility. Some of the requirements that limit the number of
Tribes that qualify for or Title IV-B funds could be eliminated. These
include requirements that Tribes must ( I) have contracted with BIA for
child welfare services in order to qualify for Title IV-13 Subpart 1 child
welfare base funding, (2) be located in States meeting the Section 427
protection requirements before they are elie.ible for Title IV-13 Subpart I
child welfare incentive funding: and (3) qualify for a Title IV-B Subpart 2
fiscal year 1995 allotment of at least .S10,000 to receive any family
preservation and support services monies.
Some of these changes would require regulatory amendments and others
require new legislation. Broadening eligibility for Title IV-B 11,,se and
incentive funding could heighten financial pressures on the States: more
Tribes may well be funded and the States' allotments would be reduced
accordingly. Changing the req u.rement for family preservation funds, on
the other hand, would hti\ e no impact on the States be,:ause
Tribal grants are limited to one percent of the annual appropriation. This
change. would. however, hkeh, reduce gram amounts for tht,. rilhes 111,11
nov, qual4 for funding.
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The ACT is considering a proposal to eliminate the 13IA contract
requirement. Further experience with grant imards under the no. famik
preservation legislation could help inform ACF's decision about re.ising
this eligibility requirement.

Option: Funding streams. It might also be possible to further streamline
requirements for plans, applications, and reporting; and to consolidate
funding streams for ACF's child welfare and related programs, and for
those of other Federal agencies. especially BIA. Further simplifying
requirements and consolidating funding streams would significantly reduce
the burden facing many Tribes that must piece together support from
several funding sources, each with its own requirements and often with its
own program staff.

The ACF has begun to simplify the planning requirements for Title IV-B
programs. It could take additional steps to develop strategies for
simplifying the application and reporting processes. It could support pilot
projects with a few Tribes to "decategorize the Title IV-B funding
streams, or those along with other related funding. Iowa's
decategorization initiative for child welfare services might serve as a
model for such an effort.' The ACF could also pursue the
consolidation of funding streams through the efforts of the Intra-
Departmental Council on Native American Affairs, which was recently
reestablished with a revised charter.

Another mechanism for simplification of funding for Tribal child welfare
might be provided by the already existing authority for the Secretaries of
DOI and DHI-IS to support about 30 Tribal self-governance projects. in
...hich the funding for several Federal programs is consolidated.'
Broader legislative authorities to consolidate funding streams for Tribes
might also be pursued. The DI IHS, together with the Departments of
Education. Interior, and Labor, currently have authority. for example, to
integrate their funding for Tribes' employment. training, and related
services.24 This authority might serve as a useful model for legislation
allowing consolidation of the child welfare funding streams.

Many Federal. State. and Tribal child welfare admin..trator. \it h %hoin
e spoke advocated for ihe ...implification and consolidation ot gyam

programs.'' This cotwse al action. offers. in their opinion. P.Initic.int

1 4.4
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potential tor achieving reol impro. eine:n in the I ederal
approoch to fun.hng the Tribe, child V.eildre proorams. ( )ther lessei
sicps. they suggest, will addres, the pr.bleins on1L. at the margin.

NEW LEGISLATION AND CHANGES TO REGULATION

Following the release of the OIG report. Congress enacted legislation
(P.L. 103-432) that requires States to address compliance with ICWA as
part of their Title IV-13 plans.

In addition, ACF has published a notice of proposed rulemaking to
release Tribes from the requirement of having Section 638 contracts with
131A as a qualification for Title IV-B funding. This notice of proposed
rulemaking also increases the amount of 1V-B funds available to Tribes.
The agency has received comments from Tribes and States and is in the
process of publishing a final rule that addresses both of these issues.

Most recently, this committee has introduced a hill (S. 285) to amend
Title XX to allow for a set-aside for Tribes.

ESTABLISHMENT OF INTERAGENCY WORKGROUPS

On September 28, 1994. AC1" hosted a meeting of the most senior
administrators in the 13IA. the Indian I lealth S,:rvice. the Administration
for Native Americans. and the ICI: Children's Bureau. This group
established two interagency working groups: one to improve funding tor
child welfare services for Native American children and another to
improve Federal oversight of child wellare protections for the children.

CONCIAISION

Thank you for the opportunity to appe,tr before you today. I look
forward to a cooperative rehitionship tctth the our committee as the
congressional session continues.

This complete,. my written statement. I am happy to respond to any
questions that you might no e.

127
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NOTES

1. The B1A programs only serve members ot Tribes tIvit the
Bureau has formally acknowledged or recognized. This
Federal recognition may be the result of a treaty,
statute, executive or administrative order, or history of
dealings between the Federal government and a Tribe.

In order to achieve Federal acknowledgement or
recognition, a Tribe that petitions the DOI must have
governmental authority over its members and occupy a
specified territory or community viewed as distinctly
Indian. Other criteria for Federal acknowledgement
include evidence that the tribe has been identified as an
American Indian entity since 1900 and that tribal members
are descendants of an historical Indian tribe or tribes
that functioned as a single autonomous political entity
[25 CFR 83.7 (1994)).

2. The ICWA grant monies can be used by tribes to meet the
matching share requirements of other Federal funding
programs.

Beginning in FY 1994, ICWA funds will be included with
social services administration funding and other human
services finding in the Tribal Priority Allocations for
Tribes' base human services funding. Accordingly, ICWA
funds are no longer designated exclusively for child
welfare services. The ICWA monies can be reprogrammed by
the Tribes to support other Tribal Priority Allocation
programs, such as those for tribal government, general
administration, resources management, public safety and
justice, and education.

3. According to BIA data, the FY 1993 ICWA allocation was
originally set at about $18.09 million. About $8.4
million in ICWA funds were re-programmed, however, to
cover a shortfall in BIA education funding.

Through FY 1991, BIA distributed its ICWA funds according
to a conpetitive procer..3. In January 1994, BIA issued
revised 1CWA regulations, however, and the agency will now
make funds available t..) all Fribes according to a grant
formula.

Below are listed, fur fl!;c01 year:: 1989 through 1994,
approximate ICWA tunling arounts and the number oi TrIbes
funded.

7 T7-77--

$ .2 million
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1990: $7.1 million
1991: $7.0 million
I.,2: $14.2 million
1993: $9.7 million
1994: $22.9 million

125

124 tribes
113 tribes
374 tribes
375 tribes
534 tribes

In 1994, ICWA grant awards to individual Tribes ranged in

value from $29,446 to $750,000.

4. Below are listed, for fiscal years 1991 1992, and 1993,
BIA estimates of the child welfare assistance payments
made and the average monthly caseload of Tribal children
for whom services were provided with these funds.

1991:
1992:
1993:

$17.5 million
$18 million
$20 million

2,920 children
3,020 children
3,020 children

5. The BIA provides services for Tribes when these services
are not provided by another entity. Through contracts and
grants established under P.L. 93-638, Tribes can, instead,
provide for themselves the services that B1A would have
provided for them.

When a social services contract is established, BIA
transfers to the Tribe the monies it would have spent in

the operation e he social services program, additional
monies for indirect costs such as rent and telephone use,
and the welfare assistance payments that the BIA would
have distributed for the care of Tribal members.

The BIA also awards monies through discretionary,
competitive, one-time P.L. 93-638 grants, which support
Tribes in their efforts to become prepared to administer
P.L. 93-638 contracts. The grants are, also awarded to
support Tribes in improving their administration of
services for which a contract has already been
established. The P.L. 93-638 grant monies can be used to
meet the matching share requirements of other Federal
funding programs, but the contract monies cannot be.
According to BIA records, in FY 1994, a total of $4.2
million in Self-Determination discretionary grants was
awarded to approximately 70 Tribes.

G. According to BIA, of the approximately $60.2 million that
Tribes received, approximately $27.2 million was for
Tribal social services staffing, and $33 million for
contract support (or indirect administrative costs)
related to the administration of the Tribal social
services programs. In 1993, Tribes received a total of
approximately $60 million, of which $28 million was for
Tribal social services staffing and $32 million was for

90-277 0 - 95 - 5
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contract support. Funding for social services staffing
comes fron the BIA Social Services budget, while funds for
contract support come from a separate budget.

7 The ACF National Center on Child Abuse and Neglect (NCCAN)
provides additional funding to States for child protection
and treatment programs under the Child Abuse Prevention
and Treatment ACt (P.L. 93-247, as amended). This funding
includes Basic State grants (part I), Disabled Infants
grants (part II), State Community-Based Child Prevention
grants, and Children's Justice Act grants. In addition,
NCCAN provides Emergency Services funding to States, and
discretionary grants to both States and Tribes.

In FY 1993, $17 million was appropriated for part I
grants, $3 million was appropriated for part II grants,
$5.3 million was appropriated for State Community-Based
Prevention, and $9.2 million was appropriated for
Children's Justice Act grants. In addition, $19 million
was appropriated for emergency services and $16 million
was appropriated for discretionary grants.

8. The Adoption Assistance and Child Welfare Act defines
"child welfare services" as "public social services which
are directed toward the accomplishment of the following
purposes: (A) protecting and promoting the welfare of all
children, including handicapped, homeless, dependent, or
neglected children; (B) preventing or remedying, or
assisting in the solution of problems which may result in,
the neglect, abuse, exploitation, or delinquency of
children; (C) preventing the unnecessary separation of
children from their families by identifying family
problems, assisting families in resolving their problems,
and preventing breakup of the family where the prevention
of child removal is desirable and possible; (D) restoring
to their families children who have been removed, by the
provision of services to the child and the families; (8)
placing children in suitable adoptive homes, in cases
where restoration to the biological family is not possible
or appropriate; and (F) assuring adequate care of children
away from their homes, in cases where the child cannot be
returned home or cannot be placed for adoption." [P.L. 96-
272, sec. 425, 94 Stat. 519, (1980)

9. Some States voluntarily provide their own funding for
Tribal child welfare services.

Other States provide some child weltare services tor
Tribal children because they have a legal responsibility
to do so. In 1953, Public Law 280 allowed States to
assume extensive criminal and civil jurisdiction over
Indian lanus. Tied to this jurisdiction is the
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responsibility to provide a variety of services for

Indians on these land.

Fifteen States have assumed some P.L. 280 jurisdiction

over some Indian lands: Alaska, Arizona, California,
Florida, Iowa, Idaho, Minnesota, Montana, Nebraska,

Nevada, North Dakota, Oregon, Utah, Washington, and

Wisconsin. As part of their legal responsibilities tied

to P.L. 280, some of these States provide services,
including child welfare services, for some Indians.

10. While Tribal organizations may not have received any Title

IV-E or Title XX funds from States to provide their own

services, Tribal members are generally eligible for State

services and may have received services provided by the

State with Title IV-E and/or Title XX funds.

To be eligible for Title XX funds, Tribal organizations

must administer social
services programs and be prepared

to make arrangements with the States in which they are

located to receive funds and provide social services to

members of the Tribes. Such arrangements can take the

form of contracts, grants, or other State-approved funding

mechanisms.

To be eligible for Title IV-E funds, Tribal organizations

must administer child welfare programs that meet the
standards specified by P.L. 96-272 and must be prepared to

make formal Title IV-E funding agreements (as required by

ACF) with the States in which they are located.

11. The number of States that shared Title IV-E funds with

Tribes increased from five in 1989 to eight in 1993; the

number of States that shared Title XX funds increased from

three to four over this same period.

The amount of funding that Tribes received, as a

percentage of the States' aggregate funding, also

increased. The amount of Title IV-E funding that Tribes

received increased from about 1.7 percent of the 5 States'

aggregate funding in 1989 to about 2.3 percent of the 8

States' aggregate funding in 1993. The amount of Title XX

funding that Tribes received increased, from about 1.2

percent of the 3 States' aggregate funding in 1989 to

about 2.9 percent of the 4 States' aggregate funding in

1993.

The proportion of eligible Tribes receiving Title IV-E and

Title XX funds also increased. In 1989, 5 States reported

that 30 (32 percent) of the 95 eligible Tribes in the

States received Title IV-E funds. In 1991, 8 States

reported that 46 (45 percent) of the 102 eligible Tribes

svnixOmmmtv,,m10...
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in the Stat(.F. iv, I h'n L. In !;t,Iton
roported that 24 (47 percent, of t:le .0 eligible 1r1!,es in
the States received Title XX tiR:Is. In 1911, 4 States
reported that 32 (,,1 percent) of the 61 eligible Tribes in
the States received these tongs.

12. The Omnibus Budget Reconciliation Act of 1991 (OBRA q3)
barred ACF from issuing disallowances as a result of
Section 427 and Title IV-E reviews until October 1, 1994.
The ACF is now reevaluating its Section 427 review process
and its other oversight mechanisms tor State child welfare
programs. Until recently, the ACF review process operated
as follows:

When a State passed through Title IV-E monies from ACF for
the care of a child who was in Tribal custody, then
payments made for that child's care entered the pool from
which a sample was drawn for the ACF review of State Title
IV-E payments. If the Title IV-E review identified an
individual payment that was not made in accordance with
the law, then ACF disallowed that Title IV-E payment, If
too many payments were disallowed in this first review,
then ACF conducted a review of a larger sample of
payments. Based on the proportion of disallowed payments
found in this second review, ACF disallowed a proportion
of the State's total annual Title 1V-E funds.

If the Tribe that had custody of the child had not
certified its eligibility tor Section 427 incentive
funding and review, then the child's record also entered
the population from which the State Section 427 record
review sample was drawn. It the Section 427 review
demonstrated that the required child welfare protections
were not provided for a certain percentage of children,
then ACF issued a disallowance against the State's Title
IV-B child welfare monies.

13. 58 Fed. Reg. 54,222, Oct. 1993.

14. The ACF has funded at least three different organizations
to support the development ot Tribal-State agreements for
child welfare services and protections. Some ot the
funding was used for a conference which provided
information to both Tribal and State representatives about
the development oi such agreements. In addition, some
funding supported the development ei an agreement rodel.

The Job Opportunities and Is ic SkiIls Training (.7 .P.S)
program has no reguirement tar a matching share fro:'
Tribes. Under the Child Wellare Pesearch ana
Demonstration program, the natching .share r,quirel
Native American grantees is !ess thin thdt an othc.r

Nat
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grantees and can be waived entirely.

16. It ACF were to pursue a direct funding approach, it wo,Ild
want to address the implications of this approach for
those Tribes and States that have already developed
effective relationships and administrative arrangements
for sharing Title XX and/or Title IV-E funds.

17. The ACF recently affirmed the importance of the direct
grants in a Program Instruction to States and Tribes:
"The Department of Health and Human Services (HHS)
believes that the direct funding of Indian'Tribal
Organizations (IT0s) strengthens Tribal child welfare
services programs, as intended in the goals and
requirements of the Social Security Act (the Act) as
amended." See ACYF-PI-93-13, June 24, 1993.

18. Other block grants that DHHS awards directly to tribes
include those for community services, alcohol and drug
abuse and mental health services, preventive health and
health services, primary care, and low-income home energy
assistance.

The regulations for these block grants describe the direct
funding approach: "The Secretary has determined that
Indian tribes and tribal organizations would be better
served by means of grants provided directly by the
Secretary to such tribes and organizations out of the
State's allotment of block grant funds than if the State
were awarded its entire allotment. Accordingly, where
provided for by statute, the Secretary will, upon request
of an eligible Indian tribe or tribal organization;
reserve a portion of a State's allotment and, upon receipt
of the complete application and related submission that
meets statutory requirements, grant it directly to the
tribe or organization." ((45 C.F.R., sec. 96.40-.48;
(1993)].

19. In an April 29, 2994 memorandum for the heads of executive
departments and agencies, President Clinton stressed the
irportance of government-to-government relationships
between Federal agencies and Tribes. In this memorandum,
the President Listed sidelines tor executive branch
activities to "ensure that the rights of sovereign Tribal
governments are fully respected."

Fed. Req. 22951, Yay 4, 1994.)

Ihe RIA, acord;:114 tc: the re.-ently revised ICWA
reTalations, views it relatIonnhip with lrihes as one :n
wh:ch "th,, rcieral governmon'.. has a government-to-
Ivvrnment relatIonsh:F with the noverelyn government et

fejerally ,nd Alanka native

1 2
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villages as contemplated by Public Law 95-G68. Therefore,
federal funds for which a trite is eligible .ire
distributed directly to the tribe by a Federal Finance
System." (59 Fed. Reg. 2249, Jan. 13, 1994.)

20. This burden might be somewhat less with Title XX grants
because, as block grants, the demands on grantees and
Federal agencies are deliberately minimized.

21. This nongovernment organization would need to be
culturally appropriate, knowledgeable about Indian child
welfare services and Federal grants administration, and
willing to be subject to ACF monitoring.

22. Improving Children's Welfare: Learning from Iowa,
National Conference of State Legislatures, Denver, CO,
1990.

23. The Indian Self-Determination and Education Assistance Act
Amendments, P.L. 100-472, 1988, Title III - Tribal Self-
Governance Demonstration Project.

24. The Indian Employment, Training, and Related Services
Demonstration Act (P.L. 102-477). This legislation
authorizes the waiver of any regulation, policy, or
procedure promulgated by any of the four departments to
allow for consolidation of similar programs. The
legislation requires the DOI to develop a single report
format for project activities and expenditures, and a
single system of Federal oversight for the projects.

In addition, P.L. 95-134 Title V allows Insular Areas to
consolidate various grants, including Title XX block
grants, and formula gr-nts for child welfare services and
for child abuse and neglect (45 C.F.R. Sec. 97.12).

Insular areas include the Virgin Islands, Guam, American
Samoa, Trust Territory of the Pacific Islands, and the
Government of the Northern Mariana Islands.

25. The ACF has demonstrated its commitment to finding more
coherent approaches to improving opportunities for
vulnerable children supported by its programs. The ACF
Commissioner for Children, Youth and Families, fcr
example, has affirmed the importance of the Federal
government "putting the pieces together, because you can't
make a difference for families if you are thinking only in
narrow and categorical terms." See "ACYF Commissioner
(Olivia Golden) Speaks Her Mind," Cliad_Erotection Report,
Vol. 20, No. 2, p. 9, January 21, 1994.
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OFFICE OF INSPECTOR GENERAL

The mission of the Office of Inspector General (01G), as mandated by Public Law 95-452,as
amended, is to protect the integrity of thc Department of Health and Human Services (HHS)
programs as well as the health and welfare of beneficiaries served by those programs. This
statutory mission is carried out through a nationwide network of audits, investigations, and
inspections crd.wted by three OIG operating components: the Office of Audit Services, the
Office of Invesuba,....ns, and the Office of Evaluation and Inspections. The 010 also informs
thc Secretary of HHS of program and management problems and recommends courses to
correct them.

OFFICE OF.AUDIT SERVICES

The OIG's Office of Audit Services (OAS) provides all auditing services for IIHS, either by
conducting audits with its own audit resources or by overseeing audit work done by others.
Audits examine the performance of HHS programs and/or its grantees and contractors in
carrying out their respective responsibilities and arc intended to provide independent
assessments of HHS programs and operations in order to reduce waste, abuse, and
mismanagement and to promote economy and efficiency throughout the Department.

OFFICE OF INVESTIGATIONS

The 010's Office of Investigations (01) conducts criminal, civil, and administrative
investigations of allegations of wrongdoing in FillS programs or to HHS beneficiaries and of
unjust enrichment by providers. The investigative efforts of 01 lead to criminal convictions.
administrative sanctions, or civil money penalties. The 01 also oversees State Medicaid fraud
control units which investigate and prosecute fraud and patient abuse in the Medicaid program.

OFFICE OF EVALUATION AND INSPECTIONS

The OIG's Office of Evaluation and Inspections (0E11 conducts short-term inanagement and
program evaluations (called inspections) that focus on issues of concern to the Department.
the Congress. and thc pUblic. The findings and recommendations contained in these inspection
reports generate rapid, accurate. and up-to-date information on the efficiency. vulnerability.
and effectiveness of departmental programs.

This report was prepated under the direction of Mark R. Yessian, Ph.D., Regional Inspector
General. and Martha B. Kvaal, Deputy Regional Inspector General. Boston Region. Office of
Evaluation and Inspections. Participating in this protect were the folkming people:

Boston Region Headquarters
Dana Miller, Projea Leader Alan 1.evInc. roVam Spet Whit
Barry McCoy
David Verolf

For additional copies of this report, please contact th.- Boston regainal ()nice at 617 565 1030.
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EXECUTIVE SUMMARY

PURPOSE

The purpose of this study is to identify opportunities for the Administration for
Children and Families to strengthen the provision of child welfare services and
protections to American Indian and Alaska Native children.

BACKGROUND

Indian Child Welfare Services

American Indian and Alaska Native children (hereafter, both are referred to as Native
American children) are significantly over-represented in substitute care. According to
the most recent data, about 9,000-16 of every 1,000Native American children were
in substitute care in 1986, compared with about 5 of every 1,000 children in the

general population.

Many child welfare experts and Federal, State, and Tribal child welfare administrators
have raised concerns about serious gaps in the provision of child welfare services and
federally legislated child welfare protections to these children. Federal responsibility
for funding these services and ensuring these protections rests with the Bureau of
Indian Affairs (BIA) in the Department of the Interior and the Administration for
Children and Families (ACF) in the Department of Health and Human Services
(DHHS).

The Bureau of Indian Affairs

The BIA provides the largest amount of Federal funding for Tribal child welfare

services. It funds child welfare services for federally recognized Tribes through the
Snyder Act, the Indian Self-Determination Act, and the Indian Child Welfare Act.

The Indian Child Welfare Act also stipulates child welfare protections for Tribal

children in State custody: it establishes Federal standards for removing these children
from their families and placing them in foster or adoptive homes that reflect the
unique values of Tribal culture. The BIA does not fund States to provide child

welfare services for Tribal children.

The Administration for Children and Families

The ACF funds State and some Tribal child welfare programs under three titles of the
Social Security Act. Title IV-E supports State foster care and adoption assistance

programs. Title XX supports State social services. including child welfare services.
States may share these monies with Tribal child welfare agencies. Title 1V-B supports
States and some Tribes child welfare programs and family preservation and support
services.
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In addition to funding child welfare services, ACF monitors States and some Tribes to
ensure their compliance with the Adoption Assistance and Child Welfare Act
(P.L. 96-272), which specifies standards for agency planning and internal control
systems, and the timely provision of certain child welfare services and protections to all
children in public custody.

This Report

The ACF has already begun to take some important steps to better ensure services
and protections for Native American children. This report responds to ACFs interest
in identifying options for additional ways to make its funds more accessible to Tribes
and better ensure child welfare protections for these children.

The report is based on data gathered from four primary sources: a mail survey of
State child welfare agencies in those 24 States with the largest Native American
populations; a review of data on ACF funding to Tribes and States; a review of
relevant Federal legislation, regulations, and policy; and interviews and discussion
groups with child welfare experts and administrators in ACF, BIA, State and Tribal
child welfare agencies, and Native American child welfare organizations.

ACF FUNIANG FOR TRIBAL CHILD WELFARE SERVICES

Most 71thes have received little or no 7Ide IV-E or Tide Xr funding.

In 15 of the 24 States with the largest Native American populations, eligible Tribes
received neither Title IV-E nor Title XX funds from 1989 to 1993. Among the factors
that limit the Tribes' access to Title IV-E and Title XX funds are several Federal
requirements.

The Congress provided no authority for ACF to award Title IV-E and Title XX
funds directly to Tribes; and legislation neither requires nor encourages States
to share funds with Tribes.

Efforts to develop the necessary Tribal-State Title IV-E funding agreements
and Title XX funding arrangements are constrained by requirements that put
States at financial risk for Tribes' use of Title IV-E funds, mandate a matching
share for Tribes' Title IV-E funds, and necessitate Tribal negotiations for
funding with multiple States in instances in which Tribal land extends across
State borders.

1 4
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Mast Mbes have received little or no Mk W-B funding

In 1993, 471 of the 542 federally recognized Tribes received no Title IV-B funds from
ACF. Several Federal requirements constrain the Tribes' access to Title IV-B funds.

The eligibility criteria for Title IV-B child welfare funds effectively exclude
many Tribes.

Because of the Title IV-B award formulas, few Tribes receive Title IV-B funds.
Those Tribes that do receive funds receive relatively small grants.

The application, review, and compliance requirements discourage Tribes from
seeking the funds.

OVERSIGHT OF FEDERAL CHILD WELFARE PROTECI1ONS

The ACF has monitored the Mbal provision of the child welfare protections required by
the Adoption Assistance and Child Welfare Ac4 but few Mimi records have been
reviewed.

The ACF has conducted periodic administrative and case-record reviews of
those Tribes that have certified their eligibility for incentive funding under Title
IV-B, Section 427 of the Social Security Act; according to ACF records, 21 of
the 542 Tribes certified their eligibility for fiscal year 1993 funding.

The ACF sample-selection procedure for State Title IV-E and Title IV-B,
Section 427 reviews has not guaranteed oversight of protections for those
children in Tribal custody for whom Title IV-E payments are made by Stat;:s.

Neither ACF nor any other Federal agency has ensured State compliance with the
protections required by the Indian Child Welfare Acc

The Act does not assign to any Federal agency the responsibility for assuring
State compliance with its requirements.

The DHHS and DOI have not implemented the provision of the Act that
allows them to form agreements in support of child welfare services for Native
American children.
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OPPORTUNITIES FOR ACF TO IMPROVE CHILD WELFARE SERVICES AND
PROTECI1ONS

The ACF has an important role to play in facilitating the Tribes' access'to Federal
child welfare funding and strengthening Federal efforts to ensure that States and
Tribes are providing required protections to Native American children.

We identify specific options for ACF to consider in these two areas: access to funds
and oversight of protections. In the text, we discuss the implications of each for ACF,
the Tribes, and the States. Many options could be implemented together; a few are
mutually exclusive.

We recognize that making constructive change in this area requires sensitivity to the
complex relationships among Tribes and States and various Federal agencies. To
implement some options, ACF would need to change existing legal authorities. Other
options entail difficult tradeoffs and politically sensitive choices. We also recognize
that ACF faces growing program responsibilities at a time of increasing Federal
financial constraints. Accordingly, in each area, we begin with those options that ACF
could undertake in the near term with minimal investment of staff or program
resources, and within existing legal authorities. We follow with other options that
ACF could pursue over the longer term; these entail more fundamental changes in
practices and relationships, changes in existing legal authorities, and/or larger
investments of administrative or program resources.

As ACF considers future directions, we urge that it work closely with BIA, perhaps
through the memorandum of agreement mechanism allowed by the Indian Child
Welfare Act. Similarly, we urge ACF to involve Tribal and State government
representatives in these deliberations as it has in other program and policy arenas in
recent months.

FACILITATING TRIBES' ACCESS TO ACF FUNDS

The ACF could facilitate the Tribes' access to each of its three major child welfare
funding streams: Title XX, Title IV-E. and Title IV-B. Because Title XX and Title
IV-E funds have flowed from ACF to Tribes indirectly through the States, we consider
them separately from Title IV-B funds that ACF awards directly to Tribes.

Title XX and Title IV-E funds

Option: Effective practices. Identify best practices and lessons learned from those
States and Tribes that have successfully negotiated arrangements for sharing Title XX
and/or Title IV-E funds. Disseminate the information widely to both States and
Tribes and provide technical assistance as appropriate.
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Option: State reporting. Establish routine reporting by States of their efforts to

address the child welfare needs of Tribes in the States.

Option: Legal barriers to agreements. Change Federal requirements that have
impeded the development of Tribal-State agreements. These include requirements

that (1) .itates assume financial risk for Tribes' use of Title IV-E funds; (2) a matching

share be contributed for Tribes Title IV-E funds: and (3) Tribes negotiate with
multiple States for Title XX and/or Title IV-E funds when their land extends across

State borders.

Option: Direct grants. Fund Tribes directly with Title XX and/or Title IV-E funds, as

ACF has in some of its other programs.

Title IV-B funds

Option: Technical Assistance. Strengthen technical assistance to those Tribes that are

eligible for and interested in obtaining Title IV-B funds.

Option: Eligibility. Broaden eligibility for Title IV-B funds by eliminating some of

the requirements that limit the number of Tribes that qualify. These include
requirements that Tribes must (1) have contracted with BIA for child welfare services

in order to qualify for Title IV-B Subpart 1 child welfare base funding, (2) be located

in States meeting the Section 427 protection requirements before they are eligible for

Title IV-B Subpart 1 child welfare incentive funding; and (3) qualify for a Title IV-B

Subpart 2 fiscal year 1995 allotment of at least $10,000 to receive any family

preservation and support services monies.

Option: Funding streams. Further streamline requirements f or plans. applications,

and reporting. Pursue consolidation of funding streams for ACF's child welfare and
related programs, and for those of other Federal agencies. especially BIA.

STRENGTHENING FEDERAL CHIID WELFARE PROTECTIONS FOR NATIVE

AMERICAN CHILDREN

The ACF could take steps to strenethen compliance with the protections required by

the Adoption Assistance and Child Welfare Act and/or the protections required by the

Indian Child Welfare Act. We present our options for each separately.

Protections Required by the Adoption Assistance and Child Welfare Act

Option: Sampling tribal records. Examine more records tor children in the custody ot

Tribes for whom Title IV-E payments are made b., States.

it,'
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Option: Protections and BIA grantees. Invite BIA. Tribal, and State representatives
to examine the differences between the child welfare protections required by the
Adoption Assistance and Child Welfare Act for all children in State custody and the
child welfare protections required by BIA for children in Tribal custody to ensure that
adequate protections are ensured for all Native American children in public custody.

Protections Required by the Indian Child Welfare Act

Option: Technical assistance. Strengthen technical assivance to State child welfare
agencies and State courts to improve their understanding of the protections required
by the Indian Child Welfare Act.

Option: Ensuring States' compliance. Establish clear authority for ACF to oversee
the States' provision of tbe protections required by the Indian Child Welfare Act.

COMMENTS ON THE DRAFT REPORT

We solicited and received written comments on our draft report from ACF, the Public
Health Service (PHS), and BIA. The complete text of these comments appears in
appendix C. We are pleased that ACF, PHS and BIA all agree with the general
direction and content of the report and that all three agencies volunteered their
interest in working together to improve child welfare services and protections for
Native American children.

The BIA requested that we omit from the final report our option to encourage or
require some Tribal child welfare programs to provide for children in their custody the
basic child welfare protections mandated by the Adoption Assistance and Child
Welfare Act. The BIA suggested that the implementation of this option could result
in an increased administrative burden for Tribes without a corresponding increase in
funding. In addition, the BIA advised against the unilateral imposition of any new
ICWA program requirements. In response to the BIA concern, we have revised the
option to clarify our intent that ACF work with BIA. Tribal, and State representatives
to ensure that Federal requirements provide adequate protections for Native
American children in either State or Tribal custody.

1 Li
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INTRODUCTION

PURPOSE

The purpose of this study is to identify opportunities for the Administration for
Children and Families to strengthen the provision of child welfare services and
protections to American Indian and Alaska Native children.

BACKGROUND

Concerns about American Indian and Alaska Native Children in Substitute Care

American Indian and Alaska Native children (hereafter, both are referred to as Native
American children) are significantly over-represented in substitute care. According to
the most recent data, which appeared in a 1988 report prepared for the
Administration for Children and Families (ACF) and the Bureau of Indian Affairs
(B1A), Native American children represented .9 percent of the total 1986 U.S.
population of 63.8 million children, but 3.1 percent of the 287,000 children in
substitute care. About 9,000--16 of every 1,000--Native American children were in
substitute care, compared with about 5 of every 1,000 children in the general

population.'

Child welfare services for Native American children are provided primarily by either

Tribes or States. According to the 1988 report. Tribal child welfare programs
provided care for 35 percent of the 9,000 Native American children in substitute care
and State-administered programs provided care for 52 percent. The BIA and
off-mservation programs served the remaining children.'"

In the 1988 report and in discussions with the Office of Inspector General.
welfare experts. along with Federal, State, and Tribal child welfare administra'ars
raised concerns about serious gaps in the provision of child welfare services ; Lid

federally legislated child welfare protections to Native American children. Major'
concerns include the inconsistent provision of some federally mandated child welfare
protections by States, and the limited capacity of some Tribes to provide child welfare
services--attributable, in part, to difficulties obtaining Federal funds that could be used

to strengthen Tribal proarams.

Federal Oversight and Funding

Both BIA in the Department of the Interior (DO)) and ACF in the Department at
Health and Human Services (DHHS) are responsible tbr Federal funding ot child
welfare services and cwersight ot child welfare protections tor Native . \merican

children.

14J
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The BIA Role: The BIA serves as the focal point for Federal programs for American
Indians and Alaska Natives.3 Within BIA. the Division of Social Services administers
a broad range of programs, including child welfare services, for Tribal members. The
BIA provides child welfare services funding to Tribal governments or those who care
for Tribal children under three laws: The Indian Child Welfare Act (ICWA)
(P.L 95-608); the Snyder Act [ch. 115, 42 Stat. 208 (1921)); and the Indian Self-
Determination Act (P.L 93-638). The BIA does not fund States to provide child
welfare services for Tribal children.

Through ICWA, BIA provides grants for Tribal child welfare programs! In fiscal
year 1993, BIA distributed about $9.7 million in ICWA grants to 375 Tribes (see
appendix A for a discussion of this and other funding for Tribal child welfare services
from BIA and ACF).5

In addition to providing funding, ICWA stipulates child welfare protections for Tribal
children in State custody. The law establishes F.ederal standards for removing these
children from their families and placing them in foster or adoptive homes that reflect
the'unique values of Tribal culture.

Under the Snyder Act, BIA provides child welfare assistance payments as additional
support for child welfare services for Tribal children. These payments are made,
however, only when Tribes are unable to obtain funds from other sources. In 1993,
BIA distributed a total of about $20 million in child welfare assistance payments to
support an average monthly caseload of 3020 children.'

The Indian Self Determination Act (P.L. 93-638) provides legal authority under which
some Tribes have contracted with BIA to administer their own child welfare services
with funds that BIA would have expended on the administration of those services.7
According to the most recent data available, 154 Tribes received about $60.2 million in
1992 to administer their own social services.8 Some of these monies supported child
welfare services, but the exact amount is unknown.

The ACF Role: The ACF directs, funds, and oversees programs for vulnerable
children and families in the United States. Within ACF, the Children's Bureau
supports State and Tribal programs to provide child welfare, foster care, adoption. and
family preservation and support services.9 These programs are funded under three
titles of the Social Security Act: Titles IV-E, XX and IV-B. The ACF awards funds
under these three Titles to support State child welfare services for all children.
including Native American children, in State custody.' States may share these
monies with Tribal child welfare agencies.I1 The ACF also awards Title IV-B funds
directly to some Tribes.

146
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Title IV-E is the largest source of Federal funding that supports foster care and

adoption services. In 1993, ACF distributed about 52.54 billion in Title IV-E funds.12

Title XX, the Social Services Block Grant program, supports many social services

programs, inclvding those for child welfare. In 1993, S2.13 billion was allotted for social

services.

Title IV-B provides smaller amounts to support child and family services. In 1993,

$295 million was appropriated for Subpart I of Title IV-B to support both base

funding and Section 427 incentive funding for child welfare programs." Title IV-B

Subpart 2 was created by the Family Preservation and Support Act, which was passed

as part of the Omn.lbus Budget Reconciliation Act of 1993 (P.L. 103-66). Subpart 2

will provide $60 million for family preservation and support services in 1994.14

In addition to funding child welfare services, ACF oversees the provision of child

welfare protections mandated by the Adoption Assistance and Child Welfare Act of

1980 (P.L 96-272).0 This law ties child welfare services funding under Titles IV-E

and IV-B Subpart 1 to compliance with requirements for child welfare programs.

Further, it specifies standards for agency planning and internal control systems, and

the timely provision of certain child welfare services and protections to all children in

public custody. The law requires that each State receiving Title IV-E funds provide

child welfare services to all eligible children, including Native American children, in

the State. Tribes may assume responsibility for providing these services to Tribal

children. In all instances, ACF expects States to coordinate with Tribes for the

provision of services and protections to Tribal children who are in public custody.

The Objectives of this Report

The ACF has already begun to take some important steps to better ensure services

and protections for Native American children. This report responds to ACF's interest

in identifying options for additional ways to make its funds more accessible to Tribes

and better ensure child welfare protections for these children. Accordingly, the first

section of the report summarizes the extent to which Tribes are now able to access

ACF's child welfare and family services funding." It also summarizes the current

status of oversight for the provision of federally legislated child welfare protections to

Native American children." Further, it identifies those factors that constrain ACF in

its efforts to ensure that services and protections are provided to these children.

The second section of the report identifies a variety of options for ACF to consider as

it develops plans for future efforts to ensure child welfare services and protections for

Native American children. We recognize that ACF's consideration of some of these

options will occur as part of the broader review it has begun of its oversight

mechanisms for State child welfare programs.

":1
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METHODOLOGY

Our report is based on data gathered from four primary sources. First. to determine
the amount of Title IV-E and Title XX funding that States share with Tribes, we
conducted a mail survey of State child welfare agencies in those 24 States with the
largest Native American populations (see appendix B for a summary of the survey
results).18 Second, we.reviewed ACF data on the amount of Title IV-B Subpart 1
child welfare funding that ACF awards to Tribes and States. Third, we reviewed
relevant Federal legislation, regulations, and policy.

Finally, we spoke with child welfare experts and administrators in ACF and BIA, and
in State and Tribal child welfare agencies, and American Indian child welfare advocacy
organizations. We held telephone discussions with ACF Indian child welfare staff in 9
regions; a discussion group with child welfare administrators representing 10 States;
and 2 discussion groups with Indian child welfare administrators and Indian child
welfare experts representing 17 Tribal child welfare agencies from 8 States and 2
organizations that provide education about Indian chiid welfare services and
protections.'9

We conducted our review in accordance with the Quality Standards for Inspections
issued by the President's Council on Integrity and Efficiency.

146
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ACF FUNDING FOR
TRIBAL CHILD WELFARE SERVICES

Most Tlibes have received little or no Mk IV-E or Mk XXfunding.

In 15 of the 24 States
received neither Title
these 15 States
received $1,714
million in Title
IV-E funds and
$1,289 million in
Title XX funds.

Nine of the 24
States reported
that some Tribes
in their States
received
Title IV-E and/or
Title XX funds in
1993. (See
Table 1.)

Eight States
reported that 46
Tribes received
$1.9 million --2.3
percent--of the
States' $82 million
Title IV-E funds,
while 4 States
reported that 32
Tribes received
$2.8 million --2.9
percent--of the
States' $98 million
Title XX funds.
(For additional
results from the
OIG mail survey,
see appendix B.)

with the largest Native American populations, eligible Tribes
IV-E nor Title XX funds from 1989 to 1993." In 1993 alone,

TABLE 1: OF THE TWENTY-FOUR STATES wrni THE LARGEST
NMIVE AMERICAN POPULATIONS, NINE SHARED TITLE IV-E AND/OR

TITLE XX FUNDS WITH EIIG1BLE TRIBES IN 1993.
fllkJV.BfSIC Mlle XX Funds'
Number of Tribes Number of Tribes

Funded Eligible Funded Eli 0ibk

20 20

2 2 0

o
O 6 0

70.

o NA 0
KS

MI

NV

NY

NC

ND

OK

OR

SD

77C

UT

WA

WI

I WY

TOTAL

6
7

6
16

23
7

4

36

9

9
3

7

It
2

4

0

s

4

2

3
NA

NA

NA

NA

NA

0
0
0

6

2
0

0

0

NA

21

tu-
x

440.4
NA

NA

NA

NA

NA

NA

NA

22

NA
NA

NA

9

9
NA

NA

NA

NA

NA

537e Poe II Shifts: .3/106 Yew 6 States: 3263

According to ooth the Indian Service Population and Labor bake &mares (Bureau of
Indian Affairs. January 1991) and the !tandem Population Disonbutron for the Uvied
States, Regrow. and Siam% as Race and Ilupank Ongut oliireau of the Census. 19901

this hot of 24 States comprise: those 20 that had the largest Native Amencan
populations in ahsolute numbers and those 20 that had the largest Native Amencan

populations as percentages tI" the total State populations.
Lisi of federally recognized lnhes (58 bed. Reg. 54,222, Oct. 20, 1993)
Suney of 24 Slate Child Welfare Departments, Office of Inspector General. Fail wit

d indicates that thc information was not available frotn the State

c Tnties whose land extends into multiple States have been counted in each State
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Between 1989 and 1993. the number ot States that shared these funds with Tribes, the
number of Tribes receiving the funds, and the amount of money they received, as a
percentage of the States' aggregate funding, increased very little.:1

The Tribes' access to Title IV-E and Title XX funds is constrained by some important
factors. which are summarized below.

The Congress provided no authority for ACF to award Title IV-E and Title XX
funds directly to Tribes; and legislation neither requires nor encourages States
to share funds with Tribes.

The ACF requires flat formal Title IV-E funding agreements be achieved before
States transfer Title IV-E monies to Tribes. These funding agreements defme the
responsibility of the Tnbes to meet the requirements of P.L 96-272 and they outline
the conditions under which States will transfer funds. States and Tribes are allowed
greater flexibility in making arrargements for the transfer of Title XX funds. Such
arrangements may include contracts, grants, or other State-approved mechanisms for
the transfer of funds and the provision of social services.

Efforts to develop Tribal-State Title IV-E funding agreements and Title XX
funding arrangements are constrained by several factors.

Disputes Between Tribes and States about Issues Unrelated to Child Welfare: In many
cases, to arrive at Title IV-E funding agreements and Title XX funding arrangements,
the two governments must circumnavigate longstanding points of contention about
such issues as land and jurisdiction. Several of the child welfare administrators and
experts with whom we spoke indicated that a fundamental lack of trust between State
and Tribal representatives contributed to the incidence of protracted and/or failed
negotiations. One State child welfare administrator reported that disagreements over
land rights and jurisdiction had prevented his State from reaching an agreement with a
Tribe. An Indian child welfare expert reported that Tribal sovereignty became a key
issue in negotiations between another State and a Tribe when the State suggested that
the funding agreement would be contingent upon the Tribal adoption of the complete
set of State child welfare policies and procedures.

State Responsibility for Tribal Compliance with the Requirements of P.L. 96-272 for Title
IV-E Funds: Some States are reluctant to form Title IV-E agreements with Tribes
because, according to law, the States are then accountable for Tribal compliance with
the requirements of Title IV-E and, in some instances. Title IV-B. Thus, States can
lose both Title IV-E and Section 427 incentive funds if Tribal records are out of
compliance.=2 Officials that we interviewed from two States volunteered that ACF
had disallowed Title IV-E payments that the States had transferred to Trihes.

150
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The Matching Share Requirement for Title IL'.E Funding: Officials from States that

have Title IV-E agreements -.1th Tribes told us that their States assume responsibility
for the Tribal portion of the Title IV-E matchinQ share. Other States, however. may
be less willing or able to do so. and most of the State and Tribal child welfare
administrators with whom we spoke acreed that many Tribes would have difficulty

fulfilling the matching share requirement.

Tribal Land that Extends into Muldple States: In cases in which Tribal land extends

across State borders, Tribes must negotiate Title IV-E funding agreements and Title
XX funding arrangements with each of the States involved. For example, the
reservation of the Navajo Nation, one of the largest Tribes in this country, extends

into Arizona, New Mexico, and Utah. To obtain all of the Title IV-E and Title XX
funds for which it might qualif y, this Tribe would have to conclude six separate
negotiations with the three States. To date. the Navajo have received no Title IV-E

funding at all; they have received Title XX funds from Arizona and New Mexico. At

least eight federally recognized Tribes have land that extends into multiple States.23

Most Tribes have received little or no Tide 1V-B funding.

In fiscal year 1993, 471 of the 542 federally recognized Tribes received no Title IV-B
child welfare funds from ACF. Of the 59 that did receive base child welfare funding,

only 21 were eligible to receive Incentive funds. In all, the 59 Tribes received about
$762,000.3 percentof the nearly $295 million Title IV-B child welfare funds

awarded. This is a slight increase in funding from 1989, when 29 Tribes received

about $461.000.2 percent--of the nearly $246.7 million in Title IV-B funds." A few
important factors limit the Tribes' access to Title IV-B funds. These are discussed

below.

The eligibility criteria for Title IV-B child welfare funds effectively exclude

many Tribes.

P.L. 96-272 indicates that Tribal eligibility for Title IV-B base child welfare funding is

contingent upon ACF approval of the child welfare services plan for the State in which

the Tribe is located.23 The ACF program instructions further specify that Tribal
eligibility for Section 427 incentive funding is dependent upon State compliance with

the requirements of the Section 427 review.:' According to ACF records, however,

at least four States--Alaska. California. Connecticut, and Massachusetts--have been out
of compliance in recent years.- The 344 federay recognized Tribes located in these
States were ineligible tor Section 427 incentive funds in the years that the States were

out of compliance.23

The ACF regulations also recuire that. to be elinible tor this funding, a Tribe must

have a P.L. 93-638 seit-determination ,:ontract or grant with 13IA to provide its own

child welfare services. Tribes ha% e renher. hut that do. nonetheless. provide

1.51
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some child welfare services with ICWA grants or other funds. are ineligible to receive
Title IV-B child welfare funds. The ACF is consider= a regulatory change to address
this issue.

Because of the Title IV-B award formulas, few Tribes receive Title IV-B funds.
Those Tribes that do receive funds receive relatively small grants.

The formula that ACF uses to calculate the amount of the Title IV-B child welfare
base-funding awards results in many grants being quite small." Furthermore, ACF
requires Tribes to contribute a 25 percent matching share, in cash or in kind, for this
funding. Of the 59 Tribes that were funded in 1993, 8 received annual Title IV-B
child welfare funding of less than $1000. The mean amount of the Title IV-B child
welfare grants awarded to the 59 Tribes was about S12,900.3° The ACF is
considering a regulatory change to the Tide IV-B base-award formula that would
double the amount of grant funding to individual Tribes.

P.L. 103-66 mandates that 1 percent of the annual appropriation of the new
Title IV-B funding for family preservation and support services be set aside for Tribes.
The law ties Tribal allotments to population counts, however, and it prohibits
allotments to Tribes that qualify for less than $10,000. The ACF estimates that 41 of
the 542 federally recognized Tribes will be eligible for funding.

The application; review, and compliance requirements discourage Tribes from
seeking the funds.

In our discussions with State and Tribal child welfare administrators and experts. most
agreed that it is more difficult for Tribes than for States to obtain available funding.
Tribal child welfare programs have fewer staff and a higher staff turn-over rate than
their State counterparts. Many tribal child welfare programs also lack staff with grant
writing expertise. In additior.. Tribes seeking support for their child welfare programs
must meet the different eligibility, application, review, and compliance requirements
for each piece of fundine they are able to obtain from Federal. State. local, or pnvate
sources.

For many Tribes, the requirements tied to ACF's Title IV-B child welfare funding--
contracting services from BIA, submitting child welfare plans to ACF, certifying and
demonstrating compliance with Section 427. and contributing a 25 percent matching
share--have been particularly burdensome, given the relatively small amounts of
funding available.31

.1. 5



149

OVERSIGHT OF FEDERAL
CHILD WELFARE PROTECTIONS

The ACF has monitored the Tribal provision of the child welfare protections required by

P.L. 96-272, but few Tkibal records have been reviewed

The ACF has conducted periodic administrative and case-record reviews of
those Tribes that have certified their eligibility for Section 427 funding;
according to ACF records, 21 of the 542 Tribes certified their eligibility for

fiscal year 1993 funding.

According to Pi. 96-272, only these 21 Tnbes are required to undergo the periodic
Section 427 administrative and case-record reviews to determine that children in Tribal
custody are receiving the child welfare protections required by Section 427.32 The
ACF is now re-evaluating these reviews and other of its oversight mechanisms,

however, and has postponed additional reviews.

The ACF sample-selection procedure for State Title IV-E and Section 427
reviews has not guaranteed oversight of protections for those children in Tribal
custody for whom Title IV-E payments are made by States.

Title IV-E payments made by a State for children in Tribal custody have been
included in the pool from which a random sample has been drawn for the ACF review

of all of the State Title IV-E payments. If the Tribe that has custody of the children

has not certified its eligibility for Section 427 incentive funding and review, then the

children's records have also been included in the pool from which the State Section

427 record review random sample has been drawn.33

Neither ACF nor any other Federal agency has ensured State compliance with the

protections required by the Indian Child Welfare Act.

Many Tribal, State, BIA, and ACF child welfare administrators and Native American

child welfare experts expressed concerns about States' inconsistent provision of the
ICWA protections. The extent to which States do comply with the law, however, is

unknown because no Federal agency has monitored compliance.

The ICWA does not assign to any Federal agency the responsibility for assuring
State compliance with the requirements of the Act.

The BIA. to which the Act is addressed, has no funding or other formal relationships
with State child welfare agencies. Thus, it has no means by which to provide either

technical assistance or oversight for State compliance with the law.

at)
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The ACF. in part because it lacks clear jurisdiction, has provided little technical
assistance to States related to ICWA. Many of the recional ACF staff who have
responsibility for Indian child welfare issues indicated that they are unclear about the
role they should play in encouraging or assisting the States to comply with the law.

The DHHS and DOI have not implemented the ICWA provision that allows
them to form agreements in support of child welfare services for Native
American children.

The ICWA allows DOI and DHHS to enter into agreements for establishing,
operating, and funding Indian child and family service programs, both on and off
reservations. Through such agreements, ACF and BIA could clarify responsibility for
ensuring State compliance with the requirements of the law. No such agreement,
however, has been formed in the 15 years sincc the passage of the Act.

rt.)
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OPPORTUNITES FOR ACF
TO IMPROVE CHILD WELFARE
SERVICES AND PROTECTIONS

The Federal, State, and Tribal child welfare administrators and child welfare experts
with whom we spoke identified important problems with Federal financing of Tribal
child welfare services and with Federal oversight of child welfare protections for
Native American children. Access to Federal funds can be difficult for many Tribes,
and Federal efforts to ensure that the States and Tribes are providing the required
protections to children have been limited.

The ACF has an important role to play in addressing these issues. As we have noted
in this report, ACF has already taken some steps to remedy these problems and is
considering others. The ACF staff have asked OIG to identify options to consider as
part of this process. We identify specific options for ACF to consider in two areas:
access to funds and oversight of protections. Many options could be implemented
together; a few are mutually exclusive.

We recognize that making constructive change in this area requires sensitivity to the
complex relationships aniong Tribes and States and various Federal agencies. To
implement some options, ACF would need to change existing legal authorities. Other
options entail difficult Ladeoffs and politically sensitive choices. In addition, some of
options we identify are best considered in the context of the reevaluation that ACF is
currently conducting of its oversight processes.

We also recognize that ACF faces growing program responsibilities at a time of
increasing Federal financial constraints. Accordingly, in each area, we begin with
those options that ACF could undertake more readily with minimal investment of staff
or program resources, and within existing legal authorities. We follow with other
options that ACF could pursue over the longer term; these entail more fundamental
changes in practices and relationships, changes in existing legal authorities, and/or
larger investments of administrative or program resources.

As ACF considers future directions, we urge that it work closely with BIA, perhaps
through the memorandum of agreement mechanism authorized by the ICWA statute.
The BIA has long-established programs for child welfare services and it is important
for ACF to take these into account as it considers which options to pursue. Similarly.
we urge ACF to involve Tribal and Mate government representatives in these
deliberations, as it has in other program and policy arenas in recent months. Both
have major investments in child welfare proarams for Native American children Lnd
have long histories of dealine with each other and with the Federal government on
these issues.

1"



152

FACIL/TATING TRIBES' ACCESS TO ACF FUNDS

The ACF could facilitate the Tribes' access to each of its three major child welfare
funding streams: Title XX, Title 1V-E, and Title IV-B. Because Title XX and Title
IV-E funds have flowed from ACF to Tribes indirectly through the States, we consider
thcm separately from Title IV-B funds that ACF awards directly to Tribes.

Title XX and Title IV-E funds

Option: Effective practices. Identift best practices and lessons learned fiom those States
and Vibes that have successfully negotiated Thle IV-E funding agreements and Tule XX
funding arrangements. Disseminate the infonnation wide4t to both States and Tribes and
provide technical assistance as appropriate. This option would require minimal
resources to implement and could provide potentially valuable insights to States and
Tribes, which often struggle with this process. In pursuing this option, ACF could
build on its experiences with the few research and demonstration projects it has
funded to support the development of Tribal-State agreements.34 The ACF could
also assess the feasibility of developing a model funding agreement to provide
guidance on Federal standards and expectations. Pursuing this option, however, would
not address the more intractable barriers to the formation of these funding
agreements/arrangements that result from Federal legal requirements.

Option: State reporting. Establish routine reporting by States of their efforts to address
the child welfare needs of Tribes in the States. The ACF does not now routinely receive
information from States on the needs of Tribes, the nature of Tribal service programs,
or the extent to which Starns share either Title XX or Title IV-E funds with Tribes.
Fuller reporting would provide ACF with better information about the circumstances
of those Tribes with which it has no other contact, and could serve as an incentive for
States to share more Title XX and Title IV-E funds. This reporting might require
legal authority, but could be incorporated into the joint-planning process that ACF
conducts with States for Title IV-B child welfare funds.

Option: Legal barriers to agreements. Change Federal requirements that have impeded

the development of Dibal-State agreements. These include requirements that (I) States
assume financial risk for Tribes' use of Title IV-E funds,' (2) a matching share be
contributed for Vibe's Title IV-E funds; and (3) Tribes negotiate with multiple States for
Title 20C and/or 7itle IV-E funds when their land extends across State borders. Changing
these requirements would involve legal action and so is a longer-term approach, but
one that could alleviate some of the more fundamental barriers to the flow of funds
from States to Tribes.

In eliminating the financial risk to States for the Tribes' use of IV-E monies, ACF
would remove a major disincentive for States. The ACF could still ensure appropriate
management of the funds by holding the Tribes themselves accountable for their
performance. as it does in other rograms. Allowing relief from the Title IV-E
matching-share requirement would reduce the financial burden on States and would

15G
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allow those Tribes with limited resources to receive funds with little or no match.
Such a reduction or elimination of matching share requirements for Tribal funding has
been implemented in other ACF programs- Finally, designating a lead State for
negotiations and the transfer of funds is one possible approach to simplifying the
process for those Tribes with land that extends across State borders.

Option: Direct grants. Fund Tribes directly Mth Title ASV andlor Tide IVE funds.. as
ACF has in some of its other programs. This option would be the surest route to
facilitating the Tribes' access to these two important, funding streams. It would,
however, require legislative action and would entail fundamental changes in
relationships, processes, and resources.36

The precedent for ACF to fund Tribes directly already exists." The agency deals
with Tribes directly in funding, for example. the Title IV-B child welfare and family
preservation and support grants, the JOBS program, and the Child Care and
Development Block grants." Many Tribal officials told us they would welcome this
approach. It would facilitate their access to the funds, and would be more consistent
with Tribal sovereignty." With this direct approach, ACF could ensure that Tribal
grantees have the capacity to provide quality services and are properly accountable for
the Federal funds.

On March 24, 1994 a bill (H.R. 4162) that would mandate a three-percent set aside of
Title XX monies for Tribes was introduced into the Congress. Direct Title XX grants
to Tribes might be opposed by States, however; such grants would increase financial
pressures on States because the grants would be drawn from the States' allotments:*

With respect to Title IV-E funding, most State officials with whom we talked favored
ACF dealing directly with Tribes. This direct approach for Title IV-E would eliminate
the need for Tribal-State agreements and, because Title IV-E is an uncapped Federal
entitlement, would not affect the monies available to the States.

This direct approach for Title IV-E would, however. increase Federal outlays as more
Tribes seek reimbursement. It would also heighten demands on ACF to strengthen its
own expertise. to provide more technical assistance to Tribes, and to manage an
administrative process for more grantees.' Given the heavy demands on its
administrative resources. ACF could alleviate this burden somewhat by such strateeies
as contracting for technical assistance to Tribes, as it is now considering, and
integrating its monitoring efforts with those of its other programs. The ACE' could
also examine the feasibility of using a nongovernment organization for reviews of plans
and applications. for grants administration, or for montioring. as well as for technical
assistance. In so doing..ACF could retain important authorities such as those tor
setting policy and priorities. :or approving Fedcral expenditures. and tor hearing
appeals.4:.

r-
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Title IV-B funds

Title IV-B funds are important to Tribes; Even though they have been the smallest
source of Federal funds for child welfare services, they can support a wide range of
programs. They are also the one funding source for Tribes over which ACF has direct
control. As noted earlier, ACF has recently taken some steps, such as simplifying
requirements for the IV-B child welfare plans, to facilitate the Tribes' access to these
funds. In continuing these efforts, ACF could pursue the following:

Option: Technical Assistance. Strengthen technical assistance to those Tribes that are
eligible for and interested in TItle IV-B child welfare andlor family support and
preservation fiutdr. The ACF regional office staff could provide intensified support to
these Tribes with conference calls and periodic meetings that address specific concerns
raised by the Tribes and the various components of the Title IV-B funding
requirements. This option would benefit those Tribes with fewer staff, lesser grant-
writing expertise, and lesser programmatic knowledge. In addition, it could be
implemented without a major investment of time and without additional legal
authority.

Option: Eligibility. Broaden eligibility for Thle IV-B funds by eliminating some of the
requirements that limit the lumber of Tribes that qualify. These include requirements that
Mb= mut (I) have conducted with B1A for child welfare services in order to qualint for
Thie IV-B Subpart 1 child welfare base funding (2) be located in States meeting the
Section 427 protection requirements before they are eligible for Me IV-B Subpart 1 child
welfare incentive funding and (3) qualify for a Title 1V-B Subpart 2 fiscal year 1995
allotment of at least ..110,000 to receive any family preservation and support services
monies. Any of these changes would require ACF to seek legal amendments to their
authoritiesa long-term, time-consuming process. Broadening eligibility for Title IV-B
base and incentive funding could heighten financial pressures on the Statcs; more
Tribes may well be funded and thc States' allotments would be reduced accordingly.
Changing the requirement for family preservation funds, on the other hand, would
have no fmancial impact on the States because Tribal grants are limited to one
percent of the annual appropriation. This char.ge would, however, likely reduce gant
amounts for those Tribes that now qualify for funding. The ACF is considering a
proposal to eliminate the BIA contract requirement. Further experience with grant
awards under the new family preservation legislation could help inform ACF's decision
about revising this eligibility requirement.

Option: Funding streams. Further streamline requirements for plans, applications. and
reporting. Pwsue consolidation of funding streams for ACF's child welfare and related
programs. and for those of other Federal agencies. especially B1A. Further simplifying
requirements and consolidating funding streams would significantly reduce the burden
facing many Tribes that must piece together support from several funding sources.
each with it., own requirements and often with its own program staff.

15
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The ACF has begun to simplify the planning requirements for Title IV-B programs.

It could take additional steps to develop strategies for simplifying the application and

reporting processes. It could support pilot projects with a few Tribes to "decategorize"

the Title IV-B funding streams, or those along with other related funding. In so doing,

ACF could draw on others' experiences, such as Iowa's decategorization initiative for

child welfare services.' The ACF could also pursue the consolidation of funding

streams through the efforts of the Intra-Departmental Council on Native American

Affairs, which was recently
reestablished with a revised charter.

The ACF could take advantage of already existing authority for the Secretaries of DOI

and DHHS to support about 30 Tribal self-governance
projects, in which the funding

for several Federal programs is consolidated.'" It could also pursue broader

legislative authorities to consolidate funding streams for Tribes. The DHHS, together

with the Departments of Education, Interior, and Labor, currently have authority, for

example, to integrate their funding for Tribes' employment, training, and related

services." This authority might serve as a useful model for legislation allowing

consolidation of the child welfare funding streams.

Further collaboration between ACF and BIA under the terms of a memorandum of

agreement offers rich opportunities to simplify grant requirements and/or consolidate

funding streams. The BIA's programs support child welfare services for many more

Tribes than ACF currently reaches, and they involve significantly more Federal dollars

than ACF currently provides to Tribes.

Many Federal, State, and Tribal child welfare administrators with whom we spoke

urged ACF to take steps to simplify and consolidate grant programs.' Developing a

simpler, more coherent Federal approach would be difficult and time consuming. Yet,

this course of action offers, in their opinion, significant potential for achieving real

improvement in the Federal government's approach to funding the Tribes' child

welfare programs. Other lesser steps. they suggest. will address the problems only at

the margin.

STRENGTHENING FEDERAL CHILD WELFARE PROTECTIONS FOR

NATIVE AMERICAN CHILDREN

The ACF could take steps to strengthen compliance with the protections required by

P.L 96-272 and/or the protections required by ICWA. We present separately our

options for each.

Protections of P L

Option: Sampling tribal records. Examine more records for cMdren in the cusiody of

Tribes for whom Title 1V-E payments are made by the State. The protocol for drawing

samples of records for the States Title IV-E and Section 427 reviews has not ensured

that any records tor these children \sould 1,e included in'the samples. The ACT-s

current effort to develop different approattes to monitoring its programs presents an
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opportunity to identify ways to strengthen its twers:ght of the Tribes comphance with
the PI_ 96-272 protections. Any new process, perhaps through more representative
sampling, needs to ensure that Tribes are as accountable as the States for providing
these protections. A more extensive review of Tribal records need not pose greater
financial risk to the States if ACF were to hold the Tribes themselves accountable for
their performance, as suggested in an option above.

Option: Protections and BIA grantees. Invite BM. Tribal. and State representatives to
examine the differences between the child welfare protections required by the Adoption
Assistance and.Child Welfare Act for all children in State custody and the child welfare
protections required by NA for children in Tribal custody. Tribes that receive Title IV-E
and/or Title IV-B incer,tive funds are required to provide the P.L. 96-272 child welfare
protections for children in their custody. Tribes that receive BIA funding for child
welfare services are required to adhere to the social service guidelines in the BIA
manual. If ACF, BIA, Tribal, and State representatives were to examine the
differences between the Pi. 96-272 requirements and the BIA manual guidelines, the
group mirtht decide that some differences are justified by cultural or other important
considerations while other differences should be eliminated. Such an effort could
clarify child welfare protection requirements for Tribes and could simplify compliance
requirements for Tribes that receive BIA funds and Title IV-E and/or Title IV-B
incentive funds.

If the group were to agree that the required child welfare protections for children in
Tribal custody should be amended, it could pursue a legislative remedy to this end.
The group could also collaborate in developing and providing technical assistance to
Tribes about existing and any newly mandated protections and means of ensuring their
provision to children in the custody of Tribal child welfare agencies.

This option need not necessitate AU' monitoring of Tribes' compliance. The ACF
and BIA could work together under the terms of a memorandum of agreement to
address this issue and they could assess the feasibility ot incorporating a monitoring-
process into BIA's already-required annual evaluations of Tribal grantees. Pursuing
this option. however, could be a time-consuming, long-term effort.

Protections of P.L. 95-608 (ICWAI

Option: Technical assistance. Strengthen technical assistance to State child welfare
agencies and State coons to improve their understanding of the 1CW4 protections. he
ACF could rely on its regional office staff to work more intensively with the States.
They could provide State officials with information about the protections and share
information about any lessons learned trom the States' experiences in implementing
ICWA.4". They could invite 131A statt to discuss 1CWA protections in ACF
conference calls and in various ACF meetings with Stale officials. They could
encourage those State courts applying tor the nes% grams authorized by the timid!,
preservation legislation to examine thee 11.indline (it the lCWA protections as part ot
the overall assessment ot their toster care :Ind .idoptIon proceedIngs.'' This option
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could be accomplished without significant investment of time and without addinonal

authority, but it would likely require ACF to improve Its expertise about ICWA.

Option: Ensuring States' compliance. Establish clear authority to oversee the Slates'

provision of the 1CIVA protections. The ACF has established, extensive relationships
with State child welfare agencies and has long monitored the States' compliance with

the general child welfare protections of P.1- 96-272. Thus. ACF has valuable

experience that it could apply to overseeing the States compliance with the ICWA

protections. which apply only to Tribal children in State custody.

In establishing a clear basis of authority, ACF could work with BIA under the terms of

a memorandum of agreement to spell out its responsibilities." Alternatively, ACF

could seek a legislative remedy, either as an amendment to the 1CWA statute, or as a

requirement that States assure compliance with the 1CWA protections as part of their

Title IV-B plans.5°

Implementing this option would result in a somewhat increased administrative burden

for ACF. It would require strengthening staff expertise, developing program guidance

for State child welfare agencies and State courts, and developing a compliance review

process. It would, however, allow ACF to meet the important need for Federal

oversight of these protections. As ACF redesigns its monitoring processes more

generally, it could address ways to include the ICWA protections in its reviews of the

other child welfare protections required of the States."

90-277 0 - 95 - 6
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COMMENTS ON THE DRAFT REPORT

We solicited comments on our draft report from ACF, the Public Health Service
(PHS), the Assistant Secretary for Planning and Evaluation (ASPE). the Assistant
Secretary for Management and Budget (ASMB), the Assistant Secretary for
Legislation (ASL) and BLk. The ACF, PHS. and BIkreturned written comments on
our report. The full text of these comments is included in appendix C. The ASMB
concurred with our report without comment. The ASPE and ASL declined written
comment.

We are pleased that ACF, PHS, and BIA agree with the general direction and content
of the report and that all of the three agencies volunteered their interest in working
together to improve child welfare services and protections for Native American
children.

The ACF requested that OIG staff participate in the initial meetings between the
Children's Bureau and the Bureau of Indian Affairs to assist them in acting on the
report options. The (NG welcomes the opportunity to work with ACF and looks
forward to participating in meetings to improve child welfare services and protections
for Native American children.

The BIA requested that we omit from the final report our option to encourage or
require some Tribal child welfare programs to provide for children in their custody the
basic child welfare protections mandated by the Adoption Assistance and Child
Welfare Act. The BIA suggested that the implementation of this option could result
in an increased administrative burden for Tribes without a corresponding increase in
funding. In addition, the BIA advised against the unilateral imposition of any new
ICWA program requirements.

In response to the BIA concern, we have revised this option. We now suggest that
ACF could engage BIA. Tribal, and State representatives in an examination of the
differences between the child welfare protections required by the Adoption Assistance
and Child Welfare Act for all children in State custody and the child welfare
protections required by BIA for children in Tribal custody. Together. the group might
decide that some differences are justified by cultural or other important considerations
while other differences should be eliminated. Such an effort could clarify child welfare
protection requirements for Tribes and could simplify ccmpliance requirements for
Tribes that receive BIA funds and Title IV-E andior Title IV-B incentive funds.

G "
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APPENDIX A

MAJOR FUNDING FROM ACT AND BIA
FOR TRIBAL CHILD WELFARE SERVICES

IN FISCAL YEARS 1992 AND 1993
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Funding Programs Administered by ACF52

Title XX of the Social Security Act: The Social Services Block Grant Program. Title XX
of the Social Security Act was created in 1974 by P.L. 92-672. which authorized
entitlement funding for States to support social services with certain aoals. requirements
and limitations. In 1981, P.L. 97-35 amended Title XX to establish a block grant for
social services. These block grants are allocated to States on the basis of population, and
are available without a State matching share requirement. From 1980 to 1993, Title XX
entitlement funding declined in real dollars by 55 percent.53

Title XX funding supports State programs to address five legislated goals, including
preventing or remedying neglect, abuse, or exploitation of children and adults unable to
protect their own interests: and preserving, rehabilitating or reuniting families.54 While
the law places some restrictions on the use of Title XX monies. States are allowed much
dist.retion in determining the services they will provide and the groups that are eligible
for these services. States are further allowed to determine the proportion of funds that
will support service provision and the proportion of funds that will be used for staff
training, administration, planning, evaluation, and technical assistance. For fiscal yeurs
1983 through 1991, the most frequently provided services were: day care for children;
home-based services; protective services for children: adoption services; social-support
services; and special services for the disabled.

States may share funds with private agencies and Tribes to provide Title XX services.

Title IV-E of the Social Security Act: The Foster Care and Adoption Assistance
Programs. In 1980, P.L. 96-272 transferred the Title IV-A foster care program to Title
IV-E of the Social Security Act, specified protections for children in foster care, and
established a new adoption assistance program under Title 1V-E. Foster care funding is
available only for children whose families are eligible for Aid for Families with
Dependent Children (AFDC); adoption assistance funding is provided for special needs
children who are eligible for AFDC or supplemental security income (SSI). Title IV-E
funds are provided as Federal matching funds.55 From 1981 to 1993. spending for
foster care and adoption assistance grew from $309 million to over $2.5 billion.

States may contract with private agencies and form aareements with Tribes to provide
Title IV-E services.

Title IV-B Subpart 1 o: the Social Security Act The Child Welfare Services Program.
Title IV-B Subpart I is a capped entitlement program that provides 75 percent matching-
share grants to States and Tribes for a broad range of child welfare services. Grant
amounts are calculated with a formula using the State's or Tribe's under-21 population
and per-capita income. These tunds can be used to pay tor services tor all children. P.L.
96-272 mandated certain protecnons for foster care children and made additional
Subpart 1. Section 427, incentive funding available to States and Tribes. ,:ontingent upon
the provision of these protections. From 19S1 to 1993. Thle IV-B spending tor child
welfare services increased from S164 million to $295 m::::on.
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Title IV-B Subpart 2 of the Social Security Act:The Family Preservation and Support
Services Program. Title IV-B Subpart 2 of the Social Security Act is a capped
entitlement program that was created in 1993 by the Family Preservation and Support
Act (P.L. 103-66). Subpart 2 grants are allocated on the basis of population and
provide a 75 percent Federal match to support State and Tribal provision of family
preservation services and community-based family support services. From 1994 to
1998, authorized Subpart 2 funding will increase from S60 million to at least $255

million. One percent of the annual appropriation is to be set-aside for Tribes that
qualify for at least $10,000 in funding.

Funding Programs Administered by BIA

The Indian Child Welfare Act (ICWA) Grant Program. The ICWA (P.L. 95-608)
authorizes grants to federally recognized Tribes and organizations to support the
establishment and operation of Indian child and family service programs on or near

reservations and to support the preparation and implementation of child welfare

codes. The ICWA grants were originally awarded competitively. Beginning in fiscal

year 1994, however, ICWA monies will be made available to all federally recognized
Tribes as formula grants. The law specifies that ICWA funds may be used by Tribes

to meet the matching share requirements of other Federal programs for child and
family services funding. The ICWA grant funding for Tribes has increased from $7.2

million in 1989 to $22.9 million in 1994.

The Indian Self-Determination Act Contract and Grant Programs. The Indian Self-
Determination and Education Assistance Act of 1975 (P.L. 93-638) and the Indian
Self-Determination Amendments of 1987 (P.L. 100-472) direct the P.,IA to establish

service contracts with Tribes that want to provide for themselves the services that BIA

would otherwise have provided for them. These contracts can be established only with
those Tribes that reside in States that are not recognized as primary service providers

for the Tribes. When contracts are established. the BIA transfers to the Tribes the

funds the Federal agency would have expended in the delivery of the services and

additional funds for indirect costs (such as rent and telephone use).

The BIA also awards discretionary self-determination grants to some Tribes to prepare
them to administer service contracts or to improve their administration of services for

which contracts have already been established. The self-determination grants, which

are awarded on a competitive, one-time basis, can be used to meet the matching share
requirements of other Federal funding programs: the contract monies cannot.

The Snyder Act Child Welfare Assistance Program. The Snyder Act (ch. 11.5..!2 Stat.

208 (1921)1 authorized KA expenditures for the benefit. care. and assistance of the

American Indian popultmon. The tunds are used for general support. education.
relief, and conservation 0: health. among other purposes: and are provided only when

Tribal members cannot ,t0tain su,:n assistance from other sources. Through the

Snyder Act. 13IA provides monies 1.) members ot federally recognized Tribes tor child

weltare assistance. inclu....'ng tost ercare. residential care. and special tteeds."'
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APPENDIX B

TITLE IV-E AND TITLE XX FUNDS SHARED BY STATES WITH TRIBES:
RESULTS OF THE MAIL SURVEY CONDUCTED BY

THE OFFICE OF INSPECTOR GENERAL

In the fall of 1993, the Office of Inspector General conducted a mail survey of the 24
States with the largest Native American populations. We collected information on the
amount of Title IV-E and Title XX funds these States shared with Tribes from fiscal
year 1989 through fiscal year 1993. All 24 States completed and returned the survey.

We determined the size of the Native American populations in these States using both
the 1991 Indian Service Population and Labor Force Estimates, prepared by the Bureau
of Indian Affairs, and the 1990 Resident Population Distribution for the United States,
Regions, and States, by Race and Hispanic Origin, prepared by the Bureau of the
Census. The list of 24 States comprises those 20 that had largest Native American
populations in absolute numbers and those 20 that had the largest Native American
populations as percentages of the total State populations.

On the following pages are tables that summarize the demographic and financial
information we collected.

Tab I=

1 The 24 States with the largest Native American populations: Total population statistics
from thc Bureau of the Census and the Bureau of Indian Affairs

2 The 24 States with the largest Native American populations: Population statistics for
children undcr age 16 from the Bureau of the Census and the Bureau of Indian Affairs

3 Title XX and Title IV-E funds shared by nine States with eligible Tribes. summary for
fiscal years 1989 through 1993

4 Title XX and Title IV-E funds shared by ninc States with eligible Tribcs and thc
proportion of eligible Tribes that received these funds, fiscal ycar 1989

5 Title XX and Title IV-E funds shared by nine States with eligible Tribes and the
proportion of eligible Tribes that received these funds, fiscal ycar 1990

6 Title XX and Title IV-E funds shared by nine States with eligible Tribes and the
proportion of eligible Tribes that received these funds, fiscal year 1991

7 Title XX and Title IV-E lunds shared by nine Stat-:: tkith eligible Tribes and the
proportion of eligible Tribcs that received these tunds. fiscal year 1992

8 Title XX and Title IV-E funds shared by nine States ssith eligible Tribes and the
proportion ot eligible Tribes that received these tends. fiscal year 1993
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TABLE I
TILE 24 STATES wrni THE LARGEST NATIVE AMERICAN POPULATIONS

TOTAL POPULATION STATISTICS
',

FROM THE BUREAU OF-me CENSUS AND TILE SURF-AU OF INDIAN AFFAIRS'

STATE

BUREAU OF DIE CCNSUS 1990 BUREAU OF INDIA74 AFFA/RS 1991

TOTAL
STATE

POPULATION

NA17VE AMERICAN POPULATION Number TRIBAL POPULATION

Percent of total
Number .. . ulat ton

et
Tnbest Percent of tall

Number populatton

550.043 85698 15_58 277 88.160 16.03

AZ 3.665.228 203.527 555 20 169.771 4.63

CA 29.760.021 242164 0.81 102 38.722 ' 0.13

CO 3.294.394 27,776 084 2 2.529 0.08

P- 12937.426 36335 0.28 2 2.488 ' 0.02

ID 1.006.749 13,780 137 9.830 i 0.98

KS 2477.574 21,965 0.89 4 1 2.685 0.11

MI 9.295.297 55.638 0.60 7 12.890 0.14

MN 4.375.099 49909 1.14 o 22.423 ' 031

MT 799.065 47.679 5 97 38.181 4 78

NE 1378385 12.410 0.79 6 5.245 033

NV 1.201.833 19.637 1 63 lb 9.471 0.79

NM 1.515 069 134.355 8.87 23 112.751 7.44

NY :7.990.455 62.651 0.35 7 15348 0.09

NC 6.628.637 80155 1 21 1 10.114 0.15

ND 638.800 25.917 4 06 4 24.093 3 77

OK 3.145385 232.420 8 03 30 257.403 8.18

OR 2.842321 38.496 I 35 9 12.305 0.43

SD 696.004 50.575 7 1 59519 4.55

TN 16.986.510 65.877 039 1 2.548 0.02

CT 1.722.850 . 24.283 1 41 10.038 0.58

WA 4 866.692 81.483 1 67 2 $1643 1.06

WI 4.891.769 39.387 0 81 II 21.651 0 44

WY 453.588 9.479 2.09 . 7.255 I 60

Total for
24 Staten

133,319.894 1.681.596 1 26 5373 987.269 0 74

v.,

Total U S 248.709873 1.959.234 0 79 542 1.001.441 0.40

Sources. Rizeder: Piophula(u.ort Dumbarton for the United Slaw. &rani arvl Stara bv Race and Napalm Origin. 1990.

' Indian Senate Population ono Labor Force Etivnates. Januar/
1491 Bureau of Indian Main. and

' List of Tribes that base been recognized by the Bureau
01 Indian Affairs (58 Fcd Reg 54.222. Uct 20. 19931

Noirs Die 1991 statistics from the Bureau at Indian Allan i FRAt retlect a much smaller Name iunencan

population than the 199) Bureau of the Limo count
snectucato excluded Itom the BIA count are Nati,

ArrlenCans who are not enrolled in lederanc recornued
I rthcs. and enrolled members Who reside In uroart or

rural areas not achacent or contIguous to their reservations :1-6 Bureau cd the Ccnsus Ransom reflect all

aidislduals %hi, identity themselves a% Indian
rsvimo.. r AlCut reeardlesS Of uthere they reside

: ttecoenu ed Absi. r. ,list enlittel include Inks solaces communities, aisoCiations. and corporations

Int.= %lune Lind extends into muitinle Stairs nase even iunted .0 each State
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TABLE 2

TUB 24 STATFS wrni rix LARGEST NATIVE AMERICAN POPUL411ONS:
PG:PULA170N STATISTICS FOR OaLJ)REN UNDER. AGE 16.

FROM THE BUREAU OF THE CENSUS ANOMIE BUREAU OF INDIAN AFFAIRS

STATE

BUREAU OF nis MMUS (1990r BUREAU OF INDIAN AFFACRS (1991P

TRIBAL POPULATION
STATE POPULATION NATIVE AMERICAN POPULATION

:, Ulu Ice Age 16 Under Ago 1 - Ueda Age 162
i

Total Numbo: * Penal
-I '5, 6,919 r<4.1.5.9

Total Nuaber & Permit ol NIII1VC
Asuman Poputatore

ITotal , Num&cr & Paean
1 ol Tnbal Priam

AX 550.043 I 157.485 ' 7.863 85.696 31.169 ' 37.07 80.160 1 31. Ir . 35.18
AZ 3465231 I 882.470 ' 24 06 203327 i 57346 ' 36.03 169111 / 52:7 7 n 31.011
CA I29.760.021 6.678.035 ' 23.45 241164 66.000 ' 27.25

1

1

19.772 1 11205 ' 28.94
CO 3.294394 775.969 ' 2335 27.776 8202 ' 29.53

1 1

2.529 ' 971 ' 3539
n. 12037.926 2361111 ' 1920 36.335 9.531 ' 23.441 2.400 I 1206 ' 4001
ID 1.006.749 1 276.972 I 2151 13.780 4.564 ' 33.12

l
9.830 3.967 ' 4036

RS 2477074 2 597236 ' 24.10 2 .965 0.513
f-_-,

2685 630 ' 23.46
MI 9295.297 1 2191303 ; 23 513 55,638 16.791 ' 30 19

1

12890 5.707 ' 22.76
MN 4.375.099 ! /.054 051 ' 24.09 49.909 18.644 ; 3736

l
22423 7294 ' 323)

MT 799.065 1 199016 ' 24 94 47.679 18.065 ' 37 89 38.14) 14.187 ' 37 16
NE 1375365 ' 365.925 ' 24 45

1

12.410 4.734 i la 15 5.245 1 ' 37 67
NV 1.201.833 I 267 493 ' 2.29 19637 < 691 ; 28.98 0.477 3.511 ' 37.05
NM 1.515.069 i 401021 ' 24 49 134.355 49.070 76.52 112.751 33015 29.75
NY 17 990.455 3800.149 ;___2 1 12

6.626.637 1.424050 ; 21 49

62651 17 064 ' 27 24
1

60.151 23310 ' Z9.04

15.548 4301 ' 27.66
1

10 1 14 1.485 ' 2407
NC'

41) 6511200 151.72: 'i 23 69 25 917 10.590 ' 40 82 24.093 8.906 ; 36 97
014 3.145.585 747.889 ; 1.1'9

1--
251.420 04 281 ; 33 39 257 40.7 91.091 ; 35.39

OR 2.842321 630.2014 22138 73.496 11.907 1_20 93 12.305 4.262 ; 34.64
SD 696 004 I 178865 ' 13 .0 10.575 2I.251 -1' 4209 99.519 19.138 ' 3215
TS 16.966310 : 4331.3.29 i 2510 651377 16.5213 i. 25.09

I

2343 720 ' 1.051
UT 1 722236 5681.519 ' 33 00 I 24.283 9 744 .t 40 17

1

10.038 4,127 i 41 11
WA 4 866.692 1 138.10, :3 39 1 91 483 294:6 ' 1243 51641 17 452 ' 33 79
WI 4.891.769 1.158015 ' 23 6' r 29.387 13 616 14 57

g--
23.651 6.606 . 30316_....--,

WY 453186 1'1.58' ' 26 51 9 4% 3 545 ', 17 40 255 2.379 ' 37.78

1610 tot
24 Soto

133.319294 31.005.9% : 23 26 1.6813% 55 4.2011 i :I2 96
lenses

967.269 327.260 : 33 15

11911 ll 0 248 709173 16589 480 23 117 1 959 234 625.154 ' %) 91

yeavirreittICI
I 001 4+1 331.971 < 33 15

I Source, '' Rendeni Poptaanon Ih.nnoutum ,o, roe ( naed 51.703. Henan& and S..11ei ru ILge 4.14 /Comm. llnan IWO. Bureau of the Census: and
A 16,64A Sense. Pepanon WU f..,, to* e Ear:moms Januar. 1991 Bureau ol 7r oan Allatn

1

I Noir. 1 M. 1941 111A stalsmcs relleet a men smaller Nan.. Anlencaa lopulanon Inan :,:e 1401 Hutu, , Inc (7en... own, Spaeth.%

1

01010404 shun Inc BEA 26611 are 9 4:ae Arnencant *no ate not embed .6 te:cra . retucruze..1 Ireva. 96496501W members %Amreside In urban nr mai JJJ at n..i 49,052 or conneuous to rhea friels31100% ' r linlea4 of Inc l Ora.% IIIIMIC retleo au 1110014.115
I

Or101.4511111, :beaches 11 in..lon 1.14.00 or 9,041 lo1ar4lela or . 49, tnt. ro le
' ne mom rct.cni J.11.1 on ie r,meyr . 141.10 .9m9non.9:Jr50 In 1912211:9, ...2r 6 .... : me..looe 1,1104 :4 .5taies n loom 1986

1GS
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TABLE .1

TITLE XX AND Pit.F. FUNDS SILARE13 BY NINE
STA115S' WI' III ELIGEOLE TRIBE&

SUMMARY FOR FISCAL YEARS 1919 111ROUGH IMO

CO MT NE NM ND OK OR SO Total

Mame Amerman as a Pentemage of the Total State Populate.-

Bureau ol 10401 4.43 0011 4.73 0.13 7 44 3 77 d 18 0 43 335 3.73

Allan (1991)4

Banat ed the Wass 535 084 5.97 839 Ui 06 803 145 7.27 4.36

(1990)'
Tale XI'. Asada an thousands)

Tale XX Funds 5196471 l 51115.327 ' 545.299 I 519802 ; 535.061 537.159 531.700 . 5155.414 039.613 1 51,015,716

Received by tbe Stale

I

,

Tab XX Fundo 05.906 0 ' 0 0 $1.936 0 0 5319 01364 ; 39.723

Shared bah Trams

Tule XX Funds Shared 3.00 0 00 0.00 0.00 2.20 0 00 0.00 021 3.94 0.96

enth Tribm
as a Perm-awe of Tibe
KX Fund. Ramrod by
the Siete 4 '

Title IY.E Funds On th014,(41

Title W.F. Funds $68.621 043.362 521.029 $41431 535851 S18380 543.760 579.775 512.327 ' 1384843

I Recerred by the State 4

Title ly 0.E Funch 3201 0703 5464 061 72.129 51.250 577 $771 15336

$hared lath Tnbm

Title niE Funds 030 0.10 3 34 112 017 1145 2 86 030 0.25 1 44

Shared wan Trans
al a heavier a Title
17/.1i Funds Rambo]
by the State .

knot.,

Mad Surfer ol State Chad Welfare Depanchems. Fall
1993 011im ot Inscactor lteneral.

O litle 11lE Report of Expendinast. Administration lor Ctuldren and Famines.

' Tale IX Fedinal Alinorwar PO En. 309a01 Scram
1989;1993. Adminialnaton lor Chddren and F.71111ft

Indian Semee Poyeanzton and Labe. Force EJS10,20.1
hIAPIOPI 1179/. Bureau of Indian Allan. and

' Rearinv Pcpubanon DLOMYLO. POI the UPIPPld S WO. Repos;
and Sara &Rum eAd Haden. Onern IWO Bureau 01 the Census

741t2s,

1 01 the 24 States mth the largest Name AolenCJII capitations. the runt hued In tnts table are the only Siam that Shared Tide XX ender Tole

15' E lands sub eligible Tetten belnaers 1939 and 1993

2 The 5991 must. from the BUMS. 01 Indan MI..3 (BIM reflect a much smaner Sarre Arnenmn populationthon the I910 Baran of the

Census count. Steal-tally occluded (rem the 01A mum are lOatne Mittman. hero Ate not enrolled In federally recognized Tab.. and enrotled

members *no mane at urban or rural atell not adjacent
or conuguom to their restautions 11. Bureau id the Census statutes reflect all

.dnauala uno Mandy Madsen= as Sedan Eaucho. or Aleut. repreless ol where int? rank.

L
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TABLES

YTILE MC AND 717113 ive 93110DS10I42ED
BY 1011113 STATES' yarn ELIGIBLE TRIBES

AHD TILE PROPORTION OF ELIGIBLE TRIBES IDATR1(7E10E13111E= FUNDS

FCSCAL YEAR 1910

3101. AZ CO Mr NE Me ND OK OR SD TOed

Nam: Ammons as Peseentage al ate Total State Popu latch=

Bureau el !radon Alla. 663 aos 4 78 033 . 7 44 3 77 5.18 0 43 8-55 , 5

(1991)4 ;

Bureau of the Cane 535 034 5.91 0.79 501 4 06 803 1.35 , 7 27 436

(19901 4
Tale XX Funds (in thousands)

Tale XX Funds I 039424 I 037.476 I 09.073 1, 517221 ; 317.4111 ; 37.454 . 036.713 030.574 37.909 5104.162

Recessed by the Shut 4

Tale XX Fonda 0198 0 0 0 0372 0 0 0 0165

Stared with Tobrm 4

Proporoon of Ellubte 10Y20 034A 0)51A . 084A VD OrNA 0119A ANA 219 24/51

Tribe Recerneg
Tale XX Funds °

Title XX Funds 0 50 000 000 ow 2 14 0 03 0 00 0.00 3.34 0.41

Shared Inds T-thet
a a Pacentage of
Title XX Funds
Reeened by the State 4 '

Tale iv.E Funds tin t060sands1

Tale WE Funds 39.604 16.955 53304 06313 06.893 03.837 57.9641 514.251 52,000 161.418

Recewed bh the Slate 3

Tale IV 1 Funds 0 0 0 824 So 5302 5225 0 S115 0612

Shared was Totes °

Proretr000 ol Ellyble 0/20 0'2 0344 2'2 4 4.4 twr ol 1.9 31.95

Tobes Recensng
Tnle 19 1 Funds °

Tale IV+ Funds 000 ON 0 00 0 35 0 09 9 41 1 52. 0 0) 5 :5 P4'

Shared wlth Tribes
as Pereentsge
a( Title IV.E Funds
Raered by the Slam 4 b

,rturree

° Mad Sun, of State Chad Welfare Orpsionwols.
Fall 8993. Olfooe ol leuFersor lseneral.

b Mr 157 RTOOT of Eapeaseltoova. Adanoustioe lor
Children and Faaultew

4 Tale XX Face! AllOINTLI to Sawa Sato! Sonea
1989.1903. Moonurration foe CloWren and Fanulle.

d Indian Sawa Fogelman and Loeoe Forre Esontores
lonorolv 1901. Bureau al Indan Ansasz and

o
peahen popolosan ainbtaaon Joe *he Vetoed Slow Reports. and Sam in Race and Hwortre Canon. 1900.Bureau of the Census

Noir,

' 01 the 24 Stain tetth the ;snot Name 0.1.1.11.1 popstations
Om nine 110108 et 18:4 tattle ilfe the Wily States that timed tulle XX andor Talc

IYE hinds with eligalle intros between 1919 004 1993

2 llw 1491 anemia Irom the Bureau of Indtali Allatn I BIA1 reflect man smaller Native Amnon goputalson than the 1990 Bureau of the

Census count
Specifeally euluded from Me MA count are Mine

Arntitalit Wito are DM ennaled m federally recognao Tom, 41.4 enmiled

raMben who result re tartan or rural areas not 4djaCent or
conogyous to then reservations Me Bureau ot the Census slaloms reflect all

indroduals who Idenufw t0ela100)e4 is !when.
Eskimo. or Aleut regardless of where Ina, mule

I. .
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riuLE o
TTIIII XX AND WILE IV.E1-1/NDS SHARED BY NINE STATES' WITII ELIGIBLE TR16ES

AND 27IE PROPORTION OF ELIGIBLE TRIBES 11LAT RECEIVED 'MESE FUNDS
FISCAL YEAR 1591

State AZ CO MT NE NM ND OK OR SD Total

NM. Amenons as 3 PoletELIfe 01 ale Foul Stale Pops/awn'

Bums of Illd1.1111AIWII 4 63 : 0.01 4 78 0.33 . 7 44 3 77 $18 0 43 835 3 75
(199154

Bums of Iht Ceara 855 ! 014 . 5.97 0 79 817 4 06 803 : 131 7 27 4 M
(1990)

1

Tale XX Funds On thousands/

lille XX Funds 339.498 ' 132391 , 19.118 $18146 . 117.070 17555 1 136.723 1 131342 '. 18.076 I 1204.919
Recersvd by the Stale 4 ,

1

Tale XX Foods 11.344 0 t 0 0 ' 1374 ' 0 . 0 0 1314 . 32532
Shared soh Totes 4

Prononson of atm, 2000 ONA ONA ONA 2.72 0.NA ONA IMIA 2.9 I 24/51
Yobs. Recomns
Ilat XX Foods 4

litle %%Funds 467 000 0 00 0 00 2.19 0 00 0 00 0 00 1 89 1.24
504se4 soh Tot69
as a Perceatags of
Tale XX Funds Recessed
by Me Stale 4. 4

Tale IV E Fool. on thousands/
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TABL.F 7
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TABLE C
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APPENDIX C

COMPLETE COMMENTS ON THE DRAFT REPORT

In this appendix we present the full text of the comments we received on the draft

report from the Administration for Children and Families (ACF), the Public Health
Service (PAS).and the Bureau of Indian Affairs (B1A) in the Department of the

Interior (DOI).

Comments from ACF C-2

Comments from PHS C-3

Comments from BIA C-6

i'iu-1
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DEPARTMENT OF HEALTH HUMAN SERVICES
IC

AUG 2 1994

TO: June Gibbs Brown
Inspector General

FROM:

SUBJECT:

Mary Jo Bane
Assistant Secretary fo

Children and Families

EISIO V
AOMMISTRATION FORMMOREN ANO.FAMUE:
Office of file Amur-a stmla, SW. GM

370 L Enfam Pmmenade,40

Mashington 0 C M447""
010-01

AIO-CFAA

.11C-MP

OCC/IG

EXSEC V
DATE SENT 1,1'

Comments on Office of Inspector General Draft Report:
"Opportunities for ACF to Improve Child Welfare
Services and Protections for Native American Children,"
OEI-01-93-00110

Thank you for the opportunity to comment on your draft report of
a study conducted on the opportunities for the Administration for
Children and Families (ACF) to improve child welfare services and
protections for Native American children.

The ACF agrees with the direction and content of this report.
The report reflects in-depth knowledge and understanding of the
complexities involved in the provision of child welfare services
to this population and addresses our concerns for strengthening
the provision of child welfare services and protections to
American Indian and Alaskan Native children.

As you know, this report was the product of the diligent
leadership of the Office of Lispeetor General (OIG) with the
cooperation of concerned IndiAiduals and offices in ACF,
specifically the Children's Bureau. We would like the OIG to
continue its Involvement in our efforts to improve services to
this population. Althougn the report provides valuable
information, at the exit conference,ACF staff requested that the
OIG staff who worked on the report join in the initial meetings
between the Children's Bureau and the Bureau of Indian Affairs.
This would provide all attending with access to the expertise
developed by your staff. I hope you will agree to make OIC staff
available for a short time after the final report is issued to
assist us in acting on the recommended options.

we look forward to working with your Office on other issues
pertaining to the irproven-enn of services to children and
families.

1 7
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DEPARTMENT OF HEALTH b.. HUM :: SERVICES

MXISORAHDDH

Rate:
WO 3 1994

Senoce

Rpe.the MD 20357

Proms Deputy Assistant Secretary for Health Management

Operations

Subject: OIO Draft Report:
'Opportunities for ACP to Improve

Child Welfare ServIces and
Protections for Narive

American Children, OEI-Ol-93-00110

Tot Inspector General

He have reviewed the subject draft inspection report
and are

providing the attached comments.

Anthony L. I

a Attachment

ID

SAID

PDIG

DIG-AS

DIG-Et

D10-01

AID-CFAA -
AID-MP --
0GCHO
USCG
DATE SENT_Ei.

C
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EIS COMMENTS ON THF OFFICE OF INSPECTOR GENERAL (OMDRAFT REPORT; "OPPORTUNITIES FOR ACP TO IMPROVE
CHILD WELFARE SERVICES AND PROTECTIONS FOR NATIVE

AMERICAN CHILDREN " OEI-Ol-93-00lie

General Comments

The overall report appears to have taken into consideration
critical aspects of Administration for Children and Families
(ACT) funded programs as they relate to Tribal programs and
acknowledges the potential for improving the relationshipbetween ACP and Tribal programs.

Child welfare services on Indian reservations need to be
enhanced in terms of funding and professional expertise.
Direct funding, rather than having to deal with State
agencies, would be a better approach. Technical assistance
for Indian Tribes regarding program administration and
professional child welfare services needs to be emphasised.

Many of the options identified to rectify the weaknesses are
realistic and achievable. The stated options for creating
easier access to funds by Tribes are worth implementing if ACF
makes funds available to Tribes.

we have the following comments on specific statements in theOIG report.

1. Page ii, "Host Tribes have received little or no Title
iv-E or Title XX landing." (second bullet, "Efforts to
develop the necessary Tribal-State Title IV-E funding.

State-Tribal agreements are very important and are necessary.
Tribal Child Welfare Services should not be limited because of
State lines, especially where reservations extend across State
lines. Tribes should be allowed to exercise Federal
jurisdiction in Tribal and State courts.

2. Page iii, third bullet, "The application, review, and
compliance requirements discourage Tribes from seeking
the funds."

Based on our experience in dealing with the application
process for Title IV-E, we believe the process is complicated
and set-up to discourage Tribes from seeking the funds. There
needs to be technical assistance in the application process.

3. Page v, "Title IV-13 funds,' "Option: Technical
Assistance"

We believe this is an excellent option for obtaining Title IV-
funds.

I 7

C
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4. Page 15, "Protectiona of P.L. 96-272"

It is necessary to work closely with'tho Bureau of Indian
Affairs (BIA) in establishing a protocol, which could

include B/A or BIA Tribal contractors, in reviewing Title rv-e

records and include ACF or State Protective Service workers in

reviewing BIA and SI& contracted program records to ensure the

basic protections identified by P.L. 96-272. Although the law
applies specifically to AEF and States that receive Title IV-E
payments, the basic protections are examples of good casework

services which BIA and BIA contracted programs should be
incorporating into substitute care services. Both ACF and RYA

have a vested interest in pursing this for the benefit of all

children.

S. Pago 16, "Protections of P,1,._95-606 (IMA) "

The options presented have potential for being effective. We

believe it is the opinion of the OIG that the option to ensure

stateo' compliance would result in an increased administrative

burden for ACF. If the responsibility is shared with DIA,

neither ACF nor BIA would have to assume the bulk of the work.

Through a Memorandum of Agreement,
ACF could maks use of 51k .

expertise and staff to address the areas of concerns

identified, e.g., strengthening staff expertise, developing

program guidance for State child welfare agencies and State

courts and developing a compliauce review process.

We would recommend that ACF.work with the Indian Health

Service (IBS) Mental Health and Social Services program to

implement the OIG options. Although IHS does not have

responsibility for custody of children, the IBS provides

services to children and families involved with State child

protective agencies.

179
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United States Department of the Interior

Memorandum

III/11.EAU OF INDIAN AnMRS
washIngton, LIC. 20245

Ole

10

SAIG
JUL 2 7 1994 PAIS

DIG-AS
DIC-Et

AIC.CPAA
AlC.MP
occno
=EC
DATE SENT2

11111 MI

To: Director, Office of Audit and Evaluation

From. Director, Office of Tribal Services Met-w44sag

Subject: Division of Social Services' Comments on the Office of inspector
General Draft Report Entitled, -Opportunities for ACF to Improve
Child Welfare Services and Protections for Native American
Children,* dated June 1994

This memorandum officially transmits the Bureau of Indian Affairs (WA).
Division of Social Services' comments on various aspects of the above-
referenced report as discussed during the July 7. 1994, telephone conference
amongst Ms. Dana Miller, Project Leader for the report: Mr. David Hickman,
Chief of the WA's Division of Social Services: and Ms. Betty Tippeconnie,
Branch Chief for Child and Family Services.

The report recommends that the Administration for Children and Families
(ACF) wIth;ti the Department of Health and Human Services improve Its
coordination with the BIA. However. thre are no recommendations
specifically acLiressed to the BIA.

The WA appreciates the emphasis Ms. Miter placed al working with BlA and
Indian organizations as she engaged in Cie research and developmental
phases of the draft report. She is to be commended for mastering the
complexities of the subject matter, for presenting the material with great
clarity and for delineating realistic and reasonable recommendations on how
federal agencies may improve child welfare services and protections to
American Indian children.



177

2

The CIA fully supports and embraces the majority of the recommendations
contained In the report. particularly the concepts of Indian tribes accessing
more direct funding from ACF and the streamlining of administrative.
application, and reporting procedures for all funding streams emanating from
ACF. However, the CIA remains concerned abcut areas needing additional
discussion and/or exploration beyond the Current recommendations.
Additionally. some clarifying program information Is provided below in order
to more accurately portray CIA and/or tribally-administered programs.

The first major area of concern Is the recommendation to establish a new
requirement for tribal Indian Child Welfare Act (ICWA) grant programs to
provide basic child welfare protections as specified in Pub. L. 96-272 for
children In tribal custody. Tribe! ICWA grant programs are administered by
tribes under the auspices of CIA funds. The effect of this new requirement
would be to require tribes to create additional bureaucracies and to carry
additional burdens without new resources. It can be surmised that tribes will

not be very receptive to this recommendation. Moreover. In keeping with the
Indian Self-Determination arra Education Assistance Act (Pub. L. 93-638), it Is
the policy of the CIA that, before any new and or major program requirements
are Implemented, the CIA must consult with tribes. Because CIA or tribally-
administered social services programs often provide substitute care for
children through the CIA's child welfare assistance program, few tribes opt to
have their ICWA programs provide this service. Foe this reason, the CIA
strongly advises against the unilateral imposition of any new ICWA program
requirements In the manner suggested, and respectfully requests that this
particular recommendation be dropped from the report.

A second major area of concern relates tu ongoiny problems relative to the
enforcement of State compliance with major provisions of Pub. L. 95-608.
the Indian Child Welfare Act of 1978. Fifteen years after the enactment of
the statute. the CIA and Indian tribes continually experience the reluctance
and/or resistance of States to adhere fully to the ICWA (see attached letter).
This problem could be alleviated to some degree if one agency is assigned the
role ot monitoring State compliance in thls area.

Moreover, the PIA recommends that States, in consultation with tribes within
their boundaries, develop, implement and assure compliance with the ICWA
protectic :s as part of their Title IV-E1 State plan. To date, there have been no
consequences for State noncompliance. Thus. It Is recommended that
sanctions tor noncompliance be addressed in some manner by ACF, p.nhaps
through ACF program and or quality control reviews. Finally, to improve the
capacity of States to fully implement the ICWA. It is further recommended
that States institutionalize mandatory training on the ICWA mandates for new
employees. Joint training with the CIA and tribes might also prove helpful.

C -
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Some tribes have entered Into tribal-state agreements to Implement the Title
IV-E program on their reservations. However. many tribes have stated that
they are not compensated on the same basis as state workers responsible for
the supervision and monitoring of Title IV-E foster care children. Many of
these agreements are more beneficial to the States than to tribes taking on
extra burdens to administer a Title IV-E program. In the final analysts. direct
funding to tribes would take care of thls problem.

Addressing these issues In a timely and productive manner is of critical
importance to Indian children, families and communities. We are exceedingly
pleased that then matters have now been given the attention that they merit .
and we are hopeful that thls focus on various areas of concern will greatly
Improve outcomes for Indian children. The BIA has indicated Its willingness
to meet at any time with ACF to discuss this important draft audit report. To
date, ACF has been unable to schedule such a meeting.

Attachment

C
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E. SC/E rINRE, Ese.

200 Windward Passage
Clearyacer, Florida 346313

(813) 447-3215

The Honorable Ada E. Deer, Assistant Secretary

Bureau of Indian Affairs
1849 C Street, N.H., Mail Stop 4140

Washington, D.C. 20240

Dear Ms. Deer,

-4 ".,/
:::

Carrespezsencs
Ofc-BIA

.;

I am 4riting to you concerning the enforcement of and

compliance with the Indian Child Welfare Aot enacted in 1978. I

am an attorney practicing in Clearwater, Florida. I am involved

in a lawsuit brought by my client, U 51 , a

registered member of the Eastern Shawnee Tribe of Okla oma in

federal court. This case is designated , et al v. State

of Florida et al (Case #93

Very briefly, the case involves the removal of MS.11101.1111.1p-

two sons by the Florida Departmen: of Health and Rehabilitative

Services (H.R.S.) in 1989 on unsubstantiated charges of

insufficient shelter and'Iack of food. H.R.S. made no inquiry as

to the ethnic background uf the children or my client even though

the forms contain a space for this designation. Ms.

states that she informed the H.R.S. investigator that she

received benefits from her tribe, however, H.R.S. chose not to

follow the I.C.W.A. until ms.00111011111Wcontacted her
tribe who

then contacted Indian Child Welfare in Oklahoma who then

contacted Florida U.R.S.

One count of the complaint seeks to force H.R.S. to ii.4uire

whether the parties they investigate are Native American and if

so, to follow the I.C.W.A. The Secretary of H.R.S., James Towey,

according to the newspaper article enclosed, believes such an

inquiry Is too much to ask of his department. He stated that

perhaps a name may be good enough or perhaps such an inquiry
would be appropriate in a Gtate such as South Dakota, but it

would be too burdensome in Florida.

My client, the Florida Indian Alliance, Flot.Ida A.I.M., and

myself agree that, in order for the I.O.W.A. to be effective,

states must be required to inquire into the ethnic backgrounds as

an initial part of any investigation. I have received inquiries

from Texas, New Mexico, and Oklahoma regarding this case. I

believe the B.I.A. and yourself should also take a position in

C -
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this natter. / am requesting that you and/or the B.I.A. assist
in this effort by:

7.) joining in this one count of the lawsuit or
2) filing a brief with the U.S. District Court for the

Middle District of Florida in Tampa supporting the
demand that Florida begin making appropriate inquiry or

3) addressing a letter to the Honorable Lawton Chiles,
Governor of Florida and Secretary Towey requesting that
the policy be changed to require the appropriate
inquiry or

4) all of the above.

This is an important issue - one in which the B.I.A. can
show that it will take positions supporting the preervation of
the cultural heritage and continuity of members of the First
Nations.

I look forward to your response.

Sincerely,

E. Joe Finke, Esq.,
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APPENDIX D

NOTES

1. Italian Child Welfare: A Status Report, Final Report of the Survey of Indian
Child Welfare chid Implementation of the Indian Child Welfare Act and Section
428 of the Adoption Assistance and Child Welfare Act of 1980, prepared by CSR.
Inc. in Washington DC and Three Feathers Associates in Norman, Oklahoma,
April 18, 1988, pp. ES/3 - 1/26.

According to the report, 9,005 American Indian children were in substitute care
in the United States on June 30, 1986.

No more recent, comprehensive statistical information on Native American
children in substitute care has been collected. The ACF reportAnalysis of 1989
Child Welfare Data presents information from 26 States, excluding Alaska.
Colorado, Florida, Idaho, Kansas, Michigan, Montana. Nebraska. New York,
North Carolina, Oklahoma, Oregon, and Wyoming, which are among the States
wish the largest American Indian populations.

2. Ibid. State-administered programs provided care for 4,643 (52 percent) of
these children; Tribes provided care for 3.156 (35 percent); BIA provided care
for 797 (9 percent), and off-reservation programs served 409 (5 percent).

3. The BIA programs only serve members of Tribes that the Bureau has formally
acknowledged or recognized. This Federal recognition may be the resuleof a
treaty, statute, executive or administrative order, or history of dealings between
the Federal government and a Tribe.

In order to achieve Federal acknowledgement or recognition. a Tribe that
petitions the DOI must have governmental authority over its members and
occupy a specified territory or community viewed as distinctly Indian. Other
criteria for Federal acknowledgement include evidence that the tribe has been
identified as an American Indian entity since 1900 and that tribal members are
descendants of an historical Indian tribe or tribes that functioned as a sinele
autonomous political entity (25 CFR 83.7 (19941).

4. The ICWA grant monies can he used by tribes to meet the matching share
requirements of other Federal funding prourams.

Beemning in FY 1991. ICWA lands will be mc;eded with ss:rcices

administration funding and other human services !unsling in the Tribal Priority
ldcations tor Tribes base human serices tending. Accordingly. ICWA tunds

are no longer eNcluswel designated tor child %se:tale sersiees. The ICWA
:nomes can he reprogrammed by the Tr hes ti. support other Frihal Priority

BEST COPY AVAILABLE
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Allocation programs. such as those for tribal government, general
administration, resources management. public safety and justice, and education.

5. According to BIA data, the FY 1993 ICWA allocation was originally set at
about $18.09 million. About $8.4 million in ICWA funds were re-programmed,
however, to cover a shortfall in BIA education funding.

Through FY 1991. BIA distributed its ICWA funds according to a competitive
process. In January 1994, BIA issued revised ICWA regulations, however, and
the agency will now make funds available to all Tribes according to a grant
formula.

Below are listed, for fiscal years 1989 through 1994. appro)dmate ICWA
funding amounts and the number of Tribes funded.

1989: $7.2 million 98 tribes
1990: $7.1 million 124 tribes
1991: $7.0 million 113 tribes
1992: $14.2 million 374 tribes
1993: $9.7 million 375 tribes
1994: $22.9 million 534 tribes

In 1994, ICWA grant awards to individual Tribes ranged in value from $29,446
to $750,000.

6. Below are listed, for fiscal years 1991 1992, and 1993, BIA estimates of the
child welfare assistance payments made and the average monthly caseload of
Tribal children for whom services were provided with these funds.

1991: $17.5 million
1992: $18 million
1993: $20 million

2.920 children
3,020 children
3,020 children

7. The BIA provides services for Tribes when these services are not provided by
another entity. Through contracts and grants established under P.L. 93-638,
Tribes can, instead, provide for themselves the services that BIA would have
provided for them.

When a social services contract is established. BIA transfers to the Tribe the
monies it would have spent in the operation ot the social services program.
additional monies for indirect costs such as rent and telephone use, and the
welfare assistance payments that the BIA would base distre-uted for the care 01
Tribal members.

The BIA also awards monies thro;:::h c;:scretionaty. compemise. one-time



P.L 93-638 grants, which support Tribes in their efforts to become prepared to
administer P.L. 93-638 contracts. The grants are also awarded to support

Tribes in improving their administration of services for which a contract has

already been established. The Pl. 93-638 grant monies can be used to meet

the matching share requirements of other Federal funding programs, but the

contract monies cannot be. According to BIA records. in FY 1994, a total of

$4.2 million in Self-Determination discretionary grants was awarded to

approximately 70 Tribes.

8. According to BL4, of the approximately $60.2 million that Tribes received,
approximately $27.2 million was for Tribal social services staffing, and $33

million for contract support (or inairect administrative costs) related to the

administration of the Tribal social services programs. In 1993, Tn'bes received

a total of approximately $60 million, of which $28 million was for Tribal social

services staffing and $32 million was for contract support. Funding for social
services staffing comes from the BIA Social Services budget, while funds for

contract support come from a separate budget.

9. The ACF National Center on Child Abuse and Neglect (NCCAN) provides
additional funding to States for child protection and treatment programs under

the Child Abuse Prevention and Treatment Act (P.L 93-247 as amended).

This funding includes Basic State grants (part I), Disabled Infants grants

(part II), State Community-Based Child Prevention grants, and Children's

Justice Act grants. In addition, NCCAN provides Emergency Services funding

to States, and discretionary grants to both States and Tribes.

In FY 1993, S17 million was appropriated for part I grants, $3 million was
appropriated for part II grants, S5.3 million was appropriated for State
Community-Based Prevention, and $9.2 million was appropriated for Children's

Justice Act grants. In addition. $19 million was appropriated for emergency

services and $16 million was appropriated for discretionary grants.

10. The Adopdon Assistance and Child Welfare Act defines "child welfare services"

as "public social services which are directed toward the accomplishment of the

following purposes: (A) protecting and promonne the welfare of all children,

includine handicapped. homeless, dependent. or neglected children:
B) preventing or remedying, or assisting in the solution of problem.' which may

result in, the neglect, abuse. exploitation. or delinquency of children:

(C) preventing the unnecessary separation cf children from then families by
identifying family problems. assistine tamilies in resolving their problems. and

preventing breakup of the tamily where the prevention of child removal is

desirable and possible: (Di restoring to their tamilies children who have been

removed. by the provision of services to the child and the tamilies: (E) placing

children :a suitable adopt ive .1C1 wt mes. in cases here restoration to the biological

lamily is not possible or appropriate: and (FI assuring adequate care of
children dwav rrom their homes. in Cost's where he cinid cannot he returned

I) -
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home or cannot be placed for adoption.- [P.L. 96-272. sec. 425. 94 Stat. 519,
(1980))

11. Some States voluntarily provide their own funding for Tribal child welfare
services.

Other States provide some child welfare services for Tribal children because
they have a legal responsibility to do so. In 1953, Public Law 280 allowed
States to assume extensive criminal and civil jurisdiction over Indian lands.
Tied to this jurisdiction is the responsibility to provide a variety of services for
Indians on these lands.

Fifteen States have assumed some P.L. 280 jurisdiction over some Indian lands:
Alaska. Arizona, California, Florida, Iowa, Idaho, Minnesota, Montana,
Nebraska, Nevada, North Dakota, Oregon, Utah. Washington. and Wisconsin.
As part of their legal responsibilities tied to P.L. 280, some of these States
provide services, including child welfare services, for some Indians.

12. Title IV-E foster care funding is available only for children whose families are
eligible for Aid for Families with Dependent Children (AFDC); adoption
assistance funding is provided for special needs children who are eligible for
AFDC or supplemer.tal security income (SSI).

13. In both 1991 and 1992, about 3274 million was allocated for Subpart I.

14. The law authorizes 5 years of funding for Title 1V-B Subpart 2. and it mandates
a set-aside of 1 percent of the anntril appropriation for Tribes. The total
authorized funding levels for each fiscal !..ear are listed below.

1994: S60 million
1995: 3150 million
1996: 5225 million
1997: 5240 million
1998: the ereater uf 5255 million or 5240 million increased hs u. :ttlatioo

factor.

15. Among the required protections are those td prv..ent the need :or removing a
child trom his or her home, the development ot a case plan and resiew system
TOT each child, and the determination ot goais 1.1 each child :osier cart.

10. 1 )u r';.t ,lies no: address the ma. o:
%seitare services and prote.:::.T.,

!". Our rerti,rt does nut ..ddress ACF ettort. : ot those
prote;:kms Tecitted l'.L. 00-272 to Natise chndren. For

a!,out .\CI ot the :" P !..
see ti.c retiori hers:vi:t )::, 11;.,- -;;;p:c
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(0E1-01-00770), issued by the Ottice of Inspector General in January 1994.

18. To develop this list of 24 States, we used data from both the Resident

Population Distribution for the United States, Regions, and States, by Race and
fIrlypanic Origin. 1990, produced by the Bureau of the Census, and the Indian
Service Population and Labor Force Estimates, January 1991, produced by BIA.

The list of 24 States (Alaska, Arizona, California, Colorado, Florida, Idaho,
Kansas, Michigan, Minnesota, Montana, Nebraska, Nevada, New Mexico, New
York, North Carolina, North Dakota, Oklahoma, Oregon, South Dakota, Texas,
Utah, Washington, Wisconsin, and Wyoming) includes those 20 States that had
the largest Native American populations, in absolute numbers, and those 20

States that had the largest Native American populations calculated as a
percentage of the total State populations.

The 1991 BIA statistics reflect a much smaller Native American population
than the 1990 Census count. Specifically excluded from the BIA count are
Native Americans who are not enrolled in federally recognized Tribes, ..nd
enrolled members who reside in urban or rural areas not adjacent or
contiguous to their reservations. The Bureau of the Census statistics reflect all
individuals who identify themselves as Indian, Eskimo, or Aleut, regardless of
where they reside.

According to BIA data, the Tribal population in these 24 States represents 99
percent of the total U.S. population of members of federally recognized Tribes.
According to the Bureau of the Census data, the Native American population
in these States represents 86 percent of the total U.S. population of Native

Americans.

19. The States represented in our discussion group were: Colorado, Montana,
Oklahoma, Oregon, Nebraska, New Mexico. North Dakota, South Dakota,
Utah, and Washington.

The Tribes represented in our discussion groups are located in Arizona,
California, Idaho, Montana, Nebraska, Nevada, Oregon, and South Dakota.

20. While Tribal organizations may not have received any Title IV-E or Title XX

funds from States to provide their own services, Tribal members are gimerally
eligible for State services and may have received seivices provided by the State
with Title IV-E and/or Title XX funds.

To be eligible tor Title XX funds. Tribal organi/atimis must administer social
services programs and he prepared to make arrangements with the States in
which they are located to receive funds and provide social services to members
of the Tribes. Such an angemems can take the torm ol contracts, grants, or
other State-appy wed funding mechanisms.

1. S
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To be eligible for Title IV-E funds, Tribal organizations must administer child
welfare programs that meet the standards specified by P.L. 96-272 and must be
prepared to make formal Title IV-E funding agre. Ins (as required by ACF)
with the States in which they are located.

21. The number of States that shared Title IV-E funds with Tribes increased from
five in 1989 to eight in 1993; the number of States that shared Title XX funds
increased from three to four over this same period.

The amount of funding that Tribes received, as a percentage of the States'
aggregate funding, also increased. The amount of Title IV-E funding that
Tribes received increased from about 1.7 percent of the 5 States' aggregate
funding in 1989 to about 2.3 percent of the 8 States' aggregate funding in 1993.
The amount of Title XX funding that Tribes received increased, from about 1.2
percent of the 3 States' aggregate funding in 1989 to about 2.9 percent of the 4
States' aggregate funding in 1993.

The proportion of eligible Tribes receiving Title IV-E and Title XX funds also
increased. In 1989, 5 States reported that 30 (32 percent) of the 95 eligible
Tribes in the States received Title IV-E funds. In 1993, 8 States reported that
46 (45 percent) of the 102 eligible Tribes in the States received these funds. In
1989, 3 States reported that 24 (47 percent) of the 51 eligible Tribes in the
States received Title XX funds. In 1993, 4 States reported that 32 (51 percent)
of the 61 eligible Tribes in the States received these funds.

22. The Omnibus Budget Reconciliation Act of 1993 (OBRA 93) barred ACE from
issuing disallowances as a result of Section 427 and Title IV-E reviews until
October 1, 1994. The ACF is now reevaluating its Section 427 review process
and its other oversight mechanisms for State child welfare programs. Until
recently, the ACF review process operated as follows:

When a State passed through Title IV-E monies from ACF for the care of a
child who was in Tribal custody, then payments made tor that child's care
entered the pool from which a sample was drawn for the ACF review of State
Title IV-E payments. If the Title IV-E review identified an individual payment
that was not made in accordance with the law, then ACF disallowed that Title
IV-E payment. If too many payments were disallowed in this first review, then
ACF conducted a review of a larger sample of payments. Based on the
proportion of disallowed payments found in this second review. ACF disallowed
a proportion of the State's total annual Tide IV-E funds.

If the Tribe that had custody of the child had not certified its eligibility for
Section 427 incentive funding and review, then the child's record also entered
the population trom which the State Section 427 record review sample was
drawn. If the Section 427 review demonstrated that the required child welfare

I) -
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protections were not prdvided for a certain percentage of children, then ACF

issued a disallowance against the State's Title IV-B child welfare monies.

23. 58 Fed. Reg. 54.222. Oct. 20. 1993.

24. From information supplied to OIG by ACF.

15. P.L. 96-272, 'Title IV-E, Part BChild Welfare Services", Sec. 428: "(a) The

Secretary may, in appropriate cases (as determined by the Secretary) make

payments under this part directly to an Indian tribal organization within any

State which has a plan for child welfare services provided under this part."

26. ACYF-PI93-10, issued May 19. 1993: "For fiscal year 1993, the appropriation

for the Child We/fare Services State Grant Program (title IV-B of the Social

Security Act--the Act) is $294,624,000. In order to be eligible for a direct grant

at the amount of their share of the $141,000.000, an Indian Tribe or Indian

Tribal Organization (ITO) must meet the requirements of 45 CFR

1357.40 (a) - (e) and (g). In onier to be eligible for any funds above that level,

up to their share of the $294,624,000, an ITO must: (1) be located in a State

meeting the requirements ofsection 427 (a) or (b) of the Act;..: (italics added).

27. Children's Bureau - Policy, Review and Operations: 427 Status Report as of

March 19, 1993

28. The Omnibus Budget Reconciliation Act of 1993 (OBRA 93) barred ACF from

issuing disallowances as a result of Section 427 and Title 1V-E reviews until

October t. 1994. Furthermore. ACF is now reassessing the Section 427 review

and other of its child welfare oversight mechanisms.

29. The current formula takes into consideration the Tribe's resident population

under age 21 and its per capita income. According to an ACF internal draft

document, the current formula "results in an amount which bears approximately

the came ratio to the total States' Title IV-B allotment as the product of 1.5

times the proportion of the Indian Tribe's resident population under age 21 to

the State's total population under age 21."

30. In 1993. Thle IV-B grant ass ards to individual Tribes ranged in value tram 5377

to 5166.468.

31. The ACE requires Tribes seeking Title IV-B child welfare base tunding ut

develop child welfare service plans with ACE. in June 1993..ACE issued

program instructions that alloss Tribes to stP,init plan documents that they

prepared for f31A ICWA grant applications or other purposes. These nest

program instructions are intended to diminish the administrause burden ot

dnpiying tor tunds. Program instructions issueil tor Title lV-B family

presenation and suppor! scr,ices tunding also dilow Tribes to submit plan

,1,1,.umorits that thes mas ii.isc 1-repot-est tor purposes.

.9
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To obtain Section 427 incentive funding, Tribes that receive Title IV-13 child
welfare base funding must first certify that they are in compliance with the
requirements of Section 427 and, thus. eligible. Tribes have then been subject
to periodic reviews by ACF to verify their compliance and eligibility.

32. Among the required protections are those to prevent the need for removing a
child from his or her home, the development of a case plan and review system
for each child, and the determination of goals for each child in foster care.

33. The child welfare plans that are developed with ACF by the 59 Tribes that
receive Title IV-B child welfare base funding have provided another mechanist]
for oversight of the Tribal child welfare programs. These plans, which must be
submitted at least once every three years, describe the Tribes' child welfare
services and the steps the Tribes will take to expand and strengthen their
programs.

The ACF has monitored State child welfare programs through review of the
Title IV-E and Title IV-B child welfare plans that it requires from States,
through Title IV-E administrative, training, and payment reviews, through
Section 427 administrative and case-record reviews, and through voluntary
program reviews of State child welfare programs.

The ACF Title IV-E and Section 427 reviews have entailed an examination of
samples of children's records to assure that the children's families are eligible
for Title IV-E payments. adequate court and case-worker review has been
conducted, the foster homes are licensed, individual payments are allowable.
and the children are receiving the protections required by P.L. 96-272.

The ACF has conducted neither Title IV-E reviews nor program reviews of
Tribal child welfare programs. Furthermore. ACF does not require Tribes to
submit Title IV.E child welfare plans.

For more information about ACF oversight of State prgrams. see the draft
report Oversight of State (hild Welfare Programs. (OEI-0-00770), issued by the
Office of Inspector General in January 1994.

34. Tne ACF has funded at least three different organizations to support the
development of Tribal-State agreements for child welfare services and
protections. Some of the funding was used for a conference which provided
information to both Tribal and State representatives about the development ot
such agreements. In addition, some landing supported the development ot an
agreement model.

The Job Opportunities and I3asic Skil:s Training (JOBS) program has no
requirement tor a mawhing share !rorr Tribes. l'nder the Child We Ilare
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Research and.Demonstration program. the matching share required from

Native American grantees is less than that for other grantees and can be

waived entirely.

36. If ACF were to pursue a direct funding approach. it would want to address the

implications of this approach for those Tribes and States that have already

developed effective relationships and administrative arrangements for sharing

Title XX and/or Title IV-E funds.

37. The ACF recently affirmed the importance of the direct grants in a Program

Instruction to States and Tribes: 'The Department of Health and Human

Services (HHS) believes that the direct funding of Native American Tribal

Organizations (1T0s) strengthens Tribal child welfare services programs. as

intended in the goals and requirements of the Social Security Act (the Act) as

amended." See ACYF-PI-93-13, June 24, 1993.

38. Other block grants that DHHS awards directly to tribes include those for

community services, alcohol and drug abuse and mental health services,

preventive health and health services. primary care, and low-income home

energy assistance.

The regulations for these block grants describe the direct funding approach:

"The Secretary has determined that Indian tribes and tribal organizations would

be better served by means of grants provided directly by the Secretaty to such

tribes and organizations out of the State's allotment of block grant funds than if

the State were awarded its entire allotment. Accordingly, where provided for

by statute, the Secretary will, upon request of an eligible Indian tribe or tribal

organization, reserve a portion of a State's allotment and, upon receipt of the

complete application and related submission that meets statutory requirements,

grant it directly to the tribe or organization." [(45 C.F.R.. sec. 96.40-.48: (1993)1.

39. In an April 29. 1994 memorandum for the heads of executive departments and

agencies, President Clinton stressed the importance of government-to-

government relationships between Federal agencies and Tribes. In this

memorandum, the President listed guidelines for executive branch activities to

"ensure that the rights of sovereisn Tribal governments are fully respected."

(59 Fed. Reg. 22951, May 4. 19941

The BIA. according to the recently revised ICWA regulations, views its

relationship with Tribes as one in which "the Federal government has a

government-to-government relationship %%ith the sovereign governments of

federally recognized Indi;in tribes and Alaska native villages as contemplated by

Public Law 95-608. Therefore. tederal funds for which a tribe is eligible are

distributed directly to the tribe by a Federal Finance System." 09 Fed. Reg.

2249. Jan. 13. 1994.)

90-2 7 7 0 - 9 5 - 7
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40. Previous efforts to require a Title XX set aside for Tribes nave failed in the
Congress.

41. This burden might be somewhat less with Title XX grants because, as block
grants, the demands on grantees and Federal agencies are deliberately
minimized.

42. This nongovernment organization would need to be culturally appropriate.
knowledgeable about Indian child welfare services and Federal grants
administration, and willing to be subject to ACF monitoring.

43. Improving Children's Welfare: Learning from Iowa. National Conference of
State Legislatures, Denver, CO, 1990.

44. The Indian Self Determination and Education Assistance Act Amendments.
P.L. 100-472, 1988. Title III - Tribal Self-Governance Demonstration Project.

45. The Indian Employment. Training, and Related Services Demonstration Act
(P.L. 102-477). This legislation authorizes the waiver of any regulation. policy,
or procedure promulgated by any of the four departments to allow for
consolidation of similar programs. The legislation requires the DOI to develop
a single report format for project activities and expenditures, and a single
system of Federal oversight for the projects.

In addition, P.L. 95-134 Title V allows Insular Areas to consolidate various
grants, including Title XX block grants. and formuia grants for child welfare
services and for child abuse and neglect (45 C.F.R. Sec. 97.12).

Insular areas include the Virgin Islands. Guam. American Samoa. Trust
Territory of the Pacific Islands. and the Government of the Northern Mariana
Islands.

46. The ACF has demonstrated its commitment to finding more coherent
approaches to improving opportunities for vulnerable children supported by its
programs. The ACF Commissioner for Children, Youth and Families. for
example, has affirmed the importance of the Federal government "putting the
pieces together, because you can't make a difference for families if you are
thinking only in narrow and categorical terms.- See "ACYF Commissioner
(Olivia Golden) Speaks Her Mind." Child Protection Report. Vol. 20. No. 2. p. 9.
January 21. 1994.

47. The State and Tribal child welfare administrators %kith whom we spoke
sugested that State workers could benctit from an endeavor in which State and
Tribal representatives collaborated in the deveiopment of State ICWA
legislation. policy, and procedures, and an ICW.A manual for State child welfare
agency and court workers. It skas also suggested tnat State child welfare agency
and court workers could benefit front ICWA training provided hy BIA stmt.

.1 9e
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and/or Indian child welfare experts wt a were invited by the State to provide

this training.

48. See the Family Preservation and Support Act in OBRA 93 (P.L. 103-66. Item

335: (47) Sec. 13712).

49. Agreements between DOI and DHHS have already been formed to implement

the Indian Child Protection and Family Violence Prevention Act of 1990. which

appears as Title IV of P.L. 101-630; the Indian health Care Amendments of

1990, which appear as Title V of this law; and the Anti-Drug Abuse Act of

1986 (P.L. 99-570).

As part of an ICWA memorandum of agreement. ACF and BIA could plan to

exchange information relevant to Indian child welfare services :and protections.

The Intra-Departrnental Council on Native American Affairs. which was

recently re-established with a new charter, could serve as an alternative

mechanism for sharing information.

50. A proposal to require States to ensure compliance with ICWA protections as

part of their IV-I3 plans was considered in the 103rd Congress first session as

part of the draft Family Preservation and Support Act (H.R. 2264): it was

dropped from the final legislation for technical reasons. This requirement is

still being considered by the Coneress as part of S. 1886. which was introduced

on November 17. 1993.

State ano Tribal child welfare administrators suggested that should such State

ICWA planning he implemented. Tribes should be given an opportunity to

indicate their level of satisfaction with the Sane plans. This would encourage
State-Tribal communication and might better ensure State compliance with

ICWA.

State and Tribal child welfare administrators and Native American child weltare

experts also suggested that makine Federal fundina contingent upon

demonstrated State compliance with ICWA would greatly increase the

likelihood that States would comply with the law. Accordingly. ACF could seek

to make State compliance with ICWA a requirement for some ACF child

welfare funding, such as the Title IV-B Subpart I base or Section 427 incentive

funding.

51. The ACF could build on the eilorts of Statessoh as Washingtonthat nave
already developed and tested instruments to assess State compliance with

ICWA requirements.

52. therview t1 Enudement Procranic. : ,g2 Green Btiok. Commutee on Ways and

Means. U.S house of Represcniai;ses. 102-44. May 15. 1°92. pp. 828 .

. :
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53. In 1990 dollars. funding decreased from 55,790 million in 1977 to 52.565 million
in 1992. In nominal dollars. funding increased from 52,796 million to 52,800
million over this same period. Ibid. pp. 829 - 830.

54. The other four goals are: 1) achieving or maintaining economic self-support:
2) achieving or maintaining self-sufficiency: 3) preventing or reducing
inappropriate institutional care by providing for community-based care.
home-based care, or other forms of less intensive care: and 4) securing referral
or admission for institutional care when other forms of care are not
appropriate, or providing services to individuals in institutions. Ibid. p. 832.

55. Federal reimbursement for State foster care assistance payments and State
adoption assistance payments are made as an open-ended match at the State's
Medicaid rate (which averages about 54 percent nationally). State placement
services and administrative costs related to both foster care and adoption are
reimbursed as an open-ended Federal match at a rate of 50 percent. Training
expenses are reimbursed as an open-ended match at a rate of 75 percent.
Nonrecurring adoption expenses are reimbursed as an open-ended Federal
match at 50 percent. Ibid. p. 846.

56. The Snyder Act also authorizes funds to support payments to members of
federally recognized Tribes for general welfare assistance, participation in the
Tribal Work Experience Program. and non-medical :nstitutional or custodial
care of adults. Miscellaneous assistance payments authorized by the Act
include burial assistance and emergency assistance to prevent hardship caused
by fire, flood, or acts of nature.
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Senate Committee on Indian Affairs
Hearing on Direct Federal Funding
April 5, 1995
Prepared by Ida Nadeau. JTPA Director
United Tribes of KS 8, SE Nebraska, Inc

United Tribes of Kansas and Southeast Nebraska. Inc. is a non-profit corporation

chartered in the Slate of Kansas since July 25. 1972: it is also a consortium of the Sac and Fox

Tnbe of MiSsouri and the Iowa Tribe of Kansas and Nebraska. United Tribes has been a

Grantee of the Department of Labor since the early 1970's. Having been the director of
employment and training programs for United Tdbes for nearly 20 years and watching programs
Change from Manpower Development Training Act to the Comprehensive Employment end

Training Act and curtently to the Job Training Partnership Act I have a greet interest In the

current debates and bills that are being considered that could possibly change the Grantee

relationship that exists with the Department of Labor today. Because of whatthese changes

could bring about and the effect that they would have on Indian and Native American people, I

would like te share with you the reasons why we are able to operate asuccessful em;,loyment

and training program.

To determine the success or failure of a program you must take a look at the end resutt
arid make the following assessments: are the goals of the program being met and are funds
being spent in a cost effective manner within the scope of the intent of the legislation that allows
the program to exist. The primary goal of United Tribes JTPA program is to provide unemployed
or economically disadvantaged Indians and Native Americans with whatever skills they need lc
be placed into unsubsidized emptoyment at a wage that allows them to provide for their families,
while utilizing other resources available to keep costs at a minimum level. United Tribes JTPA
program, during the last funding year. had 66.7% of clients who terminated the program placed
into unsubsidized employment and an additional 25.9% being school drop-outs who returned to
lull-time school, clients whO entered four year college programs to further their education or
clients who joined some branch of the milrtary. This was accomplished with an average cost per
participant of $3,150. Why is thls program so successful? The answer lies in the very legislation
that authonzes this prognim. Tttie IV. Section 401 of the Job Tm'sling Partnership Act. (b) (3)
'such programs shall be administered in such a manner as to maximize the Federal commitment
to support growth and development as determined by representatives of the communities and
groups salved by thls section'. The ability to determine al the localleveL the employment and
training needs of our cemmunttles is essential to the reduction of poverty and unemployment
within the Indian community and to keep these consistent with the Indian communities goals and
lifestyles. We are able to complete art assessment of individual clients that answers the
question, what needs to be done and what other resources are available to make this person
employable in a job that allows them to be Independent of all social programs?

Our goal is simple. to eliminate unemployment among the Indian community that we
serve. The steps to accomplish this goal are Somewhat more complex. I would like to share
wrth you two examples in the day to day operation of the JTPA program. Client *1, male, age
28, marital With 2 children, %Nth a high school education was laid off over a year ago as a
painter at an implement manufactunng company in another state due to a plant shutdown. After
exhausting unemployment benefrts was forced to apply for welfare benefits to provide for nis
family. He looked for work everyday, reed the want ads, visited the local employment office and
put in numerous applications but was unable to find employment. The families lifestyle
deteriorates rapidly Knowing h must have transportation If a job becomes available, he keeps
the family car in good repair but must cancel his newspaper subscription and have his telephone
removed. He relocates his family to Kansas because a cousin tells him that he thinks he can
find wortr here and to be closer to relatives that may be able to help them through this crisis.
When hi contacts our office he has already applied and been accepted for employment as a
painter in a company that manufactures airline support equipment. He has two immediate

1 9 ,
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problems, needs to have a physical and a pair of steel toed boots before he can begin work. Our
JTPA program was able to make arrangements for both of these things and at the end of 80 days
was found to still be employed and no longer receiving welfare benefits at a cost to our program
of less than $200. Client 02, male, age 47, dIvorced, high school dropout whose reading and
math skins are at a 5th grade level. His only income is from odd jobs such as lawn mowing in
the summer and scooping Snow in the winter. He has had a variety of jobs over the past 20
years. but each one ends the same, frustrated try his inability to read instructions and too
embarrassed to admit this to his employers, he Is unabie to control his anger and walks off of the
Job. Since his only transportation is a bicycle that he uses to commute the 5 miles to our office.
an immediate goal Is to improve his reading ability to enable him to obtain a drivers license. The
tribe has provided hirn with employment, using his current skills of lawn mowing and snow
removal and more impOrtantly are in the process of teaching him proper work habits Such es how
to communicate with your Supervisor inStead of walking away and quitting. Of course, his long
range goals are to be trained in a skill that will enable him to be employed In a position that not
only will monetarily reward him but also improve his self image and enable him to become self
sufficient. These two clients may not reflect the average client that we serve, but they dc
emphasize the wide variety of problems that we encounter and help illustrate why it is so vital
that we maintain the flexibility that we have as a direct Federal funded program.

State programs often operate try computerized modules that identify who can best be
served by their programs, le: age groups, education levels and labor market demand In
metropolitan areas. The Se modules have little to do with the pepulation and labor market
demand on the reservations and in the rural areas and would limit our ability to determine the
types of employment and training activities that we find necessary to help people escape from
long term unemployment and dependence on social welfare programs. United Tribes Job
Treining Program serves etonomically disadvantaged and ror unemployed Indians ard Native
Americans in 83 counties in the State of Kansas. 30 counties in the State of Missouri and 1
county in Nebraska Our multi-state structure makes It Imperative that we maintain our
government-to-government relationship with the Department of Labor.

United Tribes JTPA program has not only had a positive effect on the Ilves of Indian
and Native Amen Cans within our service area, it has played an intregal part in the success of the
Individual tribes that are member of the consortium. The Sac and Fox of Missouri tribe currently
has 50% of their employees that were trained with JTPA funds, saving them thousands of dollarS
in training costs. The Iowa Tribe of Kansas and Nebraska which operates a gas station,
restaurant, grain elevator and farming operation estimates that nearly 85% Of their employees
were participants of the JTPA program prior to their employment with the Tribe. Their
participation in the JTPA program has ranged from literacy tutoring, GED classes to receive their
high school diploma to skill training from a vocational school or on-the-job training where they
learn while woilting.

After 20 years of working with economically disadvantaged and/or unemp'oyed clients
there is one thing that has become Increasingly cleart0 me: if we are going te lower the
unemployment rate Of Indian and Native American people and allow them to become self
sufficient and productive members of the community we must not look at them as individuals
but look at the total family. Many times the unemployed think that all of their problems would
solved if they cOuld lust find a lob. To be self sufficient, you must not only find a job, but be
able to keep a job and that Is &noun to do when there ans a variety of problems within the fermi
unit such as alcoholism, illness, or children experimenting with drugs. Currently, Tribes are able
to receive some direct Federal funds but other services are provided by the States. Tribal
governments and Native American controlled organizations must recerve an equitable share of
Federal funds through direct funding along with reductions In regulatory burdens to lower
administrative costs to insure that tribal innovation and flexible authority is maintained as we
strive to improve the quality of life for Indian and Native American people.

J.
1 f!.
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I appreciate the opportunity to address the committee today.

We are at a critical juncture in our Nations history. Over the

past three decades we have seen an erosion of familial structures,

morals, and values that spans all cultures. Today, more than ever

before, our families and specifically the children in this Natiow

are relying on us to create a system in which they may avail
themselves of the various opportunities that may arise in order to

facilitate a more prosperous future.

We all applaud the efforts of our representatives to reform

the failing welfare system.. However, we can ill afford to engage

in ethnocentric activities that deny even basic services to our-

children and families. -I:am.here.today to speakIto you-on an- issue-

that affects millions-of our children and-familiesebusinesses,and. .

local governments and -thatAssue..-is..child..care.,,, tyr
Indian tribes engage in-activities with.the.Ferderal,Government,....:

in a Nation to Nation relationship. IndianTribes.areoindividual
sovereign nations that have entered into a trust relationship with,

the United States. This trust relationship assures Tribes that the'

United States will assist us in providing:services tb,our

in fulfillment of this.relationship.-

Historically, we have seen Tribes underfunded.in all areamin.

proportion to StateJfunding based on diverse...fundinglformulas....,_

Tribes have seen States have.'access,to additionar:.funding ;that: .

Tribes are not eligible for under'current regulations: ;Currently,
Tribes receive funding to provide child care services through the

Child Care Development Block Grant only. Whereas, the States have

access to additional funding such as ..0.at -risk .ohild.:care,

transitional child care-and. APOC,child care.programsVic..
.-,'n,",. , '. . .b;;.

This inability to'access additional child care:funding.impairs::

the ability of Tribes to.enhance 'and evpand.current Tribal child

care programs. Through the Child CareDevelopment"-Block Grant,

Tribes have created administrative strurAurescapable of. providing

single service delivery of these additional programs.

Many of our.families strive to provide for their.individual

needs. Due to circumstance, many of these families reside in,low
socioeconomic areas-with income equivalent to or.below poverty

level, many of these families have at times accessed the welfare

system for various sefvices. However, a fine line must be
delineated between welfare assistance and welfare dependence.

Programs such as transitional child care, at-risk child care, and
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AFDC child care, provide
temporarychildtcare-assistance,in'orderto prevent low income families from becoming welfare dependent.-..v..ii

By allowing Tribes access to .the additional funding.provided--for by at-risk child care, transitional cnild care, and AFDC child
.care programs and to engage in direct service administration

Tribal programs will possess the necessary resources to enhanceandexpand culturally sensitive services to the various Tribalpopulations.

As I alluded to earlier, Tribes have been historicallyunderfunded in the area of child care services and have been
subjected to inequivalent federal regulations in the administrationof these services. Currently, Child Care Development Block Grantfunds allocated to States are re-allocated to other States when aState fails to carry out the State plan in the period for which the
allotment was made.

Tribes are not afforded the.privilege of re-allocating unused,,,funds to other Tribes.
. Currently, when a Tribe.does not,Auqpen&,:-.

their Federal allotment in the-time allotted, these monies,-amireturned to the Federal Government. -An example of this: is,v.the.!,.
Muscogee (Creek) Nation-Title-IV7B program. In fieca1;.year$3.9944.:.our allotment was received4aixtmonths,into;the

fiscal-,yearlaridaeonly six months to expend
therfull4iscal.yearallotment.thesefunds had not been expended,!the'monies.would

have.been:-retUrned-4-...;.to the Federal Government
instead of allocated to another:FribeJtor.:,..similar purposes.

.

By regulation Tribes are-allotted up to-.3% .of-,the totelo,appropriation for Child.care-as a.set.aside.. Over the.quatiifew.,.
years this percentage hae averaged.approximately

2.6.percent.:-'4Withthe increase in the number of Tribal Governments participating-in....;
the Child Care Development

BlockGrant,.;these.funds have not beer..increased proportionately. .Rence, Tribal Governments are incurring
decreases in their allotments..with each addition .ct a ;Tribalvgrantee.

To address this issue we would encourage legislation that-
takes unexpended Child Care Development-Block Grant funds allotted'
to Tribal grantees, be re-allocated,to other-Tribes in.order,toibe_,utilized to the benefit.of the-children. Additionally,.the Tribal',.set aside of 3% should be

increased'proportionately to-the-number-of new Tribal grantees in
order.to.maintain current funding levelsto Tribes already participating in the Child Care Development.:BlockGrant.

Currently, deliberations .are underway concerning the re-
authorization of the Child Care Development Block Grant, It isessential that this critical entitlement be reauthorized. Tribesare sovereign Nations in a trust relationship with the UnitedStates Government. Direct funding to Tribes is imperative topr.f:vide services in several areas to include child care services.
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The funding from the Child..Care Bevelopment7;BlockAGrant!i.
increases the availability, affordability:land accessibilit0fy:
childcare services to low income Indian families. ,The
requirements for these families.are "based on the concept
assisting families who are helping themselves become self-'
sufficient." The Child Care Development Blcok Grant is for familiesA
who are working, attending vocational training or . engaging
educational pursuits.

With the current emphasis on AFDC programs requiring
employment for recipients, the number of families requiring
assistance under the auspices of the Child Care Development Block
Grant will increase. Again, we must delineate between welfare .
assistance and welfare dependence. As these families strive for
self -sufficiency, we must remind ourselves that one of the purposes,
of government is to assist the citizens of this Nation in their
pursuit of happiness.

Therefore, it is an imperative . and our.responsibility.to.-
ensure that the Child Care Development Block-Gm:It is reauthorized
and funded at current or higher levels and that direct allotment -
to Tribes be maintained.

7.

As government:.'employees
structures thatcan.best-assist our.rfamiliesilntheir..endeavorsw.rti
One of the obstacles to creatingthamost-efficientaystem possile
is the limit on .administrative
regulations limit the ammint'of funding ;that- can:be used.foi.:,
administrative costs. Existing funding 'levels xestrict: growthand,
development. Program staff are tasked withIperforming.multiple''
functions in order-to facilitate an..afficicalt system of service:.
delivery of direct child careaervices: x-

-Tribal programs are unable toiavail theAselves of additional
funding in order. to- expand ,

restrictions on administrative cost,Tribesareanable to establish-
an organizational structure that provides foradequate staffing and
division of position functions that would create a more efficient
child care service delivery system.,

,

In addition Ito the restrictions on. administrative ,costs'm
allowable indirect cost rates. which-are retrieved from these $
adrinistrative costs are inconsistent:with-Indirect Cost rates-
negotiated.between sovereign-hations.and the Federal Government.
Curr...nt rates have been established.at:11.25%-for non-exempt:
Tribes, which are Tribes receivinglmore.than $225,000 and 30.25%
for exempt Tribes. The Tribal government is then placed in a
position to recover Indirect Cost and significantly reduce services
or forfeit the difference incurred between the regulatory Indirect
Cost rate and the negotiated Indirect Cost rate.

For example, the Muscogee (Creek) Nation has a negotiated
Indirect Cost rate of 25% with the Federal Government. We are a.
non-exempt Tribe and therefore, only eligible to recover 11.25% of

20 i
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the Indirect COst-raiefor.:the'Child.;Care DevelopMentalocV4Gramt,
program. Bothat servfces are not decreased the:Tribe
13.75% of'the IndireCt.;;Cost that has been negotiated...wittrt.the',-
Federal Government.. ...A

In order to create'the most efficient child care delivery.
system possible, it is essential that an increase in administrative,
cost be appropriated and the cost limitations for all Tribal-.
grantees removed.

A critical issue that is currently effecting Tribes is the
decrease in proportionate funding to Tribes participating in the
Child Care Development :Block Grant. The number of Tribes
participating in the CCDBG program has significantly. increased
since 1990. Appropriations for all grantees has increased over
recent years, however- 'Tribes are allotted up to .3% of:the entire
appropriation. The:increase in the total.appropriationhas.not
been proportional tothe4increase.in the number of. Tribal.grantees
participating in-thefeChild-Care.Development Block'.Grant program.
This disproportionate.funding increase has causedtbe allotment per.
child for Tribal childrento decrease.

currentlyi!51B...:**OerallyTtrecognizedTribes,i-areA3Otentially...,,
eligible toparticitatetiskAh0Child-Care'..Development7.13elockfIGrant.,.:,..
program. /n addition*thEM>cipulation.,of Native,Amerleand.:Aintthis:-.-
country is increaaiiitiitafiidly-kTheaargestIgrowing:Icohos.ithatc,.-
of individuals 'of 'child:bearing age.This-rapid4ncrease results,..
in a significant growth,:in.;Ahe number of children,accassi0g.,the,.
services provided.'.1#".the:-'1Child- Care .Development!..,allack...!Grant. :

program. This groWthhai6.placed a greaterY.demand:.ciTipar:tchild
care programs to providerfavailable, affordable,quality,,Child..care ,

services while maintaining,cultural

To offset the.increasing demand for Tribal childcare services .

and the decrease.in funding for Tribal grantees, Tribesaust reduce
funding in all componentslofwthe Mock Grant prograweto include,
direct services to Indian families.

A current system that has been established, though underfunded .

is the Tribal base-.amount.;.whichgrantees
develop and'enhanceAthe"administrative ,componentI:oftheA;CCDBG:--
program. The'Tribal.thase-;amount supplements'administrativeFcosts% .

for large non -exempt:tribalgrantees which have limitedAaccesd'tc0.-
child care funding,liand:.imust,?.meet regulatorreguitementstor-
administrative 'costs:n*-Vrh&.Tribal.:base amount'also,.ensures.that
small exempt Tribes:Ahave'kthe administrative:.capabilitiesiato:.
develop, operate and maintain CCDBG programs.

Tribal CCDBG programs.engage in numerous activities that
p,:ovide safe environments, .efficient administration,..regulatory .
compliance, and public awareness. These activities include
provider training, health and safety inspections, licenskng and
monitoring activities, administration, consumer awareness and
resource and referral programs.

o
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As I stated earlier, Tribes'are not afforded the'opportuniti,'
to access additional funding for c'hild.care'terViceS other'than the
CCDBG and Head Start'programs. 'The Tribal'base amount'is'essential-
for the continuation of Tribal programs in the most efficient and
effective manner possible. However, this funding level must remain'

at current levels in order for Tribal programs to continue to
function at their current capacity. With the increased demand for
Tribal child care services the Tribal Base Amount should be funded

at an increased level.

Another obstacle to providing efficient child care services
to the Tribal population is the legal definition of Relative Care

as orovided in the CCDBG rules and regulations. This definition
states " a child care provider that is 18 years of age or older who
provides child care services only to eligible children who are by

affinity or by consanguinity, or hv other court decree, the

grandchild, niece or nephew of such provider, if such provider is

registered and complies with any State requirements that govern.
child care provided by the relative involved."

This definition of Relative Care is culturally insensitive and
inherently not applicable to 'Tribal populations. .. Tribal -

definitions of Relative Care are as variable as the number of

Tribes in the United States. Each Tribe possesses their own system
whether it be a paternal or matrilineal society, a Clan'or band
system, communal or separatist living conditions or extended,familyN,
to include siblingse great grandparents, nieces and nephews.'.-'

:

The current definition of relative restricts Tribalgranteei'.
access to a greater number'of eligible Indian providers,-thereby-
prohibiting Tribal members from participating in a 'child 'care
program that is sensitive to the Tribal culture.

Only Tribes can define what the term "relative" means in

relation to their specific Tribal culture. Tribal grantees'should
be allowed the flexibility in deciding the unique and specific
cultural definition of "relative" that pertains to each Indian-'

Tribal population.

At this current point in time, one of the major deficits of
the cCDBG programois the acquisition of suitable facilities dra,

which to operate child care programs, before and-after school-care'
programs, and early childhood-development programs. Currently
regulations allow only minor renovations to existing structures.-
This creates a hardship on Tribal'governments when the location of

large Tribal populations is ieviewed. 'The density of: these
populations is located many times in rural areas with limited

access which are isolated from mainstream child care facilities.

Tribal owned structures are few and those that are available
are inadequate or require extensive renovation. This inability to
access a mainstream child care facility increases the need for
relative providers which is currently hampered by the' current
definition of "relative" as I mentioned earlier.

'2 0
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For Tribal grantbes to best serve their population, Tribes
must locate land or an existing structure, purchase it, and either
build or renovate the facility. However, Tribes are not cur;ently
allowed to utilize funds for the acquisition or improvement of
land, the purchase, construction, or permanent renovation of any
building or facility.

This impairment of services under the CCDBG can be diminished
by allowing Tribes to conduct major renovation, purchase and or
construct new facilities for CCDBG programs.

The purpose of the CCDBG was not solely that of offering child
care services to Tribes but also to assist Tribes in the
development of Indian Country. The Tribes have been incurring
decrease after decrease since 1991. Since that time, the funding
level of the CCDBG has risen only 4.7 million dollars. Initially
this appears substantial until compared with the fact that 66 new
Tribes have entered the CCDBG program. The number of Tribes
participating has 'risen from 160 to 226. Among these Tribes there
exist one which receives over a million dollars in funding alone
due to their population. This decreases the available amount of
funding for other Tribes due to the non proportional increase in
overall funding.

The CCDBG program has assisted in the development of Indian
Country. Economic development hassbeen expanded in these areas
with the employment of child care providers. Currently, Tribes
employ up to 800 providers and serve,up to 1500 clients per Tribe.
To fail to reauthorize this critical program will mean the
unemployment of 800 people-per Tribe who would need to access
welfare services. This seems contrary to the purpose of welfare
reform.

We can see the critical importance of this service when we
review the cost of child care. Families with low income salaries
can spend 51% of their income on child care services alone. This
is because to fund a child in a child care service at the lowest
rate in the Nation would still cost $3120 per child per year. For
the young single mother who works for minimum wage and is trying
to support her child, the cost of child care is out of her reach.
A person on minimum wage will gross $170 per week. This person
will have 50% or $85 dollars taken out to fund child care services
for one child. This perpetuates welfare dependence, not because
they live better on welfare, but because welfare does not provide
enoush supportive services to aid those families trying to exit the
welfaxe system and strive towards self-sufficiency.

For each child that takes $3120 to place in child care for one
year, the CChlEIG receives only $1400 per child while Head Start
programs receive $3300 per child. This drastic underfunding of the
Tribes coincides with the inability to create an adequate staffing
pattern. In the copy of your agenda, you will note in the key
information section that it says that administrative cost currently
allows Tribes to hire from 0-11 individuals. This simply means

(1 I
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that the largest Tribe in the Nation employs 11 people while most
enploy 2 to 3. This underfunding leads to waiting list which 48%

Tribes currently have and 73% of Tribes are expectiag to
experience in a very short time frame.

In short ladies and gentlemen, the CCDBG was established to
address a need experienced by a vast majority of the families in
this country. Ladies and, gentlemen, the need is still there and
it is critical that the current participants in the CCDBG program
be allowed to accomplish their mission of providing quality child
care services to those in need.

In conclus,on, we must realize tlat although welfare reform
is needed, the purpose of welfare reform is not to deny basic
services to those in need. Welfare reform should address
administrative deficiencies and not result in an increase in the
number of people accessing the welfare system. By failing to
reauthorize the CCDBG, the end result will be an increased demand
on the current welfare system. With the proposed welfare
1.!gislati3n many families and theil children will be left to fend
for themselves.

11 7-;
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This testimony is submitted on behalf of the National Indian
Child Welfare Association which is based in Portland, Cregon. Our
testimony will focus on our view that welfare reform, if properly
designed, presents an opportunity to support the healing of Indian
Nations -- healing from decades of poverty, substance abuse, and
dependence. It could provide an opportunity for tribes to take
responsibility for and develop solutions to the most troublesome
and persistent problems in Indian communities.

But for tribes to accomplish these goals, they must be given
the opportunity to: 1) receive direct funding from federal
programs involved in welfare reform, and 2) to be able to have the
flexibility to design and administer programs for their own
communities.

We have also signed on with several other organizations and
tribes in responding in a separate document to questions submitted
by Senator McCain.

National Indian Child Welfa,-e Association (NICWA) . The
National Indian Child Welfare Association provides a broad range
of services to tribes, Indian organizations, states and federal
agencies, and private social service agencies throughout the
United States. These services are not direct client services such
as counseling or case management, but instead help strengthen the
programs that directly serve Indian children and families. NICWA
services include: 1) professional training for tribal and urban
Indian social service professionals; 2) consultation on social
service program development; 3) facilitating child abuse
prevention efforts in tribal communities; 4) analysis and
dissemination of policy information that impacts Indian children
and families; and 5) helpin, state, federal and private agencies
improve the effectiveness oi their services to Indian people. Our
orgauization maintains a strong network in Indian country by
working closely with the Affiliated Tribes of Northwest Indians
and the National Congress of American Indians, as well as having
members on the Indian Child Weifare Committees of both
organizations.

Providina the Basis for a N,w Federal/Tribal Partnership.
Th welfare reform legislation also provides an opportunity for a
aew partnership between the federal government and tribes. This
opportunity is timely because tribes have, thanks to self-
determinaion policies, brought about progress in a n=ber of
areas over the last twenty years.

In the area of health care the life expectancy of Indian
people has increased by over ten years. Our infant mortality rate
has dropped dramaticall.,. have more Indian people
attending college than vr ht-,re. and the tribally-controlled
colleg,-z have enviable compl-ti-n

207
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attainment. In social services tribes have better trained and
educated social workers proportionately than state and county
agencies. In Head Start we now have 25 years of experience in
over 500 programs and are graduating thousands of children each
year. In child welfare, tribal services place children less often
that state agencies, for shorter periods of time, and in less
restrictive settings. In the area of substance abuse, we now have
a strong sobriety movement, and while rates of alcoholism are high
in Indian country, it is significant that we at the same time have
the highest rate of alcohol abstinence of any group in the nation.
Tribes have also experienced advances in areas including housing,
libraries, museums, and economic development. The experiences of
tribal governments in operating BIA and IHS-funded programs under
self-determination contracts and grants and, more recently, under
self-governance agreements, would serve tribes well in taking over
the administration of the many programs included in welfare reform
legislation.

Why do we site these areas of advancement? Because each case
represents the key principles needed in welfare reform from a
tribal point of view. Those principles are: 1) tribal control,
2) access to resources, and 3) responsibility. People do not
solve problems for which they are not responsible. These advances
occurred because tribes have become responsible for the solutions
to difficult problems.

It must also be clear that tribes taking responsibility for
solving their own problems does not mean that there is no federal
role. The federal role should be one which of necessity
transcends the geographic bounds of a tribe or a state -- broad-
based research, data gathering, information exchange, technical
assistance, and the protection of rights. Greatest of these is
the protection of tribal rights, notably under the Indian Child
Welfare Act.

Welfare Refform as an Opportunity. We view welfare reform as
an opportunity for tribal governments to, at long last, enable
their members to become permanently self-sufficient. As you know,
a wide array of federally-funded programs including child
protection, child care, nutrition, job training, and cash
assistance are under consideration as part of welfare reform
legislation. Tribes currently receive very little direct funding
from these programs. And those few programs from which funds flow
directly to some tribes for the administration of their own
programs (JOBS, Title IV-B Child Welfare, Title IV-B Family
Preservation and Support, and Family Violence and Prevention Act)
would, under the House bill, be taken away and given to states.
Tribes, like states, need access to resources and also need the
flexibility to combine and coordinate those resources within the
tribal community, and, when appropriate, with state programs.
Structured properly, welfare reform would allow tribal governments
a first real opportunity to help their members break the bonds of
poverty.
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Tribal Welfare Refo,m Pr000sa. The Senate welfare reform

bill should contain the following principles with regard to Indian

and Alaska Native tril-es:

3% allocation of appropriated funds to tribal

governments. Direct funding to tribes would be consistent with

many existing statutes and with Administration policies of both

parties. Tribal governments already administer myriad servicof.,

for their members, and are able to administer welfare reform

programs. Finally, the need in Indian country, as evidenced oy
indicators including high levels of unemployment, poverty,
substance abuse, and out-of-home placement of children.

3% allocation of appropriated funds from the Title
XX Social Services Block Grant to tribal governments. The

Title XX Social Services Block Grant is not part of the House-
passed welfare reform bill, although the House bill would allow

states to transfer funds from other block grants into the Title XX

program. We ask that the text of S. 285, introduced by Senators

McCain, Inouye and others, be incorporated into the Senate's

welfare reform bill.

tribes should develop programs consistent with the
goals of the Act, taking into account their unique
circumstances. Tribes, like states, recognize that community-
based solutions are the key to effective welfare reform. Of

critical importance is that there are many cultural factors in

tribal communities which cannot be appropriately acc,mmodated by

state or other outside eatities.

tribal and stat' plans, should, when appropriate,
coordinate on the prov-sion of welfare reform services.
This is a practical consideration, meant to avoid unnecessary
duplication of services and provide for coordination of services.

for any tribe .tot immediately able or desiring to
administer a full range of welfare-reform programs, it
should have the option of entering into an agreement with
the state or other entity to administer services for its

members.

The basis for o-o-iding these on crruni"ec ro

discussed in furrherje_t_a_U_kelsm.

Tribes as Governments and as Service Pro"de''s

Tribal sovereignty predates that of the United States. and

except for specific lmitations imposed by Congress, trihal
governments possess '..ne full range of government authority

inherent in the concept of sovereignty. Tribal g,:vernments enj,-y

a Constitutional re:ationship with the Federal go-ernment. an,1

their legal status a.3 governments i3 aiza refleed

BEST COPY AVAILABLE
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treatie.; wiz:: :he St,tes in c7:%;r: decision/.and in stat.1-es. Tribal governme-nzs ire n:: par: of state
gtvernments..nor are :hey s..lbsets of them. -- they are distinct and
separate fr= state governments.

Tribal governments serve their com=nities much in the same
way that other governments serve their members. They elect
leaders who work with their communities to identify priorities and
goals and problem-solving strategies that reflect their
communities traditions, customs, values, and needs. Tribal
governments administer a broad array of services for their members
including job training, social, health, education, and child careservices. They also enact and enforce tribal laws and
_egulations, engage in planning and economic development, natural
resources planning, and have their'own court.systems.

Tribal governments are increasinaly contracting, under the
authority of the Indian Self-Determination and Education
Assistance Act (P.L. 93-636) to administer programs formerly runby the Bureau of Indian Affairs and the Indian Health Service. InAlaska, for instance, virtually all of the BIA and IHS program are
now- tribally administered through either P.L.93-638 contracts orSelf-Governance compacts.

A 1988 study commissioned by the Departments of Health and
Human Services and Interior, ":ndian Child Welfare: A Status
Report", concluded that tribally-administered child welfare
programs were, in many ways, outperforming state systems. These
community-based services were found to be more effective than
state services,despite unstable and inadequate competitive grantfunding. As evidence of this, the study found that Indian
children placed by state and BIA agencies are more often placed
outside of their homes, in more restrictive placements; and stay
in substitute care longer than Caucasian children.

Corsiste,- v wie" Adminis-rat'or. and Corcr-essional Poli v.

-- Administration Policy. The provision of direct funding totribal governments under welfare ref-rm legislation would be
consistent with many current federal statutes, such as the 3%
allocation to tribes under the Child Care and Development BlockGrant. It is also consistent with tne official Indian Policy
statements of former Presidents Nixon, Reagan, and Bush, and of
President Clinton. All pledged a continued goverament-to-
covernment relationship with tribes. President Nixon, in his
Indian polic.: statement delivered to Congress on July 8, 197C saidthat increased tribal control over their own affairs, which he wasadvocating, did not mean absolving of Federal responsibilities:

ar7,1r,-. the tha': ho ,an vtro. ot nyAn Ilt,s'_ei Inv 1 !r,m 'he :r:bs qrp. An!76,, 1- clear -h.v7 :an 1 --mu Fedora:
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witho-ut r-in; :ut 'Ott from Federal concern and Federal

The proposal for increased control by tribes over their
affairs-outlined in President W.xon's policy statement was later

enacted as the landmark Indian Self-Determination and Education
Assistance Act, an Act which has allowed tribes to contract to
with the Bureau of Indian Affairs and the Indian Health Service to

administer programs formerly administered by those federal

agencies.

President Reagan, in his Indian policy statement of January

24, 1983, declared:

Our policy is to reaffirm dealing with.Indian tribes on a
government-to-government basis and to pursue the policy of self-

government for Indian tribes without threatening termination.

In support of our policy, we shall continue to fulfill the federal

trust responsibility for the physical and financial resources we

hold in trust for the tribes and their members. The fulfillment of
this unique responsibility will be accomplished in accordance with

the highest standards

The Indian policy issued by President Bush on June 17, 1991,

declared that the Reagan policy would be the cornerstone of the

Bush-Quayle policy regarding Indian tribes, and stated:

This government-to-government relationship is the result of soverevon

and independent tribal governments being incorporarei into the fabric

of aur Nation, of Indian tribes becoming what our courts have -ame to

refer to as quasi-sovereign domestic dependent nations. Over the

years %he relationship has flourished, grown, and evolved into a

vibrant partnership in which over 5V: tribal governments stand shculd

to sh-,t:Ider with the other governmental units that form cur Republic.

: take pride in acknowledging and rea"ming the existence and

duranility of our unique government-to-government relationship.

President Clinton has continued his predecessors' commitment

to tribal self-determination, and in addressing tribal leaders on
April 19, 1994 issued a Memorandum for the heads of all executive
departments and agencies which i.Istructed them to ensure that

their department ot agency is operating in a government-to-
government manner with tribal governments. The Memorandum
requites that each department and agency consult with tribal

governments prior to taking action that will affect them, that
federal activities be evaluated regarding their impact on tribes,

and that steps be taken to remove pr:.1.edural impediments which

inhibit worklng directly and effectively with tribes on maters

which affect trust property and or governmental rights of tribes.

Policy. Congres7, for its part, has
pr.ovided in many federa: pr-agrams statutcry fun'.3Ing
fr tribes and tribal or7aninatIons. It is

flt rH:atively includ,1

2
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funding provisins fcr tribes. It is, in fact, mainly the older
social service and other domesiic programs where tribal
governments have not been provided direct access to federal
funding. Examples of programs that have tribal funding provisions
are:

Child Care and Development Block Grant
Title IV-B Family Preservation and Support Services
Title IV-B Child Welfare Services
Family ldolence and Prevention Services
JOBS (Job Opportunities and Basic Skills Training)
Job Training Partnership Act
Head Start
Vocational Rehabilitation Act
Vocational Education Act
Library Services and Construction Act
Clean Water Act
Safe Water Drinking Act
Even Start Program
Drug Free Schools Act
HUD housing construction and modernization programs
Community Development Block Grant

Needs of Tribal Communities.

Overall, tribal communities experience some of the highest
levels of social problems of any group in the United States.
Poverty, unemployment, alcohol and substance abuse, and out-of-
home placement of children occur at rates that are well above that
of the general population. For example:

There are over 442,002 liar: families in the U.S. with
over a quarter of these (27%) 1.vaded by women with no husband
present (1990 Census).

Over 51% of Indian people residing on reservations and
trust lands were living below the poverty line (1990 Census).

The average unemployment rate for Indian reservations and
trust lands in the U.S. is 45% (Bureau of Indian Affairs Labor
Force Statistics, 1991).

Indian children have a 38.8% chance of being raised in
poverty. Some examples of state Indian child poverty rates are;
South Dakota (63.3V, North Dakota (58.3%), Nebraska (57%),
Minnesota (54.8%), Montana (53.4%,, Arizona '53.1%), 1:ew Mexico
(50;..), Wynming (491..,;, Utah (4-.3%), Idaho (4C.5%;, WAshington

Oklahma (34.9;1, Oregon (32.3%) - Children s Defense
Fund analysis of 191' : Census.

M)re th,In 2. of Indian housing units on re7er...ations and
pl..1mbing facilities ;:.)
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Indian children are placed out-of-home at a rate that is

3.6 times greater than that of the general population Department

of Health and HUman Services and Department of Interior report
"Indian Child Welfare: A Status Report" 1988.

While tribes struggle to eliminate these barriers to self-
sufficiency, Indian children and families are increasingly at risk

of falling through the cracks of a severely fragmented and

strained service delivery system.

Limited Availability of Resour es for Tribal Governrents

federal Resources. Funding for welfare-relatc..1 services

for Indian communities is woefully inadequate. The Bureau of
Indian Affairs budget, which provides the vast majority of
welfare-related funding for Indian people, ir fiscal year 1995

contained only $105 million for this purpose In the Indian

Health Services FY1996 budget justification, they estimated that
the IHS social services on ruservations are funded at only 21% of

need (FY1996 Indian Health Service Budget Justification, pg. IHS-

48).

It is clear in fact, that the very limited amounts of BIA and

IHS social service funding are not intended to provide ongoing

support for tribal social services. Social services funding
through the IHS is primarily for substance abuse treatment
programs, and funding through the BIA is primarily designated for
last resort cash assistance and one-time emergency situations.

Faced with extremely limited funding that lacks flexibility in

many areas, tribes have had little opportunity to develop
comprehensive welfare reform strategies through BIA and IHS

programs.

Access to other sources of funding that promote self-

sufficiency in Indian families has also been extremely limited. A

picture of the current situation for tribal access to federal

social service and child welfare funds was provided in a report by

the HHS Office of Inspector General, "Opportunities for
Administration for Children and Families to Improve Child Welfare

Services and Protections for Native American Children", August

1994. The report revealed that tribes receive little benefit or

funding from federal Social Security Act programs, specifically,

Title IV-B Child Welfare Services and Family Preservation and

Support Services, Title IV-E Foster Care and Adoption Assistance,

and the Title XX Social Services Block Grant monies. tribes

receive a small amount of direct funding under both the 17-B

programs (Less than $3.5 million c.::mbinedi, there is n: funding

available to tribes under the the much larger Title I7-E and Title

XX programs. Title XX and ti-le IV-E authorizing stat.iies prnvide

state allocations of finds, b,;%; no -. tribal allocationb. even

2
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through state allocations take into account the number of Indian
people on reservations in the state.

In order for tribes to receive funding under these programs
they have had to rely on states to share a portion of their
allocation. This option has been available in only a handful of
states and in amounts that are extremely small. Not surprisingly,
the above-mentioned Office of Inspector General study -- in
listing options for improving service to tribes -- stated that the
surest way to guarantee that Indian people receive benefits from
these Social Security Act programs is to amend the authorizing
statutes to provide direct allocations to tribes.

.etate Resources. Indian people accessing state-
administered services has been problematic as well. Any number of
reasons can limit the use of state services for Indian people. In
some cases, limited state budgets have forced states to target
services where they feel they are most needed, and with regard to
welfare-related services this has meant targeting primarily urban
areas. In western states, where the majority of tribes are
located, you see tribal communities being literally hundreds of
miles from many of the state services that families and children
need. A family that has need of child care, job training or
education may be expected to travel great distances on a regular
basis to remain eligible for state services. Considering the
relative lack of income of many of these families and a lack of
public transportation in many rural areas, geographic issues can
ba a major obstacle in hecoming self-sufficient.

In other cases language differences and cultural differences
are significant barriers to use of state services.

Complex jurisdictional issues between tribes and states
certain), contribute to states not wanting to locate community-
based -,ervices on Indian reservations or trust lands. Because
tribal lands in are most cases exempt from state control, states
resist passing through funding to tribes or to placing services
and staff where they cannot retain power. And many states simply
feel tat services for Indian people is a federal trust
responsibility, and, as such, funding should be provided directly
from the federal government to tribal governments for these
programs.

Tribal Resources. The lack of tribal :sources is
certainly a contributing factor to the numbers of Indian and
Alaska Native people who are receiving public assistance. States,
like tribes, depend on federal resources to s.ipplement their
budgets and thus privirie needed services for their members. But
while states annually receive funding from major federal programs
such as AFDC, tripes as governmental entities have not been given
access to these critical resources. Tribes are also denied the
critical resources of the Title IV-E and Tit1,2 XX Social Security
Act programs.
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In terms of revenue bases for tribal governments, tribes have
had little to work with in trying to stimulate their communities
economically. In recent years some tribes have turned to gaming
as a revenue sources b..t those tribes who make substantial
amounts of money from gaming are the exception, not the rule.

Tribes -- after entering into treaties with the fedral
government which supposedly granted them ongoing financial
resources and support from the Federal government in return for
tribes turning over much of their most productive lands and
resources -- found that their land bases were then further reduced
through various government schemes and inattention. Even today
tribes find that government-controlled leases that are contrary to
tribal interests, that access to credit is extremely difficult,
that the ability to raise revenue through taxation is limited, and
that the agricultural quality of the land for many tribes is poor.
The Federal government has not exercised its fiduciary
responsibility toward Indian tribes.

However, there are examples of hope and success when even
modest opportunities for meaningful reform have been available.
While our organizatl.n has not been directly involved in these
particular efforts, below are a few successes that have come to
our attention and which embody the capacity and desire by tribes
to design and operate programs to help people become self
sufficient.

Job Opoortuzjities and Basic Skills (JOBS) Proaram. The

JOBS program is working for those tribes fortunate enough to have
access to this program. When JOBS was enacted in 1988 as part of
the Family Support Act, it provided authority for tribes to
receive funding directly from the federal government and to
administer this program. Implementing regulations provided that
only those tribes who applied for the program within the first six
months of enactment would be allowed in the program. As a result
77 tribal governments, inter-tribal consortia and Native
organizations operate JOBS programs -- the current appropriation
is approximately $8 million. In FY1993, 5000 adult Indian and
Alaska Native AFDC recipients were enrolled in the tribal JOBS
programs and 2,000 tribal JOBS participants were placed in
employment in FY1993. This is a remarkable result considering the
45% unemployment rate in Indian country. We would also point out
that the Clinton welfare reform bill from last Congress would have
increased funding for the tribal JOBS program and opened up the
program to all Indian tribes. and we certainly would support
inclusion of such provisions in the Senate welfare reform bill.

Tribal Job Training/Services Consolidation. Public Law
102-477 authorized a limited number of tribes to integrate
employment, training and related services monies from various
federal program under a single p in, a single budget and a single
reporting system. Programs included in this consolidation include

2 I 5
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BIA job training, Job Training Partnership Act, and the JOBS
program and services including child care. The 10 tribes who are
operating the consolidated job training/services programs are
enthusiastic about the program, and several have testified before
Congress this year on the program. Key benefits are lessened
paperwork, more flexibility, and more resources available for
services. P.L. 102-477 was designed specifically for tribes, and
it would be instructive to study its design if you are considering
program consolidation as an aspect of welfare reform legislation.

LagaLammrdm In 1988 the BIA initiated, on a pilot
basis, the Employment Assistance Readiness Net Program (EARN), and
provided $6 million over a period of three years for the
development and implementation of tribally designed social service
programs, the focus of which was tO reduce the need for General
Assistance (the BIA's last resort cash assistance program) by
helping recipients overcome the barriers to meaningful employment.
Six tribally operated and one BIA operated pilot project were
funded (Acoma Pueblo in New Mexico, Cherokee in Oklahoma, Lower
Brule in South Dakota, Mississippi Choctaw in Mississippi, Salish
Kootenai in Montana, Three Affiliated Tribes in North Dakota, and
Tohono O'odham in Arizona). While the projects varied, they were
all small, tribally designed, multi-service projects serving hard
core unemployed people who had voluntarily agreed to participate
in the project.

The EARN projects achieved varying degrees of success, with
several of the programs being highly successful. Those that
provided the most comprehensive range of services had the greatest
success in moving employable General Assistance recipients off of
welfare and into jobs that were both permanent and paid well
enough to allow the individual to meet his or her needs without
resorting to public assistance programs.

Unfortunately, the BIA did not request funding to expand the
EARN pilot project program, and even though tribes and Indian
organizations recc.mmended that the program be continued and
expanded, it ended. We commend to your attention the evaluation
reports of the EARN demonstration programs prepared in 1990 by the
Sunburst Corporation of Seattle, Washington.

Maintaining the Authoritv of the Indian Child Welfare Act. A
concern of many tribes is the possible weakening of the Indian
Child Welfare Act. We note that the House-passed welfare reform
bill contains a provision which would repeal the Multiethnic
Placemen': Act and replace it with provisions that will push state
and private agencies toward placing children without regard to
ethnicity. Our experience with the Indian Child Welfare Act has
been that many state and private agencies do little to recruit
Indian families, resulting in inadequate numbers cf Indian foster
care and adoprive homes being available. Secondly. many state and
private agencies are inconsistent about their identification of
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Indian children, resulting in many eligible Indian children not
receiving the protections of the Indian Child Welfare Act. We

urge this Committee to carefully examine any foster care/adoption
placement language in terms of its impact on safeguarding Indian
children and providing them with the protections of the Indian
Child Welfare Act.

In addition, we understand that H.R. 1448, legislation that

seeks to amend the Indian Child Welfare Act and substantially
weaken it, has been referred to the the House Native American and

Insular Affairs Subcommittee. The purpose of H.R. 1448 appears to
be to limit protections under the Indian Child Welfare Act to
those children who are enrolled members of an Indian tribe prior

to a child custody proceeding taking place. Currently, the Indian
Child Welfare Act affords protecti6ns to Indian children who are
eligible for membership in an Indian tribe during a custody
proceeding. Current practice tells us that the enactment of these
amendments could eliminate from eligibility 30% or more of the

Indian children currently eligible to receive protections under

the Indian Child Welfare Act. We urge the Committee to be aware
of and oppose any efforts to usurp tribal authority under the Act,

and to carefully examine the impact behind any similar bills that

might come before the Senate.

The 1981 Block Grant Enperience.

Because of the prominent place block grants have in the
deliberations on welfare reform legislation, we feel it is

important to point out the mistakes made in 1981 with regard to
Indian tribes when Congress created several block grants. We hope

this will highlight the importance of including tribal governments

in any future block grants which may be created.

In 1981, when several federal block grants were created from
existing federal programs, little attention was given to funding

for tribes in those block grants. President Reagan,
recognizing the disservice done to tribes under the 1981
block grants, proposed in his January 24, 1983 Indiaz
Policy statement, that the laws be amended to provide 1 lr

direct funding for tribes under federal block grants.

Subsequently. a February 1984 study commissioned by the
Department of Health and Human Services, "Block Grants and the
State-Tribal Relationship", documented the inequitable treatment
given to tribes in the development of several federal block grants

created in 1981. The report stated:

Congress failed to perceive two things: first. in many cases direct

funding to tribes would be nominal, and second that states would
be placed in the awkward position of being expected to respond to
tribal needs through tribal governments, which do not c,mprise part
of the usual state constituency and states cannot regui,e or
enrorce accountability. (p. 38(

,
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In addition, the report stated:

while it seems clear that Xndians as state citizens are
constitutionally entitled to a fair share of state services, this
general principle doe& not address the issue of the delivery
system; that is, the degree to which services on the reservation
should be delivered ..ay tribal rather than state and municipal
governments. This vacuum in federal law and policy is the source
of unnecessary compl':ations in the state-tribal relationship when,
as here, federal legislation adjusts the delivery system for
federally funded services without clearly addressing its impact on
the delivery system relationships at the reservation level. (p.
38)

One of the 1981 block grants, the Title XX Social Services
Block Grant, provided no funding for tribes, and some other block
grants were available to tribes only if a tribe had received
funding the previous year from one of the categorical programs
included in the block grant. This excluded most tribes. We are
pleased that Senators McCain, Inouye and others have responded to
the Title XX inequity and introduced S. 285, legislation which
would provide for a 3% allocation of Title XX Social Services
Block Grant funds to tribes. We urge that the text of S. 285 be
included in the Senate's welfare reform bill.

In closing, solving problems comes from the ability to have a
vision for a better future and being willing to dream. Welfare
reform provides an opportunity to support this vision. Thank you
again for holding this very important hearing for Indian Country.
We are eager to work with this Committee as welfare reform
legislation takes shape in the Senate.

2 '1 0
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STATEMENT OF ALFRED R. PEMBERTON. CHAIRMAN
LEECH LAKE TRIBAL COUNCIL

FOR OVERSIGHT HEARINGS OF THE COMMITTEE ON INDIAN AFFAIRS
U.S. SENATE

ON BLOCK GRANT PROPOSALS

Apr t 1 5. 1995
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Reform Testimony

Alfred x Pemberton. Chairman
Lee..b lake tribal Council
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Welfare Reform Testimony
Ilfred R. Pemberton, Chairman
leech Lake Tribal Council

rhe H.R. 5252 proposal by the 103rd Congress is vital to Indian

iribal programs. We are asking that It be vontInued.

Principal Wage Earner (PWE's) ;II the Unemployed Parent iti caa's

must lake part in Job Search and ark programs.
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FORT PECK TRIBES
Assiniboine & Sioux

TESTIMONY OF CALEB SHIELDS, CHAIRMAN
ASSIN1BOINE AND SIOUX TRIBES OF THE

FORT PECK RESERVATION
BEFORE THE SENATE COMMITTEE ON INDIAN AFFAIRS

ON BLOCK GRANTS TO TRIBES ON WELFARE
AND OTHER SOCIAL SERVICES PROGRAMS

Mr. Chairman and members of the Committee, I am Caleb Shields, Chairman of the
Assiniboine and Sioux Tribes of the Fort Peck Reservation in Montana. We appreciate the
opportunity to provide testimony on the issue of block grants to tribes on welfare reform and other
social services programs.

As the Committee is aware tribal governments provide a broad range of services to their
members, including health, nutrition, employment training, and social services. Tribes also
administer their own court systems. In recognition of the political status of tribes, many federal
statutes provide for direct funding to tribes. Welfare retbrm legislation can, and should, be
structured such that tribal governments are able to be part of this national reform effort.

We have a number of concerns with the fundamental principles of the House passed welfare
reform bill. We are especially concerned about the bill's provisions that would limit eligibility for
the Temporary Assistance for Needy Families program. The bill would not permit assistance to be
paid to unwed mothers under age 18, would not permit increases in assistance to families that have
additional children while on assistance and would limit assistance to children as to whom paternity
is not established. This approach will not decrease the problem of teen pregnancy, nor will it make
fathers take responsibility for their children. What this approach will do is punish children. It will
deny the most innocent of all persons the most basic needs in life. As a sovereign whose future
de,:mds on our children, we cannot support these heartlessly punitive measures.

The Indian tribes of America have yet to recover from the ravages of the Congressionally
mandated 1953 termination policy and the post World War 11 Indian Relocation Program. The
impacts of the grinding social and economic problems confronting tribal government and Indian
communities today arc a direct result of those ill conceived ideas. 1 irimlore you not to allow yet
another disaster, in the guise of Welfare Reform, to be visited upon us. May I remind the Committee
that Native Americans reside in the poorest communities in America.

In addition, the House bill's work requirements would have an especially harsh effect on
isolated Indian communities, which typically have fcw private sector work opportunities. Fort Peck

located in a remote portion of northeastern Montana - is such a Reservation, with extremely few
private sector jobs. Our people must not be driven offneeded assistance because our remote location
cannot provide them with job opportunities. The work requirements of the }louse bill must be
tempered in light of circumstances like those present at Fort Peck and other reservations. We would
urge the Committee to support a waiver for rural isolated communities with exceedingly high
unemployment rates.

Poplar MontAnd592`,5 P 0 Box 1027 i.1061 760 5155
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The concept of welfare reform is appropriate for large cities or metropolitan areas where
there is a variety of employment opportunities available. However, the concept does not take into
consideration that there is no employment nor any type of industry that creates an economic base for
tribes. When an Indian person is removed from welfare assistance he/she will then be forced to
move off our reservation and compete with non-Indians for the few jobs that exist for today's
workforce. This can only create increased hardships for others.

We support the concepts of reducing federal bureaucracy and moving control of programs
and solutions to the reservation and community level. This is the foundation of the self-
determination policy. However, we are concerned that the House passed welfare reform measure
does not provide tribal governments with direct access to resources or with any authority to
determine how Indian people will be served. History has shown that when block grant funds are
allocated to states, tribes and their people receive few, if any, benefits from these block grams. This
is highlighted by the administration of the Title XX Social Services block grant funds. Without
adequate tribal allocations for any new welfare or other social program blv-Ic grants that may be
created, tribes will not be able to participate in the goals and benefits of welfare reform.

We recognize that in making this proposal to provide block grants to tribes for welfare and
other programs for the poor a number of issues must be addressed. In this time of great change, we
must crait solutions to these issues to ensure that tribal governments remain strong and continue to
serve their people's needs.

One issue that has been raised is accountability. Tribes already operate numerous federal
programs, which require us to comply with strict accounting principles and standards. We are
required to undergo yearly audits and our indirect cost budgets are reviewed and approved by thc
Department of the Interior, or other federal agencies. The administration of welfare and other social
services block grant programs would, in our view, not require any .tdditional mechanisms regarding
accountability beyond what tribes already employ as a matter of course. At the same time, it is
important to recognize that a system of communication and intbrmation sharing will have to bc
developed between tribes and states to ensure that there is no duplication in services to individuals

or families.

Another key issue is how federal law can assist in enforcement of child support orders.
While this is a complicated topic, at a minimum, we suggest that any wolfare reform bill require that
as a matter of federal law comity state and tribal child support orders will be enforceable in all othcr
jurisdictions. Tribal courts can fill a significant role in seeing that our children arr adequately
supported and we have urged the State of Montana to avail itself of our courts to enforce its child
support orders. However, the State chooses instead to ignore tribal jurisdiction and sovereigntyand

has yet to file an action to enforce a child support order in tribal court.

Parents must support and take responsibility for their children, cash assistance should only
le provided after it is clear that this cannot happen. Tribal courts play an integral role in ensuring
that parents take responsibility for their children. This role is likely only to increase in light of the

2
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welfare reform proposals. Thus, once again the need for additional funding for tribal courts is
highlighted.

A third issue - how to define tribal service population for purposes of these block grants - is
one that requires careful attent;on - and may perhaps best be handlea'through intergovernmental
agreements on a case-by-case basis. We appreciate the Committee's willingness to work through
these and other issues. As an initial matter, at Fort Peck, we believe that - with respect to
cashassistance and other programs for the poor, we could best serve the entire reservation Indian
population including the non-Indian parents of Indian children.

Finally, we believe that the answer to welfare reform on Indian reservations is a combination
of economic development that will create jobs and a tribally designed "workfare" program that will
train individuals for those jobs. The idea of "workfare" has been tried by some tribes and in some
instances has reduced welfare significantly.

Again, we thank the Committee for the opportunity to provide testimony. We look forward
to participating as this important debate continues.
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-We would also like to commend the Cottunittee for its work to obtain a tribal set aside in

the Title XX block grant program and would encourage the Committee to move forward with this

bill
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ANCETS CONCERNS WITH WELFARE REFORM
3r7/95

In recognition of the continuing government to government relationship
between federal government and Indian Tribes. ANCET supports a 3%
Tribal Set-Aside and an option to design and administer our own welfare
programs in the spirit of self-determination We strongly recommend the
State of Alaska consider the concept of a Native American Block Grant
process

We support the concept of giving the money to the local community to
serve their clients and in that vein feel we can provide our people with the
services they need to help them become self- sufficient and less dependent
on welfare programs

I I Job Opportumties and Basic Skills (JOBS) Program ANCET
supports continued funding at current and/or higher levels of this program

21 Economic Development in Rura) Areas ANCET supports
maximizing Economic Development activities to ensure that there are lobs
for an our people especially those dependent on welfare assistance
programs.

31 Term Limits Due to the lack of employment opportunities and thc
uncertain timefrarne for economic development trt rural Alaska, ANCET
does not support term limns espec:ally in rural communities Welfare
reform wont work if there are no jobs at the end of reform. Proposed term
limits will increase the numbers of homeless and family breakdowns and
further strain local resources already strained now When you mandate
penalties such as these, you run a nsk of eviction or inability to pay for
immediate needs The proposed time limns would not allow for
completion of education. employment and training goals

BEST COPY AVAILABLE
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ANCETs Concerns Regarding Welfare Reform - Page 2

4) Bureau of Indian Affairs General Assistance (BIA/GA): BIA's General
Assistance/Tribal Work Experience Program (TWEP) monies are currently slated for a

potential 50% cut in funding levels. If a large number of AFDC recipients are cut from the

welfare rolls, GA will not necessarily be available to act as a safety net. Anyone who is eligible

for AFDC or SSI is not eligible for BINGA. Currently, some tribes are administering

successful TWEP programs using innovative concepts.

5) Teen Parents: ANCET is opposed to denial of AFDC benefits to teen parents based

solely on age. Although we support the concept of teen mothers living at home or with other

responsible adults, there are exceptions that need to be considered and the system needs to be

flexible to accommodate special circumstances. The mandatory provision that mothers live at

home increases the risk that teen mothers might be returned to an abusive environment

6) Child Support Enforcement: Although we support the concept of paternity identification,

we do not support measures which would penalize the mother and the child. Some mothers are

unable to identify the father.

7) Transitional Benefits: ANCET supports Child Care Transitional Benefits, however,

tribal members seldom receive these benefits from State welfare agencies that administers these

funds.

8) Reduced Welfare Benefits: ANCET opposes any legislation which would cut welfare

benefits by 6% to 15% cuts. And, we further oppose legislation that would eliminate distribution

of Permanent Fund Dividends to welfare recipients

9) Definition of "Work" ANCET recommends an expanded definition of "work" to include

the idea of subsistence activities, seasonal employment, and work identified by tribes as

beneficial to tribal members and local communities.

10) Entitlement Status. ANCET supports the continuation of AFDC as an entitlement

program.

I I) Focus on Incentives vs. Sanctions ANCET supports the idea of providing incentives

versus implementing sanctions.

12) Task Force: ANCET supports the implementation of a Welfare f ask Force to be

composed of State and Tribal members

22
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StassoPihmentie
Department offhand= &tram

Huart Santis Salidleg
444 .aiLM 14
P.4.14/aarma MSS

April 4, 1993

The Honorable Cohn McCain
Chairman for Comnittee on 2ndian Affairs
United States Senate
Washington, DC 20510-6450

Dear Senator McCain:

RS: Block Grants in Relation to the Med Lake Band et 014pm*
Indians

Dobby Whitefeather, Tribal chairean of the Red Laili SIM Ot
Chipp.wa 2ndiana, has informed as that he will testify in your
a Et** on April 5, 1995 regarding block grants as they relate
to services for persons on th reservation. S. informs me that a
representative of aeltraai County, Minnesota, will also be
present. I submit this letter for your consideration in
conjUnction with that testimony.

The Minnesota Department of Human Services genorally supports a
direot relationship between the Bond and tbo federal govornsent
in Ude area. We support Chairman Whitereathersa tostimony in
favor of a direct block grant from the federal geverameett
directly to the Band, in which the Sand would be responeiblo for
arranging to provide services and would be directly reeponsibl
tO the federal government for both program outcomes and fiscal
sanegesent. one question is whether the Band or the State would
have responsibility for Sand members who ars not on the
reservation.

We will be available to the nand to provide teohnical assistanco,
it neoded, as it undertake, to administer the block grant.

Thank you for your consideration of these connects.

sincerely,

lthRU I. 0010t21
Commissioner

Ali/NUAL AMORIVATTV
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Prevaent
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cR,,,Egud,siouxgasE
ROSEBUD INDIAN RESERVATION
ROSEBUD. SOUTH DAKOTA 57570

P.O. BOX 430
Rhone 605-747-2381 Fox E05-747.2243

CYNTHIA L GARY
TIcmorer

GERM GORDON
Sectotory

yir4EARSHIELD
t-at-Affne

The Honorable John McCain
United States Senate
Washington p0_211003

" . . ;,;. .. ... .. ......
...

Dear Senator McCain!
0.

.,t oo..
.04

THIs letter is to corpesplAidllithlou:*wiling measures that sk

Proposed in the 10400Appptioir- tiliCoilWxonoerns of TriA
Governments that ahonWOie Considered' astattWoudy- the impact'
walfare reform asiqAl'Ock grant% .41114.istiViii oaditribal and ruA

t%.
csnoMunities

The. Rosebud 801.1* Tribe as "eadioreign
.

.natiWV.is opposed .1
...

measures, such'aV.k.R. * and.b0i144roant 4edetWOrograms to t,

states. While0Obe Rosebudgi'04201,0,,ta,opposed4kblook grantiak

huMan service.,programs 14tallykaY welfaWrtform or blodl
grint measurev;ehould proVldet.4.44rett setxasidOor tribes.*
allów tribal membIrs.1"ndiikAAPtislition ferm4aS,Ishould

A IDAse
admintattii-4rdirams. TrilI

alLocations shb4d.be'dadU*%ed fr.= the,f01 fedgap'appropriati.'
before the funds:** allocabaCt.e.thmtates wlterritories. Th

Rosebud Sioux TObir is in the 'best positilth',U locally 0.01
appropriate servidialot,txibal members.

Historically, the Roaabue Itovix 4beq.balcoVnot had success rn

gaining access to much neeasid FOr'example, the RosOnd
SiOux Tribe would have to enter into a Tribal/State Contract I.*

they went to ;administer. :fierVigige.
Servicas)-, otottiViilio-1411-1,44gud thisCptotiiiirs"bUt-115-1Wf.; ft-lafis

proven to be a rather lengthy procedure. The Head Administrators

of the different departments of the State Office of Child
Protection Services in Pierre, SD has each had to go over our
Tribal manual to assure that it would meet their standards on Child

Protection.

Access to state administered services has been problematic due to

issues such as different sets of law and regulations,

transportation, service location, rural-isolation and language
barriers. There are also potential difficulties with the state
monitoring the services, the imposition of state standards and

different court systems.

2 <,
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Page 2

H.R. 4 does not contain provisions for direct funding for tribal
governments for many of the programs. Currently, programs such a
JOBS, Title IVB Child Welfare and the Family Preservation an
Support Act Programs provide direct funding to the Rosebud Siou
Tribe.

In addition, H.R. 4 does not provide for the protection of th
Indian Child Welfare Act which has been a significant law for th
Tribes in providing needed placement of Indian children in Tribe
communities and preventing the unwarranted removal of India
children from their Tribes. The section on "Removal of Barriers t
Interethnic Adoption"v.wou4d aeriouslyunpliormixruthe* intent o
ICWA.

The majority proposals in the 104th Congrese have not adequatel
considered the following-in the:proposed-legislative initiativea:

- the legal status of tribes as independent federally
recognized tribal governmente;

the impact of welfare reform and block gren.t initiatives.onl
the Indian reservation populations which onmprise a
significant proportion of participants AFCD,
food stamp and nutrition programs;

the fact that states have not in many cases.entered into
1

intergovernmental agreements with triberlor the provisigni
of state administered services;

1

the lack of protection of Indian children:from unwarranted;
removal from their homes, as provided 4n the Indian Childi
welfare Act;

the hardships the proposals will place on Indian families
.

due to lack of employment opportunity, transportation,
I

child care, child support enforcement and job service
programs due to rural isolation and economio disadvantages.,

The Rosebud Oioux Tribe is attempting to improve the overall
economic conditions on our reservation through the establishment of
economic activities such as gaming. There is also the longstanding
need for resource development and competing needs such as law
enforcement, roads, facilities, and infrastructure community
developmont:

Gaming revenues provide Tribes with never before available
resources to develop governmental infrastructures and will not
eliminate the need for federal support in areas such as human
services, health , housing, nutrition, jobs development and
education. It is a unique historical and legal Congressional
responsibility based on treaties and law to provide federal
assistance to Tribal governments.

230
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Page 3

Your expedient action in regard to these concerns is appreciated.

If you or your staff have questions,
please contact the Chairman of

the Rosebud Sioux Tribe of Rosebud, South Dakota at: 605-747-2383.

Respectfully Submitted bY,

William Kindle, Chairman
Rosebud Sioux Tribe

Rosebud Bioux Tribal Council Membere:

231
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APRIL 12, 1995

The Honorable John McCain
CHAIRMAN

SENATE SELECT COMMITTEE
ON INDEAN AFFAIRS

US sENATE, t38 HART EILDO.
WASHINGTON, DC 20510
FAX: 12021 224-5429

Honorable Sire

This letter come: to you tut of the concern of the Forest County
re.ta.-+tomi +:lemnunity about pending welfare reform legislation.
In our commehity, we huve u long standing problem of receiving
telcec for our tribul membership through state and county

sexeristratec, AFDC ant: othr welfare programs. It is only by
the tribe s udministrerion of social services that we are able
to coordinate serv-ce and provide fair and equitable treatment
cf commenity members. We aurrently service the community on and
exe+c on) acattered reservation lands by the State funded RNIP.ef e.+ Ciedy Indian I-ersonee program. This is a general
ielief program desicleaCed Poe elimination in Wisconsin's 1996
ouaget. State plani iL.c. nclude taking away Medical Assirnnce
soi health eare other titan emergency. Tribal members must go to
the eunty for AVIV, Food stamps, or other services we cannot
provide.

Even though the Potawatomi have al excellent gaming operation,
th:+7 .E not aleays an ampleyment option Por members who may have
mediceil ec crew): _leerier, to their ability- to work. Guning
revenues are obligated toward other tribal program developments

houuing, health, education, and community services).
adeiniatiac.%on ef social services, we are better able

re,ordineee emenuni,.y isrvicex fox comprehensive care of our
membership While we 31, employ many non-tribal members; our
ge_deJirme -ailoreo I ervice tribal membere, spouses, end
ether N7tire Americani ?1st of our community.

')
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Always there will be someone who is unable to provide for

themselves, most often due to temporary circumstance. It is not

traditional in our community to neglect those who are without.

It is seldom by personal
choice that one goes on AFDC or asks

for assistanoe to have shelter, food, clothing, or health care.

Each community is the best judge as to the needs of it's

members. Tribes need the opportunity to show that they can

successfully manage social
service programs on the same level as

states or counties.

These programs (if they can be funded') can be administrated

with similar guidelines as existing or other programs, yet

tailored to fit tribal needs and communities. Direct funding or

mateh opportunities for tribes would allow services to go

directly to clients instead of being lost within state budgets.

Most of our membership would do without rather than go to an

outside agency for assistance. The cycles of poverty will never

be broken unless our own people can lead the way. And unless

tribal administration of
social services is supported, there

will always be Native American families without hope.

We are asking your support by whatever means possible to ensure

that pending welfare legislation include language and protection

for tribal peoples.

Respectfully,

Al W Milham
TRIBAL CHAIRMAN

NNW.
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April

%later el K. Inouye
Vice Cha
Comml Indian Affairs
United Senate
Washingt DC 20510

Cook Int that Council (CFTC) is aware that welfare reform is a high priority in the
new CongitIss, and we am excited by the opportunity to assist you In shaping the
revisions . the welfare system, as any changes will greatly impact our Native

have d thls to be one of our moil important goals during the past few years.

families. (TC welcomes Congress' work to end dependency on welfare, as we

We are dalpty concamed by the recent bill by the Human Resources Subcommittee
of the Hcte Ways and means committee, to terminate tribal JOBS programs.
Under the ll the tribal funds would be folded Into a block grant intended to cover
the Pay of cash benefits, as well as various services, such as welfare-to-work
services, such block grant money would only go to state welfare agencies. Thisbill has of taking the money now provided directly to tribes for their IOBS
programs giving It 10 the states. We are concerned that the needs of Native
people ha% not been considered as they have not been Incorporated into the

Through tnbal efforts, we have found that work with dignity is the best cure for&pen We have teamed that the approach used must vary when workingwith indi (sal families and their needs. Some approaches are better than others,while do not work at all. The CITC lob Opportunities and Basic Skills
Program BS) has been a very Important tool in our effort to end welfare

aMong our Native people. As you know, nationally there are
ag3proxtrn y 150,000 to 175,000 Native people receiving AFDC In reservation
areas and Alaska. According to the Department of Health and Human Services,
there are ,000 participants in tribal JOBS programs in an average quarter. In Fiscal
Yew 199 000 Job placements were recorded. It is Important that tribes be
allowed t4tonttnue such work with our own people, rather than expecting the
states, whlt are already heavily loaded, to adequately serve Native people.

070 W. Pirewead La Suite 200 Anahorabge, Alaska 99503 (9071 20.5900 FAX (8071 2054947

el Ili .1

tl
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Through t CITC JOBS Program, Native families have realized many successes as
JOBS clleais suocessfully complete education and training courses In Education,
Nursing, COmputers, Business, Mechanics, and Hairdressing. The certificates and
degreet dity receive help them to obtain unsubsidlzed employment and free
themseivehrom the welfare system forever. We have also had clienti involved in
joumeymiVapprenticeship programs, who have obtained employment working on
the Indiantflealth Service's hospital replacement project for the new Alaska Native
Medical Miter In Anchorage. Other clients have taken the most basic step toward
setkufficl cy and independence by completing their high school diplomas and
GEDs. 11e individuals now have goals that they are working toward. They are
able to flmta way out of the welfare system, because of opportunities available to
them thro the CITC JOBS Program.

Our clien e come frorit various backgrounds and vary in age; the problems differ
from faml f. to family, but some of the yen/ common needs include child care
assistancePwsultable clothing for Interviews, transportation, counseling and
supportivftervIces. The CITC JOBS Program helps fill these needs In order for
these diet% to reach their educational and employment goals. Below are the
stories of 4e of our clients.

"I am a 2 r-old single parent of 3 children. I have had a lot of experience in
the officepld but left the village to pursue higher education at the University of
Alaska AnWorage, as a result, I had to apply 'for public assistance in the form of
Aid to ghillies with Dependent Children, Food Stamps, and Medicaid. I

completethine-year of my higher education with assistance from the C1TC JOBS

and o
Progratzeritipisxwas able to offer child care, vehicle repair, one on one counseling

rtive services. I took some time off to have my third child and
decided thift I would rather work I was offered a volunteer position which
eventual101et to at first part-time, then full-time employment, and thanks to the
JOBS P and the child care assistance, I am self-sufficient and off of the
welfare i permanently."

p

GDM is a of two in a two parent household. GDM first became involved
in CITC's OBS Program upon her completion of high school, when at the age of
18, she Bret became a mother. Her second child was born when the was 20 years
old. Puriliit of higher education to enhance her employability skills became
Importanttont ie responsibility of parenthood increased with the birth of the
couple's child. She completed two semesters of college in the field of
EducatioNtiowever, took one semester off to care for her newborn baby.
Seven we", later, GDM was contacted try the JOBS Program to inform her of a
Job openft. She completed an application packet, updated her resume,
interview/0104ot the lob, and began full4ime employment on January 17, 1995.

:j
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GDM waithformed that the would no longer be eligible for AFDC, and would not
receive avflebruary stipend. tier first paycheck came and went, but with her
support r/Inem coupled with the Independence of having a secure job, her dreams
of becoming self-sufficient and a positive tole model for her children are being
realized.

"1 am a ear old single mother of three children, ages currently 5, 9, and 10.
With helpWrom the JOBS Program, &the age of 26, I was able to return to school
at the Ada Learning center to complete my GED. I then was able to attend a
computer Inlet course that was suggested to me by my JOBS counselor. After
the comp44lon of my computer training course, I was now skilled and ready to
find a go job and no longer needed to depend on MDC to support me and my
children. Without the support of the JOBS program I wouldn't have been able to
afford thethild care costs. Tbe money that was given to nie by the JOBS program
not only tilped In child care costs, but also helped with clothing costs for job
interviews/vehicle repairs that allowed me to maintain my employability and gas
costs to glet me to and from school, to job interviews and lastly to my place of
employmdfit for a limited amount of time during that transition. My JOBS
counselor/Was a great source of encouragement, when things seemed dark she
was thereM listen and to give suggestions. I was treated with respect, my dignity
and self-elisem was elevated as each accomplishment became reality, I am very
grateful f4he JOBS program, as a previous MDC recipient and JOBS client that
Is success and contributing member of society."

As you cisee, the tribal JOBS programs are making an important difference to the
lives of Anive people around the country. To abolish a program that serves
America'sltnost disadvantaged population, Is nothing short of a travesty and will
undoubtedfci even greater difficulties for Native children and families. Any welfare
reform thtis going to make a positive difference in the well-belng of our families
must incitille employment and training components which:

'cognize the government-to-government relationship between our tribe
td the federal government and enable our tribal government to serve

people..
mutate economic development to insure that there are Jobs for all our

le, Including those now dependent on public assistant.
3. kengthen the kind of services we now offer under our tribal JOBS

itiogram by enabling us to serve more people and by provIdIng direct
funding to our tribe for related child care services and work slots.

BEST COPY AVAILABLE
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Also, we itiel that a tribal set-aside of acertain percentage of the funds in any basic

AFDC blot* would be helpful in maintain the successes that tribal JOBS programs

have met loationwIde. This would have the effect of turning all responsibility for

running tf\W cash benefits now associated with AFDC to tribes, as well as the

funding folt kervices such as JOBS. Another idea that we would support is to create

a tribal bib& grant to fund only services, such as JOBS, leaving the responsibility

for payinednd denying) cash benefits with the state welfare agencies.

4

Our tribe Wants to be a part of any public hearings that are held on these issues.

Please inf hip us of how we may participate, so that the needs of Native people are

consideet,efore further action Is taken by Congress.

Sincerely,

COOK IN t TRIBAL COUNCIL, INC.

Ramona S opka-Duerre
EmpIoym4 f. Services Department Director

2
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Spokane Tribe of Indians
P.0 fk, 100 Wellp:na, WA 99040 i509i 258-4581 Fax 258-9243

CENTURY OF SURVIVAL
1881 - 1981

Hand Delivered

April 20, 1995

The Honorable John McCain
Chairman, -'
Senate CommiAee on Indian Affairs
838 Hart Senate Office Building
Washington, DC 20510

Dear Chairman McCain:

On behalf of the Spokane Tribe and the Affiliated Tribes of Northwest Indians
(ATN1), I am submitting a position paper for the hearing record of April 5, 1995,
Funding Block Grants Directly to Indian Tribes.

We are also in general agreement with the recommendations of the DC working
group in response to the questions contained in your letter to Ms. Karen Funk. A
copy of the recommendations and our response to several questions is enclosed.

Your continued efforts on behalf of tribal governments and tribal individuals is
truly appreciated.

Sincerely,

Warren Seyler
Chairman

2 e
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DIRECT FUNDING THROUGH BLOCK GRANTS
TO INDIAN TRIBES

POSITION PAPER
OF THE SPOKANE TRIBE OF INDIANS

AND THE AFFIUATED TRIBES OF NORTHWEST INDIANS

INTRODUCTION: The need for direct funding through block grants to Indian Tribes to
administer welfare and other social service programs Is not new for the Spokane Trbe of
Indians CSpokane Tribe') and the Affiliated Tribes of Northwest Indians (ATNI*). Over the
past several years, both entities have expended valuable resources to advocate ftmding through
direct block grants to provide quality social services to our people. The Spokane Tribe and ATNI
continue to favor direct funding through block grants because that approach provides necessary
resources to combat the unique social problems existing on Indian reservations while at the
same time allowing Tribal governments to tind the best means for addressing their own social

and welfare problems. In addition, a brook grant approach maintains the Federal trust
responsibility and fosters the government-to-government relationship between Indian Tribes
and the federal government and enhances tribal self-governance and self-determination.

NEED FOR FUNDING Indian people experience the highest rates per capita of any
population In the United States for problems such as suicide, homicide, accidental death,
alcoholism and mental disease. Underlying many of these problems Is the tack of access to
meaningful employment tor tribal members both on and off reservation and the corresponding
stress on Indian families. Unemployment rates on most reservations range from an average of
35% to as much as 75%. Until fobs are created on reservations, funding Is essential. Direct

grants to Tribes Is a solution that can provide necessary resources efficiently and timely while

maximizing the available funding.

BLOCK GRANTS COMPORT WITH THE FEDERAL TRUST RESPONSIBILITY Direct
funding through block grants to Indian Tribes comports with the Federal Trust responsibility to
Indian Tribes and Indian people. The Federal Trust responsibility is well-established and flows
from numerous treaties, promises and obligations of the United States, and the countless
transfers of land from the Tribes to the United States. The Federal trust responsibility was
recently reaffirmed by the President for all federal agencies. The trust relationship runs
between the federal government and tribal governments -- the parties that entered into treaties
and other contractual agreements. For this reason, direct funding to Tribes instead of through
states, most directly comports with the trust responsibility.

BLOCK GRANTS FOSTER GOVERNMENT-TO-GOVERNMENT RELATIONS Block
grants directly to Indian Tribes enhances the existing government-to-government relationship
between the federal government and the Tribes. This relationship recognizes tribal
governments as the government responsible for the welfare of tribal constituents, rather than
state governments or a federal agency such as the BIA or HHS. The government-to-government
relationship has been endorsed, supported and reaffirmed by all Administrations since
President Nixon signed into law Pub. L. 93-638, the Indian Self-Determination Act in 1975.

BLOCK GRANTS EFFECTUATE TRtBAL SELF-GOVERNANCE The fundamental role of
a sovereign government is to determine how best to provide for its people. Block grants directly
to Indian Tribes allows for this and effectuates the current federal policy and law of Self-

2
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Governance. Self-Governance was proclaimed and endorsed by Congress and President Bush In
1988 (Pub. L. 100-472) as a demonstration. In 1994, President Clinton reaffirmed the
United States' commitment to Self-Governance, govemment-to-govemment relations and the
Federal trust responsibility by signing the Self-Governance Act of 1994, Pub. L 103413 into
law. In enacting these laws, Congress and the Executive Branch evlicitly acknowledged that
'transferring control to tribal governments . . . over funding and decision making for Federal
programs . . . Is an effective way to implement the Federal polic(les) of government-to-
government relations with Indian Tribes and . . . Indian self-determination. Pub. L 103-
413, sec. 202(5)(A)8(B).

BLOCK GRANTS MAINTAIN AND PROMOTE INDIAN CULTURE In order to achieve
iong tenn success. Tribes must be allowed to design and operate Wok social service delivery
systems in manner consistent with the cultural needs of their people. Federal, state and local
governments are too often unfamiliar wtth the culture and unique needs to krdlan people. As a
result, social programs designed and administered by these entitles are often unsuccessful and
insensitive in meeting the needs of Indian people. The block grant approaeh allows Tribes to
assert control over all of their social service funds, including funds generated by the Tribes
themselves as well as federal funds appropriated to assist all needy citizens.

BLOCK GRANTS PROMOTES EFFICIENCY AND EFFECTIVENESS Funding to Tribes
and Indian people through grants to states Is inefficient and creates an unnecessary level of
bureaucracy. At a time when available funding is scarce. It is important to ensure that all
funding goes to those in need, not to layers of bureaucracy. It is also Important to note that state
and local administration of tribal funding has failed to deliver services to Indian people. Recent
federal reports document some of the problems:

1. GAO Report of March, 1994 Juvenile Justice- Native American Pass Through Gran(
Program. (GAO/GGD-94-86FS). The Report documents many problems, including inadequate
funding, delays In delivery of funds to Tribes, poor communications between states and Tribes,
and funding so small that in some cases Tribes did not apply for it.

2. Office of Inspector General Report of August, 1994, Cpportunities for ACF to
Jmorove Child Welfare Services and Protection for Native American Ciiildren. (0E1001-93-
00110). States pass through an extremely small amount of funding to Tribes from the large
amount of federal Child Welfare and social service funds they receive. In these cases, states
count Indian people for purposes of receipt of federal funds, but are not required to pass through
funds to tribal governments.

Described below are some of the programs and services that wculd benefit from the
direct funding of tribal social and welfare programs via Block Grants:

AGING ADULT SERVICES

The life expectancy lor Native Americans ls alarmingly lower than that for non-Native
Americans -- in some tribal settings the average life expectancy does not exceed 50 years. For
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our eiders who do survive, appropriate housing, social and health support services are nearly

non-existent on Indian reservations.

Direct funding of these dollars would allow Tribes to provide services to aging residents

of the reservations without requiring that they be moved away from their families and support

networks. In addition, tribally-adminIstered aging programs would allow culturally oriented

services, and allow service providers to be Tribal members. Our elders are an invaluable

resource for our people. They educate our children. Their well-being Is essential.

!VISION OF ALCOUOL

The Nation's highest rates of akoholsm, alcohol-related deaths and fetal alcohol

syndrome are among Native Americans. Extreme poverty and cuftural conflicts are often causes

of this severe social problem. Because Tribes have had varying degrees of success in combating

substance abuse, direct funding would allow Tribes to develop substance abuse services uniquely

fashioned to meet the needs of Indian people. As the system presently exists, the culture and

traditions of tribal people are not addressed. Equally important, treatment standards and

Ideology are developed based on Western/European medical models. Thus, the outcome for

Indians is more often unsuccessful than successful: direct funding for these programs will
provide long term solutions to the problems in a cost effective manner.

DIVISION OF CHILDREN AND FAMILY SERVICES

Because of both a lack of interest and a lack of understanding, state agencies have not

fully complied with P.L. 95-608, the Indian Child Welfare Act riCWA"). As a rssult, tribal

programs continue to experience lack of funding, staff, and training. This, compounded by poor

government-to-government relationships In the higher levels of both state and federal agencies,

creates barriers to implementation of successful programs.

Direct Child Welfare funding (Title IV-E and Title IV-B) would enable Tribes to r, 3fine

child protection, pregnancy planning and adoption services that would keep families together and

in the same community. The ICWA attempts to do this and vests in tribal governments and tribal

courts Jurisdiction over adoption issues relating to Indian children. However, the necessary

programs that could have a positive effect at a much earlier stage, are currently administered

by state or county programs resulting In an Inefficient use of limited social service funds. To
maximize available funding and to make a long term impact on the health and well-being of
Indian children, Tribes must be allowed to control these programs from the earliest stage.

DEVELOPMENTALLY DISABLED

Developmentally Disabled services, including Community services, family support, and

residential services, are not adequately available to Indians living on reservahons. In order for

Indians to obtain and receive Developmentally Disabled services, the state and feoeral agencies

must first evaluate and re-evaluate tribal menbers. This system is both cumbersome !Ind
ineffective. Moreover, the process is dehumanizing to tribal people and often abandoned before

completion. The ultimate result Is that deve opmentally disabled tribal members are not
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receMng adequate assistance. Direct funding would meet this unmet service need and reduce the
high rate of alcohol abuse, physical abuse and neglect and unemployment of the developmentally
disabled.

DIVISION OF INCOME ASSISTANCE AND DIVISION OF VOCATIONAL REHABILITATION

The various welfare programs available to combat the problems associated with high
unemployment need lo be oontrolled and adminLstered by the Tribes themselves. Tribal control
and administration allows for the deveiopment of standards that address the unique problems
caused by unemployment on reservations while maintaining the traditional Indian family unit,
which Is often described in non-Native American terms as an 'extended family.* The present
system falls to recognize and accommodate the cultural and tracational Indian family unit. As a
result, the administration of the present system has the effect of penalizing Indian tradition and
culture and eontributes to the destruction of the Indian family untt. Direct block grants to
Indian Tribes would enable Tribes to design, organize, and implement programs that would
contribute to the re-building and strengthening of Indian families and Indian value systems.
Thus, the need for and cost of income assistance will decrease In the long run.

DIVISION OF JUVENILE REHABILITATION

Like nearly all other communities across the nation, Tribes have recently been
confronted with rising incidents of gang violence on reservations. The states' administration of
juvenile justice programs has been Inadequate. Direct funding would allow Tribal Communities
to create adequate programs in conjunction with tribal court systems. Equally Important,
Indian Tribes would have the resources to restructure and revitalize existing systems in order
to make them more attune to the new problems facing Indian youth.

MENTAL HEALTH

Services for the mentally disabled are nearly non-existent for tribal people. All
services must be coordinated through outside state and federal agencies. These services are
non-traditional and do not have cultural components. Many times the providers have little or no
knowledge of Indians and the specific mental health needs of individuals and Tribes they are
serving. Chronic mental health disease and suicide are in epidemic states among the Native
American population. The present system does not provide the answer, nor does the system
appear to be Interested In, or capable of relieving the symptomology of the epidemic. If funding
Is issued through block grants to Tribes, Mental Health dollars could be used to provide services
previously neglected and disallowed. Indian Healers and traditional Ideology could be
incorporated with present day systems approach to mental health care.

We thank you for the opportunity to submit this position paper on behalf of the Spokane
Tribe of Indians and the Affiliated Tribes of Northwest Indians. We stand ready to work with the
Committee on behalf of our Spokane tribal members and member Tribes of ATM on this most
important Issue of Funding Block Grants Directly to Indian Tribes.

Position Paper Submitted by Spokane Tribe of Indians and the Affiliated Tribes of Northwest Indians
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RESPONS TO QUESTIONS
IN SENATOR MC CAIN'S LETIER ON

BLOCK GRANT'S DIRECMY TO INDIAN TRIBES
SUBMITTED BY

SPOKANE TRME OF INDIANS AND THE
AFFILIATED TRIBES OF NORTHWEST INDIANS

1. How can Congress provide for flexible tribaladministrative authority and
still bold a Tribe accountable for basic financial management and program

imphsnentation?

Resoonse: In terms of basil financial management. Tribes are considered to be states for the

purpose of the Single Audit Act. 31U.S.C. 7501(14). This Act requires annual Independent
audits in accordance with generally accepted government auditing standards if a Tribe receives

in excess of $25,000 in Federal financial assistance.

31 U.S.C. 7502 (a) and (c). Thls Act has been Implemented through OMB Circular A-128.

This existing authority should be adequate to ensure that Tribes meet basic standards pertaining

to financial management.

In terms of holding Tribes accountable for program implementation, while at the same time

providing them with flexibility In administration, we believe that the best approach is for
Congress to direct HHS to work actively with Tribes following passage of the legislation in

several ways:

HHS should work closely with Tribes to develop criteria for plans to be submitted by

Tribes to access the funds. The criteria would establish agreed-upon goals and benchmarks for

tribal programs to meet, but would allow Tribes maximum flexibility in determining how to

meet those goals in thelr plans. HHS could review a tribal plan to determine whether a tribe has

advanced programs in its plan designed to address each of the required goats and make
recommendations to Tribes as to how submitted plans might be improved but should not have

°veto power over the design of a tribe's overall program any more than It would have veto

authority over state plans.

HHS should be available for technical assistance in the development of plans, with Tribes

eligible to receive planning funds out of the tribal allocation to permit them to adequately

prepare initial implementation plans.

HHS should be charged with the responsibility of monitoring the Implementation of the

blo* grants and report back to Congress every 3 years regarding any successes or failures that

it may have observed. This will allow Congress to Intercede if tribal programs have problems

in program implementation.

In addition, Tribes should be permitted to access only some of the block grants, if they so

choose, and to phase in their Involvement over time. This will help ensure that an Individual

tribe runs only those programs that are within its administrative ability and capacity at any

given point in time.



SPOKANE TRIBAL COMMENTS: DEVELOPING CRITERIA FOR PLANS BY HHS AND
THEN SUBMITTING TO TRIBES COULD BE A DELAYING MECHANISM. 1HS/HHS
SHOULD RECEIVE THE OVERSIGHT AUTHORITY BUT ELQI THE Vero POWER.

2. How can Congress encourage Trthal and State courts to work cooperatively
to set and enforce child support orders that oftset State and Tribal cash
assistance programs?

Response: We uadarstand that the NCAI Task force on Child Support Enforcement wilt be
forwarding recommendations to you.

SPOKANE TRIBAL COMMENTS: THE STATE OF WASHINGTON IS VERY AGGRESSIVE
ON CHILD SUPPORT ENFORCEMENT.

3 . How can Congress establish clearly defined service populationsom that a
State, a Tribe, and the individuals in need of assistance can easily
understand which individuals the State is to serve and which the Tribe is to
serve, preventing duplicative services and gaps in service?

Response: As a general principle, a Tribe should be funded and authorized to serve all Indians
within the Tribe's customary service area. (The term Tribe includes Alaska Native
organizations, and the term Indians incudes Alaska Natives.)

Giving each Tribe the funds and responsibility to serve members of other Tribes living within
that Tribe's service area is consistent with current fund allocation and program eligibility
systems for many Federal programs. It is also consistent to give the responsibility for services
to all non-Indians within the Tribe's customary service areas to the State.

The term customary service area Is meant to Include those adjacent near-reservation areas
which the Tribe has the responsibility for serving under most of Its current human service
programs. In cases where customary tribal service areas overlap, funds and responsibilities
can be divided on the basis of tribal membership.

The nature of the services under specific block grants, such as the school-based nutrition
program, may require a modification of this general principle where It is more efficient and
cost-effective for the tribe to serve non-Indians, as well as Indians.

With the exception of programs providing cash benefits directly to Individuals, needy Indian
Individuals should not be denied eligibility for State-based services. States may be able to
provide some types of services which Tribes cannot. Also under a percentage-off-the-top type
of set-aside, needy Indians will be included, directly or Indirectly, in the counts upon which
State allocations are based. Allocations to Tribes under such an arrangement are not deducted
from the allocations of States in which those Tribal service areas are located.

Within the tribal area, the Tribe would be the primary provider of services, with the State
having a secondary role. Indian people would not be permitted to 'double-dip' In terms of
obtaining identical benefits from a Tribe and the State, but State services would be available to

2 ti
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them where a Tribe did not otter a comparable service. This struczure would ensure that Indian
people do not fail into the cracks between the State and Tribal systems, while at the same time it
makes clear where the Initial responsibility to provide service lies. It Is also consistent with
the dual Tribal and State citizenship enjoy by Indian people.

SPOKANE TRIBAL COMMENTS: TRIBES SHOULD ALREADY HAVE THEIR
POPULATION STATIS1.CS IN THEIR RESPECTIVE SERVICE UNITS AND SHOULD
ENSURE THAT THE MOST RECENT STATISTICS ARE IN CURRENTLY IN USE. WE
ARE IN TOTAL AGREEMENT THAT "SERVICE POPULATION" BE CLEARLY DEFINED.

4. Would it be advisable for Congress to provide a Tribe with funds to serve
non-member Indian on its reservation?
How about non-Indians on its reservation?

Response: Yes, with respect to funding for non-member Indians. In general, no with respect

to funding Tribes to serve non-Indians. (See the answer to question 3 above.) There may be

exceptions to this. For instance, under the House passed welfare reform bill, the school lunch

program would be a block grant to states. Should Tribes receive school lunch block grant
monies it would be advisable for them to serve all eligible students In the schools on their
reservations so that there would not exist both a state-administered and a trIbal-admInistered

program within one school

5. Would it be advisable for Congress to provide a Tribewith funds to serve
member Indians who reside off, but near the reservations? How about non-
member Indians of4 but near the reservation.

Response. Yes to both questions. (See the answer to question 3 above.)

SPOKANE TRIBAL COMMENTS: TRIBES SHOULD ALREADY HAVE THEIR
POPULATION STATISTICS IN THEIR RESPECTIVE SERVICE UNITS.

6. Would it be advisable for Congress to provide a Tribewith funds to serve
non-Indians members of an Indian's immediate family, such as a non-
Indian parent whose child is Indian?

Resconse In general, the eligibility for services should be based on the Indian status of the

direct recipient of services (adult or child.) Where the services must Involve the entire
family. eligibility tor services should extend to all members of the immediate family of an

eligible Indian individual, regardless of Indian status.

It is important to distinguish between the data used for fund allocation systems and the

eligibility for program services, which may be more flexible. For instance, data available on
the universal need among Indian people may not include non-Indian members of families or
households containing an eligible Indian person. A similar consideration applies with respect to

the availability of data for near reservation area.
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7. Are there some programs or activities included in the House bill that
simply do not make sense under any circumstance fora Tribe to have a role
in winitillstering, even on a pass through basis? Ifso, please identify them
and erplain why they do not make sense.

Besponse. No, although we believe that Tribes should be able to choose which block grants
they wish to administer. In the instance of the Temporary. Assistance for Needy Families Block
Grant In the House bill (which would combine funding for the Aid to Families with Dependent
Children cash assistance, AFDC Administration, JOBS Program, and the Emergency Assistance
Program Into state block grants) you may want to craft the Senate legislation so that Tribes
have the options of administering the services portion and/or the cash assistance portion of it.

It Is much better option for Tribes to receive funding from a federal allocation for tribal
governments, rather than requiring Tribes lo access funds from states. Direct federal to tribal
funding is consistent with well establish government-to-government relationships, and It is
also a more efficient and reliable system for distribution of funds than Is a pass-through of
funds from states. Pass through of funds to Tribes from states would likely provide funds to
Trbes on a per capita basis an arrangement which does not take into account the level of need
of the Tribe nor the fact that the number of Indian Tribes demands a somewhat higher level of
funds than the amount which would be generated by a strict population formula.

We refer you to GAO Report of March 1994,1unglia.luslice,HatbLeAuttican_Rass
ThrauglLfatanl_eigararg (GAO/GGD-94-86FS). In the case of the Juvenile Justice program,
there was a mandated state pass through of funds to Tribes. The report documents many
problems, including inadequate funding, delays in passing through funds to Tribes, poor
communications between states and Tribes, and funding so small that In some cases Tribes did
not apply for it.

We refer you also to the Office of Inspector General Report of August, 1994,
Ooportunities for ACP to lmorove Child Welfare Services and Protection for Native American
Children (0E1001-93-00110) which documents that states pass through only an extremely
small amount of funding to Tribes from the large amount of federal child welfare and social
service funds they receive -- In these cases, states count Indian people for purposes of receipt
of federal funds but are not required to pass through funds to tribal governments.

SPOKANE TRIBAL COMMENTS: WE ARE IN AGREEMENT OF ALL OF THE ABOVE
RESPONSES.

8. Would it be advisable for Congress to restrict trilal eligthility for some or all
block grant funds to those meeting certain minimum service population
sizes? If so, which funds and what size? If not, would it be advisable to
restrict the eligibility of smaller Tribes only though multi-tribal consortia
with a minimum service population size? If not, what mechanism can
Congress use to make tribal assumptions or pass-through control of federal
welfare and social service funds cost effective?

aes.ponse We believe that (I) the principles of Tribal sovereignty and, (2) the
advantages obtained by local government control over programs serving a population with

,2 I ('
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unique needs -- are compelling reasons why all Tribes should be eligible for all blosk grant

funds. However, we believe that it would be reasonable to require that the smallest Tribes form

consortia where their slze would prevent them for running cost effective programs.

Such a requirement Ls best Implemented by Instructing HHS to develop regulations with the full

participation of Tribes. Congress could mandate that the goal of such regulations would be to

establish service population criteria which would attempt to maximize cost effectiveness, while

at the same time maximizing the opportunity of all Tribes to participate In the program. This
would be preferable to a 'bright line legislative test` setting a minimum service population
size because we believe that such an approach would be too inflexible to meet the varied

situations present In Indian country and could penalize certain small Tribes unnecessarily and

unfairly. For example, the minimum service population size required might vary from Tribe to

Tribe depending upon the geographic setting of a tribe of the Tribe's existing Infrastructure.
The regulatory process, as opposed to a strict legislative prescription, will better aliow for the

development of criteria that will incorporate the many difference nuances needed to reflect the

complexity of Indian country and Indian tribal situations.

SPOKANE TRIBAL COMMENTS: SMALL TRIBES SHOULD BE ALLOWED TO ACCESS

BLOCK GRANT FUNDS. HOWEVER, A CONCERN IS THAT SOME SMALL TRIBES ARE
TOO ISOLATED TO EFFECTIVELY BE IN A CONSORTIA.

Response to questions in Senator Mc Cam letter on Block Grants Directly to Indian Tribes

'2 4
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2131 LOWER ELWHA ROAD (206) 4324471
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April 20, 1995

Senator John McCain. Chairman
Senate Committee on Indian Affairs
838 Hart SOB
Washington. DC 20210
Fax: (202) 224-2309

Dear Mr. Chairman.

On behalf of the Lower Elwha S'Klaliam Tribe I would like to take this opportunity
to respond to questions you have posed on the issues of block grants for social service
programs and the Tribes abilities to administer such programs. These responses are
in addition to thra commonts which I faxed to you on March 29 in support of S. 285

1. How can Congress provide for flexible tribal administrative authority and still hold a
Tribe accountable for basic, financial management and program implementation?

Tribes which quality to contract with the Interior or HFIS Departments have already
proven that their accounting procedures are legally adequate under OMB circular A-
128, authorized by the Single Audit Act As tor flexibility, the Congress could direct
HHS to work cooperatively with Tribes in order to develop criteria for program
planning, :mplementalion and monitoring. Many Tribes are well -- and successfully
-- experienced in new program design. and, are also used to shouldering the
responsibility for carrying out program requirements for the benefit of all eligible
recipients

2 How can Congress encourage Tribal and State courts to work cooperatively to set
and enforce child support orders that off-set State and Tribal cash assistance
programs?

We await the National Congress of American Indians' report on Child Support
Enforcement, and their recommendations.

BEST COPY AVAILABLE
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3. How can Congress establish clearly defined service populations, so that a State, a
Tribe and the Individuals In need of assistance can easily understand which
individuals the State is to serve and which the Tribe is to serve, preventing
duplicative service and gaps In service?

Generally speaking, a Tribe should be funded and authorized to serve all Indians
within the Tribe's customary service area. Customary service area is meant to
Include adjacent near-reservation areas in which the Tribe has program
responsibility to serve all eligible Indians, as under most current social services.
Within the Tribe's service area, the Tribe would have primary responsibility for
providing services to eligible Indian people, with the State having a secondary role
with respect to enrolled (either locally or distantly) Tribal members. Indian people
would not be permitted to "double dip" to obtain identical benefits from a Tribe and
the state; but, state services would be available to them where a Tribe did not offer
a comparable service.

4. Would it be advisable for Congress to provide a Tribe with funds to serve non-
member Indians on its reservation? How about non-Indians on its reservation?

Generally yes, with respect to non-member Indians (please see response to #3,
above). For non-Indians on the reservation, generally no; with exceptions, for
example, on-reservation schools with non-Indian students.

5. Would it be advisable for Congress to provide a Tribe with funds to serve member
Indians who reside off, but near the reservation? How about member Indians off,
but near the reservation?

Yes to both questions. Please see answer to #3 above.

6. Would it be advisable for Congress to provide a Tribe with funds to serve non-
Indian members of an Indian's Immediate family, such as a non-Indian parent whose
child is an Indian?

We believe that eligibility for services should accrue to an Individual based on his or
her status as an Indian. In those cases where services must necessarily be
provided to an entire family, we feel that services should extend to the entire family
in which there is an eligible Indian. Due to melding of eligible and non-eligible
individuals in a single family, data documenting need may be Incomplete;
nevertheless, we feel that such families should be served by the Tribe.

2 j
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7. Are there some programs or activities included In the House bill that simply do not
make sense under any circumstance for a tribe to have a role In administering, even
on a pass-through basis? If so, please identify them and explain why they do not
make sense.

No. We believe that each Tribal government should have the power to determine
which federal social service program to operate for the benefit of its own people and
other eligible Indians in the area. Tribes have demonstrated the ability to
administer programs from many federal agencies, and with great success. The
funding should come directly from the federal government to the Tribal government,
since states often use Indian population to document need and then do not
distribute funds commensurately. (Inspector General Report, August, 1994,
Opportunities for ACF to Improve Child Welfare Services and Protections for Native
American Children (0E1001-93-00110)

8. Would it be advisable for Congress to restrict tribal eligibility for some or all block
grant funds to those meeting certain minimum service population size? If so, which
funds and what size?
If not, would It be advisable to restrict the eligibility of smaller Tribes only through
multi-tribal consortia with a minimum service population size?
If not, what mechanism can Congress use to make Tribal assumptions or pass-
through control of federal welfare and social service funds cost-effective?

We believe that principles of Tribal sovereignty and local government control
militate in favor of individual Tribal governments' receiving a block grant, contracting
or self governance compacting to operate a single, or an array of, social services
program(s) -- at the Tribe's discretion. In some cases, where economies of scale
dictate efficient operation and delivery of services, It may be necessary to require
the formation of consortia, We believe that HHS should work closely with Tribes to
develop regulations which respect tribal sovereignty and allow for the efficacious
delivery of social services. Congress could mandate that the goal of such
regulations would be to establish service population criteria which would attempt to
maximize cost effectiveness, while at the same time maximizing the opportunity of
all Tribes to participate in the particular program.

Mr. Chairman, we thank you for the opportunity to provide these comments to
the Indian Affairs Committee. I remain

21)0

Cordially yours,

Frances G. Charles,
Chairwoman
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